REVISING THE NARRATIVE OF EARLY U.S. PUBLIC RELATIONS HISTORY: AN ANALYSIS OF THE DEPICTIONS OF PR PRACTICE AND PROFESSIONALS IN THE POPULAR PRESS 1770-1918

by

MARCUS CAYCE MYERS

(Under the Direction of Karen Russell)

ABSTRACT

This dissertation challenges current historical narratives about early public relations practice in the United States from 1770 to 1918. Histories of U.S. PR typically argue that American public relations began with low-level press agentry and rose to a professional form in twentieth century corporate America. This narrative incorrectly

portrays public relations history as corporate, evolutionary and rooted in the unprofessional practices of press agentry. This dissertation challenges this popular account of U.S. public relations history. More than 3,200 articles that described public relations in the American popular press from 1770 to 1918 were analyzed to create a revised narrative of PR history. Specific attention was paid to the meaning of the term

public relations, propaganda, press agentry, publicity agent, and publicity bureau. Analysis shows that public relations practice was used in government, politics, at the grassroots, and in corporations. This dissertation argues that U.S. public relations was not a twentieth century creation, PR history is not an evolutionary process, and that noncorporate spheres influenced PR relations practice. From this analysis a new narrative of public relations history is presented.

INDEX WORDS: Public Relations, PR, PR history, popular press, media history

REVISING THE NARRATIVE OF EARLY U.S. PUBLIC RELATIONS HISTORY: AN ANALYSIS OF THE DEPICTIONS OF PR PRACTICE AND PROFESSIONALS IN THE POPULAR PRESS 1770-1918

by

MARCUS CAYCE MYERS

B.A., Emory University, 2004 M.A., The University of Georgia, 2006 J.D., Mercer University, 2009 LL.M., The University of Georgia, 2011

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of The University of Georgia in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

ATHENS, GEORGIA

© 2014

Marcus Cayce Myers

All Rights Reserved

REVISING THE NARRATIVE OF EARLY U.S. PUBLIC RELATIONS HISTORY: AN ANALYSIS OF THE DEPICTIONS OF PR PRACTICE AND PROFESSIONALS IN THE POPULAR PRESS 1770-1918

by

MARCUS CAYCE MYERS

Major Professor:

Karen Russell

Committee:

Audrey Haynes Janice Hume Bryan Reber Jeffrey Springston

Electronic Version Approved:

Maureen Grasso Dean of the Graduate School The University of Georgia May 2014

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to my parents Tom and Linda Myers and my fiancé Anne Carroll.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my advisor Dr. Karen Russell for her help in this dissertation. Her insights on public relations history and research were invaluable to this entire research process. I also want to thank my dissertation committee: Dr. Bryan Reber, Dr. Jeffrey Springston, Dr. Janice Hume, and Dr. Audrey Haynes. Their work as committee members made this dissertation stronger both theoretically and substantively. I also want to thank the Henry W. Grady College of Journalism and Mass Communication as well as the Broun Fund which provided financial assistance for the completion of this work.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | Page |
|-------------------|--|
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSv | |
| CHAPTER | |
| 1 | INTRODUCTION1 |
| 2 | HISTORIOGRAPHY OF U.S. PUBLIC RELATIONS |
| 3 | PUBLIC RELATIONS AS A TERM IN SOCIETY, RELIGION, INTERNATIONAL |
| | AFFAIRS AND POLITICS 1774-191849 |
| 4 | PUBLIC RELATIONS IN BUSINESS, PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATIONS, AND |
| | EDUCATION |
| 5 | PROPAGANDA'S MEANING IN THE U.S. POPULAR PRESS 1810-1918109 |
| 6 | U.S. PRESS AGENTS AND PRESS AGENTRY 1857-1918129 |
| 7 | PUBLICITY AGENTS 1902-1918165 |
| 8 | PUBLICITY AND INFORMATION BUREAUS 1891-1918 |
| 9 | CONCLUSION |
| ENDNOTES | |
| REFERENCES | |

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

I. Introduction of Topic and Theoretical Justification

This study examines the representation of early U.S. public relations in the popular press from 1770 to 1918. Early public relations historiography is rife with misperceptions, and little is known about the practice of public relations during the eighteenth, nineteenth, and early twentieth centuries. Part of the reason this era in PR history is unknown or misinterpreted is because of the flawed histories written about the era. These histories of public relations denigrate early PR practice, ignore its impact on modern practice, and exclude the contributions of non-corporate organizations. This analysis of the popular press' depiction of early U.S. public relations challenges the current theories of PR history and argues that early U.S. public relations was a professionalized practice, used sophisticated and ethical communications techniques, and operated in a variety of corporate and non-corporate spheres simultaneously. This challenge to current theories of PR history is important not only because it corrects an inaccurate theory of PR history, but also because it forces scholars to acknowledge a new, and more inclusive, definition of PR practice that embraces the idea that PR exists in formal and informal contexts.

Current theories of PR history should be re-examined for two reasons. First, current public relations histories often situate PR in a corporate narrative. The corporate narrative of PR is dominant both in historiography and normative PR theory, notably James Grunig and Todd Hunt's four models of public relations.¹ The four models are

particularly important to historical periodization of PR since they are often incorrectly used as an artificial time frame for PR history and depiction of early PR tactics. Even though Grunig acknowledged the four models were not historical models and did not accurately reflect the history of the field, some PR scholars still adhere to this paradigm of PR history.² Illustrating the weaknesses in this theoretical conceptualization of the field suggests new theories of early U.S. PR history.

Second, little is known about early U.S. public relations history prior to 1918. Since Scott Cutlip and Allen Center's *Effective Public Relations* and Grunig and Hunt's four models are so pervasive within PR historiography, few studies examine early PR history.³ As Meg Lamme and Karen Russell explain in their 2010 historiographical survey of PR history, little is known about public relations history prior to 1900.⁴ While histories do exist of early American PR, they are oftentimes written by those who try to place themselves prominently in the narrative (e.g. Edward Bernays)⁵ or describe the era in general terms without detailed historical documentation (e.g. Scott Cutlip).⁶ Other histories of the field provide only anecdotes of PR practice which even when taken in aggregate do not form a cohesive history of U.S. public relations.⁷ Because of this lack of research, serious historical investigation needs to be conducted to construct an overview of an accurate history of public relations as a practice.

Given these large gaps in public relations history and the dominance of corporate progressivism within PR history, this study examines early American public relations from 1770 to 1918. Even though the periodization and evolutionary development of PR seen in works by Bernays, Cutlip and Center, and Grunig and Hunt have been criticized, a more inclusive, non-Bernaysian history of early public relations practice has yet to be

written.⁸ This dissertation proposes to provide a first step in writing a more complete history of public relations by looking its portrayal in the popular press. This study approaches early U.S. public relations history from a fresh perspective not incorporating the histories of Bernays, Cutlip and Center, or Grunig and Hunt's four models.⁹ Additionally, this dissertation rejects the business narrative of PR development articulated by Marchand,¹⁰ Raucher,¹¹ and Tedlow,¹² who argue PR is the byproduct of corporate growth in the early twentieth century. Rather, this study looks at early U.S. public relations history as a relatively unknown area of scholarship. In examining this history this dissertation attempts to close the gap in early PR scholarship articulated by Lamme and Russell and to approach PR history from a neutral position rather than a corporatist, evolutionary perspective.¹³

II. Overview of U.S. Public Relations History

The first U.S. public relations history was published in Edward Bernays' 1952 book *Public Relations*.¹⁴ In *Public Relations* Bernays employed a periodization of public relations that used a linear and evolutionary narrative of PR history. Bernays argued that during the 1870s press agents emerged as the first publicity professionals and credited P.T. Barnum as the first press agent. A hallmark of press agents was the use of shameless self-promotion and outright lies to promote theater, side-shows, and circuses. By the turn of the twentieth century Bernays said corporate publicity work emerged coordinated by corporate publicity professionals, such as Ivy Lee.¹⁵

Bernays cited his own life experiences as being intertwined with the historical development of PR.¹⁶ During World War I Germany's use of communication tactics in the United States was recognized as a serious threat. As a result, the United States

formed the Committee for Public Information, known as the Creel Committee because its was led by George Creel, to promote U.S. interests in the press. Bernays was a member of the Creel Committee and cited his time there as instrumental in the formation of public relations. According to Bernays, he used his experiences on the Creel Committee to formulate his own concept of a professional public relations practitioner. After World War I, Bernays attempted to apply his new communications knowledge to propaganda for non-governmental public relations work. He claimed that the word propaganda pre-war had a neutral connotation, but that post-war it had become associated with German press manipulation. Because of these negative connotations associated with propaganda Bernays said he invented the new term "counsel on public relations" during the 1920s to refer to a new profession that did propaganda work for non-government organizations.¹⁷ According to Bernays this invention of public relations counsel created the modern field of public relations. Bernays emphasized that prior to his invention of the term "counsel on public relations" there was no such thing as a professional PR practitioner.¹⁸ He claimed all PR work done prior to the existence of "counsel on public relations" was mere publicity.¹⁹ Bernays' definition of publicity versus public relations is important because according to him publicity work lacked the sophistication of PR. In Bernays' 1965 autobiography, he argued that his invention of public relations moved away from the crude practices of publicity because he used psychological information to target publics.²⁰

Scott Cutlip and Allen Center used a similar historical narrative of early U.S. public relations in their second edition of *Effective Public Relations* published in 1958.²¹ Although *Effective Public Relations* did not cite Bernays's 1952 book, it used an almost

identical historical narrative of U.S. PR history. According to Cutlip and Center, modern public relations had roots in the medieval times with the Catholic Church. Later in the American colonial era printers used persuasive pamphlets to influence colonists on political issues. Like Bernays, Cutlip and Center argued the theatrical press agent, notably P.T. Barnum, did unethical and deceptive publicity work during the late nineteenth century. Similar to Bernays' account of U.S. PR history, Cutlip and Center cited Ivy Lee as a transitional figure in creating corporate publicity that later gave way to modern public relations.

Grunig and Hunt reiterated Bernays' historical narrative in their textbook Managing Public Relations published in 1984.²² Grunig and Hunt discuss best practices of public relations arguing PR practice falls into four models. These models use historical events and people to define the characteristics of each model. The four models are press agentry (unethical promotional PR), informational model (controlled messaging), two-way asymmetrical PR (using psychological information to communicate with publics), and, the most ethical, two-way symmetrical public relations (listening to publics and responding to their needs).²³ Although these models were later acknowledged by Grunig as not a historical periodization of PR, they do lend themselves to a linear PR narrative.²⁴ According to Grunig and Hunt press agentry is exemplified by P.T. Barnum and the side-show promotions in the 1870s. Public information model is associated with Ivy Lee's early twentieth century work for corporations. Two-way asymmetrical PR is associated with Edward Bernays and his use of Freudian psychology post-World War I. Two-way symmetrical PR is described as an aspirational PR practice that should be embraced by organizations in the future.

This linear and evolutionary narrative of early U.S. PR history became reaffirmed in two historical works written by Cutlip in the 1990s. His first book *The Unseen Power* described the development of corporate public relations practice using a series of anecdotes of public relations firms from the early 1900s forward.²⁵ In his second book *Public Relations History from the 17th to the 20th Century: The Antecedents*, Cutlip discussed the early development of public relations in America focusing on a series of micro histories of people and events.²⁶ Both books are similar since they make no reference to historical method and use masters theses from the University of Wisconsin to formulate the structure of several chapters. Both books describe the emergence of PR practice as an a linear evolution in which earlier practices give way to a more sophisticated, technical, and professional public relations.

Outside of public relations scholarship, this evolutionary, linear, and corporate narrative of PR history is also prevalent. In 1968 Alan Raucher traced public relations' roots to early corporate owned public utility companies in the early 1900s.²⁷ In 1979 Richard Tedlow, a business historian, wrote a chapter on PR development entitled "Up from Press Agentry" in which he described corporate public relations as evolving from the unethical practices of entertainment press agentry.²⁸ In 1998 Roland Marchand, a business and advertising historian, reiterated this corporate narrative of PR practice in *Creating the Corporate Soul.*²⁹ According to Marchand public relations emerged during the twentieth century in corporations as a response to their misdeeds committed in the late nineteenth century.

Beginning in the late 1980s, Bernays's narrative of PR history became questioned by several PR historians. These scholars criticized PR history's corporate focus, lack of

inclusion of minorities and women, and use of four model periodization. Marvin Olasky criticized PR history's attachment to corporate interests arguing that emphasizing the corporate connection to PR actually proved how unethical public relations was in the nineteenth century.³⁰ In 2000, Karen Miller, now Russell, wrote a survey of public relations history that argued that PR history was dominated by corporate histories that ignored the contributions of women, grassroots organizations, and politics.³¹ Scholars including Meg Lamme and Karla Gower also reiterated this criticism citing the emphasis on a great man narrative of PR history that was too preoccupied with corporate public relations.³² Other criticisms of PR history emerged in the 2000s. In their 2010 survey of PR history Lamme and Russell criticized the use of Grunig and Hunt's four model periodization of PR history that dominated the field.³³ They also pointed out that while non-profit, grassroots, and political studies of PR history existed, none told the entire history of U.S. public relations. They concluded that as of 2010 the history of U.S. public relations was largely unknown.³⁴

After Lamme and Russell's study, Coombs and Holladay wrote in 2012 that the corporate narrative of American public relations had become too pervasive and that other histories needed to be written that included the contributions of social movements and activists to PR.³⁵ Tom Watson, a historian of European public relations, also criticizes current PR histories saying that too many follow the Grunigian four models as a periodization for PR development while ignoring other areas of PR history that are unflattering and embarrassing to the field.³⁶

Other issues in PR history emerged in the past decade. PR historians, including Tom Watson, Karla Gower, and Günter Bentele, argue PR history is too broad because any

tactic related to PR practice was classified as public relations.³⁷ As a counter to this argument Watson and Bentele argue for a demarcation between PR-like practices and actual professional public relations. Watson termed this type of early PR practice proto-PR since it is not part of professional PR. Watson argues pre-professional PR existed but not as actual public relations.³⁸ Rather these proto-PR practices were influencers or ancestors to modern professional public relations. This too presents a periodization of PR practice in which there are two distinct eras in all PR histories. This proto-PR concept has been supported by Bentele's stratification model of PR development.³⁹ This model argues that current public relations is a sum of its past with each new layer of PR building on its past.

The debate over the importance of corporate PR, the application of the four models, and the disagreement over the use of periodization in PR history has dominated the debate in public relations history for over a decade.⁴⁰ Because of this, the older Bernaysian narrative is still dominant in public relations. His work privileges the corporate view, denigrates PR's nineteenth century past, and places him as the inventor of American public relations. While historians acknowledge Bernays' narrative as incorrect and problematic, no scholarship directly contradicts Bernays' narrative of early PR history. This dissertation challenges this Bernaysian account of public relations history by providing new narrative for U.S. public relations history.

III. Public Relations Theory and History

Part of the reason why Bernays' narrative is dominant within PR history is the larger theoretical debate occurring within public relations. Beginning in the 1980s James Grunig began to work on a grand theory for public relations.⁴¹ His groundwork for this

theory is found in the four models of public relations in Grunig and Hunt's *Managing Public Relations*.⁴² Grunig and Hunt's four models follow a Bernaysian periodization of PR history since the model begins with nineteenth century press agentry followed by the public information model associated with corporate publicity of the early 1900s. The model concludes with two-way asymmetrical PR exemplified by Edward Bernays who also serves as the transitional figure to the modern two-way symmetrical public relations. During the 1990s through the 2000s Grunig along with his wife Larissa Grunig and scholar David Dozier began publishing the results of their Excellence studies.⁴³ These studies argued that two-way symmetrical public relations constituted excellent public relations. In Excellence Theory, two-way symmetrical PR is said to be the most ethical and professional form of PR practice. Rather than trying to persuade audiences, two-way symmetrical PR listens to publics and responds to them honestly and openly.⁴⁴

In response to the pervasiveness of Excellence Theory other PR scholars created alternative theories of public relations practices. These new theories of PR do not attempt to be grand theories of public relations. Instead these theories provide normative suggestions for PR tactics. Contingency theory introduced by Amanda Cancel, Glenn Cameron, Lynne Sallot, and Michael Mithook provides a theory of how PR practice actually works.⁴⁵ Designed as a counter theory to Excellence, contingency argues it represents how public relations really works according to practitioners. Arguing that public relations is highly situational, contingency theory states that public relations practice must take into account various situational elements to form an effective communications response. Similar to contingency, crisis management theory introduced

by Timothy Coombs provides a matrix for crisis communication responses which are conditional on certain factors that occur within a crisis.⁴⁶

While contingency and crisis responses theories in public relations do have some prevalence in the field, Excellence Theory remains a dominant force within public relations scholarship. In their 2003 analysis of public relations publications Lynne Sallot, Lisa Lyon, Carolina Acosta-Alzuru, and Karyn Jones found that Excellence Theory was by and large the most prevalent theory cited in academic journals.⁴⁷ However, Sallot et al. noted that Excellence Theory had waned in the early 2000s and that other theories, notably crisis and contingency, emerged in greater frequency in public relations journals.

The explanatory limitations of Excellence Theory in historical studies of PR has also been acknowledged by the Grunigs. In 2003 Larissa and James Grunig stated that the four models were not designed as a historical theory of development and that they did not intend to enter into debates over public relations history.⁴⁸ Scholars outside the U.S. have also rejected Excellence Theory as a workable theory for PR. David McKie (New Zealand)⁴⁹, Jacquie L'Etang (UK)⁵⁰, Watson (UK)⁵¹, and Bentele (Germany)⁵² have all written public relations histories of European countries that do not embrace four model typologies and expressly reject the idea U.S. public relations history has influenced PR development in Europe.

Despite the creation of new theories of PR practice and the recognition of Excellence Theory's limitations, the influence of the Grunigs' work is significant. Elizabeth Toth argues Excellence Theory is the most important theoretical contribution in public relations scholarship.⁵³ Carl Botan and Vincent Hazleton's 2006 book *Public Relations Theory II*, designed to be a theoretical overview of public relations, discuss Excellence

Theory extensively.⁵⁴ Given Excellence Theory's dominance in public relations scholarship and in PR history, it is important for new scholarship to move beyond this theoretical approach. This dissertation examines U.S. public relations history outside of the lens of the four models and approaches PR history with the goal of providing a historical narrative of U.S. public relations without superimposing artificially created periodization.

IV. Research Questions

The primary research question in this dissertation is: how does public relations practice in the U.S. from the eighteenth, nineteenth, and early twentieth centuries lead to the modern form of public relations practiced in post-World War I America? This research question gave rise to other secondary questions that are addressed in this study: How did the popular American press portray public relations and public relations practices from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe the term "public relations" from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press use and describe the term "propaganda" from 1770 to 1918? Given the role of early public relations practice and current knowledge of public relations history three more research questions emerge: How did the popular American press describe early practitioners of public relations from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press describe public relations from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press describe public press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe press agents and press agentry from 1770 to 1918? How did the popular American press describe public press describe public press describe public press agents from 1770 to 1918?

Examining these questions using newspaper and magazine articles provides new and different insight into the perceptions and descriptions of public relations practice. Since the goal of this dissertation is to examine early foundational history of U.S. PR,

popular press is one of the few outlets that can attempt to explain the growth of this field. Because current histories do not provide a definitive explanation of the practice and practitioners of early PR, it is necessary to begin with popular press to illustrate how this practice emerged. The year 1770 is used as a starting point since it reflects the beginning of a separate American identity that coincided with the Stamp Act Crisis. The year 1918 is an endpoint for this research because it represents the beginning of public relations as a defined field since Bernays claims to have invented "counsel on public relations" immediately after World War I.⁵⁵ However, this dissertation does not attempt to produce a timeline or periodization of PR history. Creating these types of artificial boundaries reflect more of the researcher's own judgment than the accurate depiction of history. This dissertation attempts to disprove the current periodization and timeline of older PR histories to illustrate how public relations grew in multiple sectors simultaneously.

The primary sources used in this dissertation are publications within the popular press. There is an inherent bias in using the press as a primary source. Digital press archives are not exhaustive of all of the press of an era. These databases focus on mainstream publications and often ignore radical or women's press. This creates primary sources that may exclude the voices of non-elites who were part of public relations history. In addition, these sources are most likely written by reporters or writers who came into contact with public relations practitioners, they may view the field through a particular professional prism and only reveal public aspects of PR work that overlooks women and minority participation. As with any primary resource, the press is not always accurate and as a primary source may contain information that is historically inaccurate or untrue. However, using these types of sources is essential for this study. Current

histories of public relations do not document the history of the field during the eighteenth to early twentieth century. By using popular press descriptions, this dissertation creates a foundational framework identifying areas of practice, professionals' names, professional organizations, and specific campaigns currently unknown in U.S. public relations history upon which more specific analyses can later build.

The popular press is also an important source for American history. As Michael Schudson notes the popular press is a reflection of the times in which history occurred. It provides insight into the zeitgeist of an era in a way that no other primary source can. While the popular press has flaws as a primary source, its historical explanatory power stems from the insight it provides into the nature and characteristics of mass culture and society.⁵⁶

This dissertation is divided into two sections. The first section is an analysis of the terminology of PR. This falls into an examination of two key terms within early public relations history. The first is the term public relations. Researching the use of this term provides insight into how the term became appropriated to mean public relations practice. Moreover, analyzing this term in a longitudinal way also demonstrates the inaccuracy of current PR narratives that place the term as a post-World War I invention. The second major term explored is propaganda. This term is included within this research because Bernays argued that propaganda was a precursor term for what is now considered public relations and other histories followed his lead.⁵⁷ Understanding the nuance of the term propaganda within this historical context is important because it further illustrates how public relations conceptually was developed.

The second section of this dissertation concerns the definitions of PR practice. These chapters explore early public relations practitioners and their practices. This chapter is subdivided into three chapters on press agentry, publicity agents, and publicity/information bureaus. These topics directly address the history of the practice of PR and provide insight into history of the PR profession.

II. Primary Source Databases

This dissertation analyzed 3,248 articles from the press, including newspaper articles, trade press articles, magazine articles, scholarly journal articles, advertisements, and pamphlets to create an understanding of U.S. public relations history. The representation of public relations is examined from a keyword search of online databases. The power of this type of research is that it can provide an overview of the perceptions and practices of public relations during a long timeframe. Unlike earlier PR histories that were not written when computerized archiving was possible, the keyword search allows for a description of the field of early PR that includes popular conceptions of the field over a span of 148 years. These keyword searches began with those terms used in PR historical scholarship, particularly the work of Cutlip.⁵⁸ However, this study was careful not to superimpose twenty-first century terminology of public relations onto an earlier understanding of the field. Other terms emerged through this research such as publicity agent, information bureau, and publicity man. Databases used in this dissertation are:

a. <u>Accessible Archives</u>: This is a database that examines eighteenth and nineteenth century newspapers of varying degrees of circulation. It includes smaller circulating papers from the early nineteenth century as

well as newspapers with slightly larger circulations such as the *Charleston Mercury* and *New York Herald*.

- <u>America's Historical Newspapers</u>: This is a database from 1690 to 1928 that includes newspapers in digital form. These newspapers range in circulation smaller publications to larger publications.
- c. <u>American Periodical Series</u>: This database contains full archived materials from magazines from 1740 to 1900. Since magazines were a popular form of reading in the nineteenth century, this database is essential to include. This database includes popular magazines with high circulations as well as smaller niche publications for professions including religious publications, trade publications, and regional magazines.
- d. <u>Historical Newspapers Online (ProQuest)</u>: This database contains keyword searchable newspapers with hyperlink to article from the *Atlanta Constitution* (1868-1945); *Christian Science Monitor* (1908-1999); *New York Times* (1851-2009); *Wall Street Journal* (1889-1995); and *Washington Post* (1877-1996).
- e. <u>JSTOR</u>: This database contains keyword searchable academic articles from hundreds of disciplines. The articles date from the nineteenth century to present. Although normally used as a secondary source, this dissertation uses JSTOR articles from nineteenth century education journals.
- f. <u>Wall Street Journal Historical Full Text</u>: This database provides articles from the *Wall Street Journal* from 1889-1991. The articles currently in

this database can also be found in ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online. This dissertation used this database only for the years that ProQuest did not include *Wall Street Journal* in its database.

III. Organization of Chapters and Methodology

a. Chapter Two: Historiography of U.S. Public Relations

This chapter provides the justification for investigating and presenting a new historical narrative of U.S. public relations history. An overview of current scholarship on public relations history with particular attention paid to the significance of works by Bernays, Cutlip, and Grunig and Hunt.⁵⁹ Issues concerning the misperceptions and inaccuracies of PR history are discussed, specifically arguing that current theories of public relations history are too corporate focused, support an evolutionary development of PR, and unnecessarily denigrate early PR practice.

b. Chapters Three and Four: Public Relations as a Term 1774 to 1918

This exploration of public relations as a term in the popular press sheds new light on understandings of the genesis of public relations. As mentioned, Edward Bernays claimed he invented the phrase "counsel on public relations" post-World War I to combat the negative reputation of propaganda.⁶⁰ This created a widely held misperception that Bernays invented public relations as a term. No scholar has explored the root of the term public relations in the United States. Using ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online, American Periodical Series, JSTOR, America's Historical Newspapers, and Accessible Archives this study searched the term "public relations*." From this search 714 articles were produced and analyzed in this dissertation. The first article was from 1774 and the last from 1918. No articles were excluded except JSTOR publications from British

journals. These remaining articles were read and categorized by theme: public relations of the individual, religion, politics, business, professional organizations, and education. Because public relations yielded so many articles, the analysis of this term was divided into two chapters. Chapter three analyzes 551 articles that focus on individuals, religion, and politics since those were mainly associated with public relations in the early to mid-nineteenth century. Chapter four examines 163 articles that discuss public relations in terms of business, professional organizations, and education. These themes were grouped together because they occur more in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. This analysis of "public relations" shows there were concepts of PR as relationship management as early as the 1820s. This era also shows that the growth of public relations as a term had a strong connection with politics and later the growth of public-owned utility companies. This is counter to what public relations historiography currently states as the genesis of public relations.

c. Chapter Five: Propaganda's Meaning in the U.S. Popular Press 1810 to 1918

Although tracing the term "propaganda" in the popular press is a large task, it is necessary for this dissertation. Bernays's claim that public relations was coined as a phrase to combat negative stereotypes associated with the term propaganda post-World War I.⁶¹ This dissertation keyword searched the term "propaganda" in American Periodical Series and ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online. Given that an initial search of propaganda from 1770 to 1918 yielded over 50,000 articles, a sample method was used to reduce the article count to a manageable sample. This sample looked at only one month for each year between 1770 and 1918. The months were chronologically assigned to each year so all months would be represented. This produced a month-year

association as follows: 1770-January, 1771-Februrary, 1772-March, 1773-April and so forth. To further reduce the sample size, each month's articles were organized chronologically and every fifth article was used for the sample. For instance if July 1800 had 14 articles, the fifth and tenth article for that month would be included in the sample. If a month had less than five articles, the article closest to the fifth was analyzed. This sampling method was used for both American Periodical Series and ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online. This produced a sample of 450 articles analyzed in this study. The first article appeared in 1810 and the last article was published in 1918. All 450 articles were read and categorized by the following themes: religious use of propaganda, political use of propaganda, and non-profit/civic groups' use of propaganda. These articles show propaganda was largely used in a negative context prior to World War I and was largely associated with government dissidents, socialist movements, and foreign communications. Particular attention was paid the association of the term propaganda with foreign governments and subversive movements.

d. Chapter Six: U.S. Press Agents and Press Agentry 1857 to 1918

Press agentry is an important term to analyze within the popular press because there are so many misconceptions about the practice of press agents. Moreover, theoretically press agentry is important because scholars like Grunig and Hunt as well as Cutlip associate it exclusively with early, unethical, and crude PR practice.⁶² The term "press agent*" was used to search American Periodical Series and ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online from 1770 to 1918. An initial search for "press agent*" from 1800 to 1899 was conducted in 2010 to 2011 in American Periodical Series, ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online and Wall Street Journal Historical Full Text and was included in a

study of nineteenth century press agentry.⁶³ This search resulted in over 500 articles.⁶⁴ Each article from that search was used in this analysis.

In 2013 the term "press agent*" was searched from 1900 to 1918 in American Periodical Series and ProQuest Historical Newspapers online. All articles that mentioned "publicity agent*" American Periodical Series were used in this study. Sine ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online produced over 4,000 articles from 1900 to 1918 a sample of articles from ProQuest were used for manageability. This sampling method used the same methods as the search for propaganda with each year assigned a month with every fifth article in that month used. For instance: 1900-January, 1901-Februrary, 1902-March and so forth. Wall Street Journal Historical Full Text was not used for the years 1900 to 1918 since ProQuest included that newspaper in its database at the time the search was conducted. No articles were found for "press agent*" in the years 1770 to 1799 in either American Periodical Series or ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online.

This search of "press agent*" in American Periodical Series and ProQuest Historical Newspapers from 1900 to 1918 produced over 700 articles, all of which were used in this study. The overall sample from 1700 to 1918 from American Periodical Series and ProQuest for "press agent*" was 1,206 articles. The first article appeared in 1857 and the last in 1918. All articles from this final sample were used in this study. The articles were read and organized according to the following themes: general descriptions of press agents, entertainment press agents, political press agents, and business press agents. This analysis of the press agents shows that tactics used by press agents were actually related to many modern concepts of PR. Additionally, this chapter

shows how political press agents preceded and then coexisted with corporate press agentry.

e. Chapter Seven: Publicity Agents 1902-1918

Current research suggests that press agents led to the creation of public relations practitioners. However, as Russell and Bishop suggest, there possibly is an intermediary profession between press agentry and corporate PR counsel.⁶⁵ This intermediary was the publicity agent, sometimes referred to as publicity man or men. The "publicity agent" was a turn of the twentieth century corporate professional who made a transition from entertainment PR to corporate communications. These men serve as a hybrid example of the influence of entertainment on corporate public relations. This dissertation keyword searched "publicity agent," "publicity man," and "publicity men" in ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online, American Periodical Series, and American Historical Newspapers. All articles from American Periodical Series and America's Historical Newspapers generated from "publicity agent," "publicity man," and "publicity men" were used in this study. Because ProQuest Historical Newspapers produced approximately 750 articles for the three search terms, a sample was used to reduce the amount of articles to a manageable size. This was accomplished by placing results of each search term in chronological order with every fifth article included for analysis.

The initial result from all databases was 137 articles for publicity agent, 129 articles for publicity man, and 58 articles for publicity men. After removing unusable articles an overall sample was reduced to a total 277 articles. All 277 articles in the sample were used and organized according to theme. The first article in this sample was published in 1902 and the last in 1918. The themes were: publicity agents' relationship

with advertiser and newspapers, corporate publicity men, publicity agents in civic and non-profit organizations, and political publicity agents. Publicity agents show the transition between press agentry and corporate public relations practice. These publicity men and agents worked in corporations and were often identified as a professional, salaried profession.

f. Chapter Eight: Publicity and Information Bureaus 1891 to 1918

A corollary of publicity agents is the publicity bureau and information bureau that appeared in the early twentieth century. Current scholarship does not address their representation in the press. This chapter contained sources from a keyword search for "information bureau" and "publicity bureau" in American Periodical Series and ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online. For the term "publicity bureau" every article from American Periodical Series was used. Since ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online produced so many articles for "publicity bureau" a sample was used. This sample ordered all of the articles in chronological order and then pulled every fifth article from each database for analysis. This produced a total of 393 articles for "publicity bureau." For the term "information bureau" samples were taken from both American Periodical Series and ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online. In both databases the articles were chronologically ordered and every fifth article was included in the sample. This sample for "information bureau" produced a total of 246 articles from both databases. A total 601 articles were included for analysis in this chapter and organized thematically. The first article was published in 1891 and the last in 1918. This chapter examines publicity and information bureaus' relationship to advertising as well as use in government, politics, corporations, and civic clubs. These publicity and information bureaus show that early

public relations practice had a keen awareness of public opinion and recognized the need for public support. These bureaus sought to accomplish this by reaching out to the press and public.

g. Chapter Nine: Conclusion

The final chapter revises the narrative of early PR history and discusses the theoretical implications of this revision. Specifically this chapter addresses four major implications that result from this study: the role grassroots and politics played in creation of modern PR, the inaccuracy of current histories' depiction of early PR practice, how proto versus professional PR dichotomy is historically unsupportable, and how U.S. public relations development is not evolutionary. This chapter also provides an analysis of the types of future research that should be done in light of this new understanding and periodization of U.S. public relations between advertising and public relations, a better understanding of grassroots PR, and more analysis of the influence political PR had on corporate public relations.

CHAPTER 2: HISTORIOGRAPHY OF U.S. PUBLIC RELATIONS

Public relations history is subject to many misperceptions. The current history of PR states that prior to World War I a crude and unethical version of public relations known as press agentry existed within entertainment. According to this history, press agentry used bribery, false stories, and manipulation of the public to achieve its publicity goals. During the turn of the twentieth century businesses began to practice a more ethical form of public relations which was separate from press agentry. Men like Ivy Lee used business public relations to promote large corporate interests in America. Lee invented the first press release and was one of the first PR practitioners. During World War I the Committee for Public Information (CPI), better known as the Creel Committee, created a more sophisticated technique for public relations practice that used psychological communication. After World War I Edward Bernays, a member of CPI, invented the term "counsel on public relations" and formalized public relations practice as a standalone profession. Bernays invented this term and new profession because he saw a need for publicity in post-war America, and because terms like propaganda had become exclusively associated with Germans during World War I.

This neat history is commonly retold in PR textbooks and has become an accepted fact in much academic research.⁶⁶ Even though this version of PR history is often told it presents many historical issues because it focuses too much on single "great" individuals, places PR as a twentieth century invention, denigrates press agentry, and embraces a corporate narrative. In short this history is not only incomplete, it is simply wrong.

The impact of this incorrect PR history goes beyond historical scholarship and affects public relations research as a whole. Public relations history and theory are intertwined in a way that is unusual for a professional discipline. Specifically, the impact of history on PR theory revolves around early development of PR. The theory of public relations development directly impacts how public relations scholars define the field and profession, practice, and academic discipline. However, within PR historiography there are many divergent views of the development of public relations. Additionally many of the narratives within public relations history have an underlying PR purpose. Lamme and Russell argue that public relations historiography has a direct impact on what is considered PR practice, ethics, and strategy.⁶⁷ They argue that within public relations history there is a pattern of excluding major historical contributions to the field's development. This serves to promote an effort to "spin" PR history to serve certain personal, professional, and scholarly agendas.⁶⁸

Many histories of U.S. public relations development support the idea that public relations is an evolving, corporate, and professionalized practice shaped by seminal figures within the United States.⁶⁹ Most histories ignore non-corporate influences such as politics, entertainment and nonprofit PR; they eliminate the voice of non-privileged groups' contributions to the field, especially women; and they promote the idea that "true" public relations can only be practiced by self-identified PR professional working within the corporate sphere.⁷⁰ By the late 1990s a new public relations historical narrative emerged that reconsiders American PR development that is more inclusive of all the contributions that helped shape modern PR practice but the older narrative is still

pervasive.⁷¹ It is evident that much is left out of PR history, and that to date there remain many aspects of early American PR development that are relatively unknown to scholars.

Current historiography of public relations has several theoretical issues that inhibit a more inclusive and accurate PR history. These include: the view that there is a linear development of public relations practice the historical focus on PR's innovative "great men," the dominant narrative that PR history is corporate-based, and the idea that public relations history can be bifurcated into a proto verses professional PR categorization. All of these theoretical assumptions have the underlying issue of creating a historical narrative that public relations is a legitimate, professionalized practice that receives both recognition and importance within a capitalist, professionalized, and industrial society. Understanding these historiographical issues is essential for scholars to move forward and produce a more accurate history of U.S. public relations development and practice.

I. PR as a Linear Evolution

Scholars identify the linear development of public relations history as its most pervasive narrative.⁷² This narrative argues that PR is a continually evolving practice that increasingly has become more ethical, respected, professionalized, and technically sophisticated. However, this narrative creates many theoretical problems because it ignores large segments of important PR history.

A. Description of Linear Public Relations

The linear approach to public relations history goes back farther than the academic study of the field and can be traced to Edward Bernays. As the self-proclaimed father of modern public relations, Bernays advocated that public relations had continually evolved into modern professional practice.⁷³ According to Bernays, public relations had roots

within the early persuasive techniques of the eighteenth century American revolutionaries. However, he argued that the press agentry used by entertainment troupes during the latter nineteenth century served as a crude forerunner of modern PR practice,⁷⁴ using unethical tactics, such as payoffs and bribes, for positive promotional coverage of their events. Typically associated with P.T. Barnum, press agentry was viewed as a crude precursor to modern public relations practice. Rooted in entertainment, press agents were also associated with unprofessional and low-brow professional stature.

Karla Gower and later Peggy Hoy, Oliver Raaz, and Stefan Wehmeir wrote that this narrative served Bernays's goal of being a major figure within the development of public relations. In showing that public relations practice began with such lowly status, Bernays styled himself as an innovator of the field. This allowed him to inaccurately portray himself as the true creator of modern public relations.⁷⁵ His narrative was that after WWI following his experiences with the pseudo-propagandistic Committee on Public Information (CPI), better known as the Creel Committee, he implemented new forms of psychological research to professionalize the field of PR and make it more research oriented. Bernays supported his claim that he was a major figure within public relations by his claim he invented the term "counsel on public relations" soon after leaving the CPI.⁷⁶ Bernays' influence on modern concepts of public relations is so prevalent that Meg Lamme and Burton St. John found that many contemporary professional conceptions of public relations are rooted in Bernays' ideas articulated in the 1920s.⁷⁷

This narrative of linear public relations history had great influence within later scholarship on PR. Eric Goldman, a Princeton historian of American politics, wrote in 1948 (four years before Bernays published his influential book *Public Relations*) of three

major flashpoints in PR development beginning with press agentry and ending with Bernays creating modern public relations practice.⁷⁸ Other scholars situated this early public relations development into a narrative of progressive evolution. In his book *Public Relations History*, Scott Cutlip, a major figure in PR education and scholarship, wrote of early public relations practice as giving way to a series of increasingly professionalized practices.⁷⁹ While acknowledging a more inclusive PR history than many scholars (Cutlip traced PR's roots to the 17th century) he continued the narrative that press agentry was improved upon by later twentieth century PR practitioners. Cutlip pointed to men like Ivy Lee as a seminal transformative figure in PR development, but he also acknowledged Bernays as having a significant impact on the field. Even scholars outside of the public relations academy pointed to an evolution of PR practice.⁸⁰

This narrative gained a wider audience with the second edition of Cutlip and Center's 1958 textbook *Effective Public Relations*, a longstanding classic within undergraduate PR education.⁸¹ In fact, Hoy et al.'s evaluation of PR textbooks shows that this progressive narrative of public relations history, particularly the discussion of James Grunig and Todd Hunt's four models of public relations, was a dominant theme.⁸² Even outside of the public relations academy this progressive narrative has taken hold. Richard Tedlow wrote of professional PR's rise from press agentry in his chapter "Up from Press Agentry" in his book *Keeping the Corporate Image*.⁸³

Perhaps the most influential academic work advocating evolutionary PR history is James Grunig and Hunt's four models of public relations.⁸⁴ While developed in a series of works their 1984 textbook *Managing Public Relations* created a framework that explains the development of public relations management by delineating a history of PR

that falls into four distinct historical categories: press agentry, information model, twoway asymmetrical, and two-way symmetrical.⁸⁵ These models represent particular types of PR practices. Each practice has a natural ethical and professionalized progression which leads to two-way symmetrical public relations representing the best public relations practice. This organizational model of public relations development argues that two-way symmetrical public relations is the best PR practice since it remedies the unethical and unprofessional practices found in PR history. Because the four models provide a periodization for PR history they have served as an inaccurate historical model for PR history.⁸⁶ These four models represent a rigid periodization of public relations practice that associates historical eras with seminal figures within public relations practice. Press agentry in particular serves as a catch-all term for pre-twentieth century public relations. Associated with P.T. Barnum, Grunig and Hunt described it as an unprofessional and unethical PR practice that uses misinformation and payoffs to garner positive, but inaccurate, media attention. The public information model serves as the first corporate public relations practice, associated with Ivy Lee. Grunig associates this practice with an exclusively positive narrative that does not acknowledge negative aspects or actions of an organization.⁸⁷ Two-way symmetrical public relations is associated with Bernays and represents a PR practice post-WWI that incorporates research to understand publics and their perceptions. The ultimate PR practice, two-way symmetrical, represents for Grunig the pinnacle of PR practice because it bases PR practice on relationships and understanding publics without persuading them.⁸⁸ The four models are criticized by McKie and Munshi for lacking any serious historical

foundation.⁸⁹ Grunig and Grunig tacitly admit this, stating that the four model categorization was not meant to engage in a historical periodization of public relations.⁹⁰

Scholars such as Toth and Botan and Hazelton cite Excellence Theory as a major theoretical force within PR.⁹¹ Moreover Dozier, Grunig, and Grunig and Toth argue that Excellence is a truly a grand theory of PR practice that has great explanatory power.⁹² This is reflected in PR scholarship Sallot et al. found Excellence as a dominant theoretical paradigm in major public relations publications.⁹³ Nonetheless, Grunig and Hunt's four models advocate for a certain type of public relations history that is evolutionary and progressive.⁹⁴ It supports claims made by Bernays that he is the pivotal figure within PR history and advocates that within the history of public relations practice the field has become more sophisticated, professionalized, and ethical over time.⁹⁵ These models also suggest that PR history can be periodized into clear-cut eras of development. Lamme and Russell, criticize any periodization of PR history because it places artificial parameters on the history of the field and suggests an evolutionary development of the field. Four model periodization is particularly problematic because it not only uses artificial dates in PR history, but lacks any historical understanding of the type of PR practice that occurred in these periods. This type of historical narrative has major implications for other theories of public relations practice and PR historiography.

B. Linear PR's Effect on Scholarship

The narrative of progressive evolutionary public relations practice has major effects for the scholarship of PR development. The idea that public relations history became more sophisticated over time supports the idea that PR's creation followed the development of the press. This narrative places public relations within a media context,

which argues that PR is a media relations practice. Genevieve McBride explains that this type of narrative of PR development suggests an inherent inferiority for public relations practice compared to the media. This tie between journalism and public relations supports an ethical narrative that supports the idea of public relations' ethics being influenced by the increased ethical practices of journalism.⁹⁶

Linear public relations also suggests that there are certain pivotal points within PR history in which men like Bernays were harbingers of great professional change within the field. This change in the field also suggests a rigid historical framework for PR development that does not take into account cross-over between PR practices, the nuanced influence of multiple forms of PR practices, and the contribution of many unknowns within the early public relations field. Perhaps the most damaging aspect of linear public relations history is that it serves an agenda of making PR a continually better practice. Because of its focus on how PR is increasingly professionalized, it disallows narratives within PR development that show abuses or unflattering public relations practice. This excludes major historical narratives within PR history of unethical and embarrassing uses of public relations such as the use of public relations within the Nazi era, the Red Scare of the 1950s, xenophobic movements in the U.S., nationalist political movements, and as a method of psychological warfare. Inclusions of these negative PR uses are important in the development of public relations, but because they do not fit within a narrative of increased professional practice they are removed from most public relations histories. Similarly the positives of PR's early past are also excluded. Public relations' role in increased political agency, the organization of social

movements, and its usefulness in maintaining a more informed American society are rarely included in PR history.⁹⁷

Another theoretical implication of progressive public relations history is that it influences scholars' perceptions about what constitutes public relations. Using a progressive historical paradigm, practices associated with press agentry, entertainment PR, and even politics are excluded from definitions of PR practice. This is reflected in scholarship of public relations which focuses on best practices within the narrow confines of Excellence Theory. Moreover, the linear evolution suggests that an important aspect of public relations practice is increased professionalization. The model is also preoccupied with a professionalized PR practice which influences such theories as Excellence Theory, contingency theory, and power relationships.⁹⁸ This ideal of professionalized and ethically optimal PR practice skews the scholarship of PR. By focusing on a linear development of the field, PR scholarship frames the field of public relations practice into a dichotomy of "good" and "bad" PR practices. These "good" practices are reflected in progressively evolved dialogic public relations while "bad" practices are represented by older, more persuasive PR communication.

II. PR as Developed by Great Men

Related to linear development of public relations practice is the role of great figures shaping the professional field. These "heroes" of public relations suggest a particularized narrative that privileges their work and contributions to PR while ignoring equally, if not more, significant contributions of lesser known individuals and groups. By focusing on these men's contribution to PR history, and subsequently the practice of PR, public relations becomes a reflection of their practices and accomplishments.

A. PR History as a Story of Great Men

Most professional histories involve an early historical approach that privileges the role of great men in developing the field. Focusing on the actions and lives of few elites represents a mythmaking process which serves certain political and agenda goals, such as professionalization of the field.⁹⁹ Public relations history is no exception to this convention. However, what makes the "great man" histories of public relations so problematic is that those men selected in this narrative represent a small area of public relations practice. Including their personal histories as reflective of the entire history of PR not only supports the linear development of the field discussed above, but also limits the definition of public relations to practices that are represented by the men's careers. Other voices within the public relations narrative are excluded, particularly those of women, and public relations as a defined field becomes recognized as a practice that is only conducted by self-identified PR practitioners. This not only skews PR history, but it limits theoretical development by forcing scholars to focus on niche areas of PR practice.

The "great man" narrative of public relations begins with the writings of Edward Bernays and his self-proclaimed creation of public relations practice. Bernays wrote many influential books on public relations practice including *Crystallizing Public Opinion* published in 1923 and *Propaganda* in 1928, and *The Engineering of Consent* in 1955.¹⁰⁰ However, Bernays's writing went beyond public relations strategy. His later books *Public Relations* (1952) and *biography of an idea* (1965) argue that he served as the seminal figure within the development of public relations.¹⁰¹ Later works reiterate this idea. Grunig and Hunt cite Bernays as a transitional figure within public relations

practice bridging the gap between two-way asymmetrical and two-way symmetrical public relations.¹⁰²

Other seminal figures are mentioned within the history of PR development. Ray Hiebert's biography of Ivy Lee argues that Lee helped frame modern public relations practice.¹⁰³ Specifically Lee's role in developing image restoration as a PR practice for figures such as John D. Rockefeller and his placement as high-level corporate advisor are mentioned as aspirational qualities for public relations. Cutlip and Center's textbook *Effective Public Relations* and later Cutlip's *The Unseen Power* cite Lee as a transformational figure within PR practice who professionalized the field and brought PR to the forefront of corporate practice.¹⁰⁴ This role of Lee is reiterated by Grunig and Hunt, who place Lee as the quintessential figure of information model public relations.¹⁰⁵

Other figures are portrayed in a similar "great man" narrative. John Miller wrote that Samuel Adams played a large role within early public relations practice.¹⁰⁶ Streitmatter argued that President Theodore Roosevelt was a seminal figure in the development of modern political public relations.¹⁰⁷ Bernays and later Cutlip point to Andrew Jackson's advisor Amos Kendall as a pivotal figure in developing press secretaries for presidential communication.¹⁰⁸ P.T. Barnum is portrayed as a major contributor to PR practice with Grunig and Hunt presenting him as emblematic of press agentry.¹⁰⁹ Cutlip cites Barnum as the creator of many press agentry tactics and credits Barnum with using press agents innovatively in the nineteenth century.¹¹⁰ Other figures such as the lesser known Westinghouse in-house counsel E.H. Heinrichs are profiled as important men in developing the practice of modern public relations.¹¹¹ Even when women's roles within PR are included, they too take on the "great man" (or woman) narrative. Susan Henry's

study of Doris Fleishman, Ruth Hale, and Jane Grant illustrates this same approach to PR history by including women's voices through exploring a famous PR figure's life.¹¹² However, this narrative has recently been question by Heather Yaxley who argues early public relations practitioners did not come from auspicious beginnings but rather fell into practice by happenstance.¹¹³ This questions the current historical narrative in which public relations creation was the deliberate brainchild of innovative men.

B. Great Man Influence on Public Relations Theory

The theoretical impact of these "great man" and sometimes "great women" narratives of public relations history is threefold. First, by pointing to seminal figures as the key developers of public relations history, scholars are ignoring the contributions of lesser-known practitioners. Moreover, by pointing to individuals as developers of PR practice, the theory ignores the nuanced development of the field. Focusing on historical figures as developers of PR ignores that reality and wrongly changes the narrative of PR history of one of complexity to one of individual power. These great men and women histories also provide an easy and false periodization of the field of PR. By focusing on a few individuals' contributions, public relations history becomes periodized by the events and personal accomplishments of these men's lives. For instance, Barnum is cited as essential to press agentry. His death in 1891 roughly coincides with the narrative that PR became more corporatized and professional in late nineteenth century. In focusing on these individuals as developers of practice, PR history becomes one that reflects their lives and achievements rather than the actual growth of the field.¹¹⁴

The second theoretical issue with a great person historical narrative is that public relations development becomes an American story that is superimposed on other nations.

All of these great men and great woman of public relations were born or practiced in the United States. Their contribution to the field of public relations was largely accomplished in the United States. Therefore the public relations narrative becomes one in which PR is an American invention and practice whose model of development was exported to Western Europe and other non-Western nations. This U.S. centric focus of public relations history is problematic because it does not take into account cultural developments of public relations in other countries. As Jacquie L'Etang points out, Great Britain, culturally the most similar country to the United States, has a different and unique development of public relations practice that is unlike the one in America.¹¹⁵

This American narrative of public relations practice is tangentially reiterated in other non-historical theories of PR. Universal public relations models, such as Excellence Theory, are touted as theoretical approaches that span culture and nationality.¹¹⁶ Universal public relations theories that have normative practice suggestions are rooted in the idea that public relations is a universal practice. The idea that there is universal practice of PR is directly related to the assumption that public relations as a field is exported from the U.S. to other nations. This idea is based on the premise the U.S. invented the one and only type of public relations practice then exported that concept abroad. Having a "great man" history made of up of American practitioners allows this universalistic narrative to be created.

Third, and perhaps most importantly, a "great man" narrative of PR history places the careers and practices of these figures as a form of aspirational PR. Within the context of power relations, public relations scholarship looks to men like Lee as examples of practitioners who have a seat at the proverbial management table. Related to this

aspirational quality of these men's practices, specifically that of Bernays and Lee, is the idea that true public relations practice is corporate and professionally oriented. In looking at the individuals listed as great men of public relations, all of them were practitioners who worked on behalf of for-profit organizations. This type of narrative is replicated in other public relations theories that look at public relations as an exclusively corporate outgrowth. Scholars of these corporate approaches point to the historical record of men like Bernays and Lee as proof that PR as a profession began in the corporate sphere. As a result, many theories of PR, such as Excellence, Contingency, and power management, examine public relations almost exclusively in the environment of corporations.¹¹⁷

III. PR as Corporatist Narrative

As the "great man" narrative of PR history shows, corporate narratives are powerful within PR history. While corporate PR is a worthy field of historical and practical inquiry, it is the primary type of PR explored within academic circles. This should come as no surprise given PR history's preoccupation with exploring corporate history at the expense of other forms of public relations practice.

A. Corporate Narrative Explained

Understanding why there is a corporate narrative within PR is rooted in public relations' own preoccupation with professional legitimacy. Karen Miller, now Russell, pointed out that within public relations history the corporate narrative dominates, which severely limits the inclusion of non-corporate contributions to public relations practice.¹¹⁸ She argued that corporate narratives within public relations history excluded unprivileged historical voices, notably those of women, and ignored other forms of public relations

practice, such as social movements. According to Miller's analysis of public relations scholarship,¹¹⁹ corporate narratives within public relations historiography were rooted in corporate development histories written by Alfred Chandler and later Richard Tedlow.¹²⁰

Chandler's corporate development theories are particularly salient to those public relations scholars who wish to adhere to the linear and evolutionary development of PR.¹²¹ Writing about the development of early corporations in the late nineteenth century, Chandler argued that the mixture of communications technologies and management structures allowed corporations to emerge in the U.S.¹²² Specifically the corporate structure which introduced a militaristic line and column formation of middle management created an environment in which public relations practitioners entered the corporate sphere. Later, as Tedlow points out, public relations practices within corporate structures were important to corporate survival.¹²³ As the nineteenth century progressed into the twentieth century the relationship between consumer and corporation replaced the older, tighter bonds of consumers and artisanal businesses. Public relations allowed for a corporation to generate goodwill with individual consumers, foster growth in consumption in goods, and stave off populist attacks on corporate growth.¹²⁴ This theory has been attacked for various historical inaccuracies. Phillip Scranton points out that Chandler's assertion of the vastness of corporate growth is wildly overstated.¹²⁵ Richard John, a doctoral student of Chandler, argues that large corporations were not as stable and professional as Chandler suggests.¹²⁶ Instead of corporations being dominated by middle management, John argues market speculators controlled companies and recklessly traded them in speculative markets.¹²⁷ Richard White, a scholar of railroad development, pointed out that railroads, a seminal corporate business according to Chandler, used

communications to foster relationships with government officials instead of publics.¹²⁸ These relationships were used to facilitate favorable railroad legislation and regulation through graft, bribes, and other unethical means.¹²⁹ Business historian Alan Raucher reiterated the corporate influence in PR in his 1968 book exploring early uses of publicity of public utility companies. His argument was these public utility companies used PR to promote corporate interests within local communities that gave virtual utility monopolies to large corporations beginning in 1900.¹³⁰

Despite the critique of Chandlerian corporate development, Chandler's theories remain appealing to public relations scholars, partly because Chandler's work supports the positive evolutionary narrative of public relations, but primarily because Chandlerian theory provides legitimacy for PR. Instead of rooting itself in press agentry tactics of Barnum, Chandler's theory allows public relations to point to corporate development within America as its professional genesis. This places public relations is a much more positive and powerful narrative of American economic history. It allows public relations to be a part of the larger economic narrative of American corporate power, success, and global domination. Since public relations has struggled to find its own identity and devotes much scholarly literature on justifying its own existence, this Chandlerian narrative provides a historical legitimacy to the field.¹³¹

This historical narrative of corporatist history is reflected in many major historical works of the field. Ivy Lee is associated with his work for the Rockefeller family and the Standard Oil Company.¹³² Bernays begins his own major contribution to the field with his work for cigarette companies in his famous Torches of Freedom for Lucky Strikes and his later involvement in public relations was closely connected to major American

corporations.¹³³ Histories of public relations including Cutlip's analysis of American PR agencies within the twentieth century present the close tie between PR and corporate America.¹³⁴ Linda Hon and Tim Coombs and Sherry Holladay recognized this corporate narrative in public relations history, arguing that corporate PR history ignores major social movement PR such as that in the Civil Rights Era. Nonetheless, public relations histories still focus on corporate PR.¹³⁵

The corporate narrative is not without critics. Marvin Olasky, who takes a libertarian view toward capitalist influence on PR history, argued that ethical legitimacy was not provided to public relations by corporate practice.¹³⁶ Instead, he argued, corporate practice and increased professionalized public relations were highly manipulative in light of other non-corporate PR practices. Roland Marchand provides a different perspective on the creation of corporate public relations.¹³⁷ According to Marchand corporations during the 1890s acted in such an offensive manner to American society that by the 1920s corporations were reviled. Corporate public relations was created to cultivate relationships between the public and corporations so companies would be seen as being socially responsible, caring, and humanized. This theme is reiterated by Stoker and Rawlins who argued publicity from the 1890s to 1930s became honed by public relations professionals who needed to use strategic publicity to assist corporations rehabilitate their image.¹³⁸ Scholars such as Linda Hon, Meg Lamme and Karen Russell present new public relations histories within the U.S. that criticize and challenge the corporate narrative by illustrating the use of public relations outside of the corporate context and outside the professionalized PR practitioner.¹³⁹ Unlike the corporate histories of PR, these narratives include social movements, personal PR, and

the voices of women. Within international circles L'Etang argued that corporate narratives of public relations practice do not apply to British development of public relations.¹⁴⁰ This further illustrates the weakness of corporate narratives of PR development, particularly in the international context.

B. Corporate Narrative Influence on PR Theory

Despite such criticisms of corporate public relations history, the idea of PR as a corporate practice still dominates scholarship. Theoretically this is extremely important to the creation and application of modern public relations theories of practice. First, non-historical theories reflect a corporate bias. Theories such as Excellence, contingency, Crisis, relationship PR, and leadership studies are almost exclusively applied to in-house public relations corporate counsel or to PR agency practice working on corporate accounts.¹⁴¹ For these theories, the organizational relationship with publics or the internal dynamic of organizations exclusively refer to corporations or agencies that have corporate clients.¹⁴²

In addition to this corporate focus on public relations, many public relations theories focus on the creation of a professionalized PR practice within a context of corporate respectability. Excellence Theory in particular calls for a more professionalized PR practice in which research, accreditation, and enforced ethical standards are used to gain respectability for the profession.¹⁴³ Likewise, Bruce Berger and Bryan Reber's analysis of public relations power (and the lack thereof) within organizations cites professionalization as a key to gaining managerial access.¹⁴⁴ All suggest that public relations as a practice needs to seek out a level of professionalization to gain legitimacy, suggesting that corporate recognition is what the field seeks and needs to gain a positive

identity. Moreover, theories such as Excellence or power relations make gaining managerial access as key to public relations practice.¹⁴⁵ This again suggests that public relations operates within a corporate context and serves corporate clients who look at managerial knowledge, business training, and corporate know-how as net positive skills to gain managerial access and position. Even within crisis communications, the Coombs's models are preoccupied with organizational accountability and strategy to gain salience with publics.¹⁴⁶ These strategies are designed to facilitate further relationships with organizations post-crisis, this again suggesting that public relations operates within a corporate paradigm and serves the needs of businesses in their customer relations.

This preoccupation with corporations in PR theory implicitly suggests that PR practice is corporate communications. Moreover, this corporate narrative limits the identification of public relations practitioners to those who are self-identified public relations men or women who work within communication departments or PR firms. This ignores the larger context in which public relations is practiced within social movements, politics, and other non-profit industries. There the identification of public relations may be more nuanced and the practitioner may wear many non-PR hats. However, since PR history predominantly focuses on corporate public relations, there is little theoretical justification for including these non-corporate practices into academic scholarship. This results in a skewed depiction of what PR actually is and suggests that there is a line between formal public relations practice and other recognizable forms of PR.¹⁴⁷ This is not to suggest all public relations literature focuses on corporate PR. In the past decade there have been studies that include non-corporate analysis of public relations in activist

organizations, non-profits, and in government.¹⁴⁸ However, while these studies do exist, the narrative of PR development is rooted in a corporate genesis.

IV. Proto vs. "Real" Public Relations

In the current literature, corporate public relations and non-corporate public relations is artificially divided into two groups—PR and proto-PR or antecedents.¹⁴⁹ This division is important because it relegates proto-PR to a secondary status within PR scholarship. It assumes that proto-PR practices are merely related to and sometimes an influence on "real" public relations practice. This causes the field of public relations research and practice to be less inclusive and more myopic in its view of what PR is and how it works within society.

A. Public Relations and Proto-Public Relations

The idea that there is a proto-public relations practice dates back to the beginnings of public relations scholarship. Essentially this argument for a proto-PR category is predicated on the idea that public relations is a stand-alone profession that is identifiable, ethically regulated, and professionally organized.¹⁵⁰ Proto-PR does not fall into this professionalized practice because it is an earlier use of communication techniques that were later incorporated into professional PR practice. The concept of proto-PR suggests that true public relations practice only began when identifiable professional practitioners emerged, again lending credence to linear evolution of the PR field and to the corporatized narrative of PR history.

Cutlip embraces the idea of proto-PR by referring to U.S. public relations from the 17th to twentieth century as antecedents to modern public relations. Günter Bentele, a scholar of German PR history, also supports the idea of proto-public relations in his

stratification model of PR development. Bentele argues have great popularly among European PR historians. Part of his absence in American literature is due to the fact that few of his publications are in English and are largely published in German or European journals. However, Bentele's arguments for PR theory and historical development are applicable to U.S. PR history. Bentele argues for the use of stratification theory to explain the evolution of public relations because it does not use clearly demarcated forms of PR. The stratification model acknowledges the contribution of older public relations practices on modern PR. Although Bentele supports the idea of a professionalized and proto public relations dichotomy, stratification model of public relations presents a more inclusive historical narrative of public relations. Used throughout natural sciences, Bentele's stratification model represents a palimpsest view of evolution in which older influences are always present despite current realities. As a formal theory stratification serves as the antithesis of four models of public relations because the historical demarcations between forms of practice are non-existent within stratification's taxonomy of PR. Bentele argues German and other European forms of public relations developed on their own as a byproduct of their own unique society. The acknowledgement of the uniqueness of each culture and country's PR development recognizes that public relations practice is closely tied with each culture and country's societal needs.

The idea of proto-public relations is present in the concept of the four models. In the four models, Grunig and Hunt deem press agentry as a type of unethical predecessor of modern public relations practices.¹⁵¹ Given this paradigm, ethical public relations begins with the corporate uses of PR used by Ivy Lee. All other forms of public relations practice, such as press agentry (which has roots in entertainment not corporations), serve

as illustrations as an antecedent PR.¹⁵² This means that within scholarship non-corporate public relations histories or public relations histories that pre-date the creation of corporate PR practice are deemed to be related to, but not "real" public relations. Theoretically, this has major implications because it argues for a conceptualization of PR that includes only the corporate, professionalized PR that emerged as a result of late nineteenth century corporate growth. Under this analysis, public relations is not identified by its communication practices, but instead is identified by the context in which PR is practiced.

Lamme and Russell detail many of these non-corporate types of public relations, which includes politics, nonprofit, educational, and religious public relations¹⁵³. These public relations practices lend new insight into the field of PR and eliminate periodization of the field because it ignores the interconnectivity between areas of practice. Political public relations is cited by Cutlip as an early form of PR practice, specifically in the debate over the ratification of the U.S. Constitution and early nation building within the American colonies. Cutlip also notes that nonprofit PR began in early nineteenth century charities and was present even earlier in the development of American colleges in the 17th and nineteenth centuries.¹⁵⁴ Internationally there is research that supports the idea that public relations practice can be found in medieval Europe.¹⁵⁵

All of these assertions of early public relations practices include similar themes. They are all defined by the communication techniques used (e.g. media relations, relationship management, publicity tactics) rather than the contexts in which these communications occurred. These practices also predate corporate public relations development and the nineteenth century. This suggests an older form of public relations

practice that even pre-dates press agentry. Most importantly, all of these early public relations practices utilize forms of communication scholars would identify as public relations techniques. These examples of public relations even support modern scholarship of PR since these histories contain examples of relationship management, media relations, and persuasive techniques.¹⁵⁶ All of these historical examples also suggest that contingency theory would apply to many of these historical contexts since key publics were targeted in a complex and ever-changing environment.¹⁵⁷ The only thing these public relations histories lack is a self-identified PR practitioner who may have professional accreditation and who works solely on public relations communications as a full-time profession.

B. Theoretical Influences of PR and Proto-PR Dichotomy

It may seem that proto-PR verses professional PR is an academic debate that only affects the historical categorization of the field. This is not the case. The concept that there is such a thing as proto-PR directly affects how theory within public relations is constructed. By relegating so-called proto-PR to a PR-like status, scholars feel free to ignore so-called proto-PR in their positivist and normative theories of public relations. The effects of this are that public relations theory becomes more corporate focused and argues for a very restrictive view of what PR actually is. For these theories, public relations is only professional practice with self-identified PR practitioners. As a result public relations theory focuses on corporate, agency, and business related public relations practices.

This narrow focus of public relations theory means that other areas of public relations practice go unexplored. Excellence, contingency, Crisis, relationship, and management

theories all focus on the formal agency or corporate practice of PR.¹⁵⁸ The term organization and publics refers to a company and customers/activists/stockholders. Additionally the questions these theories seek to address is to explain how public relations works inside corporate environments and how practitioners can gain admission into corporate management. Even when scholars go outside of the corporate model of professionalized PR, they use these corporate constructed theories and apply them to noncorporate settings.¹⁵⁹

If this division between proto-PR and formal public relations was eliminated there would be a broader definition of PR as a field. This would yield more complex and diverse histories of the field and perhaps could generate new theoretical approaches to PR practice that examined public relations outside of corporate environments. Both positivist and normative theories would provide greater validity and predictability if they became more aware of the varying contexts public relations was practiced within. Recognizing this complexity within public relations practice could loosen the hold of larger meta-theoretical PR paradigms, such as Excellence Theory, on scholarship.

V. PR as a Nuanced Creation

Lamme and Russell argue that "simply put, no area of public relations history has been adequately researched."¹⁶⁰ Part of the reason for this observation is that many of the unresearched areas of public relations history encounter theoretical roadblocks. Narratives that support certain viewpoints of public relations, notably linear evolution, corporatism, hero creation, and issues of professional vs. non-professional PR, serve as bulwarks to a deeper and more accurate reflection of the field. However, since public

relations history is the originator of many of these theoretical roadblocks, historical research can correct and combat these false narratives.

This engagement with public relations theory has greater implications than just history. As can be seen many of these narratives within public relations history are part of larger issues for public relations as a field. Concerns over legitimacy, professionalization, and the need for self-promotion (specifically Edward Bernays) cloud the accurate historical narrative of the field. Moreover, other subfields of public relations have followed suit in their theoretical creations. Bernays' linear evolution of PR and his description of press agents later informed Grunig and Hunt's conceptualization on the four models.¹⁶¹ Corporate narratives written by Bernays, Hiebert, and later Cutlip provide support for looking at PR exclusively from that perspective.¹⁶² The prominence of American men's impact on development of the field has created the illusion that PR is an American created export. The arbitrary concept of proto-public relations has caused a limitation on historical inquiry and produced a false periodization of the field. Since theoretical development of a field, particularly positivist paradigms, rely on historical justifications, these false narratives of public relations history have real impact in PR scholarship. These histories help define what form the practice, profession, and structure public relations takes, which, in turn, informs what research questions scholars ask.

Despite these issues within public relations scholarship, PR history is recognizing some of its theoretical issues. Lamme and Russell correctly point out that there are many gaps in PR scholarship that need to be filled.¹⁶³ Bentele argues for a stratification model similar to those use in scientific evolution to explain public relations development as a process that continually builds on its own practices.¹⁶⁴ L'Etang and McKie and Munshi

illustrate how international public relations histories need to be written without preconceived American influence.¹⁶⁵ Gower directly challenges Bernays' influences within PR historiography and argues that his concepts of the field should be reexamined.¹⁶⁶ Finally, Lamme and Russell point out that previous periodization and linear narratives of PR history, such as those in Bernays, Cutlip, and Grunig and Hunt's four models, are arbitrary and should not inform current public relations inquiry.¹⁶⁷

Theorizing of practice and the profession of public relations has the potential to be more diverse, culturally aware, and contextually sensitive if public relations history begins to correct the historical record. This dissertation provides an overview of public relations development in the eighteenth, nineteenth, and early twentieth centuries. This study has theoretical significance since it directly challenges the corporatist, evolutionary, and great man narratives in PR history.

CHAPTER 3: PUBLIC RELATIONS AS A TERM IN SOCIETY, RELIGION, INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS AND POLITICS 1774-1918¹⁶⁸

As a term, "public relations" has a rich history in the American lexicon. However, within public relations history there is a popular misconception that the term is purely a twentieth century invention, a misperception that can be traced to Edward Bernays' claim he invented the term "counsel on public relations" after World War I. This has given way to a commonly held misperception that Bernays actually invented the term public relations. Because of this historical misinterpretation, today's usage of "public relations" is taken to mean formal practice of PR or the use of specific media relations tactics to influence public opinion. Examining the term public relations from 1774 to 1918 illustrates that today's use of the term "public relations" is closely aligned with its eighteenth, nineteenth, and early twentieth century usage. Analysis of 551 newspaper, magazine, and academic journal articles reveals several themes in the usage of public relations in religion, politics, and business. During the early nineteenth century the term "public relations" was also used in context with high-profile individuals, businesses, and interpersonal relationships. From this analysis, public relations as a term in the eighteenth and nineteenth century is associated with federal and state government, image, relationships, citizen-interaction, customer satisfaction, and reputation.

This chapter explores three categories of the use of public relations as a term from 1774 to 1918. In this chapter public relations is shown to mean official behavior of an individual, the relationship between religion and a person, and foreign and domestic

politics. While each of these categories of public relations represents something different, they all suggest that the term "public relations" is rooted in the idea of relationships, image, reputation, and public trust. Moreover, the idea of "public" is key to understanding this early usage of the term "public relations." In these articles "public relations" has a connotation that involves society, citizenship, and group representation.

As described in Chapter 1, this chapter analyzed the term "public relations*" in American Periodical Series, ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online, Accessible Archives, America's Historical Newspapers, and JSTOR. This chapter analyzes 551 articles that show public relations' meaning in the press as well as its use in religion, international affairs, and politics. These groups were chosen because they comprise public relations' use during the late eighteenth to the mid nineteenth century. The term public relations appears in quotes when directly referencing its presence in an article.

- I. Public Relations of the Individual
 - A. Private and Public Relations

Use of the term public relations from the eighteenth to twentieth century showed a dichotomy between private and public, particularly when used in connection with an individual. As these articles show, a person could have private relations (associated with their family) and public relations (associated with a job or official duty). While these two relations occupied different spheres of a person's life they did influence each other and were discussed together to illustrate a person's overall character.¹⁶⁹

While it was suggested that a person's private and public relations reflected similar values and behaviors, some articles suggest a complete separation between the two spheres.¹⁷⁰ One article suggested that a complete separation of "public relations" from

private relations (i.e. family) was ideal because it shielded the family from criticism.¹⁷¹ William Lloyd Garrison, an abolitionist journalist in nineteenth century America, was complimented by one article that commented on his skill at keeping the aspects of his life separate, saying, "he never made his public relations an excuse for neglecting his family."¹⁷² Another article from 1876 discussed "public relations" as having to strike a "balance between honor and fortune."¹⁷³

These and other descriptions of "public relations" suggest that the term meant a type of formal integration with society for the "public good."¹⁷⁴ Citizenship was mentioned in context with an individual's "public relations."¹⁷⁵ An 1814 article commented on citizenship and "public relations" asking citizens "to rise from individual to public relations...[since citizens are] members of a state, receiving protection and deriving benefits from its laws, authority, and civil regulations."¹⁷⁶ Reflecting nineteenth century ideas of citizenship, two articles suggest that having "public relations" required a "citizen" to own land.¹⁷⁷ However, most uses of the term "public relations" in the nineteenth century popular press were tied to aspects of a person's role in society. To have "public relations" meant someone had to be well known, concerned about the public perception of their character, and having a reputation to maintain within the community.¹⁷⁸ In obituaries, men who served in governmental capacities were described as having "public relations."¹⁷⁹ Famous people had "public relations" including Sir Walter Scott,¹⁸⁰ Frederick the Great,¹⁸¹ General Winfield Scott,¹⁸² Daniel Webster,¹⁸³ George Washington,¹⁸⁴ President James Garfield,¹⁸⁵ General Santa Ana,¹⁸⁶ J.P. Morgan,¹⁸⁷ Lord Bacon,¹⁸⁸ Robert E. Lee,¹⁸⁹ Rudyard Kipling,¹⁹⁰ King Edward VII,¹⁹¹ and William the Conqueror.¹⁹² Public relations was also associated with men who had

high-profile professions such as ministers,¹⁹³ postal workers,¹⁹⁴ ambassadors,¹⁹⁵ attorneys,¹⁹⁶ monarchs,¹⁹⁷ judges,¹⁹⁸ professors,¹⁹⁹ physicians,²⁰⁰ sailors,²⁰¹ policemen,²⁰² town officials,²⁰³ businessmen,²⁰⁴ heroes,²⁰⁵ a banker,²⁰⁶ soldiers,²⁰⁷ a female philanthropist,²⁰⁸ and a mine owner,²⁰⁹ all had "public relations" within a community. "Public relations" was also associated with colonial families,²¹⁰ men and women,²¹¹ "mankind,"²¹² ancient Rome,²¹³ journal publications,²¹⁴ a theater troupe,²¹⁵ literature,²¹⁶ court trials,²¹⁷ medical societies,²¹⁸ towns,²¹⁹ agriculture,²²⁰ and even a blind man.²²¹ This wide association of public relations suggests that "public relations" was part of a larger idea of having contact with society and of representing oneself to the larger population.

The qualities of personal public relations were usually described in positive terms that emphasized these people's morals, caring nature, and success based on American values. One article suggested that there was a universal standard of "public relations" that applied to strangers and friends alike with truthfulness being a quality of good "public relations."²²² This sentiment was popularized by a widely reprinted translation of Immanuel Kant's work which argued there is a type of universal law for "public relations."²²³ This idea of a universal standard or law for public relations was reflected as American values. Well known people were expected to have good "public relations."²²⁴ Reputation was key for having good "public relations."²²⁵ This required people to follow the "golden rule,"²²⁶ avoid "dalliances,"²²⁷ be honest,²²⁸ be independent minded,²²⁹ embrace "humanity,"²³⁰ work hard,²³¹ have "honor"²³² be "admirable,"²³³ promote peace,²³⁴ and have "personal sympathy."²³⁵ One article even suggested "public relations" could be negatively affected by bad thoughts promoted by so-called "brain-sickly literature."²³⁶

Bad "public relations" only appeared in four articles from this sample of popular press, but when it was it usually meant that a person was acting only in his self-interest. Two articles stand out as illustrations of this. The first article described an adventurer's "public relations" as "selfish and unprincipled."²³⁷ The other article suggested "intemperate" (i.e. drunkard) men cared little for their family and acted as "nuisances or ciphers."²³⁸ Bad public relations also meant not following conventional American norms. This was evident in articles that discussed how immigrants did not follow the "public relations" norms of the United States and continued to use hyphenated ethnic identities in their "public relations."²³⁹ However, "public relations" was not thought to be totally static. In fact, as times progressed there were articles that suggested technology 240 and laws²⁴¹ affected what constituted acceptable "public relations." In one article, bad politics equated with bad "public relations." Such was the case when an 1860 article described Members of Congress as "venal in their public relations" when elected to office.²⁴² Not being a member of a community was portrayed as not having "public relations." Daniel Defoe's Robinson Crusoe was said to have "sustained no public relations" because of his isolation on an island.²⁴³ However, these articles suggest "public relations" were not always positive between different groups within society. Two articles during Reconstruction discussed "public relations" between whites and blacks as a general societal concern.²⁴⁴ Non-Protestant immigrants had particular problem with public relations since, as one article suggested, they made themselves stand-out negatively in their "public relations."245

Political roles and civic involvement of men were discussed with "public relations."²⁴⁶ One aspect of these political "public relations" is that idea that the

politician must answer to the larger society. An 1851 article details this saying, "the integrity of private life ought to obtain in men's public relations, and public sentiment should as sternly hold a man accountable for the conscientious discharge of his public trusts."²⁴⁷ "Public relations" in some articles even meant a formal relationship to political circles.²⁴⁸ Articles said that a man had "public relations" with the Democratic Party;²⁴⁹ Boss Tweed had "public relations" with Democrats in New York;²⁵⁰ and Napoleon used a secretary to arrange formal visits in his "public relations."²⁵¹ These "public relations" also included open stances on a variety of political issues such as racism,²⁵² slavery,²⁵³ tariffs,²⁵⁴ and Republicans.²⁵⁵ Office holding was frequently mentioned in terms of "public relations" since the politician had to have contact with voters.²⁵⁶ Ordinary citizens also had "public relations," with patriotism being a particularly important aspect.²⁵⁷

Another societal issue was the role of women. Because women held no official status within society, they were sometimes said to have no "public relations." In fact, all of the articles in this sample that discuss a particular individual's "public relations" discuss men. Women did not have "public relations" because they lacked the legal rights of men, specifically the right to vote.²⁵⁸ This is reflective of the norms of the nineteenth century which viewed women as being in the private sphere of domesticity. One article from 1845 commented on this legal status saying, "The public relations of wives as of slaves, are all on one side; their duty is to obey, not govern."²⁵⁹ However, an 1848 article from *Godey's Lady's Book* stated that women did have a role in politics even through they were not part of "public relations."²⁶⁰ It said, "The public relations of government are, as they should be, exclusively under the care and guidance of men; but women may do

much, very much, to promote the general harmony and happiness of the nation."²⁶¹ *The Liberator* also argued women did have a role in "public relations" because of their important status in social structure.²⁶²

Articles in the late nineteenth century suggest that women's "public relations" changed with the increase of their political rights.²⁶³ In 1871 one article commented on women's "public relations," saying "one half the world has never until now, cared to exercise its brains in behalf of public matters...women have been living half lives, caring for domestic interests, but leaving their public relations to the care of any one [sic] who would manage them."²⁶⁴ This lack of "public relations" was portrayed as holding women back from being able to engage civically and serve in administrative duties.²⁶⁵ Women's "public relations" in the United States was even compared to women in the "Orient" who had no "public relations" at all.²⁶⁶

In 1901 the subject of women and "public relations" was the topic of a widely publicized book *Women and the Law* which was targeted to women who wanted to understand the legal parameters of their "public relations."²⁶⁷ The book by Columbia professor George Bayles contained a section entitled "public relations" that detailed women's legal rights in regard to citizenship, immigrant status, the ability to practice law, spousal privilege, employment, and women's safety.²⁶⁸ This section on "public relations" was important, according to Bayles, because it illustrated the "value of showing the political status of women in the modern state.²⁶⁹

Individual public relations in this era represented the idea that individuals of a certain status had important roles and interactions within society. Citizenship, official duties, and societal roles play a part in determining who had "public relations" and who

did not. In this sense "public relations" was a personal representation of image, reputation, and character. While public relations was not granted to all people, notably women, these articles suggests "public relations" in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries was growing to include more people which, in turn, suggest more people had a formal role to play in society.

II. Public Relations and Religion

During the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries an individual's "public relations" was a representation of their Christian values. These values were represented by Christian figures, such as Jesus, Abraham and even God. Ministers and clergymen were also thought to have "public relations" with society as a whole and their congregations. Similar to ministers, churches were thought to have public relations specifically in their outreach within a community. In fact, churches serve as examples of some of the first grass roots use of so-called modern PR practice since they began to form public relations committees as early as the 1890s. All of this illustrates that within the development of "public relations" as a term, religious, specifically Christian, influence helped to define the meaning of the term in the United States.

A. Christian Values and Public Relations

Within the popular press from 1820s onward, there was an association between "public relations" and Christian values. Many articles focused on how private relations and public relations require a dedication to Christian teachings, philosophy, and morals.²⁷⁰ One article from 1901 sums up this belief on the influence of Christianity in private and public relations saying, "If religion is good for anything it is good for everything. If religion is to govern a man in his public relations, it is also to control him

in his private affairs."²⁷¹ Morality was a large part of the Christian influence in "public relations."²⁷² However, Christian "public relations" was not universal. According to one 1888 article in *The Baptist Quarterly Review*, God gave "public relations" to men, not to women, since men represented the family unit in the eyes of God.²⁷³

"Public relations" of individuals were mentioned as part of being a productive member of society.²⁷⁴ Having good "public relations" was described in one article as having "fruitful public relations to God."²⁷⁵ Two articles from the 1828 and one from 1856 discussed a disingenuous public relations in which people professed to be religious but in practice did not follow Christian "public relations."²⁷⁶ This lack of Christian "public relations" was a concern in some publications. In 1850 one article detailed how "Protestantism has lost a large part of its moral force, its influence over public relations."²⁷⁷ Famed abolitionist and religious leader Henry Ward Beecher commented in an 1862 sermon that "public relations" declined if a man were detached from certain moral influences, specifically mothers, who introduced men to religion.²⁷⁸ Other articles mentioned the difficulties between religions, such as Protestant and Catholics and even Christians and Hindus.²⁷⁹ In these discussions "public relations" were only obtainable by following Protestant teachings.

This sentiment of hostility between "public relations" of religions had a critic in President Theodore Roosevelt, who in 1906 said that it was a politician's duty to rise above religious differences that could affect "public relations."²⁸⁰ Addressing the questions of religious difference to an ambassador he said, "While I am President and you are Ambassador, neither of us in his public relations is to act as Catholic or Protestant, Jew or Gentile and we have to be careful not merely to do what is right but so

to carry ourselves as to show that we are doing what is right."²⁸¹ The morality of "public relations" was present in American politics with one article discussing the "outward and public relations to Christianity" of Presidential candidates in 1856.²⁸² Political issues, such as slavery and the creation of the Thanksgiving holiday, were also discussed in terms of Christian "public relations."²⁸³

B. Public Relations of Biblical Figures

Several religious figures were said to have "public relations." God's "public relations" were shown in his "order of His Kingdom."²⁸⁴ Another article suggested "historic and public relations" were part of the larger "battleground" of the world in which "the souls of men are the kingdoms that are fought for" by God.²⁸⁵ Abraham was described in one article as having "illustrious" spiritual "public relations" as evidenced by his relationship with God.²⁸⁶ Even the lost tribes of Israel had a particular faithful "public relations" that was, according to one writer, seen only in the Anglo-Saxons in 1840s America.²⁸⁷

Jesus Christ had also had "public relations." Christ's public relations was evidenced by his religious teachings.²⁸⁸ In fact, Dean Sanders of Yale University said the third preaching tour of Christ "precipitated a crisis in His [Christ's] public relations" because of the negative events that unfolded, particularly the death of John the Baptist and the questioning of Jesus' teachings.²⁸⁹ However, the influence of Christ in public relations was mainly discussed as influencing men in their "public relations." An article from 1836 commented that Christ's "personal piety was found in the private, social or public relations; whether as a son, a citizen or a saint."²⁹⁰ Public expression of one's faith in his or her "public relations" was a testament to Christ's influence. One article stated

that a life in which had "Christ touching all personal, social and public relations" was evidence of a good Christian.²⁹¹ Another article from 1850 argued that "complacent acquiescence" in "public relations" was not the design of Christ's teachings.²⁹² Even politicians were suggested to have Christ's influence in their "public relations" when making decisions for America.²⁹³

C. Public Relations of Clergy and Churches

Ministers, priests, clergymen, and lay ministers were all discussed in the religious press as having public relations. An 1845 article discussed a religion professor at Oxford having "public relations" in reforming a church.²⁹⁴ A Catholic churchman's mission trip to Chile in 1848 was described as being part of his "public relations."²⁹⁵ Articles suggest that ministers had "public relations" because of their status as religious leaders.²⁹⁶ One minister's obituary in 1803 described his "public relations" as "discreet, devout, laborious and conscientious."²⁹⁷ Other ministers were described as having "public relations" that were "earnest,"²⁹⁸ showed "attractive character,"²⁹⁹ "honorably conspicuous,"³⁰⁰ "distinguished,"³⁰¹ "derived no prejudices,"³⁰² "industrious,"³⁰³ "irreproachable,"³⁰⁴ and "guided by an enlightened sense of duty."³⁰⁵

All of these aspects of religious "public relations" directly dealt with the role of a minister within his community.³⁰⁶ This religious duty extended beyond the "typical" clergy and even affected lay leaders and one female seminarian.³⁰⁷ The "public relations" role of a minister involved maintaining the religious and Christian values of the members of the church.³⁰⁸ In addition to this spiritual duty, a minister's "public relations" also related to his official duties, such as performing services, Bible readings, and teaching Sunday schools.³⁰⁹ However, one article suggested ministerial "public relations" varied

according to the minister and whether he wished to engage in scholarly research.³¹⁰ In fact, the job of being a minister was referred to by some articles as his "public relations."³¹¹ One minister's retirement was phrased as his ending "public relations of twenty-five years."³¹² Public relations as a term also meant that the minister had to adhere to certain religious expectations from the community. Ministerial "public relations" were defined as an "obligation,"³¹³ illustrative of godly influences,³¹⁴ requiring "diligent mental application,"³¹⁵ a willingness to "do justice and love mercy,"³¹⁶ and engaging in "pulpit duties."³¹⁷

Public relations for ministers also required them to avoid certain temptations. An 1834 article warned Methodist ministers who allowed fabricated confessions in their churches that they may suffer the "deleterious consequences of public relations."³¹⁸ Another article said the job of a minister's "public relations" actually "create[d] wants" which should never be indulged.³¹⁹ Even lay ministers were required to avoid "liberty of action" in "public relations."³²⁰ Good public relations was seen as a requirement for creating a church following. Extravagance in "public relations" was said to hurt Congregationalist churches,³²¹ while certain obscure political beliefs in "public relations" were said to drive congregations away from a Unitarian church.³²² In the 1870s two articles appeared warning that Bishops needed to be above reproach in their "public relations" because they were called on to speak about important issues in the community.³²³ Others lamented that religious "public relations" unfortunately had less of a role in political events.³²⁴

Churches were also cited as having "public relations" in varying forms as early as the 1840s. An Episcopal church was cited as having prayed for America's "public

relations."³²⁵ Another article suggests that "public relations" existed not only between government and church but between churches.³²⁶ One article said that even in early churches there was the practice of "public relations" and that church hierarchy between minister and congregant is determined by the "public relations" of clerical leaders.³²⁷ However, the most significant part of a Church's public relations was in the formation of public relations committees. Hartford Theological Seminary had an active public relations committee that investigated the level of Christianity among students and college. In 1901 Hartford's "public relations committee" met to discuss the "religious character of college students."³²⁸ This committee also was in charge of determining the amount of Bible classes offered at its institution and Wesleyan University.³²⁹ In 1902 the "public relations committee "compiled a report on colleges' and organizations' religious offerings as well as the number of religious books available to students.³³⁰ A consortium of religious schools also a "committee of public relations" who met to discuss religious training and education.³³¹ These public relations committees were not limited to religious colleges. A men's league at a church operated a "committee on public relations" that included two former members of Congress as board members.³³²

Use of the term "public relations" in religion suggests that public relations in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries included an obligation to the public. Describing ministers' official roles as "public relations" suggests that accountability and organizational representation were part of the nineteenth century understanding of the term "public relations." Moreover, the linking of morality with "public relations" suggests that within the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries public relations had a standard by which people were judged. Perhaps most importantly, the mention of public

relations committees in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries suggest a grassroots creation of PR practice. These early public relations groups suggest that organizations operated much the same way a PR committee would work today. They were concerned with image, organizational accountability, and meeting the publics' needs.

III. Political Public Relations

The most common use of the term public relations from 1770 to 1918 was politics, specifically international affairs. Particularly in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries "public relations" as a term meant formal diplomatic relationships between nations. When these "public relations" broke down, as they did in the early nineteenth century, countries were seen as ending their public relations. Like individual "public relations," international "public relations" represented formal behavior that was practiced by well-known and governmentally sanctioned people.

A. Public Relations as International Affairs and Diplomacy

In this sample the United States' "public relations" was discussed in forty nine articles in this sample. According to these articles the United States has "public relations" with Great Britain,³³³ Europe,³³⁴ France,³³⁵ Colombia,³³⁶ Mexico,³³⁷ Central America,³³⁸ Brazil,³³⁹ Denmark,³⁴⁰ Spain,³⁴¹ Russia,³⁴² Japan,³⁴³ Germany,³⁴⁴ and Canada.³⁴⁵ Other articles discussed other nations' "public relations" outside of the United States context. China,³⁴⁶ Australia,³⁴⁷ Czarist Russia,³⁴⁸ Cuba,³⁴⁹ France,³⁵⁰ Germany,³⁵¹ and Britain³⁵² were all said to have "public relations" with other countries or with provinces within their own country. Other articles discussed "public relations" as political issues within an administration or how "public relations" with an international country affected U.S.

citizens,³⁵³ such as an 1825 article that said the United States needed to have "public relations" with all Spanish speaking countries.³⁵⁴ Another article suggested that nations' "public relations" are largely affected by their citizens' views.³⁵⁵

The use of the term "public relations" in context with U.S. international relations took on various meanings of economic interaction,³⁵⁶ peace,³⁵⁷ war,³⁵⁸ and as political issues affecting American citizens.³⁵⁹ This means that as a whole, "public relations" was a general term referencing a relationship between nations. "Public relations" could be good, bad, neutral, or even nonexistent. These "public relations" between nations also meant the relationship had an official sanctioning by the United States government in which the President was held responsible. An 1803 article from the *Republic* comments on the political overtones within international public relations. It said, "In such an event our safety demands an administration firm, clear sighted, and vigilant; prompt to determine, and vigorous to act, just in its public relations."³⁶⁰ Another article demanded the President of the United States, Thomas Jefferson, to disclose "all the communications he might receive from our ministers, respecting our public relations."³⁶¹

The control of public relations was recognized as a privilege of the President but was seen as practice governed by laws.³⁶² This caused concern in 1808 when a Member of Congress asked President Thomas Jefferson what level of control he had over foreign ministers. Concerned over the power of individuals within America's foreign policy, the Congressman wrote, "Can a subordinate officer invade one of the highest prerogatives of government so as thereby to change the public relations of his country from peace to war?"³⁶³ The power of the President in deciding the "public relations" of the United States sometimes caused dissention in the legislature. One

speech from 1812 said:

The momentous question of war with G. Britain is decided. On this topic, so vital to your interests, the right of public debates in constituents, has been denied to your representatives. They have been called into secret session on this most interest of all your public relations.³⁶⁴

This speech suggests that "public relations," although under the control the President, required some support from the public at large. This is reflected in another article from 1812 from a local township of Plymouth, Massachusetts who gathered to write a complaint "memorializing Congress, upon the menacing aspect of their public relations."³⁶⁵ While political control of "public relations" existed there was recognition by some articles that external events could change "public relations" between countries. Thomas Jefferson's 1807 address to Congress used the term "public relations" in reference to other nations' diplomacy to explain how external world events outside of U.S. control might affect the United States economy.³⁶⁶

Public relations between countries changed over time. In 1811, an anonymous writer suggested that embargos require the United States to discuss the "proper course of action which the present portentous situation of our public relations demand."³⁶⁷ An 1848 article stated there was a decline in Italian "public relations" abroad because of internal discord.³⁶⁸ Other articles said public relations could be improved over time. A federal report reprinted in the *Baltimore Patriot & Mercantile Advertiser* in 1831 said ministers from the United States could serve as liaisons between the United States and other countries, ultimately improving "public relations." It read:

Such a provision for public ministers as would obviate these evils, and enable the minister to perform the common duties of hospitality to his countrymen and promote social intercourse between the citizens of both nations would not only elevate the character of his country but essentially improve its public relations.³⁶⁹

This suggests that within the nineteenth century, the concept of public relations of a country included relationships, preferably positive, with other nations. This is reflected in other reports where the President of the United States is said to "give a most flattering account of our public relations with all the world,"³⁷⁰ and a later presidential reply to a committee in which he says that the United States must "cultivate a spirit of liberal concession in our public relations."³⁷¹

A nation's "public relations" could be strained if the country did not adhere to the conventions of international diplomacy or laws. Even the "barbarian state" of Turkey had "public relations" that adhered to international convention.³⁷² However, some nations' stances on political issues prevented public relations. Such was the case with the Confederate States of America who lacked "public relations" with Great Britain because of the CSA's stance on slavery.³⁷³ In 1836 an article in the *New York Farmer* commented on how countries can differ in what they accept in "public relations" writing, "the public relations, however, are entirely different: the performance of a duty in one county, would justly be deemed a crime in another."³⁷⁴

The United States' international "public relations" was also tied to individual politicians or ministers who officially represented the United States in their public relations abroad. Articles included the public relations of individual ministers,³⁷⁵ the Secretary of State,³⁷⁶ and an ex-President of the United States.³⁷⁷ An 1831 article

suggested that foreign ministers' salaries were directly related to the level of "public relations" a country received.³⁷⁸ The article argued that the United States should give raises to foreign ministers so they could attract a higher caliber representative.³⁷⁹ Another article from 1817 mentioned that the "public relations" of a minister meant that he was subject to legal jurisdiction in the country in which he was stationed.³⁸⁰

The term public relations was also used in context with personal relationships that took on international issues. In 1803 Congressman Robert Williams discussed the economic impact of the "public relations" of engaging in war with Spain in New Orleans.³⁸¹ Former President John Tyler recognized the changed public relations between the United States and Spain, stating, "considering the public relations that at one period existed between us, I cannot bring myself to believe that you will either misconstrue my motives in addressing you or censure me for so doing."³⁸² In 1856, the *Charleston Courier* noted that the government the United States "suffers in its public relations" with Brazil because the United States Minister's communications with the United States government were too slow.³⁸³ Another article commented directly on "public relations" requiring a certain type of trust within the relationship between the countries. In 1857 the *New York Daily Times* wrote:

In the world of public relations, as in the world of private intercourse, it is true that a mood of permanent suspicion and distrust is just as fatal to any attempt at successful diplomacy between great and enlightened nations, as is a tempter of absolute incredulity to any attempt at negotiation between decent and intelligent individuals.³⁸⁴

This representation of international diplomacy as public relations shows the

term public relations is deeply rooted in the concept of formal relationships between organizations and people (in this case government and citizens). These articles show that accountability of political leaders, along with formal practices constituted the idea of public relations in early American vernacular. Additionally, international diplomacy as public relations suggests that organizations (in this case the government) had public relations in which citizens were represented by officials. The many exchanges and speeches in this section also suggest public relations had much to do with communicating with others and representing oneself in an advantageous light. These articles suggest diplomacy has much to do with the individuals who are representing the government. As such, their behavior suggests that within the eighteenth and nineteenth century there some concept that "public relations" as a function was entrusted to certain officials.

B. Domestic Policy Public Relations

In addition to international relations, public relations in the eighteenth and nineteenth century was associated with the official behavior of a government in domestic politics.³⁸⁵ In fact, one article suggested that the idea that government has "public relations" dates to feudal Europe.³⁸⁶ Domestic and foreign policy "public relations" were recognized as different from each other. An 1806 article from the *City Gazette and Daily Advertiser* comments on this: "Yet as the people have never taken the constitutional measures which were necessary to alter it, and as our public relations, both foreign and domestic, appear to require a cautious policy."³⁸⁷ This quote is illustrative of how public relations was referenced in a domestic context. "Public relations" was always discussed in context of the United States laws or the official policies of the President's administration. The first example of the use of "public relations" in a domestic political context appears in 1774 in

the *Essex Journal and Merimack Packet* article that discussed the interaction of the citizens of Boston and British soldiers. It said:

We find no account in the Boston papers of the affray in the place last week, between several officers and some of the inhabitants: Indeed the conduct of the former, as we are told was so detestably savage and obscene as to render a particular public relations thereof improper.³⁸⁸

Here, public relations is in the context of government behavior toward the citizens. In fact, citizens' response is tied to government domestic relations or domestic "public relations." The *Philadelphia Gazette* in 1795 cited "public relations" as the reason George Washington used the term "self-created" in a speech.³⁸⁹

The use of the term "public relations" as related to domestic issues took on a variety of subjects. One context was the United States government's "public relations" with the states.³⁹⁰ Pierce Butler said in an 1804 Philadelphia speech that he and other politicians from South Carolina generally agreed on the "public measures, public relations and private combinations" of South Carolina.³⁹¹ "Public relations" also existed between the United States government and racial groups, notably Native Americans.³⁹² A citizen in early Detroit wrote that the "public relations" between white settlers and Indians "are becoming more and more favorable to the Americans, and the time may not be distant when a majority of them will adhere to us in preference to any foreign power."³⁹³

Political parties were also part of domestic "public relations."³⁹⁴ In 1809 a letter to the "Electors of Massachusetts" the Federalist Party argued for the support of Federalist Governor Christopher Gore whose "public relations" had not changed on

the tariff issues.³⁹⁵ William Morris Meredith, a Pennsylvania politician, was said to use Federalist Party ideals in his "public relations" in the nineteenth century.³⁹⁶ The use of the term "public relations" coincided with the advocacy of political positions within parties. The New York Democratic-Republicans wrote that their "public relations" required them to make "greater sacrifice of personal feeling to promote the general good."³⁹⁷ The Federalists also wrote that their "public relations" were deeply related to the United States' interests.³⁹⁸

Articles from the nineteenth century also characterized public relations as a national attitude toward the United States government generally as well as specifically regarding individual rights.³⁹⁹ During the Nullification Crisis of the 1820s and 1830s, one article said "the union of this confederation is the key-stone to the whole fabric of our political and national greatness, our civil and social prosperity. Let this sentiment enter with religious solemnity into all our public relations with our country."⁴⁰⁰ The economic concern of the United States was also termed as being part of U.S. "public relations."⁴⁰¹ In an article in 1820, the *Kentucky Reporter* stated that economic development depended largely on whether the damaged image of the United States could be repaired by hard work within economic "public relations." The article said:

The unsubdued [sic] energies of our citizens, the unexhausted fertility of our soil, with rigid economy in our private and public relations cannot fail in a short time, to redeem the country from its present embarrassments, and restore the golden days of its prosperity.⁴⁰²

In 1821, an article appeared about the Massachusetts citizens' concern over the loss of Maine as part of the Compromise of 1820. The *Boston Commercial Gazette* stated that

the loss of Maine affected citizens in Massachusetts in their "welfare and public relations."⁴⁰³ One article discussed the "demoralization" of American "public relations" when the South began secession in 1861.⁴⁰⁴ During the Civil War, public relations of the Confederacy was discussed in context with the public relations of the United States. The *Charleston Mercury* stated that "public relations" between the Confederacy and England would be difficult because the Confederacy was "a government recognizing the slavery of a part of the human race."⁴⁰⁵ Post-Civil War relationships between the citizens of the North and South were defined as "public relations" of two distinct regions.⁴⁰⁶ Even race relations between black and white southerners was mentioned as "public relations" in a *New York Times* article about President Grant's policy of giving clemency to members of the Ku Klux Klan.⁴⁰⁷

Domestic public relations had values assigned to them, especially when these public relations affected citizens directly. One article from *The Albany Argus* in 1820 commented on "the demoralized state of our public relations" in reference to political bribes and corrupt public policy.⁴⁰⁸ The a-political stance of the Army was noted as having "no principle in its public relations."⁴⁰⁹ The term "public relations" was detailed in a variety of positive domestic U.S. contexts such as military schools,⁴¹⁰ legal codes,⁴¹¹ and the Vice President's treatment of policies affecting New York State.⁴¹² However, these public relations were always discussed in the terms of what political entities, namely the larger government, could do for its citizens.

C. Politicians and their use of "Public Relations"

Many articles from the nineteenth century equated public relations with the individual behavior of politicians with each other and with their constituencies. As

early as 1803 *The Connecticut Centinel* printed a prayer for politicians that included the term "public relations." It said, "That HE [God][sic] will be pleased to bless us in our private and public relations. That He will guide the public councils and administration of the United States."⁴¹³ This prayer suggests that "public councils and administration" included politicians within the realm of "public relations."⁴¹⁴ Politicians themselves, however, had their own public relations that referred to their role as a public figure and their position in crafting American policy.⁴¹⁵ However, as one article from 1874 suggested, these "public relations" could turn bad if the politician's views were at odds with the voting public.⁴¹⁶

A reference to a politician's "public relations" first appeared in the sample from the *Middlebury Mercury* in an 1804 obituary of a former Congressman Jeremiah Wadsworth.⁴¹⁷ Wadsworth's obituary said:

In all the private and public relations of life, he was esteemed and respected. In this gentleman, his family have lost a tender, affectionate, and beloved relations; the poor a kind, and beneficent father; the Town its greatest benefactor; the State a most valuable citizen; and the Country one of its firmest friends, and most able, and faithful patriots.⁴¹⁸

This suggests within these political lives there was a dual sphere of interaction of politicians both public and private. However, the connection between a politician's official public life and his private life was required to be stronger than other citizens. This is shown in an 1807 article regarding the close connection between private and public relations of a politician. It read:

Let him [the voter] be assured that his [the politician's] private and public

relations are so closely connected, so intimately interwoven, so reciprocally dependent on each other, and so firmly dove-tailed that their security and prosperity must stand or fall together.⁴¹⁹

This role of public relations for politicians was extremely important and applied to a variety of office holders. Public relations was mentioned in context with ancient rulers,⁴²⁰ municipal leaders,⁴²¹ members of the House of Representatives,⁴²² U.S. Senators,⁴²³ state legislators,⁴²⁴ federal government appointees,⁴²⁵ judges,⁴²⁶ governors,⁴²⁷ military officers,⁴²⁸ and a former Postmaster General.⁴²⁹ Public relations as a term was mentioned most with high-profile politicians who had national and international reputations such as Mary Queen of Scots,⁴³⁰ Thomas Jefferson,⁴³¹ Andrew Jackson,⁴³² Stephen Douglas,⁴³³ John C. Calhoun,⁴³⁴ Henry Clay,⁴³⁵ William Henry Harrison,⁴³⁶ General Winfield Scott,⁴³⁷ Ulysses Grant,⁴³⁸ Rutherford Hayes,⁴³⁹ General Santa Ana,⁴⁴⁰ John Quincy Adams,⁴⁴¹ Grover Cleveland,⁴⁴² and Woodrow Wilson.⁴⁴³ These descriptions of public relations are universally positive and point out that these political officeholders' personal or private relations were distinct from their public relations. Wilson said he had no time for personal issues because of his massive duties in American "public relations." ⁴⁴⁴

Public relations as associated with political figures highlights the importance of their office and the fact their office required them to have a higher level of interaction with the public.⁴⁴⁵ For instance, the remembrance of a Judge Elmendorf in the *Charleston Courier* stated that "he was held deservedly in high esteem, not less in private life than in his various public relations."⁴⁴⁶ This positive description of public relations in political life is important because it linked the office with requiring a certain

degree of public relations.⁴⁴⁷ An 1844 *Charleston Courier* article regarding a state senator is illustrative of the way "public relations" was characterized in the political sphere. It said, "In all his [state senator] public relations, he has been characterized by his integrity, and sound judgment; whilst as a private citizen, he is emphatically without reproach."⁴⁴⁸

Having good "public relations" as a political officeholder was important in the nineteenth century.⁴⁴⁹ Descriptions of public relations included adjectives such as "sound and sensible views,"⁴⁵⁰ "beyond reproach,"⁴⁵¹ "esteemed,"⁴⁵² "respected,"⁴⁵³ "confidence,"⁴⁵⁴ "trustee,"⁴⁵⁵ "morality,"⁴⁵⁶ and "high integrity."⁴⁵⁷ This view of a politician's public relations was related to his qualifications as an officeholder and became the subject of political campaigns. Perhaps the most prevalent use of the term "public relations" came in Andrew Jackson's 1828 and 1832 presidential elections. In 1828, James Madison wrote an endorsement describing the "public relations" of Jackson, stating that "The recollection of the public relations in which I stood to Gen. Jackson, while President, and the proofs given to him of the high estimation in which he was held by me."⁴⁵⁸ This statement was reprinted throughout the 1828 campaign and again in 1832.⁴⁵⁹

Public relations was not limited to campaign speech in Jackson's campaigns. In a congressional election, candidate Ebenezer Bradbury was subject to attacks on his "public relations" during the elections, but emerged "unscathed."⁴⁶⁰ An 1832 article discussed how the anti-Masonic political groups accused Henry Clay of representing the Masons in his "public relations" as a member of Congress.⁴⁶¹ In 1856 *The Pittsfield Sun* reported that the attack on presidential candidate Stephen Douglas's

"public relations" was characterized by "a venom that could scarcely be surpassed in malignity."⁴⁶² Public relations in this context shows that public relations was portrayed as part of political life, particularly campaigning. One article from 1840 suggested previous "public relations" experience was a benefit for anyone entering the political scene because it allowed them to have "previous elevation" into public life.⁴⁶³ Another article from 1858 discussed how the press made no distinction in criticizing politicians' "public relations" during campaigns and criticizing "their hearts, their wives, their children, and their kindred, their birth, and private misfortunes."⁴⁶⁴

Other articles talked about "public relations" as part of the political process. Another article from 1840 suggested that politicians could only get good "public relations" after elections if they established good "public relations" before they were a candidate.⁴⁶⁵ Inexperience with "public relations" also was discussed in an 1890 *New York Times* article in which an inexperienced politician who "was a stranger to public relations" was blindsided by Republican political adversaries.⁴⁶⁶ In fact, a candidate's "public relations" was deemed by the *New York Times* to be fair game in political debate. The *New York Times* said, "Say what you like of a man in his public relations—but let his home and family be sacred from intrusion."⁴⁶⁷ By the turn of the twentieth century campaign finances and solicitation was viewed as part of a politician's "public relations."⁴⁶⁸

During the nineteenth century a politician's public relations were tied to his official duties as an officeholder.⁴⁶⁹ In this context public relations for politicians was linked with the voting public and American citizens who were affected by these politician's official acts and behavior. An 1853 St. Patrick's toast to the President of

the United States is illustrative of public relations being related to official duties, specifically Pierce's recent election as President. The toast said:

Whilst the entire country sincerely sympathize with him [the President] in his recent domestic affection they hope that time may bring healing on his wings, and that in his public relations, his policy may be marked by that high sense of Constitutional justice, which has hitherto distinguished him, and which he has announced as the leading principle, which shall characterize his administration.⁴⁷⁰

Public relations as part of official duties was found in examples of federal, state, and even international political figures. The Governor of Vermont stated that his policy decisions as Governor were based upon his own "deliberate inquiry" and would "influence [him] in all [his] public relations."⁴⁷¹ One article even mentioned Prince Napoleon hiring a new secretary whose "duties are to reply to letter and applications, to arrange audiences, private or official visions, and all that affects the new pretender's public relations."⁴⁷² Public relations was not necessarily tied exclusively to an office, but also to a particular issue in which the officeholder was involved. Some of the political topics politicians were tied to included currency issues,⁴⁷³ taxation,⁴⁷⁴ Interior Department management,⁴⁷⁵ and slavery.⁴⁷⁶

Public relations was not exclusively used to describe the personal qualities of politicians and their relationships with the public. In some articles, political public relations was characterized as a formal political relationship between politicians. James Madison used "public relations" in context with interpersonal political relationships in his speech declining his nomination for President by the Democratic

Party in 1828. Madison wrote:

Not with these considerations could I fail to combine, a recollection of the public relations in which I stood to the distinguished individuals now dividing the favor of their country, and the proofs given to both of the high estimation they were held by me.⁴⁷⁷

In 1860 the *New York Times* published an article about the retirement of Senator D.L. Yulee in which Senator Yulee is quoted as saying that he is "closing the public relations which have been so long maintained between us [meaning him and a fellow Senator].⁴⁷⁸ In speeches given during Representative H. Blount's retirement from the United States House of Representatives, several colleagues mentioned how "their public relations [with Blount] are so soon to be severed" because of his retirement.⁴⁷⁹ These formal political relationships were the subject of interest. In 1873 a book by John W. Forney, *Anecdotes of Public Men*, was mentioned in the *New York Times* as a summer book. According to the *New York Times* Forney was able to gain insight into these politicians because of "the public relations of the author…have brought him into intimate contact with many of the most eminent American politicians."⁴⁸⁰

Political relationships were also described as having difficult public relations. The strain between President Andrew Jackson and a military officer, Major Donelson, was discussed in terms of public relations. The *Vermont Gazette* said that "the public relations between the President and himself [Donelson] had ceased" because of Donelson's disagreement with Jackson over policy.⁴⁸¹ However, political disagreements did not always mean a cessation of public relations. During the Nullification Crisis in South Carolina President Jackson and Vice President John C.

Calhoun were at political odds; however, the *Richmond Enquirer* noted this disagreement "is not to affect their public relations."⁴⁸²

Similar to the use of public relations in international affairs, domestic politics' public relations suggests that relationships matter. Political public relations in domestic politics required relationships between politicians, constituents, and political parties. In addition, this relationship showed there was a degree of accountability in public relations. Private life and public relations were intertwined for the politician at a higher level than the regular citizen. This is perhaps because of the status of the politicians and his responsibilities to the public. Because of this interconnectivity between private and public relations, there is a sense that politicians cared very much about their public relations since it was a form of image and reputation management. Formal duties combined with personal character combined to form the eighteenth, nineteenth, and early twentieth century idea of domestic public relations.

IV. Conclusion

Exploring the popular press' use of the term public relations shows that the meaning of the term today is closely related to its use from 1770 to 1918. Public relations as a concept has stayed very consistent since the eighteenth century emphasizing themes of relationship management, image awareness, reputational concern, public perception, and responsibility to representative groups.

The analysis of these articles presents three major historical insights. First, early use of the term public relations included the concept of reputation and public perceptions. Articles referring to individual public relations suggest that a member of society had to reach a certain status before they had public relations. This relates with

the idea that public relations as a practice is something that occurs only when there are key publics to interact with. Moreover, the idea of public relations as civic engagement suggests the idea that earlier conceptualization of public relations connotes some type of social responsibility to one's family, community, and self.

The second major insight into early use of the term "public relations" is that the term implied concern for interested groups, or publics. Religious public relations presents an important idea of constituent responsibility. Ministers' public relations to their church members also suggests a type of accountability and leadership. The image of the church was embodied by these representatives who gave legitimacy to their teachings and values by living them in their behavior. Accessibility and honesty are themes that emerge in ministerial public relations that apply to any organizational PR practiced today. This theme of good public relations also related to politicians who were concerned about their constituents. More importantly, church use of public relations committees suggest this concern about publics generated a grassroots influence in public relations development. These committees in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries operate much in the same way as modern public relations committees. They too have accountability to target groups, organized to represent certain interests, and participate in analysis of goals.

The third, and perhaps most important, insight into early use of the term public relations is that early use of the term suggests it is a practice. Politics has long been anecdotally associated with public relations because elections require politicians to communicate with voters and maintain a relationship with them once elected. However, political use of the term public relations suggests that those involved with it

used communications to build relationships. This is evidenced by the large amount of speeches, letters, and anecdotes that involve the use of political public relations. Additionally, the practice of public relations was relegated to only a select few people such as clergy or politicians. Within the international and domestic political areas, relationship building, maintenance, and sustainability were all essential to success. In the articles discussing politicians it is evident that they had sense of self-image and public reception of their behavior. In the international context, much as in individual public relations there is the sense that there is the official public relations of a country and private personal relations. This official nature of political sense in the form of communication and interaction between officials. As the articles suggest, this is a skill that ministers and politicians needed to develop and hone as a form of general public relations engagement.

Individual, religious, and political uses of public relations suggest that the term's meaning is deeply rooted in relationships. However, these categorical uses of public relations represent only half of the sample of article analyzed. Business, professional associations, and educational institutions also used the term public relations frequently during the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries discussed in Chapter 4.

CHAPTER 4: PUBLIC RELATIONS IN BUSINESS, PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATIONS, AND EDUCATION⁴⁸³

In public relations history business, professionals, and education are touted as areas where public relations practice first developed. However, historians examine business public relations by looking at communications techniques used by organizations rather than looking at the use of the term public relations. In looking at the term public relations in a business, professional, and educational context, a more complex history emerges that shows business public relations was closely tied with government agencies, reform laws, and the legal status of publically owned companies. That aspect of the history of public relations is absent from current historiography. Professional organizations and education also play a prominent role in the creation of the term public relations. Within the professional context public relations translated into peer enforcement of professional values. For education public relations meant building alumni contact for fundraising. Both professional organizations and education public relations are discussed tangentially within PR history. While Cutlip examined educational public relations and John Price Jones fundraising history, no study has shown how these areas of public relations practice coexisted with businesses and professional groups.⁴⁸⁴ Examining public relations in business, professional groups, and education shows many of the same themes of relationship management, image consciousness, and recognition of public that were seen in the previous chapter.

This chapter groups businesses, professional associations and education because they are all rooted in the post-Civil War era. The use of the term in all three categories show that public relations was associated with social outreach and identifiable standards within relationships. These relationships took many forms and included customers, government, students, other professionals, and the public at large. The tactics used in business, professional groups, and education utilized identifiable committees who had goals, standards of evaluation, and principles. In these samples there is evidence that within the late nineteenth century there were public relations campaigns to create awareness, fidelity, and contributions to organizations.

As described in chapter one, the articles examined in this chapter come from a keyword search of "public relations" in American Periodicals Series, ProQuest American Newspapers Online, Accessible Archives, America's Historical Newspapers, JSTOR, resulted in 163 articles analyzed in this chapter. During the analysis of these articles the Electric Railway Journal, a publication produced in this sample, was frequently mentioned. Because of this the term "public relations" was keyword searched in the *Electric Railway Journal* producing six additional articles. These six articles provided such significant insight on the development of corporate public relations they were included for analysis making the total number of articles 169. The term public relations appears in quotations when directly referring to the term's use in an article.

The connection between early public relations and business is found in the early PR histories written by Bernays. In his 1952 book *Public Relations*, Bernays credits business with bringing about modern public relations practice.⁴⁸⁵ He cites practitioner Ivy Lee, a publicity man for Standard Oil, as the seminal figure in public relations

development. Cutlip in his 1994 book *The Unseen Power* provides a detailed list of business interests represented by early public relations practitioners.⁴⁸⁶ Grunig and Hunt's four models cite the public information model, associated with businesses, as the first professionalized PR practice.⁴⁸⁷ While these business aspects of public relations are important, they do not fully appreciate how public relations became part of business practices. Moreover, as this chapter will show these early uses of PR by businesses were not entirely voluntary. Business and public relations has a relationship rooted in laws, growth of public utilities, and the growth of government oversight.

I. Public Relations and Corporations

Public relations has a long association with business. However, the use of the term public relations generally is thought to be a post-World War I creation. Public relations as a term first appears in a business context around 1875. The context in which business used the term public relations varied depending on the industry and year. This association of business and public relations first related to a businessman's interaction with the public through official duties. However, as time progressed the public relations of business meant something more complex. By the early twentieth century the term public relations included the personal character of businessmen in their public relations, legal influences on business public relations, railroad public relations, banking and insurance public relations, and public relations courses and literature written by business schools.

A. Public Relations as a Company's Image and Legal Boundaries

Early discussions of public relations and business involved the role of a businessman as a personality force within his company. In 1854, businessman Jonathan Havens, who was both a Congressman and part owner of shipping company, "enjoyed in

a high degree of confidence...in all the private as well as public relations of life."⁴⁸⁸ Other business figures were described as being "important,"⁴⁸⁹ "progressive,"⁴⁹⁰ "enterprising,"⁴⁹¹ "respected,"⁴⁹² "prompt and faithful,"⁴⁹³ "fidelity,"⁴⁹⁴ "distinguished,"⁴⁹⁵ and "joyous, modest, unassuming, and conscientious performance" in their "public relations."⁴⁹⁶ There was even a *Saturday Evening Post* poem about a businessman's public relations which read, "In all his public relations he was true as steel to principle."⁴⁹⁷

Image was a major part of the discussion of "public relations," especially since corporations had great image crisis with the American public during the Industrial Revolution.⁴⁹⁸ While some businessmen, such as P.T. Shutze, had "public relations" in business that was informed by his Christian faith, others were described in more calculating terms.⁴⁹⁹ The public relations of businessmen involved criticisms and serious competition with others.⁵⁰⁰ This may explain why descriptions of businessmen's public relations focused on their savvy business behavior that included being "business-like," "cool"⁵⁰¹ while having "vigor and exuberance"⁵⁰² when dealing with the "perplexities of public relations"⁵⁰³ associated with business.

While business public relations was associated with executives and business owners, it also involved law and government regulation. In fact, in 1909 the Supreme Court of Appeals of Virginia defined "public relations" as "involving a trust or official duty."⁵⁰⁴ In 1913 Northwestern University's School of Commerce suggested that a course in "public relations" be added to their business curriculum.⁵⁰⁵ The reason behind this curriculum change was increased involvement of businesses with municipal issues and taxation. In addition, new public service utilities were the byproduct of increased

taxation of individual citizens. Because of this taxation there was perception that utilities were a public interest.⁵⁰⁶ This discussion was prevalent in many tax organizations and publications. For instance, the International Tax Association in 1909 sponsored a lecture entitled "Public Relations and taxation of Public Service Corporations" that discussed the benefits of using ad valorem taxes for public service companies.⁵⁰⁷

Other public relations issues involved corporate interaction with state agencies and governments. Eminent domain, the power of the state to seize property for public use, was a part of a corporation's "public relations" since the state sometimes used eminent domain on behalf of business interests.⁵⁰⁸ This practice was referred to by some as "quasi-public relations" because the corporation was acting as a pseudo-state entity when soliciting the government to condemn property.⁵⁰⁹

However, this close association between government and corporation was not the typical use of term "public relations." More often, corporate "public relations" referred to a company trying to maneuver through new state regulations. As early as 1858 an article appeared that discussed these "public relations" of corporations which were affected by the "bigotry" of state government.⁵¹⁰ Other concerns involved the state providing immunity for public service corporations in liability suits⁵¹¹ or government regulation of business "public relations" in the form of contributions to campaigns.⁵¹² In 1892 the *American Law Review* discussed "the corporation problem" focusing on internal issues of corruption of businesses and issues surrounding "the public relations and general business methods of corporations."⁵¹³

By the turn of the twentieth century there was an increased recognition that corporations were closely tied with the interests of government.⁵¹⁴ Because of this,

companies with "public relations" began to have their legal departments discussed in the press. In 1901 a "president of a corporation with public relations" said that "it would be cheaper to obey the law" than to pay the legal department.⁵¹⁵ Another article from 1875 contained a "Statement of the Corporation Counsel" that specifically addressed the "public relations" of a plaintiff and defendant.⁵¹⁶ The role of the lawyer in corporate "public relations" was troubling for Edward Sheppard, who in 1906 wrote that attorneys must learn to sever their interests from corporate clients. Sheppard said lawyers should "make it clear to the American people that, in their public relations, they are concerned to enforce truth and publicity upon corporations and upon all who derive from our laws any sort of franchise or right."⁵¹⁷ These portrayals of public relations coincide with Olasky who argues that the growth of public relations is linked to government contacts. According to Olasky, corporations' public relations used government contacts to maximize regulation which eliminated competition who could not afford to comply with these new requirements. He points to this use of corporate public relations as the sinister truth of early corporate PR practice.⁵¹⁸

B. Public Relations of Railroads

The use of the term "public relations" was increasingly used with large corporate railroads in the late nineteenth century.⁵¹⁹ The association between "public relations" as a term and railroads is complex because it encompasses both official roles of railroad executives as well as the railroad's legal status within the government.⁵²⁰ State government interaction with railroads was termed "public relations" in legal contexts in eleven articles in this sample. In fact, having "public relations" granted railroads a certain legal status that allowed them to be sued by the public and regulated by state and

federal agencies. One court case from 1875 illustrates "public relations" as a legal status when it said, "Over the railroad as a highway and in all its public relations, the state, by virtue of its general legislative power, has supervision and control."⁵²¹ By 1887 the "public relations" of railroads served as a justification for applying the "value of service doctrine" to railroad issues.⁵²² In 1888 *The Washington Post* ran an article that recounted a speech from General Harrison, who directly addressed the legal "public relations" of railroads and the ability of the government to end a railroad strike.⁵²³ He said:

I do not doubt, either, that as those corporations are not private corporations, but are recognized by the law to which I have referred and by the uniform decisions of our courts as having public relations, we shall yet see legislation in the direction of providing some suitable tribunal of arbitration for the settlement of differences

between railroad men and the companies that engage their services.⁵²⁴

Railroad "public relations" was frequently cited as a reason why certain "common carrier" laws applied to railroads which allowed for greater regulations of consumer issues and price-fixing.⁵²⁵ One article from 1892 stated that "the public relations of the railways of the State are those of a common carrier, and the legislature is empowered thereunder to determine what are the abuses, unjust discriminations, and extortions in rates in freight and passenger traffic."⁵²⁶ The common carrier status of railroads also allowed for certain negligence lawsuits to be filed against the railroad in state courts. In 1901 the Appellate Court of Indiana held that because a railroad had "public relations" and therefore was a common carrier it was liable for any injury to a passenger.⁵²⁷ The court held:

public relations arising upon the agreement to carry, is to this effect,--that any indorsement [sic] or agreement on the back of any part of the contract of carriage which, on consideration of gratuitous or reduced rate of passage, exempts the carrier

from liability for negligence is against the policy of the law and void.⁵²⁸ Railroads, of course, disagreed that having "public relations" made them liable.⁵²⁹ This, however, was not the view of the courts in the nineteenth century. In addition to increased liability, states cited railroads' "public relations" as a justification for taking power from certain corporate commissions or developing new "public improvements."⁵³⁰ However, this classification of having "public relations" was essential to railroad growth. According to W.W. Finley, the President of the Southern Railway Company, these "public relations" with the government were "essential" to railroad survival.⁵³¹

Railroad "public relations" not only meant state regulation of the industry; it also meant railroads' relationships with the general public, particularly passengers. The 1894 obituary of Robert Harris, a railroad director, stated that he had a "passion for justice [that] extended to public relations of the railroad properties which he managed. He was always anxious that his railroad should do its duty to the community in which it served."⁵³² Customer service and relationships between railroads and communities were sometimes referred to as "public relations."⁵³³ An 1897 article stated the Interstate Commerce Commission Chairman Martin Knapp stated that "the relations between the railroads and their patrons are in the nature of public relations."⁵³⁴ One article argued railroads had "quasi-public relations" because they were "themselves species of communities."⁵³⁵

Developing good public relations was a concern for some railroads. A 1916 article details the problems in railroad management and finances in which "uncordial public relations" was listed as a contributing factor.⁵³⁶ Other articles showed that railroads recognized these "public relations" problems and sought to improve them.⁵³⁷ The *Wall Street Journal* in 1912 directly addressed how the railroad industry sought to improve its "public relations."⁵³⁸ It said:

Desire to improve their public relations is manifested by the railroads in many ways, such as their co-operation with shippers, for abatement of the smoke nuisance, open discussion of rate and other changes before put into effect, establishment of sanitary departments, prompt settle of damage claims, safety organizations and so on.⁵³⁹

This attempt to improve railroad "public relations" coincides with increased organizational discussion of railroad issues. In 1902 the Economic Associations' annual meeting included a theme of "Public Relations of Railroads" which specifically addressed the high passenger rates of rail travel.⁵⁴⁰ A 1916 article from *Electric Railway Journal* detailed how "good public relations" can only be maintained if "disaffected and disgruntled employees" were not part of the company payroll.⁵⁴¹ In the article "Every Employee a Publicity Representative" it was said that drivers of electric railroads (i.e. streetcars) needed to have good "public relations" to ensure customer satisfaction.⁵⁴² In fact, F.R. Coates, the president of Toledo Railways and Light Company, wrote an article entitled "How to Improve Public Relations," published in the December 1916 edition of *Electric Railway Journal*, which argued that good "public relations" can be established by having the public perceive the company as trustworthy, transparent, having civic

engagement, promptly paying attention to callers, keeping promises to the public, and maintaining a good employer-employee relationship.⁵⁴³

Railroads began to create public relations committees by the 1910s. In 1911 William Morgan, counsel and Vice President of the Sheboygan Railway and Electric Company, discussed the railroad's Committee on Public Relations' annual report which detailed pending legislation discussing subway franchises.⁵⁴⁴ In 1914 two articles discussed the creation of railroad public relations committees that served to provide suggestions for improved "public relations" for the company.⁵⁴⁵ In 1914 The American Electric Railway Association adopted a "Code of Public Relations Principles" that outlined ideal behavior of the company.⁵⁴⁶ These new "principles" included a ten point code of conduct that included commitments to "safety," commitment to the "interests of the public," support for state regulation of local transportation, elimination of "short term franchises," "fair capitalization," obeying securities regulations, good wages for employees, commitment to centralized ownership, "reasonable rates," and "full and frank publicity."⁵⁴⁷ The Electric Railway Association further suggested that a "bureau of public relations" be created so these principles could be enforced. A 1914 report in the *Electric Railway Journal* entitled "How the American Association is Developing Good Public Relations" stressed that openness with the public and government is essential for good public relations.⁵⁴⁸ According to the journal, one essential function of these committees is to disseminate information about the railway system to all interested parties in public or in the government.⁵⁴⁹

According to the National Railway Association principles, publicity issues were to be handled by a separate fund used for advertising.⁵⁵⁰ In fact, this advertising

campaign for public relations appeared in the *Electric Railway Journal* during 1916.⁵⁵¹ These advertisements, which were a "first of a series of talks on Fewer Accidents and Better Public Relations," focused on how the railroads were taking measures to stop rail accidents.⁵⁵² Another "better public relations" ad showcased how electric railway executives were concerned with safety of a rail car going through a residential area.⁵⁵³ Another advertisement promoted "BPR" or "Better Public Relations," which was "close to the hearts of all railway men."554 These "better public relations" included "how to gain, and hold the confidence, yes the friendship and co-operation of the public."555 Edwin Jones, a railroad executive, was quoted in an article entitled "Better Public Relations Supremely Important," regarding benefits of this relationship with the public.⁵⁵⁶ He said, "every effort ought to be made by street railway managers to mold public opinion so that some of the undue burden and restrictions now imposed by law may be eliminated."⁵⁵⁷ Another article also stressed that an electric railway's "public relations" helped them secure a favorable amendment to a law in Oakland and Berkeley California.⁵⁵⁸ However, railroads were not the only corporations that understood the power of "public relations." Beginning in the late nineteenth century public relations as a term was used for many large corporate businesses.

C. Public Relations of Banks, Insurance Companies, and Public Utilities

The use of the term "public relations" was also mentioned frequently regarding banking, insurance companies, and public utilities. In 1901 *Banker's Magazine* reprinted a speech given by the Secretary of the Treasury Lyman Gage to the New York State Bankers' Association entitled "The Banker in his Public Relations" which focused on bankers' role in "public relations" of public finance.⁵⁵⁹ The "public relations" of bankers

primarily concerned the relationships between large central banks and smaller branches, the exchange of currency between U.S. and foreign banks, and the United States government's regulation of interest rates that affected bank lending.⁵⁶⁰ Securities exchange by banks was also mentioned as part of banking "public relations."⁵⁶¹ The "public relations" of securities was important since selling securities on the open market required bankers to know how stable these investments were.⁵⁶² Like railroads, banking "public relations" also involved an analysis of government control over the banking system.⁵⁶³ Perhaps because of such criticism banks began to utilize "public relations" committees.⁵⁶⁴ In 1915 the American Bankers Association created a "Department of Public Relations" which was to edit and print a banking journal, the *Journal-Bulletin*.⁵⁶⁵ This journal was to "give information on current topics of banking and currency legislation and the activity of federal reserve banks."⁵⁶⁶

Like banks and railroads, insurance companies and municipal organizations were described as having "public relations" beginning in the late nineteenth century. In 1875, 1877, and 1900, the *Central Law Journal* wrote how life insurance companies had become so important in American society that they had "public relations."⁵⁶⁷ Part of the rise of insurance's "public relations" was that life insurance had become a popular means of support for women and the children of deceased men. Insurance companies were evaluated in their public relations accounting for fairness in these policies. In 1880 Brooklyn Life Insurance Company was held out as "fair and liberal in all its public relations" to policyholders.⁵⁶⁸

Public utilities were also described as having "public relations" during the early 1900s. Public utilities' relationship with the public was fostered by government

agencies' investigations into the utilities inner workings.⁵⁶⁹ Western Union in 1910 decided to make their annual report available to shareholders because of the perception that those stockholders had a right to know the company's business.⁵⁷⁰ In 1912 the American Electric Railway Association discussed the "the new movement for the improvement of public relations" with employees and convention delegates.⁵⁷¹ This theme of public relations between public utility and community was seen again in the Electric Men's Credit Association's annual meeting in 1912.⁵⁷² Theodore Vail, the president of AT&T, commented on the relationship between utilities and the general public in a 1914 interview.⁵⁷³ Commenting of the decline of anti-trust lawsuits of public utilities he said:

The recognition of the good faith of the company in its efforts to cooperate with city, state and national regulatory bodies in the solution of questions as to rates and service is confidently growing and broadening, with a marked tendency, as a result, to between and more stable public relations.⁵⁷⁴

This good "public relations" between AT&T and the government resulted in two additional years of public financing.⁵⁷⁵

Some utilities created "public relations" committees and principles. In 1914 the American Electric Railway Association, which managed trolley cars, created a statement of what public utilities owed the general public.⁵⁷⁶ Calling for a "campaign for the utilities" principles, the article said:

Owing to many attacks which have been made on various utilities in municipalities over the country the electric railway men believe that one of the first steps in a

campaign for better public relations should be a plain statement of just what they feel

is due the public from them and what duties the public owes to the utilities.⁵⁷⁷ Other articles suggest that public utility companies could use "honest publicity" to help their "question of public relations."⁵⁷⁸ A 1916 article entitled "The Public Relations of Public Utility Companies," argued that utilities should secure proper "public relations" by serving the needs of the public and developing relationships with government entities that can protect the company.⁵⁷⁹ According to this article "proper public relations" requires "approval of the people" and no element of public "distrust."⁵⁸⁰

C. Public Relations Within Management and as a Profession

In the turn of the twentieth century the popular press began to mention "public relations" in context with management. This executive role within public relations was perhaps because of the direct connection "public relations" had with business regulation and taxation. One article defined "public relations" as a business' use of "governmental restrictions, special privileges, tariff policies, taxations, etc."⁵⁸¹ In 1900 a *New York Times* front page article discussed the Metropolitan's public relations with stockholders and citizens whose taxes subsidized the company.⁵⁸² Larger corporations were said to have developed "public relations" as a byproduct of their growth. A 1907 article commented on this saying:

These great industries have grown past the day of competition, past the direct influence of popular sentiment, past the control of local communities, past the conscious reach of the State; and, as they have grown, they have taken with them, into the public relations which they inevitably sustain, all of the shrewd trading instincts of the smaller trader.⁵⁸³

Even a timber harvesting company was said to have "public relations" when it made the decision to aggressively remove large amounts of timber.⁵⁸⁴

Press coverage of executive responsibilities increasingly included the term "public relations" after 1900. The director of United Railways was said to have official responsibilities of "public relations and finance."⁵⁸⁵ Another article suggested companies with "public relations" required their executives to serve on multiple time-consuming boards.⁵⁸⁶ The president of Boston and Maine Railroad said that he promised his company would "do nothing which is not in accord with the soundest principles which should govern public corporations in their public relations."587 In fact, one New York *Times* article from 1910 suggested that businessmen understood "public relations" better than most. In an article about political graft, Thomas Woodlock, the former editor of the Wall Street Journal, said, "If men comprehended the morality of public relations as clearly as they do that of business relations graft in politics would be as much abhorred as theft in business."588 This is not to say that business public relations was viewed positively. In 1912 the Washington Post reported that "legislation has been introduced to regulate and supervise the business of corporations, especially those having public relations."589

Perhaps because of this increased role of regulation, articles emerge that focused on executive's preoccupation with public relations. In 1914 the *New York Times* reported that railroad executives were "giving so much attention to public relations" that they were ignoring larger issues of running the railroad.⁵⁹⁰ A 1914 Trolley Convention reiterates this concern with public relations stating that the topic would be discussed at length at their upcoming meeting. It said:

For the past three or four years public relations has been the prime topic discussed by the executives of the various companies represented and this year will see the close study given to the question of the attitude of companies and the public toward each other culminate in a "Platform of Principles," intended to state in clear and simple language the fundamentals which the railway men believe should govern these mutual relations.⁵⁹¹

This concern with public relations is also seen in the creation of various public relations committees. In 1912 the Electric Railway Association and the Electric Railway Manufacturers' Association had a "Committee on Public Relations" to discuss common issues affecting both companies.⁵⁹² The American Eletrochemical Society's "committee on public relations" advised the Secretary of War on nitrate purchases in 1916.⁵⁹³

Other jobs involving public relations began emerging in the press. This large growth of railroads led to jobs in public relations such as W.L. Stanley and his new role as "intermediary" at Seaboard Air Line Railway.⁵⁹⁴ In this new role, Stanley, a longtime employee of Seaboard, was placed "in charge of public relations and taxes."⁵⁹⁵ Positions like this began to be announced in several newspapers. Later the *Atlanta Constitution* ran another article about Stanley and his role as being in charge of Seaboard's "public relations and taxes" when he assisted in moving Seaboard's corporate offices.⁵⁹⁶ The *Electric Railway Journal* posted a "positions vacant" ad for a "large Eastern electric railway system" that needed "the services of a high grade man to handle public relations and publicity work."⁵⁹⁷ In 1917 the *Wall Street Journal* ran a "business opportunity" advertisement of publicity services by "former newspapermen, who for a number of years have successfully promoted the public relations of several of the largest corporations in

the country by publicity methods."⁵⁹⁸ By 1918, six years before Bernays claimed to have invented the term counsel on public relations, the *New York Times* ran a help wanted ad for a "Public Relations Counsel and Publicity Director" who could perform services such as "public relations, publicity, legislation and kindred functions."⁵⁹⁹

The increased role of public relations is also seen in literature discussing its role in business education. In 1904 Paul Elder and Company published a book "The Business Career in Its Public Relations" which was part of a lecture given at the University of California's School of Commerce on the "Morals of Trade."⁶⁰⁰ This book, written by Albert Shaw, Ph.D., addressed public perceptions of business and commerce, specifically the lack of consumer confidence in dishonest business practices.⁶⁰¹ Shaw suggests that public relations may become part of a stand-alone profession within business. He writes:

There will at times be prejudice and passion on the part of the public, and unfair demands will be made. We shall not see the attainment of ideal conditions in the management or the public relations of any great business corporations in our day. But the time has come when any intelligent and capable young man who chooses to enter the service of a railroad or of some other great corporation may rightly feel that he becomes part of a system whose operation is vital to the public welfare. He may further feel that there is room in such a calling for all his intelligence and for the exercise and growth of all the best sentiments of his moral nature.⁶⁰²

The University of California was not the only school focusing on public relations in the business context. At Northwestern University's School of Commerce, Willard Hotchkiss, a professor of business, suggested that the fall 1914 business curriculum include a course on "the public relations of business" which would be taken alongside a

business apprenticeship.⁶⁰³ It was noted by Hotchkiss that the "public relations of business" course could only be taken in tandem with practical business training since "public relations" is part of the "practical problems connected with the business the student intends to enter."⁶⁰⁴

Business use of the term public relations illustrates both the development of the term and public relations as a field. Creating new boards specifically dealing with government and customer public relations shows that businesses at the turn of the century recognized building alliances and managing relationships were essential for success. What is most important about business use of the term public relations is that its use of the terminology and practice pre-dates what many scholars think as the origins of PR, specifically Bernays' invention of "counsel on public relations."⁶⁰⁵ The creations of boards, principles, and campaigns illustrates that PR practice developed earlier than previously thought.

II. Public Relations and Professions

While businesses were developing public relations as an outreach to government and customers, professions used the concept of public relations to craft professional standards and practices. In the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries the term "public relations" was used in context with professions, particularly the learned professions of medicine and law. While other professions also had "public relations" such as chorus girls,⁶⁰⁶ an artist,⁶⁰⁷ and a theater owner,⁶⁰⁸ medicine and law stood out because their "public relations" were viewed in terms of the relationship the profession had with the public at large. In 1907 the front page of the *Wall Street Journal* commented on the importance of professions and their "public relations" by saying, "there is no safety where one code governs the pursuit of private or professional welfare and quite another

serve to guide a man's conduct in his public relations.⁶⁰⁹ These codes of public relations within professions were extremely important to maintain professional dignity and public favor. One such profession that was preoccupied with its public relations early on was lawyers.

Legal public relations was mentioned as the most important aspect of a lawyer's job. In 1834 Professor Greenleaf stated at Harvard's commencement that the law had important role to play within "public relations."⁶¹⁰ The *Manuel of Political Ethics* published in 1875 mentioned that lawyers, because of their education and training, were called into "public relations" of politics.⁶¹¹ The *American Law Review* in 1882 ran an article entitled "Public Relations of Lawyers" which detailed a speech given at Yale Law School that discussed how lawyers' training prepared them for "public duties" and many them "the great office-holding class."⁶¹² In 1889 *The American Law Review* mentioned explicitly that the legal profession had public relations with state governments because legal practice required interaction between lawyers and the government.⁶¹³

Lawyers' public relations included being "exemplary,"⁶¹⁴ having "harmony" between public relations and private relations,⁶¹⁵ being "faithful" to friends,⁶¹⁶ and honor.⁶¹⁷ Because public relations for lawyers was linked to their professional status, lawyers could leave "public relations" after engaging in "public relations" in their careers.⁶¹⁸ Since law had a special societal status legal public relations was viewed in terms of a standard for the profession as a whole. This is evidenced in a struggle over the meaning of legal "public relations" when working for a corporation. In 1911 the front page of the *New York Times* carried an obituary of Edward M. Shepard, a lawyer who addressed the issues of "public relations" of lawyers working for railroads. He argued

that the people should be proactive in holding these professionals and corporations accountable for their actions.⁶¹⁹

The medical profession viewed themselves as similar to lawyers in developing their own ideas about public relations.⁶²⁰ In 1893 one article said that doctors should look to the bar associations' "strict etiquette and its own methods of enforcing discipline" as an example of how medical associations should work.⁶²¹ Medical associations viewed their "public relations" in terms of their role in influencing health policies, such as quarantines.⁶²² A 1901 article directly addressed this role within medical associations stating:

What have been the public relations of medical societies hitherto? Medical societies have urged the passage of quarantine bills, have led the way in creating boards of health, and have inspired and written laws that check the spread of contagious disease. They have compelled the states...to enact laws prescribing an increasingly high standard of education for men who wish to practice medicine....⁶²³

According to the *Boston Medical and Surgical Journal* in 1849 Medical "public relations" involves having relationships with patients.⁶²⁴ In describing medical public relations it said:

There were elements in the life of this body...which were every hour recognized, and which every day declared. These were the public relations of medicine—its connections with society, and the individual, and in what way its duties, proceeding from these relations, could be best accomplished.⁶²⁵

The public relations of doctors was covered in other medical journals from the 1860s to the 1880s.⁶²⁶ Since the medical field's "public relations" was "sufficiently important to every practicing physician" there became a movement within the medical community to form "public relations committees."⁶²⁷ Beginning in 1904, the Chicago Medical Society created a Committee on Public Relations whose main goal was to serve as a facilitator between the society and a variety of medical specializations, specifically dentistry.⁶²⁸ There were five members from dentistry and five members from traditional medicine on the committee. The committee was designed to address common concerns on the regulation of the profession or to reach out to the legislature concerning laws that affected medical practice. The reason for this outreach to dentistry was justified by the growing field of dentistry and its somewhat distant relationship with traditional medical practice. The committee stated that "it was essential to secure unit of action on all questions of public policy."⁶²⁹

Although the "public relations" of a profession in the popular press usually referred to law or medicine, other professions had "public relations." One notable profession with public relations was that of writers, specifically newspaper reporters and editors.⁶³⁰ South Carolina's *The State* commented on the "public relations" of a newspaper in 1910 stating:

As President Taft said, newspaper in any community gets a reputation for telling the truth or for telling lies, just as the individual man may win reputation for candor or deceit. The community turns the cold shoulder very soon upon the man whom it finds it can not [sic] trust in his public relations. It should, and

sometimes it does, taboo the newspaper that provides itself unregardful of veracity and destitute of consciousness....⁶³¹

Like medicine, law, and newspapers, the field of science (social and natural) stands out in the sample as having particular type of "public relations" that benefitted the needs of society. In 1884 Nathan Allen M.D. published a book *Physiology in its More Public Relations*, which details the field's role in public health, culture, and relationships with families.⁶³² Political science was held out as having important "public relations" because it "help[s] to a better understand of the nature of man."⁶³³ Within the larger scientific community the idea of doing work for the benefit of the public was important. In the forty-eighth Annual Meeting of the Kansas Academy of Science held in Topeka in 1916, it was decided that younger scientists needed to become involved with the field's "public relations" with Kansas.⁶³⁴ This would allow the state to understand the importance of scientific research and education.

While the use of public relations of professions was not as frequent of that seen in business, it represents a major insight into the history of public relations as a term and practice. Professional organizations used their "public relations" to craft principles and guidelines that informed members' conduct. In many ways this can be viewed as a type of nineteenth century version of PR codes of ethics and organizations' principles on mutually beneficial communication. These professional organizations also demonstrate that the practice of public relations was emerging during the nineteenth century in the form of committee work. However, professional organizations were only one group using and practicing public relations in the nineteenth century. Educational institutions

were at the forefront of developing forms of outreach, image maintenance, and organizational goals.

III. Public Relations and Schools

Education in the late nineteenth century public relations was used to mean both a teacher's role in the community as well as school fundraising. Educational leaders, specifically university presidents and school headmasters, were particularly analyzed in terms of their public relations with people inside the institution and school alumni.⁶³⁵ Their roles as educational leaders required them to engage in public relations, and, in some instances, their wives were also expected to do public relations.⁶³⁶ This public relations was tied to the idea of citizenship and the role of an educational leader in a democratic society.⁶³⁷ Other articles stated that an educational leader's public relations was inextricably tied to their personal behavior, specifically Christian conviction.⁶³⁸ However, the nature of academic leadership did not mean all presidents were well-suited to the public relations their jobs required. Jonathan P. Cushing, the President of Hampden Sydney College, was noted for having a "particularly trying" time in his public relations during his presidency because of difficulties with students and faculty.⁶³⁹ As a professional, a college president was expected to have "public relations" with many other professionals. However, Alexis Caswell, a former president of Brown University, was noted for having few public relations in comparison with other educational leaders.⁶⁴⁰ One of the reasons for this lack of public relations was that he focused his time on research instead of engaging in administrative duties.⁶⁴¹

In addition to college presidents, teachers, both in universities and secondary schools, were evaluated according to their public relations, especially in context with students.⁶⁴² The tone in these articles focused on the teachers' ability to connect with

students and the larger school community. Teachers' public relations largely dealt with their impact on students. In 1847 Dr. Annan criticized medical school professors who acted "dishonorably" in their "public relations" thus creating a lack of credibility to the profession.⁶⁴³ Other teachers used their public relations to promote education,⁶⁴⁴ engage students in lectures,⁶⁴⁵ promote morality in the classroom,⁶⁴⁶ and represent their profession as learned men.⁶⁴⁷ Recognition of good "public relations" existed in the early twentieth century, with an American educational journal writing about a Japanese dean receiving the Order of the Sacred Treasure for his "public relations" as a professor at Imperial University of Tokyo.⁶⁴⁸ Educational organizations refined what the public relations of a teacher was and specifically who these public relations were with. In 1915 the Joint Committee on Academic Freedom and Academic Tenure published their findings on educator public relations in the American Political Science Review.⁶⁴⁹ The report argued that teachers had multiple "public relations" that included "scientific investigation," the "student body," university "trustees," university presidents, and "the community at large."⁶⁵⁰ According to the Joint Committee professors' academic freedom required them to communicate with each of these groups that conveyed the importance of their scientific work. There is also the understanding in the report that the university president and trustees were two groups commonly at odds with each other. If an academic had "public relations" with both groups they could obtain "a clearer understanding of mutual rights and duties" with the trustees and assist the president "against the trustees as that he may act as their mouthpiece in opposition to the faculty."⁶⁵¹ The larger community of the university was also essential for public relations because they served as the financial backing for the college. Communities had "a right to

expect of its institutions of learning" because of the unique role that financing, privately and publically, held for universities.⁶⁵²

Public relations within education focused on the relationships between educational institutions and agencies, private boards, and donors. These educational institutions' public relations were recognized as something that had to be addressed by boards and committees. In fact, as early as 1835 education was mentioned as a necessary ingredient for a man's "public relations."653 In 1886 the Princeton Alumni Association created a Princeton Club which would "bring the men together more effectively than the old association, and enable them to discuss matters bearing on the policy of the college and its public relations."⁶⁵⁴ Financing for colleges was a particular concern for Yale University in 1888. In an attempt to attract large benefactors an article in the New Englander and Yale Review argued that "The opened and enlarged public relations of the college, would tend to bring to their support the men that are needed [for financial support]."⁶⁵⁵ In the early 1900s there was a recognition that financial issues had changed the "public relations" of universities which now had to deal with educational agencies.⁶⁵⁶ This new accountability of "public relations" also extended into the structure of lending rules of libraries and the "new problems of public relations" that universities offer "practical" majors instead of "theoretical" ones.⁶⁵⁷

Public relations of universities also translated to local schools which recognized that they had moved beyond simply doing administrative duties and now had public accountability. In the National Education Association's 1899 proceedings, a member of the Board of Education in Tacoma, Washington, Dr. Ella Fifield, M.D., made an address entitled "The School Board and the Public Press" that argued school board needed to

develop relationships with local press.⁶⁵⁸ The purpose of this relationship was for school boards to garner positive news stories about their educational goals. She said:

If an individual wishes to promote any enterprise in a community, he is careful not to antagonize the newspapers, but seeks rather their indorsement [sic]. He knows his success depends largely on the estimate they place upon him and the light in which they place him before the public.³⁶⁵⁹

According to Fifield, school boards needed to play an active role in providing newspapers with information regard the public relations of the school system. She commented:

I think the press is awake to the affairs of the schools...but it may be mistaken in the line of the policy it pursues to gain the desired ends. One great trouble with newspapers sometimes is that they know so much that isn't true that they may be very misleading in the direction they give to public sentiment. No doubt part of the difficulty arises from a desire for information which they are unable to get...Perhaps this might be avoided if the reporter were taken more into the confidence of the board and furnished facts to replace his fancies.⁶⁶⁰

Under this plan, school board members were to develop relationships with reporters, utilize open meetings of the school board, and provide any information needed for reporters to craft accurate stories. Fifield also mentioned that the use of a denial of a negative story by a newspaper was a problematic strategy. Rather than reacting to a negative story, school boards should work to cultivate positive stories since a "newspaper…will always have the last word, and may dissect you and your explanation with a pen wielded with experience and pointed with sarcasm."⁶⁶¹

Educational public relations shows a growing awareness of the power of perception. The use of the term public relations within an educational context closely resembles today's definition of PR that embraces ideas of stakeholder communication.⁶⁶² These articles show not only an understanding of public relations as image management or outreach, but also show that people within education viewed public relations as a communications practice. Much like the political figures analyzed in Chapter Three, educational institutions saw their own survival and livelihood tied to public perception. This may explain why educational institutions, like business, formed public relations committees and alumni groups to assist in image maintenance. In addition, the use of the term public relations in these articles suggests that educational institutions and educators recognized there were certain segments of the public who were interested and vested in their success.

IV. Conclusion

While the public relations in society, politics, and religion shows that the term "public relations" has eighteenth century roots, the public relations of business, professional organizations, and educations show that "public relations" has organizational roots in the nineteenth century. In examining these articles four things stand out as historically significant. First, business, professional organizations, and education show that public relations committees were common in the late nineteenth century. Received public relations history, notably that of Bernays, does not recognize that public relations as an organized practice existed and was called "public relations" prior to 1918. These early public relations committees operate in a very modern way thinking about principles, outreach, and campaigns. In fact, the public relations advertising campaign put on by

Electric Railway Journal illustrates that public relations pre-1918 was well developed both as a concept, practice, and as a term.

The second historically significant conclusion is that early public relations practice utilized statements of principles. Today's PR practice uses principle statements as a method of creating a unity of message. In the late nineteenth century this seems to also be the case. These principles illustrate a type of self-awareness on the part of the organizations who used these principles. Inherent in crafting organizational guidelines is the idea that the organization needs to present a uniform image and message to the community at large. This also suggests that in crafting these statements organizations had the concept of publics in mind since these committees were frequently engaging with public concerns.

The third historical insight is that "public relations" as a term referred to a legal status of an organization. In this sense public relations required a certain degree of transparency from an organization to the community. Public relations also served as legally mandated accountability for a business that was regulated both by governments in the form of agencies and individuals in the form of lawsuits. This suggests that public relations practices of transparency, outreach, and image maintenance derived from legal requirements.⁶⁶³

Fourth public relations use within the political sphere coincides with the rise of a popular press. Since the partisan press gave way to the popular (i.e. penny) press in the 1830s there was a need for politicians and political organizations to reach out to readers. This could have been accomplished in the partisan press era by directly publishing political positions. However, since the popular press of the 1830s gave rise to the editor

and reporter as media gatekeepers political organizations and politicians had to craft messages and use relationships to get their ideas published in the press for mass consumption.⁶⁶⁴ This coincided with the creation of solidified political parties that required branding and name identification. This did not exist in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth century since loose coalitions served as political organizations. However, these organizations proved ineffective and gave way to complex and structured political parties that needed a solidified message to create party image, loyalty, and membership.⁶⁶⁵

Analyzing public relations as a term in these context creates a new understanding of the modern practice. These articles show public relations is rooted in a much more complex and lengthy history than is commonly thought. In examining this use of the term public relations it becomes evident that usage of the term has undergone only minor revisions in the last century. Older usage of public relations suggests PR practice not only has roots, but actually began much earlier than present scholarship suggests.

CHAPTER 5: PROPAGANDA'S MEANING IN THE U.S. POPULAR PRESS 1810-1918

According to Edward Bernays, propaganda was the precursor to the term public relations. In his 1928 book *Propaganda* Bernays spoke about the history of the term, arguing propaganda's meaning had become corrupted by use during World War I.⁶⁶⁶ According to Bernays, propaganda as a term was related to general promotions, similar to the proselytizing of the Catholic faith by the de Propaganda Fide, a Catholic organizations established in the seventeenth century.⁶⁶⁷ In *Propaganda*, Bernays provided an etymology of the term, arguing that propaganda messaging was a necessary function of organizations that wanted to make themselves known to the public. Looking at various dictionary definitions of propaganda, Bernays concluded that propaganda was a "perfectly wholesome word, of honest parentage, and with an honorable history."⁶⁶⁸ From this analysis Bernays justified his own attempt at resurrecting propaganda as a term and advocated its use to mean the practice of promoting organizations. He called for a "new propaganda" that would use Freudian based communication practices, specifically targeted messaging, to influence American society for consumer products.⁶⁶⁹

Bernays thought that propaganda was the victim of public misperception, particularly by newspaper editors. He saw "new propaganda" as a providing the public service of informing society about important products and issues that would improve their lives.⁶⁷⁰ However, his attempt failed, and in modern usage propaganda is still largely associated with manipulative communication practices. Bernays even

acknowledged this by saying that the term, had such a pejorative connotation that he had to invent a new term "counsel on public relations."⁶⁷¹

Bernays proudly self-identified as a "propagandist" to describe his pre-World War I public relations practice.⁶⁷² Despite Bernays's failure to introduce propaganda as a neutral term into the popular lexicon, his history of the term did take root in public relations historiography. Cutlip and Center acknowledged propaganda's role in public relations, but never embraced the term to the extent Bernays did. Cutlip and Center acknowledged propaganda's history in their well-known textbook *Effective Public Relations*, stating that early use of the term referred to religious promotion in the Catholic Church.⁶⁷³

Cutlip also acknowledged the use of propaganda in his 1995 book *Public Relations History* citing the communications used in the early American colonial period as a form of propaganda.⁶⁷⁴ However, no writer other than Bernays used propaganda as a synonym for public relations. This historical account of propaganda and its relationship to the development of PR practice is incomplete. It ignores the true meaning of the term and how it was used in the U.S. prior to 1918. Examining the use of propaganda in the United States popular press in 450 articles it is evident that the negative connotations and denotations of propaganda existed as far back as the early nineteenth century. Propaganda as a term also suggested a power differential between the sender and receivers of messages. Unlike modern public relations practice that values mutually beneficial responsibility on behalf of the sender, propaganda's definition referred to deceptive communications that were self-serving.

In this chapter propaganda as described in U.S. press coverage is explored in four distinct contexts: religions, American politics, foreign politics and movements, and non-governmental organizations. Propaganda appears in quotations in this chapter when referring directly to articles' use of the term. The American Periodical Series and American Historical Newspapers Online were the sources of the newspaper articles used in this chapter yielding over 50,000 articles, so as described in chapter 1 a sample of 450 articles were used. The first time propaganda as a term appeared in the sample was 1810 and the last was 1918. All articles were read and then organized according to topic. From this analysis multiple definitions emerged and are discussed within each topical area.

I. Religion

Propaganda shows up in over one hundred articles in this sample of the popular press during the early 1800s in a religious context. Bernays mentioned that Catholic use of propaganda showed that its origins and true meaning were respectable. He also emphasized that Catholic propaganda closely related to promotion of the religion.⁶⁷⁵ While this sample shows that the Catholic Church did use the word propaganda to mean propagation of the faith, it was not exclusively used to mean religious promotion. Rather Catholic propaganda included discussion of church power and authority over Catholics and the enforcement of orthodoxy. In addition, propaganda was not exclusively used by Catholics. Other non-Catholic usage of propaganda appears in this era frequently referring to church doctrine, missionary duties, or general religious education. These connotations of propaganda suggest propaganda in the religious context referred to a

doctrinal, enforceable, and hierarchical relationship between religious faiths and church members.

a. Catholic Use of Propaganda

Unlike the history of propaganda relayed by Bernays or Cutlip and Center, propaganda in the Catholic context usually centered on enforcement and power over individuals and groups.⁶⁷⁶ Press coverage suggested that a chain of command ensured obedience to the propaganda and strategic implementation of these rules on believers.⁶⁷⁷ This use of propaganda took on the age-old meaning of Catholic rules and regulations put forth by the Pope and other high ranking clergy in Rome. In fact, the earliest uses of the term propaganda in this sample are articles discussing Catholic doctrine in religious magazines. Most of these articles represent news coverage of the Vatican or the Pope and their creation of new "propaganda."⁶⁷⁸ Propaganda was designed to be directly implemented at the lower levels of the church, specifically in pastoral duties of parish priests. Many of these articles focus on the powerful Propaganda Fide, a group focusing on the spreading of Catholic faith throughout the world.⁶⁷⁹ This group consisted of men who created doctrinal interpretations and practices that were then implemented within Catholicism such as priests,⁶⁸⁰ monks,⁶⁸¹ bishops,⁶⁸² and even Italian noblemen.⁶⁸³ In addition to training clerical leaders to promote "propaganda," the Vatican also published books, pamphlets, and encyclicals that detailed church doctrines.⁶⁸⁴ Catholic publications frequently mentioned these propaganda publications and their availability from the Vatican press for laypersons and clergy.

Dissemination of Catholic propaganda was powerful because the Church served as an enforcer of these principles. Many European countries were directly affected by the

Catholic propaganda.⁶⁸⁵ Even Jewish groups were the subject of the propaganda's reach.⁶⁸⁶ This influence of propaganda over European nations is exemplified by an article about Ireland which in 1854 paid \$45,000, over \$1 million in 2014, per year to the Roman Propaganda.⁶⁸⁷

b. Non-Catholic Use of Religious Propaganda

While Catholic use of the term propaganda meant doctrinal enforcement, non-Catholic religious groups used propaganda to mean proselytizing. Articles about propaganda discussed Presbyterians,⁶⁸⁸ Methodists,⁶⁸⁹ Baptists,⁶⁹⁰ Mormons,⁶⁹¹ Seventh Day Adventists,⁶⁹² Evangelicals,⁶⁹³ and Muslims⁶⁹⁴ describing their use of "propaganda" to promote their religious beliefs. In this context propaganda is more like Bernays' early analysis of the term because these groups used propaganda for religious recruitment.⁶⁹⁵ This non-Catholic propaganda was not referring to the enforcement of doctrinal issues but was linked to proselytizing Christ's message.⁶⁹⁶ This is particularly true in articles where Christian "propaganda" was related to educating the public about Christ's teachings, specifically through missionary activities.⁶⁹⁷ Individual preachers were linked to "propaganda" messaging that boosted not only their religion but also their own personal profile.⁶⁹⁸ In fact, one article mentioned that Christianity used propaganda since Christ's crucifixion.⁶⁹⁹ Martin Luther's success in the Protestant Reformation during the sixteenth century was also viewed as a successful use of propaganda.⁷⁰⁰

Other religious propaganda had a mixed religious-political message. Mormon propaganda was directly linked with politics. Although this propaganda was linked to spreading religious doctrine and serve as a basis for recruiting new members, there were

other political goals.⁷⁰¹ The *New York Evangelist* in 1901 commented on these other goals by arguing that Mormon propaganda had ulterior motives. It said:

Although in a vast number of district people are aware of an active Mormon propaganda carried forward in their midst, no one appears to recognize it as what it is, a part of a vast and all pervading effort at political power.⁷⁰²

Religious political power was linked to atheism which was part of an overall movement challenging religious authority.⁷⁰³ This use of propaganda is not surprising since many Protestant groups, including Methodists, Baptists and Mormons, embrace a concept of Christianity that emphasizes the proselytizing.

II. Political Use of Propaganda

During the late nineteenth century propaganda also referred to communication in a purely political context. Popular press use of propaganda referred to political entities and their core philosophies. One article dated the use of political propaganda as far back as ancient Judea⁷⁰⁴ while another said political propaganda emerged in the Florentine Renaissance.⁷⁰⁵ Bernays, Cutlip and Center acknowledged this use of political propaganda within the twentieth century.⁷⁰⁶ However, their periodization of political propaganda ignored a longer and more international use of the term.

While political propaganda had a neutral and even positive connotation, it referred to a type of obvious persuasion used to manipulate public opinion. In these articles propaganda emerged as a form of persuasion in a variety of forms⁷⁰⁷ such as poster advertising,⁷⁰⁸ plays,⁷⁰⁹ music,⁷¹⁰ movies⁷¹¹ and picketing.⁷¹²

a. American Politics and Propaganda

The use of the term propaganda in connection with American politics first emerged in the 1890s. This use of propaganda in a political context referred to communication by a political party or political campaign. "Propaganda" was used to describe the campaigns of a nativist political party,⁷¹³ a third party,⁷¹⁴ senatorial campaigns,⁷¹⁵ liberal election initiatives,⁷¹⁶ the Progressive Movement,⁷¹⁷ the Republican Party,⁷¹⁸ William Howard Taft,⁷¹⁹ William Jennings Bryan,⁷²⁰ and Woodrow Wilson.⁷²¹

Other specific initiatives were said to have propaganda that supported their implementation. These uses of propaganda included promoting conservation,⁷²² increasing rice production,⁷²³ promoting educational institutions,⁷²⁴ increasing the sense of American pride,⁷²⁵ and increasing support for military intervention in Cuba.⁷²⁶ Bills were also promoted by "propaganda" of individual lawmakers or agencies who lobbied the American people for support for their political positions.⁷²⁷ Politicians or Congress engaged in "propaganda" for a variety of laws to create municipally owned theaters,⁷²⁸ tariffs,⁷²⁹ public sublimation of private charities,⁷³⁰ farm loans,⁷³¹ increasing food supplies,⁷³² prohibition,⁷³³ the draft,⁷³⁴ metal conservation,⁷³⁵ road development,⁷³⁶ unions,⁷³⁷ Philippine intervention,⁷³⁸ treaty ratification,⁷³⁹ an accidental shooting law,⁷⁴⁰ and even a law promoting the killing of buzzards.⁷⁴¹ This use of propaganda by the U.S. government or political parties had the goal of changing public opinion.

Nowhere is the use of the term more prevalent than in U.S. war efforts, especially during World War I. During World War I the U.S. government initiated a "propaganda" effort in Argentina to increase trade with the U.S. instead of Germany.⁷⁴² In 1918 the *New York Times* described the Creel Committee, a World War I institution designed

togarner public support for the war effort, as engaging in "propaganda" when they released a film about General "Blackjack" Pershing.⁷⁴³ However, propaganda was not always supported even when it was pro-American. Former President Theodore Roosevelt disparaged the Creel Committee's power, stating they engaged in "partisan political propaganda of the very worst type."⁷⁴⁴

Such comments are interesting because Bernays referred to his Creel Committee work as that of a proud "propagandist."⁷⁴⁵ This suggests that Bernays' description of the neutrality of the term was not present even before 1918.⁷⁴⁶ In fact, many articles from the late nineteenth through the early twentieth centuries describe political propaganda as a type of biased promotion that was used to undermine authority. Propaganda from American political groups,⁷⁴⁷ politicians,⁷⁴⁸ and even politically involved citizens⁷⁴⁹ was said to promote views that were untruthful attacks and outright lies. In a eulogy the Secretary of War even commented that "propaganda" done by the U.S. Army was actually harmful for military strategy and readiness.⁷⁵⁰ Other articles argue that propaganda should not influence the U.S. government and its political process.⁷⁵¹ Combatting propaganda was the subject of an article in *Outlook* from 1918. Commenting on propaganda's power and the necessity for its defeat, the article said:

Like the submarine, propaganda is a weapon. Like the submarine, it must be met and defeated. And it can be defeated only by a weapon adapted to do combat with it. You can't defeat propaganda with cannon and soldiers any more than you can beat an airplane with poison gas. For, remember, an army is only as strong as the national spirit that stands behind that army. And the one weapon to make or break national spirit is the written and the spoken word.⁷⁵²

b. Propaganda in Foreign Politics and Diplomacy

One aspect of propaganda's use ignored by Bernays or Cutlip and Center is propaganda use within foreign politics. This foreign use of propaganda shows that not only does propaganda have European origins in the Catholic Church, but that European politics were commonly associated with the term. This may explain the negative connotations of propaganda, since propaganda was equated with foreign messages that were used to manipulate political systems. The American press reported that "propaganda" was part of many countries' official press relations including India's political and religious independence,⁷⁵³ Siam's treatment of women,⁷⁵⁴ Canada's domestic sustainability,⁷⁵⁵ Germany discouraging immigration to the U.S.,⁷⁵⁶ Filipino reform movement,⁷⁵⁷ China's exclusion policies,⁷⁵⁸ a variety of political figures in Central and South America,⁷⁵⁹ and among European royalty.⁷⁶⁰ However, most coverage of political "propaganda" outside the U.S. focused on European counties. Some of the earliest use of "propaganda" in European politics involved the propaganda of French politics.⁷⁶¹ This "propaganda" was employed by royalist political groups who argued for a restoration of the Bonaparte monarchy.⁷⁶² French political party propaganda was viewed as extremely biased and containing many false allegations against the Republic.

Similarly, English propaganda was said to have a long history beginning in the early nineteenth century. According to one article from 1821, anti-monarchial "propaganda" threatened to bring down England's king.⁷⁶³ During the twentieth century, English "propaganda" was used in a variety of political contexts, specifically during war. "Propaganda" was used by the English to support food rationing,⁷⁶⁴ combatting the Kaiser,⁷⁶⁵ increasing South American trade,⁷⁶⁶ and garnering support for the Boer War.⁷⁶⁷

Domestic use of "propaganda" in England also existed with the English government using "propaganda" in their diplomatic relationships with the French,⁷⁶⁸ combatting wartime messages of Germany,⁷⁶⁹ encouraging Canadian self-governance,⁷⁷⁰ and maintaining an allied relationship with the United States.⁷⁷¹ British trade unions were said to produce "propaganda" for socialist workers to encourage them to support Great Britain against Germany in World War I.⁷⁷²

While many uses of foreign propaganda involved government initiatives, other groups used propaganda to support regional and ethnic independence. Bernays recognized that propaganda did exist to create independence for small countries. However, in his description he does not acknowledge how propaganda was used as a term to refer to revolutions. His description of the small-nation propaganda hinges on the amateur nature of their communications.⁷⁷³ However, in the nineteenth and early twentieth century this propaganda meant something more subversive and complex than Bernays' description implies.

Discussion of anti-government propaganda is seen in articles about Ireland, the Balkans, and Russia. Irish nationalists seeking an independent Ireland were said to use "propaganda" in their poetry and literary works.⁷⁷⁴ Other groups within Ireland used "propaganda" to support maintenance of the Gaelic language,⁷⁷⁵ Sinn Fein,⁷⁷⁶ and Irish nationalism in the United States.⁷⁷⁷ Political propaganda included governments as well as ethnic-political groups who sought independence from pre-World War I empires; some of the most discussion of political propaganda outside of the United States is found in ethnic politics including Slavic and Balkan organizations who wanted independence from the Austro-Hungarian Empire.⁷⁷⁸ Their "propaganda" included education initiatives as

well as a call for political activism.⁷⁷⁹ Slavic propaganda was thought to contain not just deceptive information, but truth about their ethnic status within the empire. A *Wall Street Journal* article commented on this in 1918:

Propaganda takes so many different aspects that it is difficult to distinguish the true from the false, but the later stories of Czech and Slavic foment appear so well authenticated that they call for more than passing thought.⁷⁸⁰

References to Russian propaganda was used by socialists, revolutionaries, and anti-Czarist nationalists to support regime change. As early as the 1880s, Russian folk songs,⁷⁸¹ novels,⁷⁸² and a newspaper edited by famed author Leo Tolstov⁷⁸³ were considered by the American press part of politically subversive propaganda. While socialist and anarchist groups created a large amount of anti-Czarist "propaganda,"⁷⁸⁴ other issues were also the subject of propaganda, including the free Poland movement,⁷⁸⁵ support for an independent Palestine,⁷⁸⁶ and clerical "propaganda" at odds with Russian law.⁷⁸⁷ Political "propaganda" was said to be feared by the Czarist Russian government as early as the 1880s.⁷⁸⁸ Beginning in the 1880s articles report that the Russian government began criminalizing "propaganda" that advocated for governmental change,⁷⁸⁹ and some people caught disseminating "propaganda" in Russia were executed.⁷⁹⁰ In 1917 when Bolsheviks gained political power in Russia a *New York Times* article reported that thousands of prisoners accused of producing "revolutionary propaganda" were released form Siberian prisons.⁷⁹¹ The danger of Russian propaganda was even recognized and feared in other countries. In 1907 the New York Times reported that Berlin police were arresting students involved with Russian propaganda.⁷⁹² A

Bonaparte prince refused to have his picture taken with Czar Alexander III for fear that socialist "revolutionary propaganda" would use it to spread political unrest to France.⁷⁹³

No other country's political propaganda was discussed more in the American press than Imperial Germany's. Of all the historical accounts of propaganda by Bernays this description of German propaganda is the most accurate.⁷⁹⁴ Press description of German "propaganda" always had a negative connotation.⁷⁹⁵ German propaganda was associated with espionage conducted by agents within in the U.S. government.⁷⁹⁶ Germany's use of propaganda was first described as lobbying the American Congress to stay out of World War I.⁷⁹⁷ German agents used "propaganda" on various politicians to secure U.S. support for the Kaiser or, at the very least, neutrality.⁷⁹⁸ After the United States entered into World War I, many articles discussed German propaganda that attempted to influence American public opinion that the war was unwinnable.⁷⁹⁹ The United States was not alone. The U.S. press described a worldwide German propaganda strategy in which propaganda was used in Italy,⁸⁰⁰ Russia,⁸⁰¹ Spain,⁸⁰² France,⁸⁰³ Belgium,⁸⁰⁴ Switzerland,⁸⁰⁵ Turkey,⁸⁰⁶ African colonies,⁸⁰⁷ Slavic communities,⁸⁰⁸ and South America.⁸⁰⁹

In addition to challenging American wartime morale, many articles mention that German "propaganda" targeted niche groups who had historical difficulties with the U.S. government. The press noted that German "propaganda" was being distributed in Mexico to encourage a Mexican invasion of the U.S. to reclaim land lost in the Mexican-American War.⁸¹⁰ Other domestic groups, such as African-Americans⁸¹¹ and German-Americans,⁸¹² were reported to be targeted by German "propaganda" and asked to revolt against the government.⁸¹³ The German "propaganda" problem was so pervasive that the

U.S. government setup committees to directly combat the problem.⁸¹⁴ These groups were tasked with providing counter-information against German propaganda and uncovering German propaganda networks.⁸¹⁵ In addition *The Atlanta Constitution* reported that a film called "The Kaiser" was shown as "nation-wide propaganda" against Germany.⁸¹⁶ The U.S. Senate in 1918 passed a Sedition Bill to outlaw any form of "German propaganda which...was being spread throughout the country."⁸¹⁷ The United States State Department even created a counter-propaganda in Germany to directly advocate for a republican form of government.⁸¹⁸ By the end of World War I the popular press' description of German propaganda uniformly represented an external communications threat to public opinion. Despite *The Washington Post* stating that German "propaganda" though widespread was ultimately ineffective and changing public opinion about the war,⁸¹⁹ these articles during World War I show that among newspapers German-style "propaganda" was regularly described as a threat to American government and popular support for democracy.

c. Political Ideologies and Subversive Group Propaganda

Although Bernays claimed propaganda had positive connotations 75 articles from this sample from 1849 to 1918 associate the term "propaganda" with subversive political groups.⁸²⁰ In this sample "propaganda" was closely tied to political movements that were apart from any government. These political ideologies represented radical or subversive groups that challenged the authority of the government and even called for a new political system. Among the first political groups identified as using propaganda were pro- and anti-slavery organizations in the 1850s.⁸²¹ These early political groups' "propaganda" was depicted as disingenuous promotion for their point of view on slavery. In fact, pro-

slavery propaganda was portrayed as a deceptive tool of the South and secessionists,⁸²² focusing on the inaccurate depictions of southern slavery and the South's intention to expand slavery into the Western territories.

According to the press pro-silver political groups in the 1890s also used "propaganda" to publicize the issues with the gold standard and the necessity of electing Progressive politicians to national office.⁸²³ However, unlike slavery, the progressive propaganda was depicted as a form of political advocacy. No article discussed how silver propaganda was dishonest or deceptive; rather it was described more like political talking points of progressives. One example of this is found in an 1891 article from *New York Times*. It said, "The silver propaganda here [in the United States] has made known the method by which it has given the impression that the whole country is for free coinage."⁸²⁴

The press also described early twentieth century temperance and suffrage movement as using "propaganda" to promote their causes, frequently associated with public education and as a means of creating issue awareness. Temperance propaganda was associated with a public awareness campaign of the dangers of alcohol and calling for laws criminalizing liquor production and consumption.⁸²⁵ Other temperance "propaganda" opposed these new laws by directly addressing many of the criticisms protemperance groups espoused about alcohols and warned against the groups extreme position.⁸²⁶

Women's suffrage distributed "propaganda" by pro and anti-suffrage groups.⁸²⁷ Prosuffrage "propaganda" ranged from distributing literature to producing staged events, specifically staged arrests.⁸²⁸ While press coverage of the suffragists did contain explicit

sexism, the coverage was not implicitly or explicitly negative. Suffrage propaganda was depicted as a political recruitment mechanism that also served to educate the public on women's issues and competence as voting citizens. Bernays's failure to mention this type of propaganda in his history of PR is a great oversight since it represents an area of propagandizing that exemplified grassroots communication and the inclusion of women.

Pacifist propaganda also began to be discussed in the early twentieth century. However, unlike temperance or suffrage, pacifism's propaganda was portrayed as a more legitimate political movement, perhaps because it was more organized and had a political dimension. Pacifist "propaganda" first emerged at the turn of the twentieth century and encouraged isolationism and the elimination of a standing army.⁸²⁹ This "propaganda" was targeted to elected officials who influenced policy in Congress and was therefore described more in terms of lobbying than direct public appeals.⁸³⁰ Pacifist or peace "propaganda" primarily used print literature and was quite vocal in its criticism of war, foreign alliances, and the draft. However, this propaganda was not without major criticism. One article from *Life* said that pacifist groups had a "lavish propaganda" budget that was financed by foreign groups.⁸³¹ Articles depicted pacifist "propaganda" as unpatriotic and a danger to government authority.⁸³² However, this propaganda was not depicted as disloyal or disaffected U.S. citizens who opposed foreign wars; it was shown as a political movement that had at least some validity.

By contrast articles depicted socialist and anarchist propaganda as a major subversive movement that targeted specific disillusioned groups, particularly workers.⁸³³ Socialist and anarchist propaganda was depicted as an issue not only for the United States but also in Russia, Germany, France, and England.⁸³⁴ Socialist propaganda was

frequently said to be distributed by agents of the socialist or anarchist groups or parties. Press coverage of this form of "propaganda" focused on the effectiveness and the salience of false messages that were printed or promoted in speeches.⁸³⁵ One frequently mentioned characteristic of socialist propaganda was its deceptiveness. Several articles focused on governmental crackdowns on socialist or anarchist propaganda agents or printing presses that were widely distributing subversive material.⁸³⁶ Unlike other social movement "propaganda," socialism and anarchism was almost exclusively associated with danger and violence,⁸³⁷ such as a *New York Times* article from 1905, which stated that bombings were a preferred method of promoting anarchist "propaganda."⁸³⁸ Such propaganda was described as a threat to security and to stability of the U.S. government. In addition, socialist and anarchist propaganda was associated with deception and lying to attract uneducated and disadvantaged groups who did not understand the true philosophy of the movement.

III. Non-Political Groups and Propaganda

While most propaganda use in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries referred to religious or political groups, a handful of articles used propaganda to mean publicizing social causes and financial groups. Of the 450 articles used in this analysis, only 21 articles fell into this category. Like the propaganda of politics and religion, this use of propaganda for clubs or financial institutions served to persuade the public and change behavior and attitudes. This use of propaganda most closely resembles what Bernays was attempting to advocate for in his 1928 book *Propaganda*.⁸³⁹ In this context propaganda had a neutral connotation of raising public awareness.⁸⁴⁰

Most propaganda used outside a political or religious context was in the financial sector.⁸⁴¹ One group that heavily used "propaganda" to promote business interests was the Chamber of Commerce.⁸⁴² Business promotion was not the only goal of financial propaganda. Wall Street banks were said to use "propaganda" to influence the stock market.⁸⁴³

Social movements outside the political sphere also used "propaganda" to promote their cause. These groups promoted a wide range of philosophical views such as transcendentalism,⁸⁴⁴ racial equality,⁸⁴⁵ scientific research,⁸⁴⁶ a universal language,⁸⁴⁷ Zionism,⁸⁴⁸ and conservation.⁸⁴⁹ In addition to these general social interests, stand-alone organizations also used propaganda for recruitment and promoting club events. These groups included the Sunshine Club,⁸⁵⁰ a merchants association,⁸⁵¹ a Jewish society,⁸⁵² a safety exposition,⁸⁵³ an educational alliance,⁸⁵⁴ an economic exposition in Paris,⁸⁵⁵ a cow protection society,⁸⁵⁶ the American Bar Association,⁸⁵⁷ the Audubon Society,⁸⁵⁸ a New York philanthropy for the theater.⁸⁵⁹ Other large social interest groups also used "propaganda" especially to promote health consciousness. This health propaganda not only focused on informing people about taking precautions with disease but also created awareness that would result in financial contributions to research.⁸⁶⁰ Individuals such as John D. Rockefeller,⁸⁶¹ an actress,⁸⁶² and debutantes.⁸⁶³ were said to use "propaganda" that promoted their political and social views.

What makes this type of propaganda different from its religious and political counterparts is the tone of the articles describing it. While religious propaganda was associated with power and political propaganda was associated with manipulative persuasion, propaganda use for financial organizations, clubs, and individuals was

associated with publicity. Aside from one article discussing the dangers of "propaganda" for colleges,⁸⁶⁴ no article presented this kind of propaganda in a negative way. This private sector use of propaganda suggests a relationship more with promotional advertising or publicity events. In addition, deception is not mentioned as a characteristic of propaganda. However, it is important to note that among all mentions of propaganda in this sample, private sector propaganda was the least discussed. This may explain why the term propaganda had limited success in Bernays' attempt to resurrect the term in the after math of World War I.

IV. Conclusion

Propaganda's role within public relations history is complex and subject to many misconceptions. Propaganda is included in public relations historiography in large part due to Edward Bernays including it in his early chronicle of PR development. Bernays's use of propaganda is directly related to his own experiences in the Creel Committee and his attempt after World War I to resurrect the term to mean a type of sophisticated promotions practice.⁸⁶⁵ However, Bernays's history and its subsequent acceptance by other scholars creates historical problems for the field.⁸⁶⁶ It incorrectly assumes that propaganda went from a neutral term meaning promotion to a pejorative term post-World War I that meant deceptive advocacy.

These articles from the popular press show that propaganda's definition was largely associated with deception and subversion well before World War I. Even the earliest uses of propaganda in a Catholic context implied a power structure imposing its will on others. Unlike the term public relations, which always had an implied sense of accountability, propaganda was associated with pure advocacy. Outside of the religious

context, propaganda also is largely associated with government and politics. This too implies a power relationship between sender and receiver because politics is largely associated with self-promotional advocacy.

It is important to note that Bernays did not recognize that grassroots movements used propaganda. Social movements, political subversives, and even revolutionary advocates were associated with propaganda. Perhaps these uses of propaganda were an inconvenient aspect of Bernays's PR history. However, by excluding these uses of propaganda Bernays created a historical narrative that excludes the contributions of women, small organizations, and laypersons. Because these groups made significant use of propaganda and were largely associated with the term in the popular press, their inclusion is essential to fully understand propaganda's use and meaning in context with public relations.

This more accurate history of propaganda may explain why Bernays' attempt to reintroduce the term in the 1920s failed.⁸⁶⁷ He was using a term that had a long history of association with subversive, revolutionary, and dishonest usage. The term also was used largely to mean religious or political communication and had a limited use in the private sector. Applying it to business promotions practice appears ill-conceived since the term had never connoted socially-responsible, professional communications practice. This is compounded by the fact that the use of propaganda automatically connoted subversive persuasion. Using propaganda, which by 1918 was such an explicitly loaded term, would disallow any realization of these Freudian goals. In fact, by associating public relations with propaganda Bernays associated the field of PR with a form of communication known for its dishonesty and deception. Because of Bernays's focus on

propaganda, PR's own identity has been negatively affected since many PR histories begin by wrongly asserting that early public relations was called propaganda.

CHAPTER 6: U.S. PRESS AGENTS AND PRESS AGENTRY 1857-1918

Perhaps no figure in public relations history has been so maligned and misunderstood as the press agent. For decades the press agent has been thought to be the crude, unethical predecessor to the modern public relations practitioner. Edward Bernays described the press agent as a huckster who was a shameless promoter and would say or do anything to get newspaper attention.⁸⁶⁸ This narrative is repeated by James Grunig and Todd Hunt's four models which place press agentry as the first, and least ethical, form of public relations practice.⁸⁶⁹ Scott Cutlip's work also portrays the press agents as the nineteenth century equivalent of media hacks, constantly promoting themselves and their organizations through any means necessary.⁸⁷⁰ According to this interpretation of press agentry, P.T. Barnum is the archetype of the press agent because his over-the-top stories and stunts were used to feed public imagination for his museum and circus. Today press agentry serves as an example of bad public relations that modern PR has tried to remedy through increased professionalism and practitioner accountability. However, this depiction of press agentry and press agents is flawed because it embraces only criticism and ignores the rich and complex practice of press agents.

Analysis of 1,206 articles from the popular press from 1857 to 1918 makes it clear that agentry was a much more complex practice than current historiography suggests. While some press agents were maligned as being shameless promoters, others worked in well-regarded fields including politics, civic organizations, and business. Press agents also had close ties to the press, especially since many press agents were

former reporters. These articles show that press agents worked in a variety of fields, and were associated with large companies or national political campaigns. Examining this misunderstood and underexplored era in public relations history shows that press agents were more than a crude ancestor to modern PR. They are in many respects PR practitioners by another name, and derogatory portrayals are not supported by the historical record.⁸⁷¹

This chapter used keyword searched of American Periodical Series and ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online, and Wall Street Journal Historical Articles using "press agent*." All articles were used for this analysis except ProQuest Historical Newspapers Online's results from 1900 to 1918. Because ProQuest generated over 4,300 articles for "press agent*" from 1900 to 1918 a sample was used as described in chapter 1, and 1,206 used in this study. The first article was published in 1857 and the last in 1918. In this chapter press agent appears in quotation marks when directly referring to the term's use in an article.

- I. Descriptions of Press Agents
 - a. Relationship with Newspapers

According to the U.S. print press, the origins of the press agent vary, but they all involve a connection with the popular press. While some articles argued press agentry began in ancient times, press agentry was largely seen as a byproduct of the popular press in the nineteenth century.⁸⁷² One article from the *Christian Science Monitor* claimed press agents had a long history in Europe before coming to America. It argued that the press agent first emerged during the 1820s in Paris with publishing houses. Since advertising was expensive and unavailable to new writers, publishers used their less

gifted writers to craft news stories that were surreptitiously planted in Parisian newspapers at night during the printing process. Prolific French novelist Honoré de Balzac was credited with chronicling how these French press agents got authors free literary publicity. According to Balzac, the process stopped beginning in the mid nineteenth century with the introduction of poster advertising.⁸⁷³ Regardless if this story is the true beginning of press agentry, it highlights a dominant theme in press agent history—the relationship between press agent and the press. This relationship was difficult because both parties needed each other while simultaneously disliking each others' practice. Stories from the American popular press detail this role and illustrate the complex relationship press agents had with reporters and the press.⁸⁷⁴

The first appearance of press agents in the U.S. popular press were Associated Press and General press agents who worked for these wire services. It is unclear if these press agents were perceived as agents of the Associated Press or were press agents engaged with press agentry. However, despite this lack of clarity, these Associated Press agents are included in this analysis because of the volume of the articles that contained the term and because it illustrates a potential link between press agentry and reporters. What is known is the Associated Press began in the mid nineteenth century prior to the American Civil War.⁸⁷⁵ Based in the northern United States the Associated Press gained prominence because of their reporting of the Civil War. The first mention of these Associated Press agents was in 1857 in the *New York Times*.⁸⁷⁶ In that article the Associated Press agent wanted a telegraph office to stay open late until 11 p.m. so the agent could receive information.⁸⁷⁷ Although the term Associated Press agent was used in two articles after 1900, it is almost exclusively a nineteenth century term.⁸⁷⁸

Associated Press agents were in direct contact with newspapers,⁸⁷⁹ with one article stating an Associated Press agent had an office inside *Minneapolis Tribune*.⁸⁸⁰ Another article told how the Associated Press agent wrote news stories that were then sold to (or sometimes stolen by) other U.S. newspapers.⁸⁸¹ The job of the Associated Press agent essentially involved writing news stories in certain towns and then disseminating this news to other papers by telegraph⁸⁸² and even by carrier pigeon.⁸⁸³ In fact, Western Union in 1880 had a "general press agent," W.B. Somerville, who regularly transmitted news stories through the Western Union telegraph that were reprinted in newspapers across the United States.⁸⁸⁴ Associated Press and General press agents' jobs were to write first-hand accounts of events in the states or countries in which they were stationed.⁸⁸⁵

Associated Press agents were heavily associated with political reporting.⁸⁸⁶ Some Associated Press agents worked as press agents while serving in political office, such as a Tennessee legislator.⁸⁸⁷ This political reporting was the focus of General press agents who were almost exclusively based in the American South by the *New York Times*. Their reports focused on Reconstruction. During the 1870s, thirty-six articles appear from Southern based, usually in New Orleans, general press agents who reported political news in the South.⁸⁸⁸ After 1874, when Congressional support for Reconstruction was waning, the term general press agent disappears from this sample of the popular press.

From the 1870s through the 1880s mentions of Associated Press agents increased. In fact, it appears that Associated Press agents even had some specialty organization such as the Western Associated Press Agents,⁸⁸⁹ the New York Associated Press agents,⁸⁹⁰ the American press agents,⁸⁹¹ and "southern associated press agents."⁸⁹² This period also

saw the beginning of large amounts of criticism of Associated Press agents, specifically regarding the point of view their articles took. Although Associated Press agents wrote coverage of newsworthy events,⁸⁹³ their work was not always perceived as unbiased. Articles complained that press agents were one-sided in their reporting and had underlying sympathies such as being Democrats,⁸⁹⁴ overly Republican,⁸⁹⁵ critical of Washington D.C.,⁸⁹⁶ ignorant of the West,⁸⁹⁷ pro-Lottery,⁸⁹⁸ pro-Filipino,⁸⁹⁹ "sending out lying dispatches,"⁹⁰⁰ and "stupid."⁹⁰¹ One article even mentioned that a Florida judge demanded a retraction of an article concerning a grand jury investigation of corrupt practices in local law enforcement written by an Associated Press agent.⁹⁰² Another complained that an Associated Press agent wrote a "belligerently" inaccurate piece about the President of the United States' comment on public debt.⁹⁰³

Some articles suggest Associated Press agents were connected to certain businesses or organizations. An 1869 article detailed how Associated Press agents were in charge of giving out tickets to a railroad ball to other members of the press.⁹⁰⁴ Other articles speak about pro-Confederate sympathies of the Associated Press and general press agents in the South.⁹⁰⁵ Some newspapers as early as the 1870s began to criticize the biases in Associated Press agent reports and even accuse them of making up stories to boost readership.⁹⁰⁶ This is not surprising since Associated Press agent stories included heroic articles in which the press agent even played a role.⁹⁰⁷ An 1870 article commented on the perceived bias in Associated Press agent reports stating, "People are too well acquainted with Associated Press telegrams to place any reliance in them."⁹⁰⁸

From the 1870s through World War I, the stand-alone term "press agent" emerged in hundreds of press articles. Press agent in this context referred to a representative of an

organization or a well-known person. However, in the early references to press agents in the 1870s through the 1890s, articles referred to press agents' journalistic responsibilities. From the articles in the popular press it is clear that many press agents had an ongoing relationship with reporters and newspapers. Several articles mention how a press agent formally worked as a reporter for a newspaper,⁹⁰⁹ sometimes as a former editor.⁹¹⁰ During the 1870s to the 1890s news accounts of press agents emphasized their quasijournalistic interaction with newspapers. These roles of the press agent include disseminating information through a telegraph,⁹¹¹ providing newspapers pre-written stories sometimes called "advance slips,"⁹¹² sending letters to newspaper editors,⁹¹³ giving interviews to reporters,⁹¹⁴ releasing statements to the press,⁹¹⁵ and even serving as a witness for a newspaper during a libel suit.⁹¹⁶ These relationships between newspapers and press agents seem particularly close with press agents receiving bylines and headline credits in some newspaper articles.⁹¹⁷

Press agents were also referenced as sources in stories. One 1898 article in the *Washington Post* referenced a "Press Agents' Association" that provided war news of actress Lillian Russell becoming a military nurse.⁹¹⁸ Another example of press agents in this quasi-reporter status is seen in one 1890 event when a ship's captain forbade a group of press agents from leaving a boat for fear they would report an issue to the press concerning the boat's engine failure.⁹¹⁹ Press agents were also mentioned in context with war correspondents as people who would be covering a conflict.⁹²⁰ Some articles even complained of press agents' reporting of news saying that their work is filled with "heartless jokes and exaggerated by lying head-lines [sic]" and that "Press agents, like

vultures, scent the contest from a distance, and hasten to observe and to gloat upon the scene."⁹²¹

Press agents were depicted positively by some newspapers with many articles focusing on press agents' intelligence and skills with publicity.⁹²² There was tacit recognition that press agents played an important role for certain organizations. Press agents were described as "capable,"⁹²³ "corking,"⁹²⁴ "accomplished," ⁹²⁵ "industrious,"⁹²⁶ "wily,"⁹²⁷ "clever,"⁹²⁸ "modest,"⁹²⁹ "pragmatic,"⁹³⁰ "enterprising,"⁹³¹ "patriotic," hard-working,⁹³² "capable,"⁹³³ and "wise."⁹³⁴ It was considered prudent to listen to one's press agent because of their expertise in publicity.⁹³⁵ Other stories about press agents portrayed them as fashionable men who were very clever at their craft.⁹³⁶ This is seen in the many fictional portrayals of press agents in late nineteenth and early twentieth century serials and poems,⁹³⁷ which suggested that press agents were essential for being famous and that people sought them out as a necessity for recognition in the popular press.⁹³⁸

Press agents were presented as omnipresent within a famous person's or organization's life and somewhat a necessity when a person became publically known.⁹³⁹ One man even fired his press agent because he thought the agent was not aggressive enough in his promotional tactics.⁹⁴⁰ This was tied to the idea that press agents had a special ability for publicity since they could generate public interest and support.⁹⁴¹ Press agentry was equated with getting press recognition through promotions.⁹⁴² Tactics involved giveaways, specifically free tickets to events,⁹⁴³ even going as far as renaming clients.⁹⁴⁴ However, there was a distinction between advertising and press agentry with advertising agents having some contempt for the tactics used by press agents.⁹⁴⁵ While

some saw press agents as an expense that was sometimes unnecessary, many people used press agents to gain notoriety.⁹⁴⁶ In fact, articles show that to save money, some people acted as their own personal or organizational press agent. However, it was generally reported that press agents were essential for making a person or organization well-known.⁹⁴⁷

Despite that, some newspapers showed disdain for press agent tactics and access to the press. An article from 1862 in the *New York Times* illustrated the press' dislike of press agent fabrication.⁹⁴⁸ The article discussed how an Associated Press agent should stop creating "sensationals" which fanned public sentiment in Chicago regarding a wartime flotilla.⁹⁴⁹ One important issue with press agents was the creation of "imaginary stories" that were placed with newspaper reporters.⁹⁵⁰ These stories were viewed by the press as over-the-top exaggerations.⁹⁵¹ One article from *Puck* in 1913 commented on this, saying that "a successful press-agent must always be an idealist, not a realist."⁹⁵² These staged events or crises took the form of an imaginary crime in which a famous person was the victim.⁹⁵³ One press agent was accused on manipulating newspapers to create a staged press-fight between William Jennings Bryan and William Howard Taft.⁹⁵⁴ Another series of articles reported how press dispatches of U.S. General Fred Funston were obviously the product of press agents who over-emphasized his heroism in the Spanish-American War.⁹⁵⁵ These stories became archetypes of press agent material with *The Washington Post* lamenting in 1899 that "the press agent ought occasionally to think" of something original."956

This issue of press agent news was so pervasive many newspapers ran stories specifically stating that the stories were true and not the product of press agenting.⁹⁵⁷ An

1899 article in *The Washington Post* detailed how exaggerated and fantasy stories were part of a press agent's job. It said:

A press agent is employed to procure the insertion of notices of his attraction, prepared by him in the newspapers. His habit of misstatement tends to make it impossible for him to earn his salary. The press agent's matter is not infrequently well written and interesting, and if it could be depended upon for accuracy there would be no especial reason for its rejection by newspapers. But it never can be depended upon for accuracy....⁹⁵⁸

This repudiation of press agent stories did not mean that reporters did not print press agent pieces in their papers. One New York Times article from 1911 complained that the U.S. government was employing as many as eight press agents whose work was being printed verbatim by lazy newspaper editors who liked receiving the free content.⁹⁵⁹ One article equated the rise of press agentry with early twentieth century yellow journalism that focused on sensationalized stories.⁹⁶⁰ However, press agents and their work were banned according to some newspapers.⁹⁶¹ The lack of truthfulness of press agents prompted *Puck* to write an allegory about a truthful press agent whose "moral" was that truth made the press agent's job difficult.⁹⁶² The popular press referred to press agents as people with "imagination"⁹⁶³ who were "fiction weaver[s],"⁹⁶⁴ "faker[s],"⁹⁶⁵ "liar[s],"966 and given work by "Satan."967 One article criticized a journalist for saying his "methods" were like a press agent and his "outlook" was like the "advertising man and the promoter."⁹⁶⁸ Another article described press agent writing as attempting to "take advantage of to exploit the traditionally gullible public."969 Even when press agent writing was used it was sometimes rewritten by journalists at newspapers.⁹⁷⁰ Because of

this negative association with press agents some stories told of how journalists and public figures avoided being associated with press agents or how they had never been "press agented."⁹⁷¹ This negativity is reflected in one *Life* cartoon regarding shooting. Its punch line said, "If they must shoot, why not shoot press agents?"⁹⁷²

This overview of the perception and early practices of press agents shows the mixed view of the field by the press. It also demonstrates that press agentry's origins lie in relationships between the press and the press agent. Conflicting views on the value and practice of press agents are more fully examined when analyzing press agentry in particular contexts such as entertainment, politics, and business. These areas of press agentry illustrate the complexity and variety of perceptions the popular press had about press agents.

- II. Practicing Press Agentry
 - a. Entertainment

During the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries press agents were largely associated with entertainment, serving as promoter, manager, business agent, and personal representative for theaters, actresses, movies, and shows. Of all the press agents of this era, entertainment press agents are most closely associated with stunts, gimmicks, or publicity tricks. However, these press agents were professionals in the sense that their job was full time, and they even had professional organizations.

i. Press Agents for Circuses and Special Events

Much of the current history of public relations traces press agents back to circuses.⁹⁷³ Circus press agents worked to promote travelling circus shows that involved unique performances and oddities that were curiosities of the late nineteenth century.⁹⁷⁴

P.T. Barnum is mentioned in twelve articles in this sample as a press agent or engaging in press agentry.⁹⁷⁵ One article from 1914 even hailed him as "the world's greatest press agent."⁹⁷⁶ Articles also mentioned press agents working for Barnum's circus.⁹⁷⁷ Some press agents were so well known that articles appeared in the *New York Times* when they were recovering from illnesses.⁹⁷⁸

Current PR history points to Barnum as acting as his own press agent; no history explores the press agents working for Barnum.⁹⁷⁹ A former Barnum circus press agent, Hugh Coyle, was credited in two articles as being the first press agent in the United States.⁹⁸⁰ This is significant because PR history does not acknowledge anyone other than Barnum as the first press agent. This shows that figures other than Barnum may have started press agentry. Circus press agents are prototypical of the modern understanding of press agentry since they are tied to intense and creative promotion.⁹⁸¹ They used exaggeration and stunts to generate interest in their shows.⁹⁸² These tactics encapsulate the over-the-top and untruthful puffery associated with nineteenth century press agents. In fact, the nature of American circus press agents was so sophisticated that one article in 1899 stated that English people were not used to the level of American circus press agentry.⁹⁸³

However, these circus press agents represent a fulltime profession and illustrate that being a press agent for circuses was a long-term position. An example of the professional nature of their job is seen in 1904 when press agents met to discuss a counterfeit ticket ring.⁹⁸⁴ Articles from the late nineteenth century show that press agents also worked for special events and smaller venues. These involved unique shows or special events such as the races at the hippodrome,⁹⁸⁵ vaudeville acts,⁹⁸⁶ Wild West

shows,⁹⁸⁷ operas,⁹⁸⁸ fairs,⁹⁸⁹ track meets,⁹⁹⁰ a medical show,⁹⁹¹ wild animal shows,⁹⁹² horse and auto shows,⁹⁹³ and a dog and pony show.⁹⁹⁴ During the turn of the twentieth century, boxing matches, particularly title fights, became entertainment events coordinated by press agents.⁹⁹⁵ Boxers, such as Jack Johnson, Jim Corbett and Bill Jefferies, had personal press agents that handled their publicity.⁹⁹⁶ Grover Hayes, a featherweight boxer at the turn of the twentieth century, had an "effective press agent" according to a newspaper because the press agent sent a sports editor a box of cigars at Christmas.⁹⁹⁷

Musical performances outside of opera became a venue where press agents were mentioned either as promoters of the event or the singers in fifteen articles in this sample.⁹⁹⁸ Musical press agents worked in a variety of venues and worked in different performance areas. Articles mentioned that chorus girls,⁹⁹⁹ singers,¹⁰⁰⁰ minstrel shows,¹⁰⁰¹ a glee club,¹⁰⁰² and small scale concerts¹⁰⁰³ had press agents who served as promoters and press representatives. Musical press agents took on other responsibilities outside of promotion including determining whether there could be beer at concerts¹⁰⁰⁴ and writing books about the music industry.¹⁰⁰⁵ There is even an article that reports that as early as 1899 in Boston there was a female musical press agent, Suzanna Adams.¹⁰⁰⁶

ii. Press Agents for Theater and Films

Beginning in the 1870s and continuing through World War I individual plays¹⁰⁰⁷ and theaters¹⁰⁰⁸ had press agents who worked to promote their businesses and specific performances. These press agents did not work for performers, but for the institutions that were financing and producing plays, specifically using their newspaper contacts to gain free publicity. Press agents also coordinated staged events as publicity events such

as sending out an actor to the boardwalk of Coney Island to impersonate Theodore Roosevelt,¹⁰⁰⁹ having women wear hats to a theater to create a fight between theatergoers,¹⁰¹⁰ and starting rumors a play had a disrobing scene.¹⁰¹¹ Another mentioned promotional tactic was giving away free tickets; free tickets became an issue for theater press agents during late 1890s because there were fake reporter requests for tickets and reporters using counterfeit tickets.¹⁰¹² To combat this counterfeit ticket use New York City press agents formed the Friars Club, now known for celebrity roasts, as a press agents' association to regulate promotional tickets.¹⁰¹³

Theater press agents' close relationships with newspapers was unsurprising since many press agents formally worked in the newspaper industry.¹⁰¹⁴ But not all were former reporters. Two articles, one from 1892 and one from 1916, discuss female theatrical press agents who were not reporters.¹⁰¹⁵ A theatrical press agent's job was to write notices and articles promoting theaters or plays to disseminate to newspapers.¹⁰¹⁶ One newspaper described this writing as "eulogistic literature in sugar-coated, tabloid form."¹⁰¹⁷ Press agents stories were called a "concoction,"¹⁰¹⁸ "fraud,"¹⁰¹⁹ "yarns,"¹⁰²⁰ "fanciful writings,"¹⁰²¹ "new swindle,"¹⁰²² "sensational,"¹⁰²³ "puff,"¹⁰²⁴ and historically ignorant.¹⁰²⁵ The iconic phrase "The greatest show on earth" was described as the "grandiloquent jargon of the press agent."¹⁰²⁶

While these theater press agents were maligned in some articles, they also were recognized as an essential piece to the promotion of a play.¹⁰²⁷ This is evident from the articles that discuss the large salaries theatrical press agents received.¹⁰²⁸ In addition, several articles tell of theatrical press agents moving into managerial positions within theaters.¹⁰²⁹ Press agents also were in charge of other non-promotional aspects of theater

including recruitment of talent,¹⁰³⁰ legal advice,¹⁰³¹ finances,¹⁰³² and serving on an entertainment committee.¹⁰³³

This is not to suggest that these theater press agents were viewed positively all of the time. A 1909 article said a theater press agent was a "conscienceless individual" who only tried "to corral the attention of the public."¹⁰³⁴ Two articles suggest the amount of press agent publicity actually hurt theaters because it created an unrealistic expectation among audiences.¹⁰³⁵ Press agents were recognized as being clever but disingenuous in their promotions. Articles referred to theatrical press agents as "ingenious,"¹⁰³⁶ "pestiferous,"¹⁰³⁷ liars,¹⁰³⁸ "hustling,"¹⁰³⁹ gossipers,¹⁰⁴⁰ imaginative,¹⁰⁴¹ and "slick."¹⁰⁴² A common refrain in many of the articles was press agents' habit of exaggeration or outright lying about the plays they promoted. Press agent stunts were commonly covered by the press. However, this coverage both covered the stunt and also recognized and explicitly mentioned this "news" was a press agent stunt. In many respects this coverage of press agents was tongue-and-cheek with a tacit recognition that press agents had a flair for a spectacle.

While theater promotions dominated press agent work in the late nineteenth century, films and movie companies also began using press agents. These press agents worked on a variety of films including the "Great Train Robbery,"¹⁰⁴³ African hunting films,¹⁰⁴⁴ and a large exposition of recent films.¹⁰⁴⁵ Film press agents were not unlike their theater counterparts since their jobs also involved creating sensationalized publicity to bring in movie-goers and even assisted in recruitment for talent.¹⁰⁴⁶ A series of articles published in 1918 in *The Independent* entitled "Confessions of a Motion Picture Press Agent" detailed the life and work of press agents for films.¹⁰⁴⁷ This series showed how a

press agent in the film industry used many of his techniques not only to create interest in a new movie, but also to attract investors. *The Independent* includes conflicts with newspapers who accused press agents of unethical practices in film promotion. They also spent a large part of their time in Los Angeles with the film crew and cast, specifically famous actors and actresses. The general feel of the series was that film press agents deal with large amounts of financial issues and, even in 1918, dealt with multi-million dollar film productions.¹⁰⁴⁸

iii. Press Agents for Performers and Writers

From the late 1870s through 1918 press agents were also associated with American actors¹⁰⁴⁹ and actresses.¹⁰⁵⁰ Press agents were described in some articles as absolute necessity for a performer's success.¹⁰⁵¹ While some actors and actresses opted to be their own press agent,¹⁰⁵² most articles suggested that most performers hired press agents once they reached a certain level of fame,¹⁰⁵³ noting the press agents' ability to influence public opinion about an actor or actress.¹⁰⁵⁴ The necessity of having a press agent extended to stage actors from England and Japan.¹⁰⁵⁵ Sometimes a press agent would even represent a famous animal who appeared in a play, such as dogs and monkeys.¹⁰⁵⁶ The press agents for performers served in a dual capacity as both press liaison between the performer and the press, as well as acting as a personal assistant, or as business manager for actors and actresses in salary negotiations.¹⁰⁵⁷ Press agents also made official statements for performers, served as a buffer between the performer and the press,¹⁰⁵⁸ and promoted actors' or actresses' latest role.¹⁰⁵⁹ Their duties not only were to keep the name of the performer in the paper,¹⁰⁶⁰ but also serve as a liaison between

performers and fans such as procuring autographs or photos.¹⁰⁶¹ It was essential that press agents have press contacts. A 1904 article directly stated:

It is the duty of the press agent to know the man or men on each of these half hundred publications who can "put a piece" in his paper, and then it is his duty to see that "the piece" is printed...and the man who can furnish the best "stories" or who makes himself most popular with the dramatic editors is the one who obtains the most publicity for his theater or star.¹⁰⁶²

For press agents representing performers, getting these stories in print meant creating elaborate stunts or fabrications. For example, a female press agent smuggled an actress's newborn through Ellis Island,¹⁰⁶³ while others concocted engagement rumors,¹⁰⁶⁴ reported an actress was a victim of theft,¹⁰⁶⁵ and detailed one actress' dinner with the Prince of Wales.¹⁰⁶⁶ Not all of these reports were entirely self-serving. In 1907 press agents and their clients arranged a baseball game to raise money for a children's home.¹⁰⁶⁷

In addition to actors and actresses, several articles discussed press agents who represented other artists such as playwrights, novelists, composers, painters, and poets.¹⁰⁶⁸ Press agents worked to promote a specific lecture series or new work of the author. Mark Twain,¹⁰⁶⁹ John Phillip Sousa,¹⁰⁷⁰ Charles Dickens,¹⁰⁷¹ and Lord Byron¹⁰⁷² used press agents to represent them both in their celebrity and their work. While many authors used these press agents,¹⁰⁷³ Henry James, the notable nineteenth century novelist, was said to not use a press agent because he was "intrinsically great."¹⁰⁷⁴

Articles recognized value in using press agents to promote books. One article from 1903 described the literary press agent "as indispensable to literature as to the

stage.¹⁰⁷⁵ Publishers also had press agents that represented their interests in a new book.¹⁰⁷⁶ Publishing press agents not only promoted the book, but created publicity around the author's personal life.¹⁰⁷⁷ A college professor even requested a press agent to accompany him on a book tour.¹⁰⁷⁸ Publishing press agents were also recognized for their ability to promote new literary works. One article from 1909 commented that "the thousand ways by which he fools the public has raised the craft of the press agent far above the art of the dramatist."¹⁰⁷⁹ Literary press agents dealt not only with the press but also with critics.¹⁰⁸⁰ Some articles equated literary press agents with advertising.¹⁰⁸¹ However, as in theater, these promotional campaigns were criticized as creating too great an expectation for the book which ultimately created "expectations which could not be fulfilled."¹⁰⁸²

 b. Press Agents for Minor-Celebrities, Civic Organizations, and Special Events

Press agents also worked in lower profile entertainment settings. The press recognized that certain degree of publicity was required for people, events, and organizations who wanted public recognition.¹⁰⁸³ This type of press agentry represents publicity at the grassroots since the work was informal and done by group members or individuals.

Less well-known individuals hired press agents to garner public attention. These included a New York City police lieutenant accused of corruption,¹⁰⁸⁴ a faith healer who was arrested for practicing medicine without a license,¹⁰⁸⁵ a man who wanted to expose police brutality,¹⁰⁸⁶ and a Japanese jiu-jitsu fighter, Hitachiyana,¹⁰⁸⁷ who came to the U.S. to promote his style of fighting. Other lesser-known people hired press agents to promote

their specific talents or oddities that included doing public stunts.¹⁰⁸⁸ In 1906 a famous criminal on death row had a press agent.¹⁰⁸⁹ In 1913 William Morris, namesake of the famed agency, said he was the press agent for a half-man half-fish.¹⁰⁹⁰ And people who were not famous but wanted to be hired press agents to create buzz around them. One example from 1912 was a fake millionaire who used a press agent to garner press attention.¹⁰⁹¹ Although using press agents to promote a hoax did not appear to be uncommon, the use of press agents by wealthy socialites was not. Debutantes used press agents to announce their engagements and other significant life events.¹⁰⁹² Certain groups of people who were in specialized areas of interest, such as female fencer,¹⁰⁹³ baseball teams and players,¹⁰⁹⁴ basketball teams,¹⁰⁹⁵ a golf tournament,¹⁰⁹⁶ and a spiritual guide,¹⁰⁹⁷ had press agent representation.

Although some churches publically stated they were not using press agents,¹⁰⁹⁸ many religious organizations did hire them to get coverage in newspapers.¹⁰⁹⁹ In 1885 an article in *Puck* joked that a "theological press-agent was hired" to "mingle with the parishioners and learn their temper" to increase church attendance.¹¹⁰⁰ Mormon press agents were said to be keeping information out of the press about Brigham Young's leaving Salt Lake City in 1871.¹¹⁰¹ Press agents were not limited to churches. The Reverend Tom Dixon, a charismatic preacher in New York City, had a personal press agent in 1896.¹¹⁰² One report from 1890 even claimed that the Jesuits had a press agent who allegedly gained public support against an education bill in Congress.¹¹⁰³

Large organizations that put on special events employed press agents to ensure attendance and financial support. The Chicago World's Fair held in 1893 had a press agent on the World's Fair Committee.¹¹⁰⁴ The Omaha YMCA had a press agent in 1894

who informed the press about the organization's leadership.¹¹⁰⁵ In 1894 the *New York Times* discussed a scientific press agent for the American Association for the Advancement of Science.¹¹⁰⁶ Other clubs such as the New Orleans Olympic Club,¹¹⁰⁷ a veteran's association,¹¹⁰⁸ gun clubs,¹¹⁰⁹ a YMCA,¹¹¹⁰ the Ku Klux Klan,¹¹¹¹ a Cincinnati law firm,¹¹¹² an auto club,¹¹¹³ the Chamber of Commerce,¹¹¹⁴ an explorer's clubs,¹¹¹⁵ a labor union,¹¹¹⁶ military programs,¹¹¹⁷ the Daughters of the American Revolution¹¹¹⁸ had press agents that represented their viewpoints in the press and in many cases acted as recruiters. Specific events also were said to have press agents, including large scale events such as the Tennessee Centennial,¹¹¹⁹ the Pan-American Exposition,¹¹²⁰ the Panama-Pacific Exposition,¹¹²¹ and St. Louis World's Fair.¹¹²²

Press agents were also portrayed as a public lobbyist for political and social causes,¹¹²³ including agriculture,¹¹²⁴ land developments,¹¹²⁵ medical information,¹¹²⁶ new dances,¹¹²⁷ sea exploration,¹¹²⁸ the temperance movement,¹¹²⁹ and gambling.¹¹³⁰ The national suffragist movement employed a female press agent who did not take her husband's last name.¹¹³¹ A group of Western governors were accompanied to a meeting in New York City by their press agents.¹¹³² A school hired a female press agent, who was also an alumna, to promote teachers' education.¹¹³³ In the early 1900s there was a discussion in the press about universities hiring a press agents to promote their institutions.¹¹³⁴ Even a group of single women in South Dakota hired a press agent in 1905 to recruit single men to come to the area and marry them.¹¹³⁵

Such press agents were not necessarily formally employed. Many organizations or people acted as their own press agent without hiring professionals.¹¹³⁶ However, while many clubs' press agents were unpaid, many organizations did hire professional press

agents. The Brooklyn Roller Skating rink was sued in 1878 by a press agent who claimed the rink did not pay him \$50 per week as promised in his contract.¹¹³⁷

Entertainment press agents represent many of the popular perceptions of press agentry. However, theatrical, entertainer, and small events press agents show a level of sophistication in their practice that is not currently recognized in public relations historiography. They used their relationships with newspapers and reporters to garner positive press attention. In addition, entertainment press agents worked in administrative roles within management and sometimes were managers. As the succeeding sections will show, the tactics and strategies used by entertainment press agents were implemented in a variety of fields including politics and business. Their contribution to the development of modern public relations practice is significant because they show recognition of relationship management, effective writing, and managerial expertise.

c. Politics

Political press agentry took many forms in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. It encapsulated domestic politics, political campaigns, politicians' image, and foreign affairs. In 1918 one article even suggested that for a democracy to thrive it needed press agents.¹¹³⁸ However, the most likely reason press agentry was used in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries the recognition by political forces that public opinion could be influenced and swayed by the press.¹¹³⁹ In a 1912 article an anonymous "press secretary" commented on the power of creating public opinion, stating that crafting public opinion required organizations to recognize the salient issues of a community.¹¹⁴⁰ This was thought to be especially true when an organization was trying

to accomplish "national-wide movements" about which a diversity of attitudes existed.¹¹⁴¹

i. Press Agentry in U.S. Government and Political Parties

Press agentry, although present, was denied to exist within American political circles in three articles. This claim was meant to emphasize the authenticity of those involved with political organizations. Some articles stated that political issues such as Zionism and U.S. ambassadors were proud not to use press agentry of any kind.¹¹⁴² In fact, one article suggested press agentry was inappropriate for political issues, specifically war.¹¹⁴³ Despite these claims of the lack of press agentry in the U.S. government, other articles point out press agents and agentry existed to a large degree in U.S. politics. In 1897, The Washington Post stated that a "press agent" worked for the U.S. government to improve U.S.-Mexican relations.¹¹⁴⁴ According to the press the gold and silver debates that prompted the Progressive Movement in the 1890s involved press agents,¹¹⁴⁵ as did the U.S. military, both to promote military honors and to navigate Washington political circles.¹¹⁴⁶ In 1906 *The Washington Post* ran a story about the U.S. hiring a press agent for the Panama Canal whose salary was \$10,000 a year (over \$250,000 in 2014). Woodrow Wilson reportedly used a press agent before and during World War I to influence American sentiment.¹¹⁴⁷ Post-war press agents continued to be used for the Paris Committee,¹¹⁴⁸ Hoover Food Relief,¹¹⁴⁹ and varying divisions of the War department.¹¹⁵⁰

Press agents were also found in domestic politics. The U.S. Forestry Service,¹¹⁵¹ the Bureau of Mines,¹¹⁵² and the Isthmian Canal Commission^{,1153} used press agents to represent their organizations' position to the public and to the press. The National Park

Service hired an official press agent whose job was to seek "publicity" and be "supervisor of publications."¹¹⁵⁴ States and cities such as Dallas,¹¹⁵⁵ Washington D.C.,¹¹⁵⁶ Coney Island, ¹¹⁵⁷ Indiana,¹¹⁵⁸ New Mexico,¹¹⁵⁹ Florida,¹¹⁶⁰ and Alabama¹¹⁶¹ hired press agents to attract visitors and promote their businesses. The State of Michigan hired a woman, Nellie Revell, as its press agent in 1909.¹¹⁶² Her job was to "write [accounts of] state and county fairs as one way to advertise Michigan's resources."¹¹⁶³ In fact, the use of press agents by the U.S. government was so widespread it was criticized in 1918. An editorial in *Outlook* said that the press agent work done by all of the government agencies in Washington, D.C. produced so much duplicative information that is cost taxpayers too much money.¹¹⁶⁴

While official government press agents were widely used, political parties used them for specific campaigns. Referred to in one article as a "graceful campaign liar," the party press agent was used by both Democrats and Republicans.¹¹⁶⁵ An 1899 article in *The Washington Post* said that the Democratic National Committee hired a press agent "who is expected to boss the Democratic editors of the country and furnish them with ready-made politics."¹¹⁶⁶ Democratic press agents "distributed pamphlets" at the National Committee advocating for certain candidates for nomination.¹¹⁶⁷ During 1899 the Democratic Party had an issue with its press agent, P.J. Devlin, who engaged in a campaign that offended certain members of the party.¹¹⁶⁸ In 1899 the Democratic National Committee members had a movement to terminate Devlin and went so far as to advocate for "the abolishment of the press bureau."¹¹⁶⁹ Republicans also had press agents with Jules Guthridge hired as the "Eastern press agent of the Republican National Committee" during the presidential campaign of 1896.¹¹⁷⁰ His job was to manage all of

the campaign material printed in Washington D.C. and send it to New York City.¹¹⁷¹ Local parties had press agents including the Portland, Oregon Republican Party which had a press agent as early as 1880.¹¹⁷² Less popular political movements such as the Anti-Saloon League¹¹⁷³ and the "radical Socialist movement" had press agents.¹¹⁷⁴ Even local elections used press agents. The 1890s coverage of New York City's municipal elections mentioned press agents who worked for specific candidates from Tammany Hall.¹¹⁷⁵

Political press agents were tied to specific campaigns. An article credited General Benjamin Butler with hiring the first campaign press agent for his failed 1884 presidential bid.¹¹⁷⁶ Butler's decision to hire a press agent was reportedly because of his connection with circus owner James Bailey. The article recounted their meeting:

General Butler originated the employment and coined the term of press agent at political headquarters...During his campaign for the presidency on the labor ticket he noticed that the representatives of the newspapers gave but little attention to the labor ticket headquarters....Bailey, the circus man, who was friend of General Butler, took some interest in his campaign, and General Butler spoke to him of the neglect of the newspapers. "Do as we Do [sic]," replied Bailey, "and hire men to take your stuff to the papers—we call them press agents, though you can call them anything else."¹¹⁷⁷

Although Butler lost his election, the idea of using press agents in political campaigns continued through the late nineteenth century. They came from the traditional background of newspapers and theater, or were relatives and former assistants of politicians.¹¹⁷⁸ These press agents released statements by the politicians,¹¹⁷⁹ distributed

campaign "dispatches,"¹¹⁸⁰ and did general promotion work.¹¹⁸¹ One Senator even benefitted from actress Ethel Barrymore's press agent's announcement that Barrymore cooked him a dinner.¹¹⁸²

There was recognition that not having a press agent was a liability since there was limited press coverage of a candidate.¹¹⁸³ Hiring a press agent for a presidential campaign was expensive. In 1908 Lewis Chanler, a Democrat running for president, was sued by his press agent, William F. Clark, for \$20,000.¹¹⁸⁴ Clark's complaint for breach of contract detailed what his campaign responsibilities were; he was to:

write articles concerning the defendant [Chanler], procure appropriate pictures and cartoons and obtain interviews with prominent politicians and cause the same to be widely published throughout the United States in newspapers of wide circulation and influence...[Clark] rendered the defendant the services requires of him under said agreement and, by means of a news bureau, created public sentiment in many sections of the United States favorable to defendant's aforesaid scheme.¹¹⁸⁵

Chanler's defense was that he already paid Clark \$15,000, more than \$350,000 in 2014, and that his debt was paid in full.¹¹⁸⁶ Later, press agent George Engelman brought a similar suit against Chanler for \$10,000.¹¹⁸⁷ Clark lost the suit in 1910 when the court jury found that Chandler did not owe him any further payment for his failed presidential bid.¹¹⁸⁸

Theodore Roosevelt also had press agents for political campaigns. Lyman Abbott, an editor of *Outlook*, was hired as a campaign press agent for Roosevelt during his bids for the presidency.¹¹⁸⁹ Roscoe Conkling Mitchell, a former press agent for an

explorer, was made press agent of the National Roosevelt Committee in 1912.¹¹⁹⁰ Grover Cleveland had a press agent who coordinated a fishing party in 1894.¹¹⁹¹ The press noted that William McKinley had numerous press agents that followed him on campaign tours around the U.S.¹¹⁹² *The Washington Post* reported that "when it comes to press agents and tom-tom beaters the McKinley boom is practically without opposition."¹¹⁹³ William Howard Taft reportedly hired a press agent in his failed 1912 reelection campaign to combat the publicity that Roosevelt received.¹¹⁹⁴ Woodrow Wilson was also said to be a good personal press agent,¹¹⁹⁵ but he also employed press agents to work on his campaigns.¹¹⁹⁶ Other political figures also had press agents such as socialist Eugene Debs,¹¹⁹⁷ Democratic presidential nominee Alton Parker,¹¹⁹⁸ a mayor,¹¹⁹⁹ governors,¹²⁰⁰ senators,¹²⁰¹ the Speaker of the U.S. House,¹²⁰² and congressmen.¹²⁰³ Not all politicians had press agents. Justice Hughes, who was hailed as needing no press agent for his illfated presidential bid in 1916.¹²⁰⁴

Political press agents were a stand-along profession that existed after elections. In fact, political press agents were described as a unique area of practice with some people being born to the job because of their political connections.¹²⁰⁵ Some politicians had press agents who worked for them while in office. There were even instances in which the politician were said to act as their own press agents. Such was the case with Progressive and Democrat William Jennings Bryan who was considered an excellent press agent.¹²⁰⁶ Bryan did have a press agent, Willis J. Abbot, who worked with him on his failed presidential bids.¹²⁰⁷ However, Bryan's abilities with the press may have generated a rumor in 1896 that claimed he was leaving politics to become a theatrical press agent.¹²⁰⁸ Bryan vehemently denied these charges that he was becoming a press

agent.¹²⁰⁹ However, the plausibility of his job as press agent made sense to some Americans. One magazine said:

The story about his [Bryan] having applied last January for a job as theatrical press agent was very widely credited at first, because it corresponded with the idea that thousands of Eastern voters had of the bent of his mind. He seems versatile, fluent, and of a superlative assurance. It will be interesting to see whether he will be able to turn the advertising he has had to profitable account.¹²¹⁰

Theodore Roosevelt was similarly said to have press agent abilities. Articles commented on Roosevelt's ability for self-promotion through his military, hunting, and political exploits.¹²¹¹ *Puck* in 1915 even commented that Roosevelt's abilities as a press agent were so good that he "easily saves ten thousand dollars a year by being his own press-agent."¹²¹² Roosevelt's exploits in Cuba,¹²¹³ hunting,¹²¹⁴ and even his attendance at a snake fight¹²¹⁵ were promoted by his press agents.

ii. Foreign Conflict, Revolutions, and Diplomacy

The use of press agents was not limited to U.S. politics. They were tied to political figures or political causes outside the United States in fourteen articles in this sample. The Sultan of Turkey,¹²¹⁶ the President of Guatemala,¹²¹⁷ President of Nicaragua,¹²¹⁸ the Tsar,¹²¹⁹ the King of Sweden,¹²²⁰ a Balkan dictator,¹²²¹ the Austrian Crown Prince,¹²²² Prime Minister Lloyd George,¹²²³ and a laundry list of European nobility¹²²⁴ all used press agents. The British royal family was said to have a press agent,¹²²⁵ a claim one article denied.¹²²⁶ Press agents for world leaders were usually involved in promoting their popularity among the people or with highlighting their lifestyles, similar to press agents for actors and actresses.

Press agents were also used by countries outside the United States to promote certain political perceptions. In 1916 New York University professor W.R. Auginbaugh gave a lecture on how South American press agents were spreading rumors about U.S. trade issues.¹²²⁷ Japan, which was preoccupied with Western-style modernizing under the Meiji and Taishō Emperors, frequently used press agents to illustrate the nation's technological and political advancements.¹²²⁸ Chinese Nationalist revolutionaries had press agents to air grievances during the political conflicts in the Balkans,¹²³⁰ British issues with Boers,¹²³¹ and political conflicts within Spain.¹²³² Political groups including the Macedonian Revolutionary Committee¹²³³ and Portuguese Royalists¹²³⁴ were said to have press agents. Countries were supposed to benefit by press agents,¹²³⁵ with one article claiming Switzerland should hire a press agent to promote its "national pride."¹²³⁶ One newspaper even suggested the Russian government needed to hire a press agent since it had "abolished news censorship."¹²³⁷

The articles discussing the foreign use of press agents mainly focused on wartime. One notable use of press agents occurred in the Mexican Revolution that began in 1910 and lasted for more than a decade.¹²³⁸ Francisco Madero, the leader of the rebellion, used press agents frequently to support his ideas about overthrowing the Mexican political régime.¹²³⁹ Pancho Villa, a supporter of Medero, was also said to have press agents who promoted his exploits against the landed Mexican gentry.¹²⁴⁰ Diaz, the president of Mexico, had press agents, but his attempts at press agentry were thought to be less effective.¹²⁴¹

Nineteen articles in this sample discussed, and criticized, the use of foreign press agents of the German Kaiser from the 1890s through World War I.¹²⁴² The first article about German press agents was in 1897 which told how the secret police used press agents to regulate newspaper content.¹²⁴³ During 1913 the German embassy employed a press agent in Washington D.C.¹²⁴⁴ Even German academics were said to be employed as press agents during World War I.¹²⁴⁵ German press agents were present in the United States and abroad to influence public opinion in favor of the Kaiser.¹²⁴⁶ One article mentions that the Kaiser sent a press agent to the U.S. to convince the American people that their diplomatic ties were stronger with Germany than with Great Britain.¹²⁴⁷ This tactic was used elsewhere in the world with press agents allegedly being part of a German spy system.¹²⁴⁸ The Kaiser also used press agents to foster support for his war effort and the inevitability of his victory. American papers were highly critical of his use of press agents and equated these tactics with lying and deception. However, apparently the feeling was mutual with one German press agent complaining in 1915 about the American press' negative attitude toward the Kaiser.¹²⁴⁹

Political press agents show a remarkable similarity with their entertainment counterparts. Tactics included crafting news stories, releasing information, and developing press contacts to advocate for their candidate or party. What is more significant about these political press agents was their recognition that public opinion was important to their cause. In fact, the one dominant theme in all political press agentry is the recognition that public opinion was both important and something that could be changed through media exposure.

d. Business

From the 1890s through 1918 U.S. businesses had press agents who represented their interests and image. Business press agents operated like their theatrical and political counterparts, except their image was not automatically associated with deception. Rather, these press agents were viewed as part of the growing corporate structure of the United States.¹²⁵⁰ The popular press' representation of business press agents in the nineteenth century was neutral if not positive, especially when describing the pay and status these new positions had within an organization.

The first mention of business press agents appeared in the 1890s and referred to a variety of businesses. Railroads,¹²⁵¹ an electric company,¹²⁵² and a steamship company¹²⁵³ were some of the first companies said to have press agents as early as the 1870s. Other companies followed suit during the 1890s and early 1900s including a beer manufacture,¹²⁵⁴ casinos,¹²⁵⁵ AT&T,¹²⁵⁶ a sand company,¹²⁵⁷ transit companies,¹²⁵⁸ automobile companies,¹²⁵⁹ resorts and hotels,¹²⁶⁰ the London Tube,¹²⁶¹ a food manufacture,¹²⁶² and stockyards.¹²⁶³

One illustration of the corporate press agent is the career of Remsen Crawford, an Atlanta corporate press agent for the Plant Railway and Steamship System in the 1890s. Crawford's new press agent job was to help the railroad expand in its Tampa Bay, Florida project.¹²⁶⁴ Crawford was a protégé of journalist Henry W. Grady and later worked as an editor of the *Athens Banner* and journalist for the *Atlanta Constitution* after graduating from the University of Georgia in 1889.¹²⁶⁵ While at the *Atlanta Constitution* he was railroad editor and assistant city editor. As a new press agent for the Plant System he was supposed to maintain contacts with various publications including *Frank Leslie's*

Weekly.¹²⁶⁶ Crawford's background in journalism was particularly important for his new job. The *Atlanta Constitution* commented on this saying, "In his new position he [Crawford] will utilize those gifts which have brought him to the front and caused the production of his pen to be sought after by some of the leading periodicals of the country."¹²⁶⁷ *The Atlanta Constitution* was happy with Crawford's new job, and even said that it appreciated his writing style when he sent them "articles that are written in attractive newspaper style."¹²⁶⁸ Crawford's new job as a press agent was portrayed as a good career move with the *Atlanta Constitution* reprinting *Augusta Chronicle* and *Americus Times-Recorder* articles that congratulated him on his new career.¹²⁶⁹ Crawford's time with the Plant Company was covered in the *Atlanta Constitution* as was his absence in the press community.¹²⁷⁰ Crawford eventually was promoted by the Plant System to be head of the "general advertising department."¹²⁷¹

Despite this praise for Remsen Crawford, during the first decade of the 1900s corporate press agentry began to be sharply criticized in the press and described as means of manipulation on market forces. Large corporations were particularly targeted as using press agents to skirt government regulation and cut down on competition.¹²⁷² One illustration is the Standard Oil Company. During the early 1900s John D. Rockefeller's company hired a press agent, former newspaper reporter J.C. Clarke, who not only represented the company in the press but Rockefeller personally.¹²⁷³ For instance Clarke ended an interview between a *New York Times* reporter and Rockefeller when the reporter began questioning him about his influence over politicians.¹²⁷⁴ In fact, as early as 1901 the *Christian Observer* reported that the Standard Oil Company employed multiple press agents who they sent out to various drilling sites to communicate with

reporters.¹²⁷⁵ According to the *Christian Observer*, the Standard Oil Company used these press agent interviews to influence the coverage of the drilling site in hopes that the oil prices would increase as a result of this coverage. J.B. Cranfill, the owner of the San Jacinto Oil Company, accused Standard Oil Company's press agents of giving misinformation to reporters about his new gusher so that news coverage of the field would be negative and investors would be harder to find.¹²⁷⁶ Like Clarke, these other press agents had a press background, with one press agent, H.C. Foger, having been a theater critic and Shakespearian scholar.¹²⁷⁷ Standard Oil continued to use press agents during the early 1900s including using a press agent to write news stories concerning a government fine that would affect their stock prices.¹²⁷⁸

Articles about financial institutions' use of press agents began in 1900.¹²⁷⁹ This was apparently a lucrative job with the cost of one bank's press agent services totaling \$500 (over \$10,000 in 2014).¹²⁸⁰ J.P Morgan was said to have an unofficial press agent, George W. Perkins, whose job was to keep reporters away from the financier.¹²⁸¹ Other Wall Street organizations also had press agents whose job it was to communicate between a company's management and shareholders.¹²⁸² For example in 1906 there was a conflict between minority shareholders and management in which a press agent had to serve as a go-between. The *New York Times* reported:

The world of the Wall Street press agent is reaching depths of subtlety hitherto unsounded. Very recently, in a heated controversy between the management of a corporation and its minority shareholder, one press agent went so far as to issue for his principals a statement which on causal reading might have been supposed to come from the other side.¹²⁸³

Financial press agents were portrayed as manipulative and concerned with creating maximized profits by influencing "public opinion" of a corporation.¹²⁸⁴ This included press agents working for banks whose jobs were to influence U.S. federal bank regulators.¹²⁸⁵ In one article this type of undue corporate influence was criticized:

In recent years the managers of many corporations of various kinds have awakened to the desirability of popular friendliness for their companies and sought to mold public opinion nearer to their desires by the employment of "press agents," some of whom have attempted to fill the newspapers of the country with "tainted news" about the corporations they serve.¹²⁸⁶

Scandal was also part of financial press agentry with Cecil Leslie, a press agent for the brokerage firm the Franklin Syndicate, being indicted for defrauding investors of tens of thousands of dollars.¹²⁸⁷ Leslie operated as a press agent for the Franklin Syndicate and its owner William J. Miller.¹²⁸⁸ Both men absconded with investors' money and remained in hiding from the police for weeks.¹²⁸⁹

This sort of negative publicity caused corporations to rename their press agents "publicity agents" in the early 1900s.¹²⁹⁰ A 1912 article in the *Christian Science Monitor* said that press agents were people who engaged in negative publicity measures that eroded public confidence. The article said that while businesses needed press agents, the term had such a negative connotation a new word "publicity agent" was invented to mean corporate press agent work. The article said, "The press agent's activities are not always approved in the business world. And yet the business world needs more and more some representative who will deal with what is abashed about them."¹²⁹¹ These publicity agents were "open and above-board" former reporters who worked in creating press

attention.¹²⁹² Other euphemisms for press agents and their press agent department emerged, such as "business department."¹²⁹³ One article pointed out that new terms did not necessarily equate with new practices. It said, "The term 'new business department," as understood and applied by many banks and most newspaper men, is camouflage. In most cases it is merely a polite way of referring to the publicity department, or, in more vulgar terms, to the press agent."¹²⁹⁴

Business press agentry shows the transition between press agent and the modern public relations practitioner. Because of the negative connotations that press agents received in the early twentieth century, business press agents changed their name to publicity agents. However, this episode in press agentry demonstrates that what changed was not a practice but a nomenclature. Business press agentry shows that the skills and tactics of the nineteenth century press agents were not limited to low-brow entertainment. The recognition that customers, shareholders, and the market were important is evidence of the sophistication and importance of press agentry in the business world prior to 1900.

III. Conclusion

Examining press agentry in the popular press shows how complex and varied the practice of press agentry was in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, demonstrating that current understandings of the field are largely inaccurate because they do not include recognition of press agents outside nineteenth century entertainment, particularly circuses. From these articles it is evident that being a press agents was more than just a promotional job it was a stand-alone profession that used press contacts and communication techniques such as providing the press with advance sheets, staging

events, and utilizing press contacts to influence news stories to maximize coverage and awareness for their clients.

Popular coverage of press agents shows three aspects of press agentry currently not mentioned in public relations historiography. First, press agents worked in a crosssections of fields including business. For many public relations scholars, press agents are thought to be only associated with entertainment. This is probably because P.T. Barnum is thought of as the first press agent (or at least the most famous). However, this analysis of the popular press shows that press agents in politics and business were commonplace and used many of the same techniques of entertainment press agents. These multiple types of press agents also show there was fluidity in the practice of press agentry. While entertainment press agents were some of the first identified "press agents," they made the transition between theater to politics and business. Recognizing that press agentry was practiced in multiple arenas forces scholars to reconsider what a press agentry really was and how press agents relate to modern PR practitioners.

Second is the relationship press agents had with the media. Early press agents were associated with newspapers and wrote for them. Associated and General press agents also demonstrate that most likely press agentry was born out of the newspaper industry. This is evidenced by the amount of press agents who worked in the newspaper industry prior to transitioning into press agentry. This transition was also not solely portrayed as "selling out" one's journalistic credentials. As the career of men like Remsen Crawford shows, leaving a newspaper to become a press agent was not viewed as a bad career move. In fact, these articles suggest that many press agents made significantly more money compared to their newspaper counterparts.

Third, and perhaps most importantly, these articles show press agentry was not a profession totally reviled in its time. The tone of these articles toward press agents is similar to that of public relations practitioners today. While some press agents were criticized (as all professions are), many press agents were depicted as essential to promotion for entertainment, politics, and business. These men and women were depicted as having a recognized job. This is illustrated not only by identifying a person as a press agent, but also by the fact press agents had their own professional associations, such as the Friars Club. However, negative associations with press agents do occur in this sample of newspaper coverage toward the turn of the century. This suggests that during the early twentieth century press agentry and press agents were viewed in more pejorative terms than their late nineteenth century counterparts. This potentially explains why the term press agent begins to wane in non-entertainment organizations during the 1910s, particularly in business. While these organizations certainly needed promotion having identified press agents created some connotative problem. This may be one reason there is the rise of alternative forms of nomenclature for press agent-esque positions.

All of this coverage of press agents shows something new and theoretically important. While modern public relations tries to distance itself from press agent tactics and approaches to publicity, it seems obvious that modern PR is the descendent of press agentry. This is not a negative thing. Press agents used a sophisticated understanding about media relationships to effectuate publicity for their clients. Their writing, media contacts, and relationship with organizations illustrate that their approach to publicity is not unlike some aspects of modern PR practice. While press agentry received some

negative press coverage, press agentry was not considered entirely unprofessional. Instead the idea that media can be used for publicity purposes, the need for media contacts, and the use of writing and disseminated organizational information encapsulates much of the responsibilities and practice of press agents in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries.

CHAPTER 7: PUBLICITY AGENTS 1902-1918

The historical transition between press agentry and the modern day public relations practitioner is virtually unknown in PR historiography. Bernays and Cutlip argued that early public relations practice became more professionalized as corporations gained a prominent role within American society.¹²⁹⁵ Cutlip, and Bernays to a lesser extent, pointed to figures such as Ivy Lee as the first modern public relations practitioner.¹²⁹⁶ However, what precipitated men like Lee's rise and what caused him to be identified as something more than a press agent is unknown. Russell and Bishop point to Theodore Roosevelt's call for corporate publicity as one of the harbingers for corporate public relations.¹²⁹⁷ Scholars like Chandler and Tedlow argue that early public relations practice grew out of the corporate world.¹²⁹⁸ Tedlow particularly argues that corporate public relations grew out of corporate necessity.¹²⁹⁹ According to Tedlow's theory businesses needed better publicity because of the publics' hostility toward their wealth and greed.¹³⁰⁰ Marchand builds on Tedlow's ideas pointing out that corporations used public relations to improve the tarnished images they created in the 1890s.¹³⁰¹ According to Marchand, corporations' legal status as individuals created the need for corporations to have and demonstrate feelings of empathy, support, and caring toward the public. This was accomplished through corporate communications.¹³⁰² Alan Raucher pointed to the publicity of public utility companies as creating modern public relations. Raucher argued that corporate public relations pre-dated World War I and Bernays.¹³⁰³ As one might expect Bernays did not support Raucher's view, commenting that Raucher was promoting

a non-evolutionary narrative of PR history that ignored Bernays' creation of modern public relations practice.¹³⁰⁴

The problem with the current history of corporate PR growth is that histories either focus, like Bernays and Cutlip, on a few great men as harbingers of change, or, like Marchand and Tedlow, on the decades of the 1920s and 1930s.¹³⁰⁵ The creation of corporate image through communications practices is almost unexplored during the first two decades of the twentieth century. This examination of the popular press from 1770 to 1918 attempts to remedy this by exploring the terms publicity man, publicity men, and publicity agent to see what type of connotations these professional identifiers had. This analysis shows that Marchand and Tedlow are largely right in asserting public relations was used to create image for corporations but that their work places the beginning of corporate public relations too late in the twentieth century.¹³⁰⁶ However, this analysis also shows that fields outside of corporations used publicity agents and men to do promotions in politics, civic organizations, and entertainment. Exploring the term publicity men and agent illustrates how the field of public relations transformed from press agentry (largely associated with the nineteenth century) to modern PR practice. As Russell and Bishop concluded, there was a transformational period in PR history in the early twentieth century where press agents give way to a more corporate-focused, professionalized PR practice.¹³⁰⁷ The publicity agent represents this change. This analysis shows that publicity agents and men participated in a stand-alone, salaried profession with professional associations and standards. Perhaps most importantly for public relations history, the rise of the publicity agent shows the initial connection and

eventual split between advertising and public relations is previously unknown event in PR historiography.

In this era of PR history publicity agents are intertwined with the characteristics of the progressive era.¹³⁰⁸ The hallmarks of this era in American history include greater amount of muckraking journalism that questioned authority and businesses.¹³⁰⁹ The early twentieth century in the U.S. also included a higher rate of media consumption and the proliferation of newspapers. Political values also changed during this era with political rhetoric criticizing the excesses of capitalism, the plight of workers, and the lack of rights for women.¹³¹⁰

In this chapter 277 articles were examined from the popular press drawn from digital newspaper and magazine databases: American Periodical Series (APS), Historical Newspapers Online (ProQuest), and America's Historical Newspapers. Each database was keyword searched for "publicity agent*," "publicity man," and "publicity men." For the term "publicity man" all articles were used from America's Historical Newspapers, and APS. For "publicity men" all articles were used from American's Historical Newspapers and APS. For the term "publicity agent*" all articles were used from American's Historical Newspapers and APS. For the term "publicity agent*" all articles were used from American's Historical Newspapers and APS. For the term "publicity agent*" all articles were used from American's Historical Newspapers and APS. For "publicity men" and "publicity agent*" all articles were used from American's Historical Newspapers and APS. For the term "publicity agent*" all articles were used from American's Historical Newspapers and APS. For "publicity agent*," "publicity man," and "publicity men" every fifth article was examined from ProQuest to reduce the size to a manageable sample. The first article in this sample was published in 1902 and the last in 1918. Publicity agent, publicity men, and publicity man appear in quotations when they are directly used in an article.

I. Corporate Publicity Agents

Tedlow and Marchand argue corporate publicity men were essential to making and maintaining corporate image.¹³¹¹ As Marchand argues, the corporation of the late nineteenth century ignored image to its detriment. Although Marchand points to the 1920s and 1930s as the apex of corporate image making, this analysis shows that the publicity agents of the 1900s and 1910s were quite adept in their corporate image construction. This places the corporate public relations history earlier than Bernays, Marchand or Tedlow would suggest and also illustrates professionalization of public relations practice was impacted by these corporate uses of publicity agents.¹³¹²

Marchand's argument that corporations fell woefully short in communicating with the public has support in the popular press of the early twentieth century.¹³¹³ In 1906 *American Magazine* told how disasters, such as a mining catastrophe, alienated the public because of the perceived indifference of Coal Trust.¹³¹⁴ In fact the article's subtitle sums up the transition of corporate attitudes about the public and press. It read "How the Trusts, after Years of Silence, now speak through authorized and acknowledged Press Agents."¹³¹⁵ The article said that in the nineteenth century corporations did not try to engage with the press at all in a meaningful way and instead attempted to gain positive news coverage with bribes. However, despite Marchand's claims that corporations improved their communication practices to garner public support, one *New York Times* article argued the real reason behind this increased corporate communication was the federal government.¹³¹⁶ In a 1908 article the *New York Times* described Theodore Roosevelt as the "Chief Publicity Agent" for all American corporations because he forced them to disclose certain information.¹³¹⁷ According to the *New York Times*, Roosevelt's

publicizing of corporate wealth actually created public awareness that corporate stocks are a good investment. Therefore, stockholding by middle class Americans increased.¹³¹⁸

Tension between newspapers and corporations led to the beginning of the corporate "publicity man" in the first decades of the 1900s.¹³¹⁹ According to a 1912 account by the *Christian Science Monitor*, "publicity agents" replaced the old "press agent" system because press agent had become a pejorative term. The article said:

At the present time in the United States there is a concerted movement on the part of newspaper publishers and editors to bar out press agent's secrets, no matter how entertaining...Now the publicity man with a business concern is open and above board. Upon that depends the whole value of his work. He writes little himself—perhaps nothing at all. But he is usually an experienced newspaper man.¹³²⁰

The publicity man according to the *Christian Science Monitor* served an important purpose for newspapers. When a reporter needed financial advice that was very specific to a situation, he needed to talk to someone of "authority" within a corporation.¹³²¹ This person "of authority" was the corporate publicity agent.¹³²² These agents worked for a variety of companies including public service corporations, railroads, and banks. They pitched news stories to overworked reporters, dealt with local politics, and managed crises such as a railroad "wreck."¹³²³ Publicity agents even went to specific towns to convince local government to approve new business ventures.¹³²⁴ However, this publicity strategy by corporations was not always done well. A 1916 article from *The Washington Post* lamented that "publicity managers" of car manufacturers were "thoroughly incapable of furnishing to various publicity mediums the kind of news which

will eventually reach the press" because of their insistence on using hyperbolic "explosion of rhetoric."¹³²⁵

Still "publicity men" were portrayed in the press as capable of "whooping it up for some particular business."¹³²⁶ In fact corporate publicity men and agents were identified as working for specific companies, apparently in-house.¹³²⁷ Many different corporations used "publicity agents," "publicity men," "publicity managers," or a "publicity man" to promote their business interests within the popular press. These businesses included Western Union,¹³²⁸ Mutual Life Insurance,¹³²⁹ Southern Bell,¹³³⁰ Aetna National Bank,¹³³¹ Georgia Railway and Power Co., ¹³³² AT&T,¹³³³ Buick,¹³³⁴ John Deere,¹³³⁵ Reo Motor Car,¹³³⁶ DuPont,¹³³⁷ and Henry Ford personally.¹³³⁸ A variety of lesser-known businesses also retained publicity agents to work for them including an art dealer,¹³³⁹ an electric board,¹³⁴⁰ a gas company,¹³⁴¹ small automobile companies,¹³⁴² supply distributors,¹³⁴³ hotels,¹³⁴⁴ publishing houses,¹³⁴⁵ a drainage company,¹³⁴⁶ and manufacturers.¹³⁴⁷ Local organizations, specifically Chambers of Commerce, solicited businesses to local communities through the use of a "publicity agent."¹³⁴⁸

Banking used publicity agents in the early twentieth century.¹³⁴⁹ In the early 1900s banks began promoting savings accounts, loans, and encouraging new depositors, so many banks began to actively use publicity to increase customers and entice large depositors. This type of publicity was considered a form of free advertising. These banking "publicity men" were part of the Financial Advertisers Association, a nationwide organization dedicated to increasing awareness of bank services.¹³⁵⁰ Banks even engaged in "campaign[s]" for specific banking causes, such as increasing awareness of savings plans offered by local banks.¹³⁵¹

Some of these banking "publicity men" came from newspaper backgrounds, such as, former reporter J.F. Donellan, publicity man for the Fidelity Trust Company in Kansas City.¹³⁵² However, these banking publicity men also came from banking and finance backgrounds, such as Fred Ellsworth, who in 1916 was described as "one of the best known banking publicity men in the country."¹³⁵³ In 1916 *Bankers' Magazine* suggested that a good "publicity man" for a bank must "be a student of both banking and people in order to be able to get a point of contact with the public and tell it the things it wants to know about banking."¹³⁵⁴ In fact, customer service was a concern for banking publicity men. An article from *Bankers' Magazine* from 1908 discussed the futility of bank advertising if customer service was bad.¹³⁵⁵ This article specifically criticized bank policies of having tellers decide who had to show identification when making deposits. Of particular concern were rude tellers who would discourage large depositors from opening accounts with a bank because tellers and other bank personnel failed to know them personally.¹³⁵⁶

Financial publicity men were not limited to banking. Specific financial exchanges, such as the Corn Exchange, employed "publicity men" to create awareness of corn markets during World War I.¹³⁵⁷Wall Street investment houses also had publicity men or publicity agents that represented various organizations. The New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) had a "publicity agent," W.C. Van Antwerp, as early as 1914.¹³⁵⁸ Antwerp was paid an annual salary of \$25,000, over \$560,000 in 2014, to represent the stock exchange. In 1914 Antwerp was criticized for his zealous work on behalf of the NYSE when he made an inflammatory speech about the Interstate Commerce

Commission [ICC] and its regulations of stocks.¹³⁵⁹ Ironically the ICC in 1917 was headed by a former "publicity man" for Woodrow Wilson.¹³⁶⁰

Like financial institutions, railroads also made great use of publicity men and agents. By 1918 railroad use of publicity agents was ubiquitous.¹³⁶¹ These agents were hired to understand the public and create a better image for railroad companies. In one instance the Santa Fe Railway used its "publicity agents" to ride a special train across the country "to get in touch with the public."¹³⁶² However, other accounts said railroad publicity agents were using their persuasion skills and press contacts to keep the railroads from becoming nationalized.¹³⁶³ Samuel Spencer, the president of the Southern Railroad, was hired by Wall Street to influence public opinion on federal railroad regulation.¹³⁶⁴ This campaign against regulation was criticized by *McClure's Magazine*, which in 1906 wrote an article about how railroads were using publicity tactics to influence newspapers accounts of regulation, accusing them of bribing newspaper reporters for favorable coverage. *McClure's* reporter Ray Stannard Baker, a famous muckraking journalist, wrote about this accusation of bribery and criticized the mercenary nature of publicity firms. Baker said:

Now, I have no evidence that this particular firm of publicity agents had any "corruption fund" or that they paid editors to support the railroad cause. Moreover, I do not believe, knowing something of the character of the men, that they have done it in any instance. Their position was this: they owned a publicity machine—a highly intelligent one. They sold its services to the railroads and thereafter they sent out railroad arguments just as they would have sent out baking-powder arguments if they had been employed by a baking-powder

company—without wasting a moment's thought apparently as to what effect their action might have upon the public welfare.¹³⁶⁵

McClure's concluded that publicity agents place individuals and institutions who are less wealthy than large corporations at a distinct disadvantage. Its view was that corporations, as Marchand suggests, can use publicity to create positive public sentiment because they can afford the best publicity men.¹³⁶⁶

Publicity agents or publicity men not only conducted promotions for businesses but also represented them in disputes with labor especially Ivy Lee.¹³⁶⁷ Samuel Gompers, the founder of the American Federation of Labor accused corporate "publicity agents" of partnering with lawyers to suppress the American labor movement.¹³⁶⁸ In fact, it was the relationship between corporations and labor that gave rise to one of the most celebrated publicity agents of the early twentieth century—Ivy Lee. In this sample of American popular press Lee was mentioned in eight articles. His association with labor was part of his work for John D. Rockefeller and the famous Colorado Fuel and Iron Company strike from 1913 to 1914.¹³⁶⁹ The New York Times portrayed Lee's role in the strike as a spokesman for Rockefeller with Lee making statements to the press on behalf of Rockefeller and his corporation.¹³⁷⁰ These articles portrayed Lee and his work in a positive light and commented directly on Lee's professionalism.¹³⁷¹ Despite press frustration with Rockefeller's unwillingness to speak to them directly, Lee was portrayed positively. One article in the Christian Science Monitor from 1915 said that it was a widely held belief that Lee was "one of the most honorable advocates of clean and decent publicity in America."¹³⁷² Even Lee's associates, such as his brother, J. Wideman Lee, Jr., was said to have great "ability" as a "publicity agent" because of his time spent with

his brother.¹³⁷³ Ivy Lee was portrayed as an innovator in the field of corporate publicity even within his own lifetime. In 1906 *The American Magazine* wrote that Lee used his skills as a former *New York Times* reporter to give information to newspapers that was exactly what they wanted.¹³⁷⁴ The Colorado coal strike was credited with making Lee aware of the ethical responsibilities within publicity. *The American Magazine* reported that Lee said his work for corporations was not done by "a secret press bureau" and that "all our [his publicity] work is done in the open. We aim to supply news. This is not an advertising agency; if you think any of our matter ought to go to your business office, do not use it. Our matter is accurate."¹³⁷⁵

Lee was not the only person credited with creating the corporate publicity agent, but other agents were also corporate publicity men. Robert E. Livingston, the "publicity agent" for the Consolidated Gas Company, was credited with using tenacious publicity tactics to secure the end of oil lighting.¹³⁷⁶ When faced with government investigations regarding the safety of gas, Consolidated Gas:

employed a semi-secret agent who was paid for a few weeks' work as much as a first-class reporter could earn in a year, on the theory that he could influence the reports of the hearing and obtain the publication of "statement" from day to day in contradiction of the evidence wrung from unwilling witnesses.¹³⁷⁷

Other men were hired by large corporations too, such as J.I.C. Clarke, a former newspaper editor, who was paid \$20,000 per year in 1906, more than \$500,000 in 2014, to represent Standard Oil.¹³⁷⁸ H.I Smith, a former Washington reporter for the *New York World*, joined Equitable Life Assurance Society as their "publicity agent."¹³⁷⁹ In 1907 the *New York Times* carried a story of publicity firm of Wychoff, Church & Partride who

gave a retirement party for well-known automobile "publicity agent" Tom Moore.¹³⁸⁰ However, *The Christian Magazine* was dubious about the new phenomenon of corporate "publicity agents" being hired to speak with the press. They said:

The new plan has not been in effect long enough to enable one to foresee its real meaning. At present it is simply interesting. Much depends upon whether it results in disclosing all the facts in which the public has a right to be concerned, or whether it results merely in obtaining for the corporations greater publicity for such facts as are directly favorable to them.¹³⁸¹

II. Publicity Agents' Relationship to Advertising and Newspapers

Current narrative of public relations history ignores the early relationship between PR and advertising.¹³⁸² Marchand suggests that at least in the corporate sphere of goodwill by the 1920s advertising played a role in creating and preserving corporate image.¹³⁸³ However, no scholar has examined when advertising and public relations became recognized as distinct forms of communication. Additionally, no PR histories examine the relationship between the two forms of communication and how early practice of PR and advertising interacted (if at all) with each other. Popular press coverage from the early twentieth century suggests PR and advertising did have a close, yet tense relationship. By the early twentieth century the fields of PR (then referred to as publicity) and advertising became distinct forms of practice that were separated by technique and professional identity.

Publicity men and agents' relationship with advertising is complex. In many articles publicity men and publicity agents are portrayed as being part of advertising.¹³⁸⁴ Want ads for "publicity agents" or "publicity men" used the word advertising as part of the job

description.¹³⁸⁵ Some articles even advertised publicity services that would help create "the public's 'good will.'"¹³⁸⁶ "Publicity men" were part of advertising efforts to cleanup advertising content and reduce deception.¹³⁸⁷ One "publicity agent" for the Georgia Chamber of Commerce suggested creating a new law in which false advertising was illegal and violators could be punished with a fine and jail time.¹³⁸⁸ This closeness of advertising and publicity agents is evidenced by the association and inclusion of publicity agents within professional advertising organizations,¹³⁸⁹ such as the Pilgrim Publicity Association was professional organization for "publicity men."¹³⁹⁰ It held an annual meeting across the United States and in Canada, instituted a petition to change trademark law, and held associational special events.¹³⁹¹ However, in 1914 the Pilgrim Publicity Association (whose members did only publicity, not direct advertising) was asked to be part of the Associated Advertising Clubs of the World.¹³⁹²

Despite this connection between advertising and publicity, there was a distinction between the two forms of communication. A 1913 article from *The Christian Science Monitor* details how "publicity men" were to create corporate goodwill. It said:

One of the gratifying developments in the relations between the public and large corporations is the growth of a better understanding between the two. Time was—and not many years since—when the people looked upon these large business concerns with distrust and suspicion.¹³⁹³

This new relationship between the public and businesses was forged by "publicity men" who "are kept to inform the public of matters which need explication."¹³⁹⁴ This attitude was reiterated in other articles that described publicity as a form of sales. Articles described "publicity men" as salesmen,¹³⁹⁵ involved in customer relations,¹³⁹⁶ and even

the "first lieutenant for a winning sales campaign."¹³⁹⁷ This was important to businesses, so much so that in 1915 the University of Wisconsin during a meeting of the Associated Advertising Club (started in 1904) wanted to have advertising courses added to its business program since it was an essential part of all modern business success.¹³⁹⁸

This division between publicity work compared with advertising may account for the animosity toward publicity in some advertising circles. Some criticism of publicity, particularly general publicity, stemmed from its perceived ineffectiveness.¹³⁹⁹ Other criticisms were harsher. In 1910 an article in *The Bookman* discussed the advertising industry's negative opinion of publicity. Speaking about publicity agencies the article said:

Two or three agencies make a specialty of press agent work. When, for example a certain brand of champagne is used at a notable dinner they try to get it in the papers. It is claimed that the publicity given to the Singer Building and to the Lusitania was all carefully worked through an agency.¹⁴⁰⁰

Later the article equated publicity with press agentry and noted how advertisers lost money to free publicity work. It said:

This masquerade advertising is not particularly in favour with the more serious circles of the profession. It would, they say, be more dignified for Yale University to attempt to secure more patronage through open advertising media than through press agent work. But naturally the whole policy of indirect advertising is looked upon with reproachful eyes by advertising men, as it diverts great sums annually into other channels.¹⁴⁰¹

This animosity toward publicity agents was not limited to advertisers. Some newspaper reporters were sharply critical of publicity agents and publicity men. The American press recognized that publicity men did play a role in creating a story such as giving interviews, ¹⁴⁰² with one article suggesting small country editors acted as a "publicity agent" for the community.¹⁴⁰³ Another article recognized that the content released by "publicity agents" could with some editing be "worthy of a place in the paper."¹⁴⁰⁴ However, other articles portrayed publicity men as planting stories and influencing the content of newspapers by taking advantage of unsuspecting reporters.¹⁴⁰⁵ In 1912 one "publicity agent" was so incensed he was accused of supplying "tainted news" that he sued *Colliers' Magazine* but lost.¹⁴⁰⁶ There was so much a concern over publicity agents that one reporter said he was afraid to interview an eyewitness for a story because he thought the person was a "publicity man."¹⁴⁰⁷ By 1912 this concern over the power of publicity agents in the press was so great a Committee on Free Publicity was established by the Newspaper Publishers' Association to determine how much publicity work got into the newspaper.¹⁴⁰⁸ The goal of this commission was described by the *New* York Times:

What the publishers want to prevent is matter which is advertising pure and simple getting to the columns of their papers in the guise of news. It deceives the reader who is entitled to know an "ad" when he sees one and it cheats the publisher who is entitled to his advertising rates at so much per line.¹⁴⁰⁹

The article said that publicity agents were commonplace in theater, politics and finance. Commenting on the power and money associated with these publicity men, the *New York Times* said:

But it is in Wall Street that the press agent has attained his highest most influential position. The publicity man employed by Standard Oil is reported to get \$20,000 a year and there are only four officers in the Consolidated Gas Company who get salaries greater than that received by its publicity man.¹⁴¹⁰

This closeness of early advertising and publicity challenges the popular idea that public relations was totally distinct from advertising. In fact, the current convergence of public relations and advertising seems to be taking advertising and PR back to their historical roots. This animosity between advertisers and publicity also illustrates why PR is branded as unethical in many communication circles. Reduced advertising revenues raised the ire of advertisers and reporters alike against publicity men. Calling publicity agents' tactics unprofessional served an underlying financial need. Perhaps advertisers and newspaper staffs thought that labelling publicity as something outside the ethical norms of communication would limit the financial impact publicity agents had on advertising profits.

III. Civic Organizations, Entertainment Publicity Agents

In this sample fifty-six articles mentioned civic organization and entertainment publicity agents. Unlike press agents, civic organizations were not mentioned in the press as using publicity agents or publicity men on a regular basis. Civic organizations that did have publicity men or agents tended to be larger and more developed. Truly grassroots organizations such as churches, local interest groups, and local social movements did not show up in this sample as having publicity agents or men. Perhaps this is because these terms were reserved for salaried people who did publicity as full-

time jobs or because publicity agents was a term more closely associated with business and large organizations.

Some larger non-profit organizations did have publicity men or agents. The Christian Scientists, a large well-organized religious movement, were noted for their use of publicity agents.¹⁴¹¹ Other large denominations such as the Methodist Episcopal Church and the Catholic Church used a "publicity agent" to provide updates on church events.¹⁴¹² Other local civic organizations also had publicity men or agents; these included a Michigan based tuberculosis society,¹⁴¹³ benevolent church societies in New York,¹⁴¹⁴ the Child Conference at Clark University,¹⁴¹⁵ the National Institute of Efficiency,¹⁴¹⁶ the New Hampshire Corn Exhibition,¹⁴¹⁷ the National League of Women's Service,¹⁴¹⁸ the Elks Club,¹⁴¹⁹ the Savannah Auto Club,¹⁴²⁰ the Hearst Civic Alliance,¹⁴²¹ the Pan American Exposition,¹⁴²² a statewide food conference,¹⁴²³ large shooting expositions,¹⁴²⁴ the Girls Patriotic League,¹⁴²⁵ and the National Security League.¹⁴²⁶ These organizations show that publicity agents or men for civic or non-profit organizations still were linked to larger organizations and not small grassroots movements or clubs. Only one article mentioned a non-salaried person acting as a "publicity agent," and then it was a woman married to a famous man.¹⁴²⁷

Educational organizations also used publicity men and bureaus. The Quakers utilized a "publicity agent" to protest military education in New York State.¹⁴²⁸ Other organizations within universities such as the debate team at George Washington University,¹⁴²⁹ the drama club at the University of Georgia,¹⁴³⁰ and a jiu-jutsu group at the University of Southern California all had a student acting as "publicity agent."¹⁴³¹ In 1913 the "publicity agent" for the student committee at Emory University challenged the

Board of Trustees over inter-collegiate athletics and threated to bring a diagraph to the meeting to record the trustees' conversation.¹⁴³² Interestingly the "publicity agent" came from a newspaper family (they owned the *The Greensboro-Herald*), was editor in chief of *The Emory Weekly*, and took a journalism class where he helped edit the *Atlanta Constitution*.¹⁴³³

Entertainment venues and performances also used publicity men and agents. However, compared with the use of "press agents," the use of the terms publicity agent or men within entertainment is quite small.¹⁴³⁴ Often these theater or special performances used publicity agents to provide general promotions to the events. These events included a movie,¹⁴³⁵ the circus,¹⁴³⁶ a balloonist's exhibition,¹⁴³⁷ a musical,¹⁴³⁸ and a fair.¹⁴³⁹ Having a "publicity agent" was also deemed by The Washington Post a necessity if a person wanted any level of fame.¹⁴⁴⁰ This is reflected in the sample concerning actors and actresses. Some "publicity agent[s]" were also associated with doing publicity for certain performers.¹⁴⁴¹ However, in one situation the world's richest woman's son (who wanted to have a career as a race car driver) refused to deny reports he hired a "publicity agent" to "write him up."¹⁴⁴² Unlike entertainment press agents who had a formal professional recognition, "publicity agents" or "publicity man" was usually a catch-all term for people who promoted a specific play or event. Nowhere in this sample is there a suggestion that entertainment publicity agents constituted a formal professional group, nor is there any evidence in this sample that entertainment publicity men were even seen as related to their counterparts in the corporate world.

IV. Political Uses of Publicity Agents

Like civic or non-profit groups, political use of publicity agents or publicity men was less common compared with business appearing in only forty six articles in this sample. However, politics did make use of publicity agents in political movements, campaigns, lobbying, and in local government. Perhaps nowhere was the use of "publicity men" or "publicity agents' more prevalent than in the coverage of World War I preparation.¹⁴⁴³ This often took the form of promoting liberty bonds¹⁴⁴⁴ or specific food rationing programs to assist with overseas troops and aid.1445 However, during World War I federal government publicity agents and publicity men were associated with censorship of the press. The Committee on Public Information, better known as the Creel Committee, was considered a group of publicity agents who worked to suppress news stories during the war.¹⁴⁴⁶ Even though some of the committee's members did not come from press backgrounds, such as historian Guy Stanton Ford, the group used publicity tactics to disseminate favorable articles about the war, its successes, and the importance of fighting Germany.¹⁴⁴⁷ In fact, during the Peace Conference in Paris, President Wilson was accompanied by many "publicity agents" from the United States.¹⁴⁴⁸

Publicity agents were not limited to official government work. In the early twentieth century publicity agents were associated with lobbying. *The Washington Post* commented on the power of the Washington "publicity agent" and how he changed lobbying forever. It said:

The old-fashioned lobbyist went out when the publicity agent came in. Practically all the lobbying done now is conducted by press agents, working away from Washington. The new method is not to bribe statesmen, but to create a public

sentiment in their districts which will impel or compel them to vote this way or that. Whatever Washington may have been in the roaring fifties, there is no cleaner capital on earth now than this one.¹⁴⁴⁹

Still, lobbying by publicity agent was not viewed favorably by all. Certain national federal agencies, such as the National Guard, denied using a "publicity agent" to do any lobbying at all.¹⁴⁵⁰ Lobbying at the local level was considered acceptable and common within the popular press. Eleven articles in this sample directly discuss the use of paid "publicity men" or "publicity agents" to promote local towns to attract businesses, events or residents.¹⁴⁵¹ These included a movement to move Georgia's capital to Macon,¹⁴⁵² a movement to clean-up Chicago,¹⁴⁵³ attempting to attract visitors to Coney Island,¹⁴⁵⁴ and attempting to attract residents to Union City, Georgia.¹⁴⁵⁵

Political campaigns also used publicity men and agent to promote candidates for office. These publicity agents worked for a variety of politicians and political parties.¹⁴⁵⁶ This was not perceived as a new phenomenon by *The North American Review* who claimed Thomas Jefferson was a "publicity agent" for national ownership of the Mississippi River.¹⁴⁵⁷ As early as 1878 *The American Socialist* mentioned that "publicity men" were being used in U.S. presidential campaigns.¹⁴⁵⁸ It was mentioned publicity agents were necessary for any electoral success at the national, state, or local level.¹⁴⁵⁹ The necessity of "publicity" was so great that *Puck* joked that George Washington's farewell address was probably written by a "publicity man" for "munitions people."¹⁴⁶⁰ One article mentioned the use of a "publicity purveyor" for the Republicans in the Bronx.¹⁴⁶¹ A young New York state-senator, Franklin D. Roosevelt, used a "publicity agent" to aid in a legislative "insurgent movement" against a potential Democratic

nominee for the U.S. Senate.¹⁴⁶² The use of these publicity agents was particularly pronounced during the 1912 presidential campaign when incumbent President Taft faced two challengers for his reelection.¹⁴⁶³ Taft is specifically mentioned as a political candidate who was forced into hiring a "publicity man" because the nature of political campaigning demanded that publicity be taken seriously.¹⁴⁶⁴

Publicity agents and men were not exclusive to the United States. Articles also discussed how foreign leaders used publicity to promote themselves and their countries. The "publicity agent" was said to promote Chinese interests in Manchuria,¹⁴⁶⁵ and politicians in Canada,¹⁴⁶⁶ as well as publicize the victories of Mexican revolutionaries,¹⁴⁶⁷ and create better relations between the U.S. and Japan.¹⁴⁶⁸ The Japanese used a Japanese born, American educated "publicity agent" who held a Ph.D. and trained with Washington politicians to do publicity for them during their early occupation of Korea.¹⁴⁶⁹ Six articles in this sample discuss the use of "publicity agents" in Germany during World War I.¹⁴⁷⁰ German "publicity agents" and "publicity men" were extensively used to promote Germany's interests in America, lobby politicians prior to America's entry into the war, and to convince the American people of the inevitability of Germany's victory.¹⁴⁷¹

V. Conclusion

This chapter presents many important historical facts about public relations development. First, the popular press' coverage of corporate public relations supports Marchand's claims about the corporate need for identity management.¹⁴⁷² It is apparent from these articles corporate publicity men or agents were employed to create goodwill toward businesses and corporations in the early twentieth century. These articles also

support Marchand's claim that the poor public perception of corporations in the late nineteenth century was the reason that twentieth century businesses began to engage in communications with the public.¹⁴⁷³ However, departing from Marchand's focus on the 1920s and 1920s as the harbinger of corporate publicity, this examination of the press argues that it occurred as early as 1902. The difference between Marchand's exploration of corporate publicity in the 1920s and corporate publicity in the 1900s is the level of communication technique. According to Marchand, by the 1920s corporations had refined their ability to persuade public opinion while these popular press articles show corporate publicity work in its infancy.¹⁴⁷⁴

Second, these press articles support the idea that press agents are one and the same as publicity agents. Bernays, Cutlip, and Tedlow who suggest that the modern PR practitioner evolved from the press agent were wrong.¹⁴⁷⁵ Rather, these articles suggest that publicity agents were the same as press agents, representing a change in nomenclature rather than a change in practice. The tactics and strategies used by publicity agents, their relationships with newspapers, and the fact that it was commonplace for publicity agents to be former newspaper reporters are all similarities between publicity agents and press agents. Since press agents had become the target of negative portrayals by the press during the early 1900s the term publicity agent was invented to carry on in the press agent's work under another name.

These articles also demonstrate an interesting relationship between public relations and advertising. Early publicity (i.e. public relations) was viewed as a derivative of advertising. As these articles show this relationship was so close publicity agents and men were considered a type of advertising. However, the popular press suggests that as

publicity agents and advertising men grew into more distinct fields and firms this close relationship between the two groups ended. This is most likely due to the competition for revenue and the idea publicity agents actually stole revenue from advertisers and newspapers alike through their surreptitiously planted stories. This provides great insight into why public relations as a field has a tense relationship with advertising and newspapers and why PR is so heavily criticized as unethical. The criticism heaped upon publicity men and agents coincides with the recognition their work actually competes with advertising profits and space which costs both advertisers and newspapers alike.

The publicity agent also presents an important point for PR historiography. In exploring terms such as public relations, propaganda, press agent, and publicity bureau there is a distinct narrative that states each practice began with government and then later adopted by business. However, for the publicity agent the practice begins in business, and publicity agents were created by business because of the negative connotations associated with press agentry. However, without this context of the relationship between the press agent and the publicity agent the true relationship between press agentry in corporations cannot be understood. Bernays and Cutlip really look to this era of the publicity agent as the beginning of public relations practice.¹⁴⁷⁶ This is why PR history focuses on the corporate, deemphasizes the grassroots, and views other iterations of PR practice in government and non-profits as derivatives from corporate practice. If a scholar only looks at the era of publicity agents from 1902 to 1918, this narrative would appear true. However, taking historically broader view it becomes clear that the publicity agent is in fact the derivative of government, non-profit, political, and grassroots publicity as described in the terms press agentry, publicity bureaus, and public relations.

CHAPTER 8: PUBLICITY AND INFORMATION BUREAUS 1891-1918

The publicity and information bureaus are an important part of public relations history and identity because they represent the departmentalization of PR within organizations. They symbolize the professionalization of the field and link its practice to the legitimate, moneyed corporate world. Despite this perceived importance, relatively little is known about these bureaus. PR historians mention a firm called the Publicity Bureau as a moment of change for public relations; Cutlip argued they coincided with the creation of modern PR practice.¹⁴⁷⁷ He traced their origins to Boston in 1900 where the Publicity Bureau he argued operated as the first PR firm.¹⁴⁷⁸ However, Cutlip did not explore publicity bureaus outside of the context of this large Boston firm. In his history of PR, Edward Bernays ignored the publicity bureau altogether and equated early PR development to George Creel's Committee for Public Information that operated during World War I (an organization where Bernays worked).¹⁴⁷⁹ However, Bernays characterized the years of 1900 to 1919 as a harbinger for the development of modern PR practice because corporations began the ethos "The public be informed."¹⁴⁸⁰ James Grunig and Todd Hunt reiterate this narrative that the publicity bureau led to the creation of a more professionalized PR practice. Grunig and Hunt argued other organizations, such as the government, followed suit by investing in publicity, although on a much smaller scale.¹⁴⁸¹ This narrative of the publicity bureau and the growth of corporate PR has significant theoretical influence for the field because by accepting this historical narrative public relations development is equated with corporate practice. It suggests

corporations created PR departments and that modern public relations is a derivative of early corporate innovations in communications.

Having a stand-alone bureau suggests that PR was moving forward to be a more serious, recognized, and professionalized practice. By placing this development within the corporation PR scholars serve an underlying need of professionalized legitimacy within public relations. However, this sample it shows that publicity and information bureaus were not a corporate invention. In fact, the histories written by Bernays, Cutlip, Tedlow, Marchand, Raucher, and Grunig and Hunt ignore the true growth of the publicity bureau and simply ignore the information bureau altogether.

This study of the publicity and information bureaus in the U.S. popular press shows that public relations was developing in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries in a variety of sectors. These sectors included the government, politics, business, and non-profit sphere. Unlike Grunig and Hunt's suggestion that business influenced these other spheres, these articles show publicity and information bureaus were used simultaneously in multiple areas, with government playing a dominant role in developing and implementing publicity and information bureaus. These articles also suggest that these bureaus were linked closely with both press needs and public outreach. Concern over public opinion, media relations, and message strategy dominated the work of these bureaus in all spheres. From this analysis it is evident that publicity and information bureaus erve an even more important role in the development of PR practice because they were used in multiple organizations and utilize communication practices that recognize the importance of publics, opinion leaders, and goodwill.

In this chapter 601 articles were analyzed from the digital archives in Historical Newspapers Online and the American Periodical Series from 1770 to 1918. The first appearance of either term from these databases was 1891 and the last was 1918. The search terms "publicity bureau" and "information bureau" were used for each database. For the term "publicity bureau" every article from the American Periodical Series and every fifth article from Historical Newspaper Online was used. For the term "information bureau" every fifth article was analyzed from both American Periodical Series and Historical Newspapers Online. These terms were interchangeably used in all sectors during the period from 1891 to 1918 except in a business context. In this chapter, information and publicity bureau appears in quotes when the term is being directly quoted from an article. Every article used in this chapter contained at least one of the search terms.

I. Relationship Between Publicity and Information Bureaus' and the Press

The development of publicity and information bureaus is linked directly to the popular press which illustrates how public relations practice emerged from and in response to press practices in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. William Kittle in an article from 1909 suggested publicity and information bureaus were an outgrowth of wire services. According to Kittle's inaccurate account, wire services prior to 1900 were highly individualistic and corrupted by biases of their parent companies who owned them. Kittle alleged the Associated Press (AP) began in 1900 as a unified wire service to combat this corruption and provide unbiased news coverage. However, in response governments, businesses, and public service utility companies used publicity and information bureaus to coordinate direct and surreptitious advertising in papers with wire

subscriptions. According to Kittle, this created new issues for wire services since they had to sell stories that were both marketable to papers and non-offensive to these powerful advertisers. In addition to direct advertising, publicity and information bureaus began to act like reporter wire services that provided legitimate news stories. Railroads, in particular, used this fake wire service strategy, going as far as having regional publicity bureaus that provided content to local papers.

As publicity and information bureau news increased, the AP changed its approach to news coverage: often AP wire stories coverage of certain issues took on a more palatable tone that appeased readers and advertisers. This influence of publicity and information bureaus was viewed in some circles as a corrupting influence on journalism and on public awareness. In fact, in 1905 the U.S. Congress convened the Armstrong Committee to investigate insurance companies and their use of bureaus to influence press coverage. This influence of information and publicity bureaus was the subject of harsh reactions from many groups. *The Bookman*, a conservative pro-business magazine, ran an article on the influence of the "publicity bureau" in 1906 entitled "Tainted News as Seen in the Making."¹⁴⁸² In this article the "publicity bureau" as described as a "machine" that produced "opinion-to-order" news to editors who need copy.¹⁴⁸³ *The Bookman* described the process:

Hence the publicity man provides news or he creates a literary interest. With this he baits his hook. The amount of concealment necessary to assure an easy passage for this instrument down the editorial gullet depends upon the state of the editor's mind as regulated by the attitude of the public with reference to the cause for which the publicity man proposes to win acceptance.¹⁴⁸⁴

One article from 1909 claimed that every "publicity bureau" had a card index of all editors that contained their "weak spots."¹⁴⁸⁵ *The Arena*, a left-leaning and anti-corporation publication, accused the mainstream press of being corrupted by corporate influence, particularly corporate organizations that operated public utilities. It said all positive press coverage of these organizations constituted "black journalism" and was the direct result of corporate manipulation through advertising and through the Boston-based Publicity Bureau.¹⁴⁸⁶ In fact, The Arena accused the Publicity Bureau, the New York-based Press Service Company, and the Washington D.C.-based National New Service of being "publicity bureau[s]" that engaged in deceptive news practiced on behalf of corporate clients.¹⁴⁸⁷ The influence of these large publicity bureaus was not limited to the public-at-large. Rather "publicity bureau" literature was targeted to decision-makers, particularly those in political office.¹⁴⁸⁸ *The Arena* accused these publicity bureaus of being the enemy of "reform," used to influence members of Congress to look favorably on pro-business legislation.¹⁴⁸⁹

Other articles described the publicity bureau as a hired gun that would represent organizations and individuals. *Bankers' Magazine* described the increasingly popular "publicity bureau" in 1909 stating:

One very striking evidence of the victory of publicity lies in the mushroom growth of the "publicity bureaus." These are private organizations formed for personal pecuniary profit. They take contracts from corporations, from societies of all kinds and from individuals of every degree to act as intermediaries between them and the press. Their object is to meet reporters who seek information regarding the affairs of their clients, to send authoritative statements to the newspapers when those clients

seek to communicate for their own purposes with the public. Five years ago [1902] there were two of these, whereas to-day one could not count them on the fingers of

both hands. Moreover, they are all doing well and making money.¹⁴⁹⁰ The growth of publicity bureaus was a theme in other articles. Articles joked that a snake¹⁴⁹¹ and the forest¹⁴⁹² had "publicity bureau[s]" to advance their interests in nature. Three articles in this sample associated lying and exaggeration with having retained a "publicity bureau."¹⁴⁹³

Negativity about publicity and information bureaus was not total, however. Beginning in the late 1890s, "information bureau[s]" were divisions of newspapers that provided information to readers.¹⁴⁹⁴ This information contained in these "information bureau" ranged from sports scores to job openings and even updates about recently published articles.¹⁴⁹⁵ Other articles spoke about how publicity bureaus operated as advertisers for organizations.¹⁴⁹⁶ However, it was not lost on the popular press that information and publicity bureaus were advocates of a stance. One article in 1907 said that a "publicity bureau" leaves "no stone unturned to protect and advance their interests."¹⁴⁹⁷

II. Government Use of Publicity and Information Bureaus

A. Publicity and Information Bureaus in the Federal Government

The U.S. federal government regularly utilized publicity and information bureaus during the early twentieth century. However, the role the government played in developing these bureaus is ignored, and largely unknown, in public relations historiography. The role of the government in developing these bureaus is significant because it demonstrates an early awareness of public accountability and uses

communication practices to foster goodwill between an organization and publics. While current public relations literature rarely recognizes the role of the government in creating PR practice, these articles show that the U.S. government's growth of federal agencies was a major influence of the creation of a professionalized PR practice.

The heyday for federal government publicity and information bureaus was 1910 to 1918. Federal agencies or federally-backed organizations such as Congress,¹⁴⁹⁸ the Treasury Department,¹⁴⁹⁹ Department of Agriculture,¹⁵⁰⁰ the U.S. Forest Service,¹⁵⁰¹ Department of Health,¹⁵⁰² Department of Commerce and Labor,¹⁵⁰³ national forests,¹⁵⁰⁴ immigration services at Ellis Island,¹⁵⁰⁵ U.S. customs,¹⁵⁰⁶ the American Red Cross,¹⁵⁰⁷ the U.S. Export Association,¹⁵⁰⁸ the Interstate Commerce Commission,¹⁵⁰⁹ the Post Office,¹⁵¹⁰ and veterans associations¹⁵¹¹ all used a "publicity bureau" or "information bureau" to promote their organizations and their political issues. Sometimes the bureaus within the federal government were issue-specific. The Department of Commerce and Labor created its "information bureau" as a warehouse of corporate information for the public to ensure fair labor and business practices were being upheld in the business community.¹⁵¹² The Department of Agriculture created an "information bureau" that suggested how people should use pigeons as a potential food source.¹⁵¹³ These federal publicity bureaus operated differently than those in business or in non-profit sectors because they were associated with political issues that went beyond generating public awareness. Government publicity bureaus also operated in a pseudo-lobbying capacity since they were organized to influence and create public policy.

One of the biggest issues handled by information and publicity bureaus in the federal government was wartime initiatives. Sometimes these bureaus operated as a type of

social services agency that brought together soldiers and their families. The U.S. government set up an "information" bureau in several locations in the U.S. and abroad.¹⁵¹⁴ Rather than operating in a purely publicity capacity, they often served as a liaison between soldiers and their families,¹⁵¹⁵ sometimes handling soldier mail.¹⁵¹⁶

However, information and publicity bureaus also advanced the causes of war and had a direct relationship with the press. In 1897, maps of China and Japan were released by the Military Information Bureau to the public and press.¹⁵¹⁷ A year later Col. A.L. Wagner, Chief of the Military Information Bureau of the War Department, issued a map of Cuba for release during the Spanish-American War.¹⁵¹⁸ These information and press bureaus served an information gathering and intelligence capacity.¹⁵¹⁹ Other "publicity bureau[s]" were used for promotional purposes such as soldier recruitment, ¹⁵²⁰ buying war bonds,¹⁵²¹ and publicizing military exploits of various military divisions.¹⁵²²

The use of publicity and information bureaus during wartime was controversial. The Creel Committee, also known as the Committee on Public Information (CPI), was the subject of 11 in-depth articles in this sample. Often referred to as a publicity and information bureau, these articles not only detailed the CPI's responsibilities, but also contained sharp criticisms of their tactics and general purpose. The CPI is a well-known institution within public relations history because Edward Bernays and other famous public relations practitioners including Carl Byoir and social reformer Vira Whitehouse worked on the committee during World War I and attempted to apply the persuasion skills they learned there to a more general public relations practice.¹⁵²³ Bernays credited the CPI with influencing him to create psychographic approaches to public relations. From the articles in this sample this power of psychology, persuasion, and press

censorship were recognized as part of the CPI's mission.¹⁵²⁴ In some instances the CPI served as a media analyst issuing official statements about the accuracy of news reports.¹⁵²⁵

However, articles about Creel and CPI from this sample are largely negative. The CPI was described as a "bureau of censorship" that had cabinet level responsibilities and access to President Wilson.¹⁵²⁶ Other articles argue CPI "publicity bureau…imitated the bad example of its counterpart in Germany" equating Creel and CPI with suppression of freedom of the press.¹⁵²⁷ Creel himself was the subject of many criticisms, with articles commenting on his inappropriate comments about the Justice Department,¹⁵²⁸ trying to censor newspaper editors,¹⁵²⁹ and costing the government too much money.¹⁵³⁰ When CPI closed in 1918 it not only had offices in Washington D.C., but also had foreign bureaus and was printing an official news bulletin.¹⁵³¹ Despite this criticism of CPI, the federal government's use of publicity and information bureaus was replicated at state and local levels. However, their use of publicity and information bureaus differed since they focused more on promotions than on influencing public opinion.

B. State and Municipal use of Publicity and Information Bureaus

Similar to the federal government, state and municipal governments used publicity and information bureaus. However, unlike their federal counterparts these state and municipal publicity and information bureaus did not involve political issues so much as promotional materials. These bureaus attempted to increase business investments, travel and tourism, or utilization of state resources by providing and promoting their states.¹⁵³² In addition to promotional events, these publicity and information bureaus served civic

needs including recruiting teachers for local schools,¹⁵³³ finding jobs for unemployed citizens,¹⁵³⁴ and finding government land for sale.¹⁵³⁵

Municipal governments' "publicity bureau[s]" also began to be mentioned in articles and advertisements during the 1910s. These bureaus almost exclusively served to promote visitors to these cities and highlighted city attractions for tourists.¹⁵³⁶ Individual publicity bureaus for cities and municipalities went beyond providing information to tourists and actually created literature and events for prospective tourists. Atlantic City's publicity bureau hosted a baby parade,¹⁵³⁷ Atlanta and Washington D.C.'s individual publicity bureaus created a Chamber of Commerce publication to attract businesses,¹⁵³⁸ New York City's information bureau provided complaint room for borough residents,¹⁵³⁹ and Washington D.C.'s publicity bureau also launched a campaign to create a cleaner city.¹⁵⁴⁰ Portland and Boston hired full-time directors of their "publicity bureau[s]" to do "advertising" for the city.¹⁵⁴¹ Other municipalities such as Atlantic City,¹⁵⁴² Manhattan,¹⁵⁴³ Michigan,¹⁵⁴⁴ and the New York court system had permanent information and publicity bureaus.¹⁵⁴⁵

Some municipal and state information and publicity bureaus took on a police function. One article from 1917 in the *Central Law Journal* criticized this, stating that "publicity bureaus" actually corrupted state court systems and inhibited a defendant from receiving a fair trial.¹⁵⁴⁶ However, these bureaus were structured to serve as both community outreach and as something like an early twentieth century informant hotline. The Governor of West Virginia supported the creation of a "bureau of information" to serve as a "secret service" of the state gathering information about potential criminals.¹⁵⁴⁷ New York set up an "information bureau" to investigate the amounts of peonage, or

servitude based on paying off a debt, that was illegally occurring in the state.¹⁵⁴⁸ Police departments in large metropolitan cities, such as New York, had "information bureau[s]" where citizens could report crimes and reporters could get information about newsworthy cases.¹⁵⁴⁹

C. Publicity and Information Bureaus Sponsored By Foreign Governments

The U.S. press also mentioned the foreign governments had publicity and information bureaus. Great Britain had a publicity and information bureau throughout World War I that gave status updates about troops, battle plans, and set up forums where American soldiers could communicate with their families.¹⁵⁵⁰ However, the *New York Times* stated in one 1914 article that Great Britain's "publicity bureau" paled in comparison to that of Germany.¹⁵⁵¹ German "information bureau[s]" were depicted as institutions designed to manipulate the foreign press so Germany could garner support during World War I.¹⁵⁵² Two articles reported that "information bureaus" were instrumental in Germany's attempt to create language schools in South America that would foster support for German colonization.¹⁵⁵³

Other countries used publicity and information bureaus in the United States to influence public policy and to reach out to immigrants. Russian "information bureau[s]" were widely reported at the end of World War I. These bureaus provided information about normalizing relations with the U.S. and helped find Russian émigrés work.¹⁵⁵⁴ Cuba had a "publicity bureau" stationed in Washington D.C. to help it promote its interests in sugar exports and guarantee its government's stability.¹⁵⁵⁵ Other countries maintained "publicity bureau[s]" and "informational bureau[s]" including France,¹⁵⁵⁶ Italy,¹⁵⁵⁷ Mexico,¹⁵⁵⁸ Australia,¹⁵⁵⁹ and Panama.¹⁵⁶⁰

These information and publicity bureaus are significant because they directly interacted with the public, even going as far to create special events. Much like modern day concepts of public relations, publicity and information bureaus within the government also approached their communications with a sense of social responsibility. Providing good information, coordinating events attended by the public, and disseminating relevant information to key audiences shows that government publicity and information bureaus engaged in a communications practice that mirror the values of modern relationship management theories of PR.

III. Political Use of Publicity and Information Bureaus

In addition to government, political figures and parties in the U.S. used publicity and information bureaus to promote political and electoral agendas. It is within the political sphere that publicity and information bureaus appear to be the most sophisticated in structure, messaging, and practice. While PR history generally acknowledges the role of politics in the development of public relations, historical literature ignores the influence political PR had on the structure of PR practice. Political information and publicity bureaus show that modern public relations structure was heavily influenced by politics because political bureaus used a variety of modern communication strategies such as media management and direct outreach to target publics.

U.S. campaigns and parties had "publicity bureau[s]" as early as 1899.¹⁵⁶¹ However, unlike the governmental bureaus, political parties were more likely to use the term publicity bureau instead of information bureau. Articles showed both the Democratic National Committee¹⁵⁶² and the Republican National Committee¹⁵⁶³ had "publicity bureau[s]" as part of their structure during the first decade of the twentieth century. One

article shows these bureaus were not inexpensive. In 1908 the Democratic National Committee spent \$88,899, more than \$2.3 million in 2014, on a "publicity bureau."¹⁵⁶⁴

National political campaigns such as Woodrow Wilson,¹⁵⁶⁵ presidential candidate Judge Alton Parker,¹⁵⁶⁶ presidential candidates Charles Evans Hughes¹⁵⁶⁷ and Judge George Gray,¹⁵⁶⁸ Justice Charles Evans Hughes,¹⁵⁶⁹ William Howard Taft,¹⁵⁷⁰ and Theodore Roosevelt¹⁵⁷¹ all employed publicity or information bureaus to do campaign outreach. Even lesser known politicians such as Gifford Pinchot, the Chief of the U.S. Forest Service who was fired by President Taft in 1910, had a campaign "publicity bureau" that represented his views in the press during an ensuing scandal.¹⁵⁷² Smaller groups of interested voters such as the League of Voters,¹⁵⁷³ the Progressive Party,¹⁵⁷⁴ and socialists¹⁵⁷⁵ maintained bureaus. Sometimes they were created for the sole purpose of a political cause such as temperance,¹⁵⁷⁶ women's suffrage,¹⁵⁷⁷ labor unions,¹⁵⁷⁸ banking reform,¹⁵⁷⁹ and workers compensation rights.¹⁵⁸⁰ The popularity of these political publicity bureaus was so prevalent that William Randolph Hearst had his own "publicity bureau" that verified statements made by other candidates' campaigns bureaus.¹⁵⁸¹ This use of publicity and information bureaus was not limited to the U.S. During the Mexican Revolution Pancho Villa and other rebels used a "publicity" and "information" bureau to communicate their movements and successes to the American press.¹⁵⁸²

The 1912 presidential election is illustrative of the power and cost of publicity and information bureaus. *McClure's Magazine* discussed the power of publicity and information bureaus in American politics in the article "Manufacturing Public Opinion: The New Art of Making Presidents by Press Bureau."¹⁵⁸³ According to *McClure's* the

real invention of publicity and information bureaus in politics came in the 1912 presidential campaign. The differences in this election year was that "publicity bureau[s]" disseminated news stories directly to papers, and sent direct mailings of pamphlets and campaign literature to registered voters became the norm. Republican Senator Robert La Follette was credited with creating the first modern publicity campaign by utilizing direct mailings to register voters using his franking privileges (the right of members of Congress to mail items without paid postage). According to *McClure's*, La Follette took publicity seriously and decided that he would not run for president unless he could have at least \$75,000, more than \$1.8 million in 2014, in cash on hand. La Follette utilized his "publicity campaign" to include mailings to newspaper editors and published in his own liberal Republican weekly in the West. However, La Follette was soon eclipsed by Theodore Roosevelt and by progressive Republicans.¹⁵⁸⁴

Roosevelt's publicity capabilities were widely acknowledged in 1912. After much urging by progressives in his party Roosevelt established a presidential publicity bureau only after he secured \$100,000, more than \$2.4 million in 2014. These bureaus utilized a three-prong publicity plan that targeted national newspapers, local weeklies, and direct mail to voters. Roosevelt used a publicity bureau in Washington to provide news directly to reporters. *McClure's* described the bureau and its practices:

These bulletins, in appearance like typewritten manuscript, were dealt out to the Washington correspondents. Each morning and afternoon the newspaper men, hunting singly or in squads, according to their habit, came to Davis' office, took their copy, and asked their questions. And so the big dailies were provided for.¹⁵⁸⁵

Local papers also wanted this campaign-produced news. McClure's said that editors directly asked for the material and even demanded bribes from campaign officials to reprint the material verbatim. The primary in North Dakota between Roosevelt and La Follette contained so much direct mailings that post offices were inundated with left-over pamphlets farmers refused to pick from the post office.

According to *McClure's* 1912 also saw the rise of "publicity bureau[s]" by William Howard Taft and Woodrow Wilson. Taft's half-brother owned a newspaper in Cincinnati and utilized reporters from that paper as publicity advisors. Despite this advantage, Taft did not want a "publicity bureau" and created one only out of necessity in light of Roosevelt's publicity machine. *McClure's* said Taft was ill-equipped for the publicity requirements during the 1912 election because "preference primaries" rather than party bosses influenced who would be the party's nominee.¹⁵⁸⁶ Because of this, candidate publicity created by a "publicity bureau" was a requirement for electoral success.

McClure's explained that Woodrow Wilson's campaign accepted this new political reality and embraced the publicity bureau as a campaign necessity. Wilson's advisors took advantage of afternoon and evening newspapers' printing times and disseminated news reports of the campaign to coincide with desired paper editions. Wilson's campaign advisors changed Wilson's own communication strategies to suit newspaper coverage. Campaign workers made Wilson stop giving extemporaneous remarks, which was Wilson's preference, and give written speeches that could then be disseminated to the press ahead of time. *McClure's* detailed the process of providing pre-released campaign literature to the press writing:

In a bureau of three rooms, with a dozen people, the Wilson news was fed out to Washington newspaper correspondents and a list of papers every day, on mimeograph sheets. Some seven hundred of these mimeograph stories were sent out every day; and every week, from Washington and New York, to six thousand weekly papers as sent a small eight page sheet to clip from.¹⁵⁸⁷

However, Wilson's publicity manager, William F. McCombs, a lawyer and former administrator for the Princeton alumni association, made a critical mistake with Wilson's publicity bureau. In 1912 Democrats were divided between eastern conservatives and western liberals. McCombs, a Wall Street lawyer, sent western papers news clips about Wilson from a Wall Street address. This created western backlash against Wilson and provided lesser-known regional politicians, such as Oscar Underwood from Alabama and Champ Clark from Missouri, with the opportunity to challenge Wilson for the nomination.¹⁵⁸⁸ Despite this fumbling by Wilson's campaign, his publicity bureau was heralded as a campaign innovator.

However, *McClure's* was critical of bureaus' influence over the campaign process. By the end of the presidential campaign of 1912, *McClure's* reported candidates spent over \$1 million each, over \$24.4 million in 2014. The article concluded by predicting this massive amount of money used for campaign publicity meant that Congress would most likely pass laws in 1913 to place caps on campaign expenditures.

IV. Commercial Use of Publicity and Information Bureaus

Scholarship on PR history identifies the firm The Publicity Bureau as the first professionalized PR practice.¹⁵⁸⁹ However, analyzing the popular press from 1891 to 1918 shows that the use of publicity and information bureaus were similar to that found

in government and politics. In fact, compared with the political bureaus established in 1912, corporate information and publicity bureaus seem crude and less professional. Unlike government, politics, and non-profits there was a difference between publicity and information bureaus. During this era publicity bureaus dealt more directly with the press while information bureaus dealt with customers. However, some organizations used the terms interchangeably to mean organization or product advertising.

Advertising was a dominant context for bureaus in this sample. In this analysis of 601 articles, 93 mentioned either a "publicity bureau"¹⁵⁹⁰ or "information bureau"¹⁵⁹¹ in advertisements for parks, hotels, camping sites, or beaches. These advertisements used "information" or "publicity" bureaus as a means to communicate with potential tourists. All of these bureaus served as a contact center and were listed by address. Other uses of the "publicity" and "information" bureau mirrored these tourist venues. Railroads and steamboats articles and advertisements also used "information" bureaus to communicate with passengers. In this context these bureaus served as a type of customer service for passengers. ¹⁵⁹² However, railroads had "publicity" bureaus that dealt exclusively with political or business issues in the press. Part of the job of these "publicity bureau[s]" was dealing with wage issues and labor strikes¹⁵⁹³ as well as government investigations into the companies. ¹⁵⁹⁴ Real estate advertisements also mentioned "information bureau[s]" as a type of listing service where potential buyers could contact agents or builders. ¹⁵⁹⁵

Working for a corporate "publicity bureau" was considered a good job. Charles Emerson Cook, a Harvard graduate living in New York City, was praised in his wedding announcement for working in a "general publicity bureau" where he put to use his experience in "newspaper and advertising work."¹⁵⁹⁶ There also seemed to be fluidity in

working for a publicity bureau. In 1909 the *Wall Street Journal* announced Ivy Lee was leaving the Pennsylvania Railroad Company to work for Harris, Winthrop and Company, a banking organization in Europe.¹⁵⁹⁷ This suggests that the skills used in these bureaus were transferable, an idea supported by other articles about bureaus.

Advertising was a continual theme in "information bureau" responsibilities. Unlike a publicity bureau which dealt with the press and sought publicity, within the business sector publicity and information bureaus were different. Information bureaus dealt more with customers, retailers, or concerned citizens.¹⁵⁹⁸ Large and small companies including Packard,¹⁵⁹⁹ Western Union,¹⁶⁰⁰ auto trade associations,¹⁶⁰¹ medicine companies,¹⁶⁰² Lipton tea,¹⁶⁰³ and a variety of bankers¹⁶⁰⁴ utilized "information bureaus" to have direct contact with potential customers and users of their products.

Financial institutions also utilized publicity and information bureaus beginning in the early 1900s. Their use of the term publicity and information bureau was interchangeable. These bureaus were used to alleviate investor concerns in foreign markets.¹⁶⁰⁵ They also served as a type of official unit that provided investment information to those people investing in stocks. One organization even advertised itself as an "information bureau" that provided "insider" market information.¹⁶⁰⁶

Manufacturers used these bureaus as a form of advertising for their products as seen in the information bureaus of tile companies¹⁶⁰⁷ and The New England Shoe & Leather Association.¹⁶⁰⁸ Other corporations used their "publicity bureau" as a means to garner support in the press for their businesses or executives. J.D. Rockefeller had a personal "publicity bureau" that represented him during a dispute with the Mayor of San Francisco in 1906.¹⁶⁰⁹ Coal mine owners issued a statement during a union strike through their

"publicity bureau" that tried to alleviate concerns in New York about rising coal prices.¹⁶¹⁰ Other publicity bureaus were directly involved in lobbying Congress for probusiness laws. E.I. du Pont de Nemours & Co. had its "publicity bureau" issue a statement in 1916 that directly criticized President Wilson's "revenue bill."¹⁶¹¹ Du Ponte's "publicity bureau" contacted the *New York Times* directly over crises such as a fire in one of their factories.¹⁶¹² Other businesses followed suit in having a "publicity bureau" that directly promoted the business and represented it in the press. Mutual Insurance,¹⁶¹³ a patent medicine company,¹⁶¹⁴ a fashion company,¹⁶¹⁵ trusts,¹⁶¹⁶ chambers of commerce,¹⁶¹⁷ a company that raised sturgeon,¹⁶¹⁸ the International Mercantile Marine Company,¹⁶¹⁹ and a junior board of trade¹⁶²⁰ established "publicity bureau[s]" that were in operation from 1905 onward. The responsibilities of these corporate publicity bureau" is illustrated in the Interstate Cotton Seed Association who created a "publicity bureau" in 1905.¹⁶²¹ Their view of a "publicity bureau" was summed up in an article in *The Atlanta Constitution*:

A publicity bureau should not only be an information and advertising bureau but an educational one. It should have representatives not only in foreign markets where cottonseed products are now sold, but should investigate others where these products might be sold. Conditions in these markets should be studied and regularly reported and the information published for the benefit of the members of the association. ¹⁶²² Once the association created its "publicity bureau" it seems that public education was an important part of the bureau's job.¹⁶²³

As in government and politics, these corporate bureaus have a sense of public awareness. However, what is interesting about this sample is that these bureaus were

more closely related to advertising, than media relations. This suggests that PR history's predominant narrative that corporate interests created modern public relations is not accurate: the publicity sought was not a dialogue between consumer and organization or a relationship between organization and the media. Rather, these organizations' used publicity and information bureaus as a form of product and company promotion devoid of relationship management and interchange between an organization and its key publics. Knowing this characteristic of corporate publicity and information bureaus suggests that the true root of modern public relations practices lies in non-corporate sphere, notably the government.

V. Non-Profit Use of Publicity and Information Bureaus

Early non-profit, civic organizations are often ignored perhaps in part because grassroots public relations is often viewed as being influenced by corporate practices. Unlike corporations, these organizations utilized public relations practice at the grassroots. Non-profit publicity and information bureaus were used as a form of early promotion or advertisement. While political and commercial bureaus focused on persuasive messaging, non-profit publicity bureaus focused more on outreach to potential members, attendees, or supporters of events.

Civic organizations, which were becoming increasingly popular in the late nineteenth century, regularly had publicity bureaus.¹⁶²⁴ These bureaus oftentimes served niche clubs such as a canning club,¹⁶²⁵ social fraternities,¹⁶²⁶ an architecture association,¹⁶²⁷ an astronomy club,¹⁶²⁸ the Daughters of the American Revolution,¹⁶²⁹ the National Pin Money League,¹⁶³⁰ a Confederate veterans association,¹⁶³¹ sporting clubs,¹⁶³² a bicycle club,¹⁶³³ a baseball club,¹⁶³⁴ a stamp collectors club,¹⁶³⁵ a developers association,¹⁶³⁶ a

social service league,¹⁶³⁷ a commercial banking club,¹⁶³⁸ veterans of the Grand Army of the Republic,¹⁶³⁹ lawyers representing amputees,¹⁶⁴⁰ agricultural groups,¹⁶⁴¹ and a horticultural society.¹⁶⁴²

Other special interest groups had "information bureau[s]" that provided special information to the public such as the car information,¹⁶⁴³ healthcare suggestions,¹⁶⁴⁴ and women's issues.¹⁶⁴⁵ Expositions, fairs, and coordinated public events used publicity and information bureaus to publicize the events and to provide information to attendees.¹⁶⁴⁶ These publicity bureaus were used at staged events including boxing matches,¹⁶⁴⁷ theater shows,¹⁶⁴⁸ races,¹⁶⁴⁹ cattle show,¹⁶⁵⁰ a shooting exposition,¹⁶⁵¹ a Grand Army of the Republic exposition,¹⁶⁵² Pan-American Exposition,¹⁶⁵³ the World's Fair,¹⁶⁵⁴ and a memorial service for those who died on the Titanic.¹⁶⁵⁵

As early as 1891, well before governmental, political, and corporate use of publicity and information bureaus, churches and individual preachers used "publicity" and "information" bureaus to promote their services and special events.¹⁶⁵⁶ The early use of these bureaus by churches is significant because it suggests these other spheres may have borrowed the practice of bureaus from grassroots organizations. Examples of these church "publicity" and "information" bureaus include a Methodist Convention,¹⁶⁵⁷ evangelical church services,¹⁶⁵⁸ a Presbyterian food drive,¹⁶⁵⁹ and a church-run temperance meeting.¹⁶⁶⁰

Members of the Church of Christ, Scientists, also known as Christian Scientists, were noted for their use of a "publicity bureau" in major U.S. cities, such as Boston and New York, which provided literature about their religious movement.¹⁶⁶¹ Jewish immigrants also set up "information" and "publicity" bureaus to provide recent immigrants with

community contacts and help find them jobs.¹⁶⁶² Similar to religious institutions, libraries and museums used both "information bureau[s]" and "publicity bureau[s]" to provide both information about resources and for increasing visitors.¹⁶⁶³ Schools advertised for applications and enrollment stating that potential students could contact their "information bureau" for the application procedures.¹⁶⁶⁴

Grassroots public relations is largely ignored by scholars because it is difficult to access historical data. In addition, public relations at the grassroots does not support a corporate narrative of PR development. However, to argue modern public relations practice is a derivative of local, civic organization makes theoretical sense.

VI. Conclusion

It is difficult to engage with what public relations literature says about the publicity and information bureau since little scholarship exists on either term. However, analysis of the popular press from 1891 to 1918 shows something significant about the development of public relations as a practice. Cutlip used the creation of the Bostonbased Publicity Bureau as the starting point of public relations practice. ¹⁶⁶⁵ As Lamme and Russell point out, this historical genesis is a rather arbitrary date. ¹⁶⁶⁶ Equally problematic is Cutlip's focus on the Publicity Bureau's corporate identity because it suggests the beginning of modern public relations practice emerges because corporate interests were represented by the Publicity Bureau. It is important for PR historiography to recognize that not only did publicity and information bureaus emerge in different contexts but emerged simultaneously in government, politics, business, and at the grassroots. This analysis shows that the so-called professionalization of public relations largely resulted from both a top-down and bottom-up development. Politics, government,

and grassroots influences in public relations development are largely ignored in preference for a corporate narrative. Interestingly the government's publicity and information bureaus were more respected than their business counterparts. This too illustrates that rooting early public relations practice in corporations is not only inaccurate, but fails to provide the professional legitimacy modern PR seeks through this narrative.

This analysis of publicity and information bureaus also forces public relations scholars to acknowledge the non-corporate influence of the field. Bernays and Cutlip recognized that precursors to professional PR practice included government and politics, but government and politics played a direct role in early professional PR practice. These governmental and political uses of publicity and information bureaus shows that government not only served as a PR precursor, but was an active part of early PR practice. Histories that claim Edward Bernays served as a major transitory force within PR seems questionable in light of this new historical evidence.¹⁶⁶⁷ A more accurate transitional force in PR is the emergence of a widespread government bureaucracy during the early twentieth century. The analysis of the popular press from the 1900s shows it is the emergence of these agencies that bring about the rise of publicity and information bureaus and the recognition of the power of public opinion.

This use of publicity and information bureaus in government, politics, business, and civic organizations also shows that public relations development was not evolutionary. Rather, this analysis support the idea that public relations as a practice emerged from many sources (corporate and non-corporate alike) in tandem. Because of this simultaneous emergence of public relations practice shows the inaccuracy in using PR

typologies, such as the four models, as a historical timeline for U.S. public relations history.¹⁶⁶⁸ Since professional practice emerged at a time when press agentry still existed and operated in multiple fields demarking public relations into compartmentalized stages of practice is historically unjustifiable. Additionally, the fact this type of professional PR practice emerged simultaneously in different fields suggests evolutionary narratives of the development of PR is also inaccurate. From these articles it becomes apparent that PR development in the U.S. followed a non-linear and multifaceted development in which fields borrowed communications objectives, skills, and implementation from each other.

Perhaps the most significant conclusion from this analysis is the role the grassroots plays in PR formation. Information and publicity bureaus in civic organizations, specifically churches, show that modern public relations practice must have been influenced by the groups. Press coverage of grassroots information and publicity bureaus show they pre-date all other uses of bureaus. Interestingly these organizations, although local, still had interactions with the press as evidenced by this sample. Their contribution to public relations development is perhaps the most significant, not only because they were the first to utilize these communication practices, but also because their communication values reflect modern PR ethics

CHAPTER 9: CONCLUSION

The current narrative in PR scholarship incorrectly depicts early U.S. public relations history. The first recorded history of public relations can be traced to Edward Bernays' Public Relations written in 1952.¹⁶⁶⁹ In Public Relations, Bernays tells the story of public relations in the U.S from his personal perspective. No historical sources are cited. Rather, Bernays uses his own memory and the anecdotal history of the field as historical truth. Compounding this problematic narrative is that Bernays also places himself as the harbinger of professionalization of PR. This Bernaysian narrative is picked up again in Cutlip and Center's 1958 second edition of *Effective Public Relations*.¹⁶⁷⁰ Cutlip and Center reiterate many of the historical flashpoints of PR history, mainly focusing on great men (including Bernays) as transitional figures within the profession. Cutlip repeats this problematic historical approach of focusing on great men or organizations in his two books The Unseen Power and Public Relations History from the 17th to twentieth Century.¹⁶⁷¹ While Cutlip created a more complex PR history than that found in Bernays' or his own textbook, he still wrote a historical narrative largely based on anecdotal events that focuses mainly on PR elites and University of Wisconsin masters theses that focused on narrow topics within PR history.

Other writers of PR history such as Tedlow and Marchand took a more scholarly approach with PR history.¹⁶⁷² However, these histories also have problems. Tedlow and Marchand are not historians of PR practice, but are business historians who focused on corporate communication. Tedlow privileges the corporation as the true change agent for

professional PR.¹⁶⁷³ Marchand reiterates this corporatist narrative, arguing that businesses created more sophisticated and professionalized PR to improve their corporate image.¹⁶⁷⁴ This, of course, coincides with a common view of public relations as a corporate invention that was shaped and refined by the needs of American business. This corporate narrative not only excludes non-corporate influences on PR, but creates a timeline that ignores early PR practice. Both Tedlow and Marchand point to the decades of the 1920s and 1930s as the time when public relations came into its own professionally and strategically,¹⁶⁷⁵ supporting Bernays' assertion that he created modern PR practice after World War I.¹⁶⁷⁶

This historical narrative of the corporate, twentieth century based, and everimproving PR practice presents major historical gaps. First, this narrative ignores noncorporate influences in PR from civic organizations, religious groups, government and politics. Second, this twentieth century focused PR history places the starting point of U.S. public relations somewhere in the late 1910s or early 1920s (which is actually the midpoint of U.S. PR's history). Third, current history excludes the practice and experiences of the typical PR practitioner who did not have the fame, money, and notoriety of their high profile peers. Fourth, a PR history organized by client or organization forces public relations history to be compartmentalized by narrowly focused micro-histories. This creates a PR historiography that ignores the influences, collaborations, and intersection of PR work done for corporate, government, political, and grassroots organizations. It also presents a historically unsupported separation between public relations and other forms of mass communication, notably advertising and journalism. Fifth, modern PR history tells a false story of public relations' genesis, which has led the field to view itself as needing to overcompensate for its past misdeeds.

The current PR history has impact outside of historical circles. These inaccurate historical theories of PR have spawned normative theories of practice. Excellence Theory is perhaps the best example of how PR history impacts current non-historical scholarship.¹⁶⁷⁷ Predicated on four models of PR, Excellence Theory promotes the idea that PR needs to be better than its past iterations.¹⁶⁷⁸ While Grunig and Grunig acknowledge their four model approach is not meant to be a historical periodization of PR history, it nonetheless uses historical justifications for its typology.¹⁶⁷⁹ This leads to an incorrect use of the four models as a historical periodization of development. Implicit in the four models is that past PR was crude, unethical, and perhaps does not even qualify as PR at all. What this creates, even if unintentionally, is a reaffirmation that PR history is something to be ashamed of and remedied by current practice. Because of this denigration of PR's past, many current scholars have a hyper-focus on perceived PR transgressions including propaganda, audience manipulation, and deception. All of this translates into a scholarly public relations that is in continual self-assessment of its current standards comparing them always to their perceived past transgressions.

Knowing these issues with PR history, some scholars have tried to examine public relations histories in different contexts.¹⁶⁸⁰ However, these studies tell PR history from a series of vignettes of practice. While important, those types of histories cannot in aggregate form an overview of U.S. public relations history. This is why Lamme and Russell make the claim that no current history of public relations has been "adequately researched."¹⁶⁸¹ While scholars articulate doubts of the accuracy of Bernaysian historical

theories and criticize the historical inaccuracy of Grunig and Hunt's four models, until now no history challenged current U.S. PR historiography by providing an alternative historical narrative.¹⁶⁸²

This dissertation's analysis of press coverage allows development of a new narrative of early U.S. PR history. This new PR narrative begins in the mid 1770s when public relations as a term represented formal relationships between countries. Public relations between nations meant countries had state-sanctioned diplomatic relationships. This type of public relations was carried out by presidential administrations as well as diplomatic figures such as ambassadors. The meaning of public relations by the early 1800s began to also include political relationships between politicians, branches of the U.S. government, and politicians and their constituencies. Public relations in this political context could be good or bad depending on the perception of these relationships. A politician's public relations referred to his reputation, character, and prominence. By the 1820s and 1830s political public relations gave rise to the concept of a politician not only *having* public relations but *doing* public relations. The press at this time suggests that public relations became something politicians did to maintain good relationships with their constituencies.

By the mid nineteenth century having public relations became something beyond political and international relations. Public relations was something citizens had because of their participation with the government. Citizens exercised their public relations through behavior such as voting in elections. Women, immigrants, slaves, and Native Americans were not perceived as having public relations during this era because they did not have citizen status and could not vote. Women in particular were outside of public

relations because within the nineteenth century their appropriate role was in the private sphere of the home.

Meanwhile having and doing political public relations expanded to include public utility companies. These companies operated in a quasi-governmental role since they served at the pleasure of local municipal governments. By the 1880s state law mandated these public utility companies had public relations as a legal status. This meant that laws forced these companies to have transparency and accountability to the local governments that allowed them to operate in their communities. By the early twentieth century public utility companies recognized public relations as something beyond an official legal status. Public relations began to be equated with customer service and public perception of a company.

Public relations as a professional practice began in the United States during the 1870s. Press agents were the first public relations professionals: they were a stand-alone profession, had professional organizations, and used press contacts to generate positive publicity for organizations. This goes beyond mere publicity since these professionals were using relationship management between their organizations and the press, were concerned with long-term image management, and attempted to shape public opinion using communication techniques. Because press agents were used in entertainment, business, and politics simultaneously it is difficult to pinpoint which field first used the press agent. However, press depictions of press agents first emerged in politics where political campaign experts used their relationship with the press to shape media portrayals of candidates. Entertainment and business groups that wanted to generate publicity for their organizations also employed this strategy. During the late nineteenth century press

agents became an organized profession with professional associations. By the 1890s corporate press agents, who were usually former reporters, also became common. Press agent jobs became desirable in many circles, so much so that taking a press agent position was viewed as a lucrative career.

While press agentry was in growth, the government, politicians, civic organizations, and corporations also used information and publicity bureaus to communicate with the press. These bureaus began in the early 1890s in civic organizations, particularly churches, to highlight special events and services. Government agencies also began to use these bureaus during the late 1890s to provide information to citizens as well as providing official commentary to the press. Political campaigns also used these bureaus to release information about candidates. The presidential election of 1912 became a flashpoint for these bureaus because all three candidates (Wilson, Taft, and Roosevelt) used publicity and information bureaus to promote their campaigns through direct contact with the press. Corporations finally adopted publicity and information bureaus in the mid-1910s as a service for reporters who needed official responses from corporations. Some in the press criticized corporate information and publicity bureaus because they were perceived to be corporate mouthpieces. Despite such criticism, information and publicity bureaus increased in number during the 1910s. They were often portrayed in the press as a necessary function of corporations which needed official spokesmen who could communicate with reporters.

By the early twentieth century press agents were commonplace in corporations. However, by the 1910s the term press agent fell out of fashion. By the early 1900s press agents were viewed as engaging in purely promotional activities that were frequently

disingenuous, so the term "publicity agent" was invented to replace "press agent." These publicity agents did the same work as press agents; the only change was nomenclature. Publicity agents were usually associated with business and were sometimes viewed as specializing in unpaid advertising. According to press coverage corporate publicity agents or publicity men began in the banking industry, which was trying to increase bank depositors by promoting new services such as savings accounts. Publicity agents grew from representing only banking to representing railroads, manufacturers, and even individual industrialists, such as J.D. Rockefeller.

Like press agents, publicity agents had developed a recognized profession. During the 1910s publicity agents had their own professional organizations, but were also part of advertising organizations as well. By the mid 1910s publicity agents had firms in major cities that specialized in unpaid advertising. The success of these firms led to an eventual split between advertising and public relations because publicity agents' unpaid advertising took money away from paid advertising firms. Newspapers also began to criticize publicity agents because they perceived free publicity as a corrupting force on journalism as well as a means for corporations to not pay for advertising.

Public relations grew significantly during World War I because there was recognition of the power of the media's ability to persuade people. This is evidenced by the concern for German publicity agents who used propaganda (a term associated with foreign and subversive communications since the nineteenth century) to promote a pro-German view in the United States. The U.S. government responded by creating the Creel Committee which utilized censorship, publicity, and targeted messaging to promote pro-U.S. sentiments in the popular press. World War I had a dramatic impact on public

relations history because it marked the first time the power of publicity and the press were recognized by the government and the media. This recognition of the power of publicity led to a post-war boom in public relations work.

This new and more comprehensive narrative of public relations not only highlights the validity of current criticisms of early PR narratives, but proves that previous narratives are inaccurate and in some instances wrong. The historiographic implications of this new narrative show that periodization of PR development, especially using the four models, uses arbitrary and historically unjustifiable demarcations within PR history. This new narrative also illustrates the inaccuracy of Bernays' first public relations history and shows that he did not invent public relations. Earlier histories of public relations not only focused too much on corporate influence, but wrote the narrative of PR history that focused on particular events or people. Because of this early PR histories cannot show a total narrative of the field in the United States. Having a more complete narrative of public relations history illustrates that current scholarship of PR history has a misplaced focus on corporate influence, place the beginnings of U.S. PR too late in the twentieth century, and give too much credence to Bernays' role in the development of PR.

This new narrative of early U.S. public relations in the press coverage presents not only a more inclusive history of U.S. public relations, but also new historical insights into early public relations: politics and grassroots made a major contribution to PR, early PR practice valued professionalism and ethics, early PR is not a form of proto-public relations practice, and PR in the U.S. was not progressively evolutionary but rather mirrored values currently articulated in practice.

I. Grassroots and Politics Made a Significant Contribution to Public Relations

The current history of PR privileges the experience of the corporation.¹⁶⁸³ Doing public relations practice is characterized as an invention of corporate communications. The result of this affects scholarly and practical definitions which argue public relations is a practice that is exclusively tied to business interests. Lamme and Russell's survey of PR historiography prior to 1900 shows that the dominant theme in current public relations history is the corporate narrative.¹⁶⁸⁴ This is not to say that earlier histories of public relations discount the political and non-corporate PR. However, these histories place non-corporate practice either as crude predecessor of modern PR or as a practice that used techniques that were created by business PR. Both accounts are equally problematic for PR history. By characterizing non-corporate PR as a crude ancestor of modern practice, scholars are minimizing the influence of these forms of PR. In characterizing non-corporate PR as influenced by corporate PR, public relations scholars privilege the corporate narrative of history. Neither approach creates an accurate history of U.S. public relations.

This study of the characterization of public relations practice and profession in the popular press shows that non-corporate PR not only preceded corporate practice but most likely influenced it. Government public relations played a very important role in creating modern U.S. public relations. Nineteenth and twentieth century federal and state agencies developed publicity and information bureaus to provide citizens important information. Government agencies also used press agents in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries to promote and gain public support for initiatives, laws, and even war. The federal government even created the connotation that "public relations" as a term

meant formalized diplomatic relationships between nations. This governmental role within public relations also appears with public relations being designated as a legal status for public utility companies. This suggests that public relations is linked to a formal legal status created by legislatures that directly affected an organization's requirements for public engagement.

Like government, politics played an essential role in public relations. Looking at political parties, campaigns, and constituent relations shows a form of sophisticated PR that would comport with modern definitions of the field. Political public relations created some of the first stand-alone public relations professionals in the form of campaign press agents. More importantly, political public relations in the nineteenth and early twentieth century shows that campaign press agents and publicity bureaus recognized the importance of communicating with people whose modern-day labels are strategic publics, stakeholders, and media contacts. Political public relations also demonstrates an early concern with newspapers and reporters. It comes as no surprise that just like modern PR practitioners, many political press agents came from journalistic backgrounds, coordinated special events, and managed campaigns for maximized press coverage.

Grassroots use of public relations also was prevalent in press characterizations. Not only was it prevalent during the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, but it preceded all other forms of PR. Because grassroots PR did not used paid press agents, press bureaus, or publicity agents, it is often overlooked in PR history. However, grassroots use of public relations is important since it shows that small community organizations used communication to recruit new members, promote their organizations' services, and dialog with their members.

Governmental, political, and grassroots public relations are significant because they shows that PR was practiced and recognized as important well before corporations adopted its use. It also demonstrates that early non-corporate U.S. public relations was concerned with persuasion, image management, and relationship maintenance. This narrative is consistent with public relations history in other countries such as Great Britain¹⁶⁸⁵ and Germany.¹⁶⁸⁶ Since non-corporate PR had such a complex and sophisticated understanding of the power of communications, it is highly likely that corporate uses of PR emerged as a result of these non-corporate practices.

II. Early PR Represents a Professional and Sophisticated Communications Practice Bernays and Cutlip argued that early public relations practice was largely dominated by the unethical press agent.¹⁶⁸⁷ In fact the terms press agent and press agentry have become pejorative terms used to describe low-brow, unethical, and highly manipulative public relations practice. Even the non-historical four models of PR which seek to provide only a typology of PR practice use the historical term "press agent" to denote the lowest and most debased form of PR.¹⁶⁸⁸ Because of these persistent narratives within public relations scholarship, early public relations is oftentimes defined by its shortcomings.

Despite this popular narrative, press agents, publicity men, press bureaus, and public relations were all terms that had positive associations. This is not to say there was no criticism of public relations in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries; there was clear criticism of public relations. However, this is to be expected since public relations work, like all professions, has both good and bad practitioners. Within these articles the criticism was far outweighed by the positive comments of the field. Nowhere is this

more prevalent than in the discussions of the high salaries of press agents, the descriptions of the hardworking campaign agent, or the usefulness of government publicity and information bureaus. Grassroots public relations work was almost never criticized, and business publicity was only criticized when it crossed commonly held ethical boundaries. All of this shows that public relations was not a debased and devalued profession. In fact, the sharpest criticism of public relations came at the end of this study when publicity agents began taking money away from newspapers and advertisers. This criticism suggests that the real problem with early PR practice was not that it was unethical, but that it was too successful.

Propaganda is also directly related to this misperception of the unethical nature of early PR. Bernays introduced the term propaganda into the historical narrative of public relations.¹⁶⁸⁹ Some PR scholars do not know what to do with this unwanted PR predecessor most often associated with repressive, manipulative, and undemocratic communications. However, the real difficulty with the terms like "propaganda" is that it barely belongs in the historical narrative of PR. As the popular press shows, propaganda was rarely invoked as a term meaning public relations. No article suggests there is a major connection between propaganda activities and press agents, publicity agents, or information bureaus. Propaganda from its initial use in the late nineteenth century almost always meant something negative in U.S. media. Its only connection to public relations is that people used the term to attack and criticize communications practices that fell outside of the publics' expectations. Bernays' own use and experience with the term must have been different than the popular usage.¹⁶⁹⁰ However, this study cannot speak to that. What is clear is Bernays' use and conception of propaganda was outside of the

normal usage in the popular press. Perhaps this is why he struggled and failed to resurrect the term in the 1920s.¹⁶⁹¹ This examination of the popular press shows that modern public relations is the great inheritor of a rich and valued communications practice. This history means PR did not come from embarrassing roots, but instead is built on traditions of competent and ethical communicators.

III. Distinctions Between Proto and Professional PR are Arbitrary and Ill-Conceived Some public relations historians argue there is a distinction between eras of public relations.¹⁶⁹² Proto-public relations is a term ascribed to the primitive ancestor of public relations. This is seen in Cutlip and Center's chapter on early public relations "From 1900 On—The Real Beginnings."¹⁶⁹³ Proto-PR is crude, largely non-professional, and unaware of how to harness the power of communications for maximized success.
However, looking at the portrayal of public relations in the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries this proto versus professional public relations becomes an increasingly difficult dichotomy to justify.

Proto public relations advocates claim the professionalization of public relations begins when the field is recognized as a stand-alone profession that has expectations for practice and has professional organizations.¹⁶⁹⁴ In this view public relations as a profession begins with the business community of the early twentieth century. This accounts for why corporate public relations is pointed to (although unjustifiably) as the genesis of modern PR. However, the concept of proto PR also suffers from the same problematic over inclusiveness it seeks to correct. If anything prior to professional PR is proto-PR then proto-PR begins as the origins of human communication. However, even if one were to accept proto PR the argument that U.S. press agents were proto-PR

practitioners is historically unjustifiable because within the popular press all of the elements of professionalism are present. Press agents were a recognized stand-alone profession, had expectations for good practice, and had recognized professional organizations. Given this reality using Watson's definition of proto versus professional PR the press agent is an actual PR practitioner.¹⁶⁹⁵

This information about early PR presents the inevitable question of when public relations emerged. Some scholars, such as the proto-PR advocates, point to the emergence of a profession as the beginning of PR.¹⁶⁹⁶ Other scholars argue PR is a communications practice that emerges as an inherent part of all communication and civilization.¹⁶⁹⁷ These views are either overly narrow or unnecessarily broad. This study shows U.S. public relations as a practice emerged during the 1820s when there was the recognition that one had to do public relations to maintain image and reputation. This places the genesis of American public relations squarely in the realm of politics. Early political figures recognized they had to do public relations to maintain relationships with constituents, colleagues, and foreign governments.

Public relations under this definition does not require there to be an actual stand-alone profession. In fact, to make a recognized profession the sole requirement to constitute PR is not only historically inaccurate, but it engages in historical presentism. Early public relations is defined by its recognition of the need to build relationships through communication with strategic publics. This suggests that for public relations to exist there must be some societal prerequisites. While those requirements are beyond the scope of this study, it is conceivable that one requirement would be that an active and engaged public had to exist. Another element is the need for organizations, such as

political parties, to speak through a gatekeeper intermediary to convey their message to the public. For the U.S., this public emerged when political engagement increased, a popular press emerged, and politicians faced electoral accountability.

IV. Public Relations History is Not Evolutionary

U.S. PR histories written by Bernays, Cutlip, and Tedlow follow an evolutionary trajectory.¹⁶⁹⁸ This is seen in subheadings like "Up from Press Agentry," which suggests modern public relations evolved from lower, crude forms of practice. Under this theory primordial public relations gave way to the more evolved (i.e. more professional) public relations practice of today. Characterizing public relations as evolutionary creates theoretical problems. Some PR history scholars are highly critical of the evolutionary narrative of PR because it supports an evolutionary PR history, lends credence to Bernays' assertion he was the father of PR, and provides historical legitimacy to the controversial four models.¹⁶⁹⁹ Scholars also argue evolutionary PR supports the historical misperception that corporations created public relations practice.¹⁷⁰⁰ This provides for the dominance of business theories within PR scholarship and supports the inherent Chandlerian paradigm that is dominant within PR historiography.¹⁷⁰¹

This analysis of the press shows that U.S. public relations is not evolutionary. An evolutionary narrative suggesting that PR has some lesser evolved, crude ancestor inherently engages in presentist views because it superimposes modern norms of PR practice onto the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. Like any profession, public relations of the nineteenth century used the communications tools available at that time. In the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries media meant only print, communications techniques used only direct contact, letters, or telegrams, and professional organizations

were very small compared with the twenty first century. This does not mean this form of public relations was lower on the evolutionary chain. Instead this represents public relations practice during the historical reality of its time. From this study it is evident that public relations growth in American occurred in response to certain external factors such as democratic inclusion, technology, industrialization, and urbanization. In addition to these external factors, internal forces within organizations such as market economy, political realities, and group dynamics also created particularized versions of PR practice.

Many of the core tenets of modern PR practice were used by public relations practitioners during the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. Early uses of the term public relations suggest that maintaining diplomatic, constituent, interpersonal, and professional relationships were an important part of being a well-known figure. This early use of public relations as a term implies that image, relationship, and media management were part of any public figure's life. Press agentry shows that as early as the 1870s there was a recognition that the press influenced public opinion, organizational credibility was important, and relationships with reporters helped create positive perceptions of organizations and individuals. Publicity and information bureaus illustrate that during the early twentieth century government, politicians, corporations, and civic organizations recognized that outreach, relationship maintenance, and direct communication with the press and public were necessary conditions for creating trust, fidelity, and goodwill for organizations. All of these factors show that modern concepts of public relations as relationship management, image maintenance, and strategic communications with the media are not modern at all but rooted in the early period of U.S. public relations.

V. Suggestions for Future Research

In their 2010 survey of historical PR literature Lamme and Russell state that currently there is no accurate history of U.S. public relations.¹⁷⁰² This study attempts to fill the scholarly gap in PR historiography by providing a more accurate narrative of early U.S. PR practice. However, like most historical studies this analysis of public relations in the popular press raises as many new questions as it answers. Using the popular press as the sole primary source for this study was necessary since no accurate narrative for U.S. PR had been established. This dissertation does not attempt to present a timeline or periodization of PR history. Such devices are historically problematic because they superimpose the researcher's own judgments as arbitrary demarcations of history. The goal of this dissertation is to how current timelines or periodizations of PR history are inaccurate given that public relations grew in tandem across many different fields simultaneously. However, future research should make use of archival resources outside of the popular press to explore the uses and work of early practitioners, campaigns, businesses, civic organizations, and publicity firms.

Four major areas for future research that emerge from this study are the early relationship between advertising and public relations, grassroots organizations' PR, government PR, and international influence of U.S. public relations. The joint history of advertising and public relations has been completely ignored by all public relations histories. Scholarly research has affirmed the widely held belief that the two forms of communication though related are distinct. New issues of convergence make this old separation arbitrary. Historical research can provide new insights on their early relationship and coexistence. Future research should examine the relationship of

professional organizations for publicity men, such as the Pilgrim Publicity Men, who worked with advertising organizations. This would have theoretical significance for both fields since it would present new definitions of public relations and advertising that went beyond characteristics such as paid verses unpaid placement, branding, and for-profit verses non-profit work that currently differentiates the two fields.

Grassroots organizations also present a ripe area for PR history. Unlike their political and corporate counterparts grassroots and civic public relations is often overlooked. When grassroots PR is addressed it is usually described as emulating corporate uses of PR. This suggests a top-down dissemination of PR practice. However, as this study of the popular press shows this top-down model is only partly inaccurate. Public relations practiced by non-salaried individuals for small organizations emerged before any political or corporate PR. This suggests that corporate public relations may have been influenced by these grassroots civic organizations. Further research should be done on the actual practice of grassroots public relations and how these organizations interacted with the press. Future research should focus on local churches, civic clubs, and organizations for recent immigrants used publicity and information bureaus to promote their interests. A more detailed understanding of these early civic/grassroots public relations can shed light on how much influence these organizations had on PR in the corporate and political sphere.

Like grassroots organizations, the government played a prevalent role in early public relations. More research can be done on individual campaigns that used public relations tactics. Particular attention should be paid to PR's role in the 1912 presidential campaign since the popular press coverage of that election suggests it was a watershed moment for

modern PR. The lives and work of individual political PR practitioners such as Gifford Pinchot, Jules Guthridge, and Willis Abbot, and Lewis Chanler should also be studied. The pervasiveness of political PR also suggests that corporate use of public relations was influenced by these government and political PR.

Another area that should be researched is the influence public relations from foreign nations had on the United States. Since the first use of the term "public relations" was during the colonial era, there should be historical research on how British use of the term "public relations" influenced American usage. Additionally, this dissertation shows that the popular press was well-aware of German uses of propaganda, publicity, and press agents. Because of this future research should investigate what impact German use of public relations influenced U.S. PR development.

These new areas of research should go beyond press sources in their analysis of public relations history. This dissertation serves as an overview of many historical topics that scholars can concentrate on with greater depth. It is intentionally broad because it represents the first step in creating a new and accurate public relations history that incorporates this new historical narrative. Individuals, organizations, and historical events can be explored using archival research that would provide a richness and depth the popular press cannot provide. Scholars should use this new historical narrative of PR presented in the popular press and cast off the inaccurate historical theories of PR history that ignore the interactivity between various corporate and non-corporate groups, denigrate press agentry, marginalize the influence of politics and government, and apply a great man narrative of PR history. This new and more accurate periodization of U.S. history acknowledges the varied influencers of PR history, recognizes the influence early

professionals had on modern practice, and shows the true history of U.S. public relations is not an evolution but a maturation. All of these historical theories provides a new framework in which a more inclusive and accurate PR history can be written.

ENDNOTES

CHAPTER 1

¹ James Grunig and Todd Hunt, *Managing Public Relations* (New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1984), 22.

²Larissa Grunig and James Grunig, "Public Relations in the United States: A generation of maturation." In *The Global Public Relations Handbook: Theory, research and practice*, eds. K Sriamesh and D. Verčič (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2003), 337.

³ Scott Cutlip and Allen Center, *Effective Public Relations* (Englewood Cliffs: Prentice Hall, 1958), 16-46; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

⁴ Margot Lamme and Karen Russell, "Removing the Spin: Toward a New Theory of Public Relations Development," *Journalism and Communication Monographs* (2010): 281-262, 356.

⁵ Edward Bernays, *biography of an idea: memoirs of public relations counsel Edward L. Bernays* (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1965), 155-208.

⁶ Scott Cutlip, *The Unseen Power* (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1994); Scott Cutlip, *Public Relations History from the 17th to the twentieth Century* (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1995).

⁷ Linda Childers Hon, "'To Redeem the Soul of America:,' Public Relations and the Civil Rights Movement," *Journal of Public Relations Research* 9 (1997): 163-212; Karen Miller, "U.S. Public Relations History: Knowledge and Limitations,"

Communication Yearbook 23 (2000): 381-420; Meg Opdyche Lamme, "The 'public sentiment building society': The Anti-Saloon League of America, 1895-1910, Journalism History 9 (2003): 123-132; Meg Opdyche Lamme, "Tapping into War: Leveraging World War I in the Drive for a Dry Nation," American Journalism 21 (2004): 63-91.; Meg Opdyche Lamme, "Alcoholic dogs and glory for all," Social History of Alcohol and Drugs 21 (2007): 138-159; Karla Gower, "U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era," Journal of Communication Management 12 (2008): 305-318; Tom Watson, "Creating the Cult of a Saint: Communication Strategies in the 10th Century England," Public Relations Review 34 (2008): 19-24; Karen Miller Russell and Carl O. Bishop. "Understanding Ivy Lee: Newspaper and Magazine Coverage of Publicity and Press Agentry, 1865-1904." Public Relations Review 35 (2009): 91-101; Ronald R. Rogers, "The Press and Public Relations Through the Lens of Periodicals: 1890-1930," Public Relations Review (2010): 50-55; W. Timothy Coombs and Sherry Holladay, Privileging an activist vs. a corporate view of public relations history in the U.S., Public Relations Review 38 (2012): 347-353.

⁷ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 356

⁷ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 17-77; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 13-43.
⁸ Edward Bernays, *Public Relations* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952) 17-115; Cutlip and Center, *Effective Public Relations*, 16-46; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰ Roland Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul: The Rise of Public Relations and Corporate Imagery in American Big Business* (Berkley: The University of California Press, 1998), 7-48.

¹¹ Alan Raucher, *Public Relations and Business* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1968), 1-15.

¹² Richard S. Tedlow, "Preface Up From Press Agentry," in *Keeping the Corporate Image: Public Relations and Business 1900-1959*, ed. Richard S. Tedlow (Greenwich: Jai Press, 1979).

¹³ Lamme & Russell, "Removing the Spin," 281-362; Karla Gower, "U.S. Corporate
Public Relations in the Progressive Era," *Journal of Communication Management 12*(2008): 305-318; W. Timothy Coombs and Sherry Holladay, Privileging an activist vs. a
corporate view of public relations history in the U.S., *Public Relations Review* 38 (2012):
347-353.

¹⁴ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 27-115.

¹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶ Bernays, *Public Relations*; Bernays, *biography of an idea*.

¹⁷ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287.

¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁹Ibid.

²⁰ Bernays, *biography of an idea*.

²¹ Cutlip and Center, *Effective Public Relations*.

²² Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

²³ Ibid.

²⁴ Larissa Grunig and James Grunig, "Public Relations in the United States: A generation of maturation." In *The Global Public Relations Handbook: Theory, research and practice*, eds. K Sriamesh and D. Verčič (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2003), 337.

²⁵ Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*.

²⁶ Cutlip, Public Relations History.

²⁷ Raucher, Public Relations and Business, 47-64.

²⁸ Tedlow, "Up From Press Agentry."

²⁹ Marchand, Creating the Corporate Soul, 7-48.

³⁰ Marvin Olasky, "Retrospective: Bernays' Doctrine of Public Opinion," Public

Relations Review 10 (1984): 3-12; Marvin Olasky, Corporate Public Relations: A New

Historical Perspective (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1987), 7-32.

³¹ Karen Miller, "U.S. Public Relations History: Knowledge and Limitations,"

Communication Yearbook 23 (2000): 381-420.

³² Lamme, "The 'public sentiment building society', 123-132; Lamme, "Tapping into

War," 63-91.; Lamme, "Alcoholic dogs and glory for all," 138-159; Gower, "U.S.

Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era," 305-318.

³³ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin."

³⁴ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 356.

³⁵ Coombs and Holladay, Privileging an activist vs. a corporate view of public relations history in the U.S.," 347-353.

³⁶ Tom Watson, "A (very brief) history of PR." *Communication Director*, Jan 2011. http://microsites.bournemouth.ac.uk/historyofpr/files/2010/03/Tom-Watson-2012-Verybrief-history-of-PR-CommDir.pdf (accessed February 13, 2014); Watson, T., "Let's Get Dangerous: A Review of Current Public Relations Historical Scholarship," International History of Public Relations Research Conference, Bournemouth, UK, June 24-25, 2013, 3.

³⁷ Watson, "A (very brief) history of PR"; Watson, "Let's Get Dangerous"; Gower, "U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era," 305-318; Günter Bentele, "Is a General (and Global) PR-Historiography Possible?: Questions Problems," (presentation Annual Convention International History of Public Relations, Bournemouth University, Bournemouth, UK, July 4, 2010); Günter Bentele and Peter Grazyna-Maria, "Public relations in the German Democratic Republic and the New Federal German States," in *International Public Relations: A Comparative Analyses*, ed. Hugh Bulbertson and Ni Chen (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1996), 349-350; Günter Bentele, Manfred Piwingerd, and Gregor Schöbon (eds.), *Handbuch*

Kommunikationsmanagement: Strategien, Wissen, Lösungen ([Handbook of Communication Management: Strategies Knowledge Solutions] (Neuwied: Luchterhand, 2001).

³⁸ Watson, "A (very brief) history of PR"; Watson, "Let's Get Dangerous."

³⁹ Bentele, "Is a General (and Global) PR-Historiography Possible?: Questions Problems."

⁴⁰ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

⁴¹ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*; James Grunig and Larissa Grunig, "Toward a Theory of the Public Relations Behavior of Organizations: Review of a Program of Research," *Public Relations Review* 15 (1989): 27-66. ⁴² Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

⁴³ Grunig and Grunig, "Toward a Theory of the Public Relations Behavior of Organizations," 27-66. David Dozier, James Grunig and Larissa Grunig, *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1995); Grunig and Grunig, "Public Relations in the United States: A generation of maturation." 337.
⁴⁴ Ibid.

⁴⁵ Amanda Cancel, Glenn Cameron, Lynne Sallot, and Michael Mithook, "It Depends: A Contingency Theory of Accommodation in Public Relations," *Journal of Public Relations Research* 9 (1997): 31-63

⁴⁶ Timothy W. Coombs, "Choosing the Right Words: The Development of Guidelines for the Selections of the 'Appropriate' Crisis Response Strategies," *Management Communication Quarterly* 8 (1995): 447-476; Timothy Coombs, "Protecting Organization Reputations During a Crisis: The Development and Application of Situational Crisis Communication Theory," *Corporate Reputation Review* 10 (2007): 163-176.

⁴⁷ Lynne Sallot, Lisa Lyon, Carolina Acosta-Alzuru, and Karyn Ortega Jones, "From Aardvark to Zebra: a New Millennium Analysis of Theory Development in Public Relations Academic Journals," *Journal of Public Relations Research* 15 (2003): 27-90
⁴⁸ Grunig and Grunig, "Public Relations in the United States," 337.

⁴⁹ David McKie and Devashish Munshi, *Reconfiguring Public Relations* (London: Routledge, 2007), 122-123.

⁵⁰ Jacquie L'Etang, *Public Relations in Britain* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum and Associates, 2004).

⁵¹ Watson, "A (very brief) history of PR"; Watson, "Let's Get Dangerous."

⁵² Bentele, "Is a General (and Global) PR-Historiography Possible?: Questions Problems"; Bentele and Grazyna-Maria, "Public relations in the German Democratic Republic and the New Federal German States."

⁵³ Elizabeth Toth, *The Future of Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management: Challenges for the Next Generation* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2007).

⁵⁴ Carl H. Botan and Vincent Hazelton, *Public Relations Theory II* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2006).

⁵⁵ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287.

⁵⁶ Michael Schudson, "Toward a Troubleshooting Manual for Journalism History,"

Journalism and Mass Communication Quarterly 74 (1997): 463-476.

⁵⁷ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 95, 97, 106, 291.

⁵⁸ Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*.

⁵⁹ Bernays, Public Relations, 27-115; Cutlip, The Unseen Power; Cutlip, Public Relations

History; Grunig and Hunt, Effective Public Relations, 13-47.

⁶⁰ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287-291.

⁶¹ Ibid.

⁶² Cutlip, *Public Relations History*, 175-180; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 27-30.

⁶³ Karen Russell and Cayce Myers, "The Misunderstood Nineteenth Century Press

Agent," (Paper Presented at Association for Education in Journalism and Mass Communication annual conference, Washington D.C., August 2013).

⁶⁴ This sample was done in 2011-2012 as part of a study on nineteenth century press agent paper presented in 2013 AEJMC. At that time Wall Street Journal was not included in ProQuest's database. Since late 2013 the *Wall Street Journal* is part of ProQuest's database. Because of this the Wall Street Journal Historical Articles database was only used once in this study.

⁶⁵ Russell and Bishop, "Understanding Ivy Lee," 99-100.

CHAPTER 2

⁶⁶ Karen Miller, "U.S. Public Relations History: Knowledge and Limitations," *Communication Yearbook* 23 (2000): 381-420; Hoy, R, Raaz, O., & Wehmeier, S.,
"From facts to stories or from stories to facts? Analyzing public relations history in public relations textbooks" *Public Relations Review*, *33* (2007): 191-200.

⁶⁷ Meg Lamme & Karen Miller Russell, "Removing the Spin: Toward a New Theory of Public Relations History" *Journalism and Communication Monographs* (2010): 281-362, 282.

⁶⁸ Ibid.

⁶⁹ Edward Bernays, *biography of idea: memoirs of public relations counsel of Edward L. Bernays* (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1965); James Grunig and Todd Hunt, *Managing public relations* (New York: Holdt, Rinehart and Winston, 1984).
⁷⁰Karla Gower, "U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era," *Journal of Communication Management 12* (2008): 305-318, 307-308; Lamme and Russell,
"Removing the Spin," 285. An exception to this is recent scholarship done by Brenna

Greer. Brenna Greer, "Selling Liberia: Moss H. Kendrix the Liberian Centennial Commission and the Post-World War II Trade in Black Progress," *Enterprise & Society* 14, (2013): 303-236.

⁷¹ Scott Cutlip, *The Unseen Power: Public Relations*, (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum and Associates, 1994); Scott Cutlip, Public Relations History: From the 17th to the twentieth Century. The Antecedents (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum and Associates, 1995); Linda Childers Hon, "To Redeem the Soul of America: Public Relations and the Civil Rights Movement," Journal of Public Relations Research 9 (1997): 163-212; Miller, "U.S. Public Relations History: Knowledge and Limitations," 381-420; Meg Opdyche Lamme, "The 'public sentiment building society': The Anti-Saloon League of America, 1895-1910, Journalism History 9 (2003): 123-132; Meg Opdyche Lamme, "Tapping into War: Leveraging World War I in the Drive for a Dry Nation," American Journalism 21 (2004): 63-91.; Jacquie L'Etang, Public Relations in Britain (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum and Associates, 2004); Meg Opdyche Lamme, "Alcoholic dogs and glory for all," Social History of Alcohol and Drugs 21 (2007): 138-159; Karla Gower, "U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era," 305-318; Tom Watson, "Creating the Cult of a Saint: Communication Strategies in the 10th Century England," Public Relations Review 34 (2008): 19-24; Karen Miller Russell and Carl O. Bishop. "Understanding Ivy Lee: Newspaper and Magazine Coverage of Publicity and Press Agentry, 1865-1904." Public Relations Review 35 (2009): 91-101; Lamme and Russell, 2010.; Lamme & Russell, "Removing the Spin," 281-362; Ronald R. Rogers, "The Press and Public Relations Through the Lens of Periodicals: 1890-1930," Public Relations Review (2010): 50-55;

W. Timothy Coombs and Sherry Holladay, "Privileging an activist vs. a corporate view of public relations history in the U.S.," *Public Relations Review* 38 (2012): 347-353. ⁷² Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 281; Peggy Hoy, Oliver Raaz, and Stefan Weimeir, "From facts to stories or from stories to facts?: Analyzing Public Relations History in Public Relations Textbooks," *Public Relations Review* 33 (2007): 191-200, 192-193.

⁷³ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287-298; Edward Bernays, *Public Relations* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952), 17-125.

⁷⁴ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 27-34.

⁷⁵ Gower, "U.S. Corporate Public Relations," 306; Hoy et al., "From facts to stories or from stories to facts?," 195-196.

⁷⁶ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287.

⁷⁷ Meg Lamme and Burton St. John, "The evolution of an idea: Charting the early public relations ideology of Edward L. Bernays," *Journal of Communication Management* 15 (2011): 223-235.

⁷⁸ Eric Goldman, *Two way Street: The Emergence of the Public Relations Counsel*(Boston: Bellman Publishing, 1948).

⁷⁹ Cutlip, *Public Relations History*, 1-33.

⁸⁰ Richard S. Tedlow, "Preface Up From Press Agentry," in *Keeping the Corporate Image: Public Relations and Business 1900-1959*, ed. Richard S. Tedlow (Greenwich: Jai Press, 1979); Roland Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul: The Rise of Public Relations and the Corporate Imagery in American Big Business* (Berkeley: The University of California Press 1998). ⁸¹ Scott Cutlip and Allen H. Center, *Effective Public Relations* (Englewood Cliffs:
Prentice-Hall, 1958), 16-29.

⁸²Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*; Hoy et al., "From facts to stories or from stories to facts?"

⁸³ Tedlow, "Preface Up From Press Agentry."

⁸⁴ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22; James Grunig, "Furnishing the

Edifice: Ongoing Research on public relations as a strategic management function,"

Journal of Public Relations Research 18 (2006): 151-176, 156

⁸⁵ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

⁸⁶ James Grunig and Larissa Grunig, "Toward a Theory of the Public Relations Behavior

of Organizations: Review of a Program of Research," Public Relations Review 15

(1989): 27-66.

⁸⁷ Grunig, "Furnishing the edifice."

⁸⁸ Ibid.

⁸⁹ David McKie and Devashish Munshi, *Reconfiguring Public Relations* (London: Routledge, 2007), 122-123.

⁹⁰ Larissa Grunig and James Grunig, "Public Relations in the United States: A generation of maturation." In *The Global Public Relations Handbook: Theory, research and practice*, eds. K Sriamesh and D. Verčič (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2003), 337.

⁹¹ Elizabeth Toth, *The Future of Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management: Challenges for the Next Generation* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2007); Carl H. Botan and Vincent Hazelton, *Public Relations Theory II* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2006).

⁹² Toth, The Future of Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management;
David Dozier, James Grunig and Larissa Grunig, *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum
Associates, 1995).

⁹³ Lynne Sallot, Lisa Lyon, Carolina Acosta-Alzuru, and Karyn Ortega Jones, "From Aardvark to Zebra: a New Millennium Analysis of Theory Development in Public Relations Academic Journals," *Journal of Public Relations Research* 15 (2003): 27-90, 27.

⁹⁴ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

⁹⁵ Bernays, *biography of idea*, 287.

⁹⁶ Genevieve McBride, "Ethical Thought in Public Relations History: Seeking a Relevant Perspective," *Journal of Mass Media Ethics* 4 (1989): 4-20, 13-17.

⁹⁷ Genevieve McBride, On Wisconsin Women: Working for Their Rights from
Settlement to Suffrage (Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1993) 203, 219-220,
234-235.

⁹⁸ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, Grunig and Grunig, "Toward a Theory of Public Relations Behavior of Organizations"; Botan and Hazelton, *Public Relations Theory II*; Amanda Cancel, Glenn Cameron, Lynne Sallot, and Michael Mithook, "It Depends: A Contingency Theory of Accommodation in Public Relations," *Journal of Public Relations Research* 9 (1997): 31-63; Dozier, et al., *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management*; Timothy Coombs,

"Protecting Organization Reputations During a Crisis: The Development and Application of Situational Crisis Communication Theory," *Corporate Reputation Review* 10 (2007): 163-176.

⁹⁹ Barbie Zelizer, "Reading the Past Against the Grain: The Shape of Memory Studies," Critical Studies in Mass Communication 12 (1995): 214-239, 230-232; Janice Hume, "Memory Matters: The Evolution of Scholarship in Collective Memory and Mass Communication," The Review of Communication 10 (2010): 181-196, 185-186. ¹⁰⁰ Edward Bernays, Crystallizing Public Opinion (New York: Liveright, 1923); Edward Bernays, Propaganda (New York: Liveright, 1928); Edward Bernays, The Engineering of Consent (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1955). These books are important for the development of the reputation of Bernays as a self-styled father of public relations practice. However, it is important to note that in Bernays' 1965 autobiography, biography of an idea, he states that he invented the term counsel on public relations immediately after World War I. However, as these titles indicate propaganda was still being used by Bernays in the 1920s which calls into question some of Bernays' assertions of his influence in creating the public relations term. Moreover, these early public relations works by Bernays also stand as an example of the early preoccupation of psychographic research within crafting public opinion. Bernays' relationship to his uncle's, Sigmund Freud, work is apparent in each of these volumes as is his belief that public relations practice can benefit from the use of Freudian psychology in its message management. These practices coincide with Grunigian concepts of one-way asymmetrical communication which has become regarded as unethical by many current public relations practitioners and scholars because of its subliminal impact on publics.

¹⁰¹ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 79; Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287.

¹⁰² Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22; Grunig and Grunig, "Toward a Theory of Public Relations Behavior of Organizations."

¹⁰³ Ray Hiebert, *Courtier to the Crowd: The Story of Ivy Lee and the Development of Public Relations* (Ames: Iowa State University Press, 1966).

¹⁰⁴ Cutlip and Center, *Effective Public Relations* 34-35; Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*, 37-72. It is interesting to note that the first edition of Cutlip and Center's *Effective Public Relations* published in 1952 did not contain the historical timeline of PR history found in their second edition published in 1958. Although it is not possible to say that Cutlip and Center were influenced by Bernays' 1952 book *Public Relations*, it is evident that the two books use a similar historical narrative of PR's history. While not colleagues, Cutlip, Center and Bernays were certainly contemporaries in the 1950s and 1960s public relations community. Cutlip and Center would almost have certainly been aware of Bernays' 1952 book *Public Relations* and may have been directly influenced by its historical analysis of PR.

¹⁰⁵ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 31-37.

¹⁰⁶ John Miller, *Sam Adams, Pioneer in Propaganda* (Boston: Brown Little, 1936).
 ¹⁰⁷ Rodger Streitmatter, "Theodore Roosevelt: Public Relations Pioneer," *American*

Journalism 7 (1990): 96-113.

¹⁰⁸ Bernays, *biography of an idea*; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*, 68-87. Amos Kendall is widely regarded as formulating the role of the White House Press Secretary. A member of Jackson's informal Kitchen Cabinet, Kendall is cited as one of the first political public relations experts in the U.S. He was instrumental in Jackson's presidential campaigns and his high levels of support in public opinion. It is interesting to note that this form of public relations practice by Kendall coincided with the penny press.

¹⁰⁹ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 28-30. Barnum serves a pivotal role within the four models because he is the figure that symbolizes press agentry. Barnum also serves as a historical marker between the unethical practices of press agentry and the more professionalized information model of PR.

¹¹⁰ Cutlip, *Public Relations History*, 171-174. Barnum is a pivotal figure within public relations historiography because his death seems to coincide with the corporate invention of PR. For PR scholars Barnum represents many of what is considered to be the worst and most unethical aspects of public relations practice. Because of this his approach to public relations is considered a form of pre or proto-PR. Inherent in this analysis is the idea that public relations as a practice only comes into being in the late nineteenth Century corporate sphere because all earlier uses of PR were unprofessional and unethical Barnum-esque press agentry. This leads to a narrow conceptualization of public relations history which excludes earlier non-corporate forms of PR practice which arguably influenced corporate communication practices.

¹¹¹ Tim Ziaukas, "E.H. Hienrichs: Profile of a Founding Practitioner," *American Journalism* 24 (2007): 35-59.

¹¹² Susan Henry, *Anonymous in the Own Names: Doris E. Fleishman, Ruth Hale and Jane Grant* (Nashville: Vanderbilt University Press, 2012).

¹¹³ Heather Yaxley, "Exploring the Origins of careers in public relations, *Public Relations Review* 28 (2012): 399-407, 400-401.

245

¹¹⁴ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 13-46; Cutlip and Center, *Effective Public Relations*, 16-44; Bernays, *Public Relations*, 50-99.

¹¹⁵ Jacquie L'Etang, *Public Relations in Britain*; Jacquie L'Etang, "Writing PR History:
Issues, Methods and Politics," *Journal of Communication Management* 12 (2008): 319-335.

¹¹⁶ Dozier et al., *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations*.

¹¹⁷ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*; Dozier et al., *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations*, Cancel et al., "It Depends: A Contingency Theory of Accommodation in Public Relations"; John Ledingham and Stephen Brunig, *Public Relations as Relationship Management: A Relational Approach to the Study of Practice of Public Relations* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2000).

¹¹⁸ Miller, U.S. Public Relations History, 383-386.

¹¹⁹ Ibid.

¹²⁰ Alfred Chandler, "The beginnings of 'big business' in American industry," *Business History Review* 33 (1959): 1-31; Alfred Chandler, *Strategy and Structure* (Cambridge: The MIT Press, 1962); Alfred Chandler, "The Railroads: Pioneers of modern Corporate Management," *Business History Review* 39 (1965): 16-40; Alfred Chandler, "The Large Industrial Corporation and the Making of the Modern American Economy," in *Institutions in Modern America: Innovation in Structure and Process*, ed. Stephen Ambrose (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1967); Richard Tedlow, *New and Improved: The story of Mass Marketing in America* (New York: Basic Books, 1976); Alfred Chandler, *The Visible Hand: The Managerial Revolution in American Business* (Cambridge: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1977); Richard Tedlow,

246

"Preface: Up From Press Agentry," in *Keeping the Corporate Image: Public Relations and Business 1900-1959*, ed. Richard Tedlow (Greenwich: Jai Press, 1979); Alfred Chandler and Richard S. Tedlow, *The Coming of Managerial Capitalism: A Casebook on the History of American Economic Institutions* (Homewood: Richard D. Irwin Inc., 1985); Alfred Chandler, "The Organization of Manufacturing and Transportation," in *The Essential Alfred Chandler: Essays Toward a Historical Theory of Big Business*, ed. Thomas McGraw (Boston: Harvard Business School Press, 1988); Alfred Chandler, *Scale and Scope: The Dynamics of Industrial Capitalism* (Cambridge: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1990); Richard Tedlow, "The Fourth Phase of Marketing: Marketing History and the Business World Today," in *The Rise and Fall of Mass Marketing*, eds. Richard Tedlow and Geoffrey Jones (New York: Routledge, 1993).

¹²¹ Chandler, *The Visible Hand*, 79-281; Chandler, *Strategy and Structure*; Chandler,"The Large Industrial Corporation."

¹²² Chandler, *The Visible Hand*, 77, 209-210, 245.

¹²³ Tedlow, *Keeping the Corporate Image*.

¹²⁴ Ibid.

¹²⁵ Phillip Scranton, *Endless Novelty: Specialty Production and American Industrialization, 1865-1924* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1997).
¹²⁶ Richard John, "Elaboration, Revisions, Dissents: Alfred D. Chandler Jr.'s, The Visible Hand after Twenty Years," *Business History Review* 71 (1997): 151-200; Richard John, "Robber Barons Redux: Antimonopoly Reconsidered," *Enterprise and Society* 13 (2012): 1-38, 1-3.

¹²⁷ Ibid. John attributes some of Chandler's pro-corporate viewpoints to his own personal experiences. A great-grandson of Henry Varnum Poor, Chandler's dissertation focused on his great-grandfather's contribution to creating American corporations. Market speculators received little attention by Chandler in his seminal Bancroft and Pulitzer Prize winning work *The Visible Hand*.

¹²⁸ Richard White, Railroaded: The Transcontinentals and the Making of Modern America (New York: W.W. Norton, 2011).

¹²⁹ White, *Railroaded*.

¹³⁰ Alan Raucher, *Public Relations and Business* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1968), 33-46.

¹³¹ Cayce Myers, "A Historiography of U.S. Corporate Public Relations: Why Current Understandings of nineteenth Century Corporate PR History Must be Reconsidered," *Public Relations Review*, in press.

¹³² Hiebert, *Courtier to the Crowd*, Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*.

¹³³ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 385-400

¹³⁴ Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*.

¹³⁵ Hon, "To Redeem the Soul of America," 166; Coombs and Holladay, "Privileging an Activist vs. a Corporate View of Public Relations History in the U.S." 348-349.

¹³⁶ Marvin Olasky, "Retrospective: Bernays' Doctrine of Public Opinion," Public

Relations Review 10 (1984): 3-12; Marvin Olasky, Corporate Public Relations: A New

Historical Perspective (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1987), 7-32.

¹³⁷ Roland Marchand, Creating the Corporate Soul, 7-76.

¹³⁸ Kevin Stoker and Brad Rawlins, "The 'light' of publicity in the progressive era: From searchlight to flashlight," *Journalism History* 30 (2005): 177-188.

¹³⁹ Hon, "To Redeem the South of America"; Lamme, "The 'public sentiment building society"; Lamme, "Tapping into War," Lamme, "Alcoholic Dogs and Glory for all,"
Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin;" Karen Russell, Janice Hume, and Karen Sichler, "Libbie Custer's 'last stand": Image restoration, the Press, and Public Memory," *Journalism and Mass Communication Quarterly* 84 (2007): 582-599.

¹⁴⁰ L'Etang, Public Relations in Britain, 9-11.

¹⁴¹ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*; Dozier et al., *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations*; Cancel et al. "It Depends"; Botan and Hazelton, *Public Relations Theory II*; Grunig, "Furnishing the Edifice"; Timothy W. Coombs, "Choosing the Right Words: The Development of Guidelines for the Selections of the 'Appropriate' Crisis Response Strategies," *Management Communication Quarterly* 8 (1995): 447-476; Ledingham and Brunig, *Public Relations as Relationship Management*; Elizabeth Toth, *The Future of Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management*:

Challenges for the Next Generation (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2007); Juan Meng, Bruce Berger, Karla Gower, and William Heyman, "A Test of Excellent Leadership in Public Relations: Key Qualities, Valuable Sources, and Distinctive Leadership Perceptions," *Journal of Public Relations Research* 24 (2012): 18-36.

¹⁴² This is not to suggest that corporate influence is non-existent within public relations. As demonstrated by Scott Cutlip, Karen Russell, and Marvin Olasky much of post-World War I public relations (specifically agency PR) does involve corporate clients and corporate work. However, the issue being addressed within this scholarship is that corporate narratives predominate the genesis of PR. Moreover, this preoccupation with a corporatist view has translated into the pervasive idea that public relations must be corporate. Under this perverse understanding of public relations theory and practice all non-corporate public relations practices are either corporate derivatives or even worse proto-PR practices that lack the ethics and sophistication of corporate communications. ¹⁴³ Dozier et al., *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations*.

¹⁴⁴ Bruce Berger, "Power Over, Power With, and Power to Relations: Critical
Reflections on Public Relations, the Dominant Coalition, and Activism," *Journal of Public Relations Research* 17, 5-28; Bruce Berger and Bryan Reber, *Gaining Influence in Public Relations: The Role of Resistance in* Practice (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum
Associates, 2006).

¹⁴⁵ Dozier et al., *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations*, Berger, "Power

Over, Power With, and Power to Relations."

¹⁴⁶ Coombs, "Choosing the Right Words."

¹⁴⁷Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 335-341.

¹⁴⁸ Donna Roudner and Carl Camden, "Not for Profits Appear to Lack PR
Sophistication," *Public Relations Review* 14 (1988): 31; Michael Dickerson, "One
Example of a Successful International Public Relations Program," *Public Relations Quarterly* 50 (2005): 18-22; Erich Summerfeldt, Michael Kent, and Maureen Taylor,
"Activist Practitioner Perspectives of Website Public Relations: Why Aren't Website
Fullfilling Dialogic Promise," *Public Relations Review* 38 (2012): 303-312; Charis Rice
and Ian Somerville, "Power-Sharing and Political Public Relations: Government

Relationships in Northern Ireland's Developing Democratic Institutions," *Public Relations Review* 39 (2013): 293-302.

¹⁴⁹ Watson, T. "A (very brief) history of PR." *Communication Director*, Jan 2011.
http://microsites.bournemouth.ac.uk/historyofpr/files/2010/03/Tom-Watson-2012-Very-brief-history-of-PR-CommDir.pdf (accessed February 13, 2014); Watson, T., "Let's Get Dangerous: A Review of Current Public Relations Historical Scholarship," International History of Public Relations Research Conference, Bournemouth, UK, June 24-25, 2013, 3; Hoy, R, Raaz, O., & Wehmeier, S., "From facts to stories or from stories to facts? Analyzing public relations history in public relations textbooks" *Public Relations Review, 33* (2007): 191-200; Yaxley, "Exploring the origins of careers in public relations," 401.

- ¹⁵¹ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.
- ¹⁵² Cutlip, Public Relations History.
- ¹⁵³ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 291-349
- ¹⁵⁴ Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*, 372-415, 735-760; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*, 229-263.
- ¹⁵⁵ Watson, "Creating the Cult of a Saint."

¹⁵⁶ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*; John A. Ledingham, "Explicating Relationship Management as a General Theory of Public Relations," *Journal of Public Relations Research* 15 (2003): 181-198.

¹⁵⁷ Cancel et al., "It Depends," 31-33.

¹⁵⁸ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*; Dozier et al., *Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management*; Cancel et al., "It Depends"; Coombs, "Choosing the Right Words"; Botan and Hazelton, *Public Relations Theory II*; Berger, "Power over, Power With, and Power to Relations."

¹⁵⁹ Toth, *The Future of Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management*.
¹⁶⁰ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 356.

¹⁶¹ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 17-125; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

¹⁶² Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287-444; Hiebert, *Courtier to the Crowd*; Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*.

¹⁶³ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 356.

¹⁶⁴ Günter Bentele, "Is a General (and Global) PR-Historiography Possible?: Questions
Problems," (presentation Annual Convention International History of Public Relations,
Bournemouth University, Bournemouth, UK, July 4, 2010);F Günter Bentele and Peter
Grazyna-Maria, "Public relations in the German Democratic Republic and the New
Federal German States," in *International Public Relations: A Comparative Analyses*, ed.
Hugh Bulbertson and Ni Chen (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1996), 349350; Günter Bentele, Manfred Piwingerd, and Gregor Schöbon (eds.), *Handbuch Kommunikationsmanagement: Strategien, Wissen, Lösungen* ([Handbook of
Communication Management: Strategies Knowledge Solutions] (Neuwied:
Luchterhand, 2001).

¹⁶⁵ L'Etang, *Public Relations in Britain*, 9-11; McKie and Munshi, *Reconfiguring Public Relations*, 126-129.

¹⁶⁶ Gower, "U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era," 306
¹⁶⁷ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin" 287-288; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

CHAPTER 3

¹⁶⁸ An earlier version of this chapter's sections on international affairs and domestic politics was presented by Cayce Myers at Public Relations Division for the Association for Education in Journalism and Mass Communication (AEJMC) annual conference August 8-11, 2013 in Washington D.C.

¹⁶⁹ "Selected Articles," *The Advisor*, May/June 1815, 157; "To the Republicans of New-York," *The New-York Columbian*, October 20, 1817, 2; "From Backwood's Magazine," *The Museum of Foreign Literature, Science and Art*, October 1828, 505; "We have much pleasure in copying the following," *Episcopal Recorder*, November 29, 1834, 137; "Art. VII.—The Life and Rimes of the Reve. George Whitfield," *Christian Examiner and General Review*, September 1838, 85; Julia Agrippina, "While Nero still making public moderation and modesty," *National Anti-Slavery Standard*, December 31, 1840, accessed October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-

remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search; James Stewart, "Art. VIII.—New Commentaries on the Laws of England," *American Jurist and Law Magazine*, July 1841, 331; "Phrenology and the Fowler Publications," *The National Era*, July 5, 1849, 108; Lord Holland and Richard Henry, "Art. VII.—Lord Holland's Reminiscences," *The Southern Quarterly Review*, July 1851, 133; "The Prize Essay," *The Independent*, June 9, 1853, 90; "Scientific Basis of Prohibition," *Friends ' Review; A Religious, Literary and Miscellaneous Journal*, December 1, 1855, 181; No Title Legislative Acts, *Charleston Mercury*, May 11, 1858, 2; Bibb Bradley, "Refinement in Manner and Conversation," *The Knickerbocker*, March 1858, 280; "Heyne: A Story of the Pursuit of Learning Under Difficulties in 2 Parts," *Littell's Living Age*, April 14, 1860, 93; "Article VII.—British

253

Novelists and their Styles, *The North American Review*, April 1861, 465; "Man of the People," *New York Times*, June 14, 1860, 4; "Law Reports," *New York Times*, July 9, 1864; A.B. Muzzy, "Peabody's Moral Philosophy," *The Religious Magazine and Monthly Review*, November 1873, 449; Capital Chat," *The Washington Post*, June 30, 1890, 4; "Echoes of Old County Life," *The Literary World*, March 25, 1893, 86; "Among the Books," The Watchman, January 16, 1902, 17; Felix Adler, "The Philippine War: Two Ethical Questions," *Forum*, June 1902, 387; "Notes and Abstracts," American Journal of Sociology 9, no. 3 (1903): 422; "Dr. Eliot's Able Editor," *New York Times*, March 30, 1914, 8; E. Fortier, *Louisiana Vol. III* (Madison: Century Historical Association, 1914), 234; "Books and Authors," *The Living Age*, September 30, 1916, 886.

¹⁷⁰ Crispus, "Miscellaneous," *The Panoplist and Missionary Magazine*, September 1814,
393; "Art. IX.—The Memoir and Writings of Ames Handsayd Perkins," *The North American Review*, July 1851, 190.

¹⁷¹ "What is the President's Crime?," *New York Times*, August 23, 1873, 4; "The Late
Mr. John Crosby," *New York Evangelist*, October 19, 1876, 4; "Popular Science
Monthly," *Christian Union*, December 24, 1879, 555; "Popular Science Monthly," *The Independent*, December 25, 1879, 11; "Popular Science Monthly," *The Eclectic Magazine of Foreign Literature*, June 1880, 7; Abby Maria Hemenway, "Elisha Ashley," *The Vermont Historical Gazette*, 1877, 985, Accessed October 29, 2013,
http://www.accessible.com.proxy-remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search; W.H.
McIntosh, *History of Monroe County* (Philadelphia: Everts, Ensign, & Everts, 1877), 148.

¹⁷² "William Lloyd Garrison," *The Phrenological Journal and Science of Health*, August 1879, 1.

¹⁷³ "Sir Philip Sidney," *Littell's Living Age*, November 18, 1876, 387.

¹⁷⁴ "For the Public Good," *Christian Union*, May 22, 1890, 749; "Forney's Anecdotes of Public Men," *Harper's Baazar*, August 23, 1873, 543; Duane Hurd, *History of Plymouth County* (Philadelphia: J.W. Lewis and Co., 1884), 514; "Farewell Honors to Mr. Blount," *The Washington Post*, February 5, 1893, 4;

¹⁷⁵ "To the Editor of the Christian Observer," Christian Observer, March 1811, 149;

"Duties of a Citizen," The New-England Galaxy and United State Literary Advertiser,

July 21, 1826, 2; "Part I: Original Communication," Southern Agricultural and Register

of Rural Affairs, February 1837, 57; Thos Wentworth Higginson, "English Heretics," The

Independent, August 1, 1872, 3; D.E. Klopp, "Art. II.-Why Are We?," Reformed

Quarterly Review, October 1880, 525; "General Dix," The Literary World, June 16, 1883,

190; "An American in England Forty Years Ago," Littell's Living Age, October 7, 1882,

59; "An Angry Crown Princess," New York Times, September 17, 1887, 2; "He Never

Flinched," Wall Street Journal, December 24, 1907, 1; C.T. Brooks, "Jean Paul," The

Crayon 6, no. 4 (1859): 109; "Books of the Week," Outlook, September 28, 1901, 234;

"About Play and Playgrounds," The Chautauquan, January 1905, 470.

¹⁷⁶ "On the Evil of Sin," *The Adviser*, June 1814, 181; "One the Evil of sin," *Connecticut Evangelical Magazine and Religious Intelligencer*, May 1814, 181.

¹⁷⁷ W.S. Lilly, "The Turning-Point of the Middle Ages," *Littell's Living Age*, August 12, 1882, 323; Charles Malcom Platt, "A Triad of Political Conceptions: State, Sovereign, Government," *Political Science Quarterly* 10, no. 2 (1895): 295.

¹⁷⁸ "The Riverside Lowell, *Christian Union*, December 18, 1890, 854; Frank Hill, "Home Rule and Home Rulers, *Littell's Living Age*, February 7, 1891, 323; "Law Reports," *New York Times*, February 22, 1876, 2.

¹⁷⁹ "Died," *Trumpet and Universalist Magazine*, July 2, 1831, 3; 'Col. Eldred Simkins," *States Rights and Free Trade Evening Post*, November 23, 1831, 2;

¹⁸⁰ J.G. Lockhart, "Memoirs of Sir. Walter Scott, *The American Quarterly Review*, September 1, 1837, 202.

¹⁸¹ Thomas Campbell, "The Journal of Belles Lettres," *The Journal of Belles Lettres*,February 1842, 1.

¹⁸² "The New England Farmer," *Barre Patriot*, July 30, 1852, 4.

¹⁸³ "Sermons of the Death of Daniel Webster," *The Independent*, December 30 1852, 212.

¹⁸⁴ TSK, "Washington; or Greatness," The Universalist and General Review, April 1852,

192; "The Fine Arts," Putnam's Monthly Magazine of American Literature, Science, and

Art, March 1855, 334; "A History of the People of the United States," The American

Historical Review 12, no. 4 (1907): 899.

- ¹⁸⁵ "Miscellaneous," The Literary World, November 19, 1881, 422.
- ¹⁸⁶ "Santa Ana and the New Mexican Empire," New York Times, May 229, 1864, 4.
- ¹⁸⁷ "Morgan Gifts to Metropolitan," New York Times, March 7, 1915, sec. SM22.
- ¹⁸⁸ "Art. I—Lord Bacon," Christian Examiner, March 1862, 157.

¹⁸⁹ "At Lee's Tomb," Southern Historical Society, Jan.-Dec. 1889, 342.

- ¹⁹⁰ "Kipling's Travel Letters," New York Times, Junes 10, 1899, sec. BR369.
- ¹⁹¹ "The Private Life of King Edward VII," *The Literary World*, March 1, 1901, 40.
- ¹⁹² Isaac Rice, "A Definition of Liberty, *Forum*, March 1911, 267.

¹⁹³ "Art. VII.—The Life and Times of the Rev. George Whitefield, *Christian Examiner and General Review*, 85.

¹⁹⁴ "Extra Session of the Senate," *The Pittsfield Sun*, March 17, 1859, 2.

¹⁹⁵ "Whitelaw Reid Honored," *New York Times*, May 15, 1902, 3; "Holland's Letter," *Wall Street Journal*, January 7, 1918, 3.

¹⁹⁶ John Belton O'Neall, LL.D., *Biographical Sketches of the Bench and Bar of South Carolina Vol. II.* (Charleston: S.G. Courtenay & Co., 1859), 500; "Review of the Month," *The American Law Review*, September 1882, 696; Charles Hazlett, *History of Rockingham County New Hampshire and Representative Citizens* (Portsmouth: Richmond-Arnold Publishing Co, 1915), 753.

¹⁹⁷ "The Mother an Angel," *Ladies Repository and Gathering of the West*, March 1842,
65; Joseph Chandler, "Reflections: On Some of the Events of the Year 1848," *Graham's American Monthly Magazine of Literature, Art, and Fashion*, December 1848, 318;
George Fisher, "Sermon CCCCLXXI," *The American National Preacher*, March 1848,
58; "Reading for the family," *Christian Parlor Magazine*, May 1, 1851, 181;
¹⁹⁸ "Death of Judge Elmendorf," *Charleston Courier*, August 28, 1843, 2; "Right of
Suffrage of Volunteers in Service of the United States," *The American Law Register* 11
no. 12 (1863); 747.

¹⁹⁹ "American Obituary," *The American Almanac and Repository of Useful Knowledge*,
1846, 313; "Professor Lane," *Christian Advocate and Journal*, June 30, 1853, 102;
Samuel Eliot, "I Thomas Arnold as a Teacher," *The American Journal of Education*,
March 1858, 544; "Recent German Theological Literature," *The Unitarian Review and Religious Magazine*, January 1877, 109; "Mr. Lowell in England," *The Literary World*,

June 27, 1885, 222; Morris Morgan," Memoir of George M. Lane," *Harvard Studies in Classical Philology* ((1898): 12.

²⁰⁰ "American Obituary," The American Almanac and Repository of Useful Knowledge,

1846, 313; "Matters at Milford," Farmer's Cabinet, June 17, 1879, 2.

- ²⁰¹ "June 23, Extract of a Letter From Paris, *New York Packet*, September 7 1787, 2.
- ²⁰² "The Study of Early Institutions," *The Dial*, April 1884, 309.
- ²⁰³ "American Obituary," The American Almanac and Repository of Useful Knowledge,
- 1846, 313; "Interesting Case, Before His Honor, The Mayor," The John-Donkey, March
- 11, 1848, 168; "Digest of Other Recent Virginia Decision," *The Virginia Law Register*, 5, no. 4 (1899): 254.
- ²⁰⁴ "Work and Play," *New York Daily Times*, January 28, 1854, 4; "Etc.," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, August 1893, 219.
- ²⁰⁵ "Art. IX.—Plutarch's Lives," *The North American Review*, October 1859, 521.
- ²⁰⁶ "Otto Kahn," New York Times, August 7, 1910, sec. SM10.
- ²⁰⁷ "Paroled Rebel Soldiers in Maryland," *New York Times*, July 28, 1867, 3; "A Glimpse of Switzerland," *The Youth's Companion*, June 22, 1893, 319.
- ²⁰⁸ "Emily Hendree Park: An Appreciation," *The Atlanta Constution*, September 18, 1910, sec. E8.
- ²⁰⁹ "Capt. Ward's Will," New York Times, October 5, 1875, 6.
- ²¹⁰ "Societies and their Proceedings," *The New England Historical and Genealogical Register*, July 1877, 335.
- ²¹¹ "Woman's Demand Real Democracy," *The Atlanta Constitution*, July 12, 1908, 5;"Robert Browning and William Watson," *The Independent*, November 4, 1909, 1049.

- ²¹² "France and Europe," *New York Times*, February 28, 1859, 4; "The Arctic Ship Resolute," *New York Times*, March 20, 1858, 4.
- ²¹³ "The Ancient Roman Reform Bill," *The North American Quarterly Magazine*, March 1838, 27; W.M. Calder, "Colinia Caesareria Antiocheia," *The Journal of Roman Studies* 2 (1912): 86; Robert Fergus, "The Influence of the Eighteenth Novel of Justinian," *The Yale Law Journal* 7 no.1 (1897): 37;
- ²¹⁴ G.T., "Art.—Memoirs of the Buckministers," *Christian Examiner and Religious Miscellany*, September 1849, 169.

²¹⁵ "Actor, Manager, and Play," New York Times, August 2, 1885, 3.

²¹⁶ "His Friends in Life Honors E.C. Stedman," New York Times, June 14, 1909, 16.

²¹⁷ "The Star Route Trials," *The Washington Post*, June 15, 1883, 2.

²¹⁸ "Proceedings of Societies," *Philadelphia Medical Times*, November 15, 1884, 132;

"American Academy of Medicine," Medical and Surgical Reporter, October 18, 1884,

447; "Brief Mention," Zion's Herald, February 4, 1885, 36;

²¹⁹ "Town Life in the Fifteenth Century," *The Independent*, September 27, 1894, 17.

²²⁰ "Intelligence the Foundation of Agriculture," *Western Farmer and Gardiner*, February 1847, 7.

²²¹ "Notes," The American Law Review, September/October 1889, 804.

²²² "The Musical World," *The New World*, August 7, 1841, 94; "The Spirit of Truth," *Friends' Intelligencer*, March 29, 1890, 208.

²²³ "Peace for nations, As for Men," *Friend's Intelligencer*, July 11, 1896, 457; Immanuel Kant, "Eternal Peace," The *Advocate of Peace*, June 1897, 141; "The Washington Arbitration Conference," *Advocate of Peace*, June 1896, 138.

²²⁴ "Hopkins v. Ward," *The Monthly Law Reporter*, October 1859, 327.

²²⁵ "Ex-Senator Conkling's Sympathy," *New York Times*, July 8, 1881, 2; "Death of Rev.
Dr. Rockwell," *New York Evangelist*, August 3, 1882, 4; L.H. Everts, *History of the Connecticut Valley in Massachusetts Vol. II* (Philadelphia: Louis H. Everts, 1879), 668;
W.W. Clayton, *History of Steuben County, New York With Illustrations and Biographical Sketches of Some of Its Prominent Men and Pioneers* (Philadelphia: Lewis Peck & Co., 1879), 222;

²²⁶ James Guinn, *Historical and Biographical Record of Southern California* (Chicago: Chapman Publishing Co., 1902), 310

²²⁷ H.E. Barnes, "New York Times Book Review," *New York Times*, April 15, 1905, sec.BR252.

²²⁸ Edward Lowry, "One Year of Mr. Taft," *The North American Review* 191, no. 652 (1910): 290.

²²⁹ James Perkins and William Channing, "The Memoir and writing of James Jandasyd Perkins," *The North American Review* 73, no. 152 (1851): 198

²³⁰ "Is Journalism the Destroyer of Literature?," *Current Literature*, March 1906, 272.
²³¹ John McAllister Stevenson, *Historic Homes and Institutions and Genealogical and Personal Memoirs of Berkshire County, Massachusetts* (Chicago: Lewis Publishing Company, 1906), 252.

²³² "Elihu Root," New York Times, February 28, 1909, 10.

²³³ J.T. Rothrock, "Biographical Memoir of the Late Honorable Eli K. Price, LLD.," *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society* 23, no. 124 (1886): 604.

²³⁴ Montrose Moses," Charles Rann Kennedy Defends Crucifixion on State," *New York Times*, March 24, 1912, sec. SM8.

²³⁵ "General Leonidas Plaza G. President of Ecuador," *Banker's Magazine*, May 1912,
693.

²³⁶ "Literary Criticism," *The Unitarian Review*, June 1891, 474.

²³⁷ "Wild Work," *The Literary World*, September 1881, 321;

²³⁸ "Moral Department," *Franklin Herald*, February 20, 1816, 1.

²³⁹ John Schick, "The Immigrant Problem," *Reformed Church Review*, October 1897,

484; "Americanizing America," The North American Review, October 1917, 517.

²⁴⁰ "The Press and the Age," *The Electic Museum of Foreign Literature*, Science *and Art*, July 1843, 391.

²⁴¹ Issac Rice, "A Definition of Liberty, *The North American Review* 136, no. 314 (1883):
40.

²⁴² "The Congressional Gentleman," New York Times, June 2, 1860, 4.

²⁴³ "The Condition of Man in Eden," *The Christian Advocate*, September 1, 1832, 287.

²⁴⁴ "The Release of KuKlux Prisoners," New York Times, August 5, 1873, 5; "On the

question of the relation of the white and Negro," The Independent, May 3, 1883, 17.

²⁴⁵"Titled Americans," *The Washington Post*, August 21, 1910, sec. MT4.

²⁴⁶ Jeremiah Wadsworth," *Middlebury Mercury*, May 9, 1804, 3; "Hartford, May 2,

Windham Herald, May 10, 1804, 3; "Hartford May 2," Columbian Courier, May 11,

1804; "The Copper and McMichael Affair," New York Daily Times, September 27, 1854,

2; Thomas Hastings, "The Late Thomas S. Berry," New York Evangelist, March 25,

1875, 1.

²⁴⁷ "Conscientiousness of Public Men," *New York Evangelist*, March 13, 1851, 42.
²⁴⁸ "Democratic Economy," *The Vincennes Weekly Western Sun*, October 10, 1868, accessed October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.

²⁴⁹ Franklin Ellis, *History of Columbia County*, New York (Philadelphia: Everts and Ensign, 1878), 93.

²⁵⁰ "Political Bosses," The Youth's Companion, March 11, 1878, 84.

²⁵¹ "Prince Napoleon's Charge of Tactics" New York Times, November 18, 1879, 3.

²⁵² "From the Philadelphia Tribune of the People," *The Liberator*, December 24, 1852,

Accessed October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-

remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.

²⁵³ "Meeting at Norristown," *Provincial Freeman*, September 8, 1855; "Selections.

Speech of Jon A. Andrew, Esq. of Boston," The Liberator, March 26, 1858, Accessed

October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-

remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.; "A Pledge of Northern Good-Will," *New York Times*, January 16, 1865, 4.

²⁵⁴ "Death of Joseph Sturge," *The Liberator*, June 17, 1859, Accessed October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.

²⁵⁵ "A Powerful Document," The Atlanta Constitution, August 10, 1900, 4.

²⁵⁶ Henry Ward Beecher, "Sunday Afternoon," Christian Union, September 20, 1883,

228; "Obituary," The Bankers' Magazine and Statistical Register, January 1883, 550;

²⁵⁷ "Agricultural Education," New York Farmer, August 1836, 242; "The American

Character," New York Times, June 30, 1865, 4.

²⁵⁸ W.J.F., "Wives and Slaves: A Bone for the Abolitionists to Pick," *The United States Magazine, and Democratic Review*, October 1845, 264; "Editors' Table," *Godey's Lady's Book*, February 1848, Accessed October 29, 2013, <u>http://www.accessible.com.proxy-remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search</u>; "Woman Before the Law," *New York Times*, March 3, 1912, sec. BR111.

²⁵⁹ W.J.F., *The United States Magazine, and Democratic Review*, 264.
²⁶⁰ "Editors' Table," *Godey's Lady's Book*, February 1848. Accessed October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.
²⁶¹ Ibid.

²⁶² "To Mrs. P.W. Davis," *The Liberator*, October 15, 1852, Accessed October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.

²⁶³ "For Women," Congregationalist and Christian World, October 26, 1901, 635;

"official Reports of Societies," The American Journal of Nursing, 4 no. 11 (1904): 874;

Simon Patten, "The Evolution of a New Woman," Annals of the American Academy of

Political and Social Science 56 (1914): 115.

²⁶⁴ "Our Mail Bag," The Revolution, July 6, 1871, Accessed October 29, 2013,

http://www.accessible.com.proxy-remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.

²⁶⁵ "Women's Work," New York Times, May 24, 1876.

²⁶⁶ "Art. VI—Woman's Right to Public Forms of Usefulness in the Church," *New Englander*, April 1877, 353.

²⁶⁷ "Babies, Girls, and Women," The Literary World, November 1, 1901, 185; "Women and the Law," *The Washington Post*, November 11, 1901, 4; "Woman and the Law," *New York Times*, October 19, 1901, sec. BR19; "Two New Books About Women," *Century* *Illustrated Magazine*, October 1901, 28; John Arkwright, "Books and Authors," *The Living Age*, November 9, 1901, 397; "Bayles—Women and the Law," The Critic, January 1901, 86; "Women and the Law," *The Chautauquan*, December 1901, 342; "Book Department," *Annals of the Academy of Political and Social Science* 13 (1899): 278.

²⁶⁸ George Bayles, *Women and the Law* (New York: The Century Co., 1901), 237-268. This book was not part of the sample selected from digital archives. It was pulled after it was mentioned in several articles from the digital archive search.

²⁶⁹ Bayles, Women and the Law, vi.

²⁷⁰ "A Restoration of the Ancient Order of Things," *The Christian Baptist*, August 4,
1828, 500; "Intelligence," *Western Recorder*, March 1, 1831, 34; Article 1, *Episcopal Recorder*, November 29, 1834, 137; "Article VII. Neander's Church History," *The Christian Review*, December 1, 1836, 565; "Art. I.—Three Sermons upon Human Nature," *The Biblical Repertory and Princeton Review*, July 1840, 299; "Notices of New Publications," *Gospel Messenger and Protestant Episcopal Register*, February 1838, 368; "Dr. Pomroy's Letter," *New York Evangelist*, April 1, 1852, 54; Charles Brooks, "Love to Our Neighbor," *Prisoner's Friend*, November 1, 1852, 109; George Ellis, "The Christian's Dependence on the Great Hope," *The Monthly Religious Magazine*, April 1854, 181; "Correspondence," *The Independent*, October 25, 1855, 344; "The Liberal Christian," *New York Evangelist*, September 3, 1874, 6; James Martineau, "The Church and its Pretensions," *Old and New*, May 1874, 554; "The Late Bishop Scott," *Christian Advocate*, July 27, 1882, 4; "The Spirit of Truth," *Friend's Intelligencer*, March 29, 1890, 208; "The Life of father Hecker," *The Catholic World*, May 1890, 159; "The

264

Encyclical 'Sapientiae Christinae,'" The American Catholic Quarterly Review, April 1890, 301; "Moral Standards in Politics," *The Watchman*, August 23, 1900, 8; "Religion in Canada," *Christian Observer*, September 10, 1902, 1.

²⁷¹ "Editorial," New York Observer and Chronicle, October 17, 1901, 497.

²⁷² Daniel Evans, "The Scrutiny of Gifts for Religious Purposes," *Journal of Social Science*, September 1905, 123.

²⁷³ James Willmarth, "Woman's Work in the Church," *The Baptist Quarterly Review*,October 1888, 466.

²⁷⁴ Ezra Gould, "Doctrinal Contents of Christ's Teaching in the Synoptical Gospels," *The Baptist*, 1877, 1.

²⁷⁵ "Art. VI.—Lancelot Andrewes, and the Minister's Prayers," The Methodist Review,

July 1912, 563; "Careful for Nothing," Christian Advocate, June 24, 1875, 196; "Art.

III—Inducing Cause of Salvation," The Methodist Quarterly Review, April 1862, 225.

²⁷⁶ "Review," African Repository and Colonial Journal, October 1828, 225; "Harbinger

of Peace," The Yankee and Boston Literary Gazette, November 19, 1828, 372; LSC, "The

Inefficiency of the Church of Christ," The Monthly Religious Magazine, January 1856,

36; "Deaths," New-Hampshire Patriot, January 22, 1838, 3.

²⁷⁷ "Obituary Notices," Stryker's American Register and Magazine, July 1850, 440.

²⁷⁸ Henry Ward Beecher, "Sermon," *The Independent*, February 13, 1862, 2.

²⁷⁹ "Considerations of the Practicability, Policy, and Obligation of Communication to the Natives of India," *Christian Observer*, April 1808, 257; Dr. Honinghaus, "Protestant Evidences of Catholicity," The Religious Cabinet, February 1842, 65; Richard Clarke, "George Washington in His Relations With Catholics," *The American Catholic Quarterly Review*, 636.

²⁸⁰ "The President Answers Sorer," New York Times, December 10, 1906, 1.

²⁸¹ Ibid.

²⁸² "Popery and Slavery," *The Independent*, September 25, 1856, 308.

²⁸³ "An Address," Christian Examiner and Theological Review, July/August 1828, 345;

"Thanksgiving," New York Evangelist, November 24, 1838, 186.

²⁸⁴ "Article I.—English Mystics of the Puritan Period," New Englander, October 1877,

613.

²⁸⁵ "The Fruits of the Sprit," *The Independent*, April 3, 1859, 4.

²⁸⁶ "The Faith of Abraham," *The Ladies' Repository*, June 1876, 515.

²⁸⁷ "Lectures on Ancient Israel," The Anglo American, January 24, 1846, 321.

²⁸⁸ Frank Hugh Foster, "The Christology of a Modern Rationalist," The American Journal

of Theology 15 (1911): 590

- ²⁸⁹ Frank Sanders, "Bible Study," *The Watchman*, June 15, 1905, 18.
- ²⁹⁰ "Christ the Christian's Example," *New York Evangelist*, June 23, 1836, 1.
- ²⁹¹ "Communications," *Messenger*, October 111, 1876, 1.

²⁹² "Moral Non-Resistance," Christian Register, November 30, 1850, 190.

²⁹³ HG, "Article I.V.—The Elements of Influence in the Character of Christ," *Christian Examiner and Religious Miscellany*, November 1850, 377.

²⁹⁴ "Literary Notices," *The Universalist Quarterly and General Review*, July 1845, 320.
²⁹⁵ "Pius IX," *The United States Catholic Magazine and Monthly Review*, June 1848, 295.

²⁹⁶ "Art. I.—Rev. Samuel Foster Upham, D.D., LL.D.," *The Methodist Review*, January 1906, 1; "Looking Toward a yearly Meeting," *The Friend*, April 12, 1902, 305; "Rev. George Witfield Samson, D.D.," *New York Evangelist*, September 24, 1896, 15; "Books and Authors," *Christian Union*, September 24, 1892, 552; "Obituaries," *Zion's Herald*, February 18, 1891, 51.

- ²⁹⁷ "Biography. Reverend Doctor Tappan," *Newburyport Herald*, September 16, 1803, 1.
- ²⁹⁸ Samuel Bates, Benjamin Whitman, N.W. Russell, R.C. Brown, and F.E. Weakley,

History of Erie County, Pennsylvania (Philadelphia: Warner, Beers and Co., 1884), 192.

²⁹⁹ Gleanings," Christian Union, March 17, 1880, 251.

- ³⁰⁰ Article 5, *Christian Union*, January 22, 1873, 70.
- ³⁰¹ "Rev. James Flint, D.D., *Christian Inquirer*, April 21, 1855, 1.
- ³⁰² "Editor's Cable," *The Independent*, February 24, 1855, 32.
- ³⁰³ "Rev. John Lindsay," Zion's Herald and Wesleyan Journal, April 24, 1850, 68.
- ³⁰⁴ The Cincinnati Journal," *The Catholic Telegraph*, February 11, 1832, 133.
- ³⁰⁵ "Obituary of the Hon. George Bradbury," *Christian Register*, November 28, 1823, 62.
- ³⁰⁶ Article 4, *Episcopal Recorder*, January 4, 1845, 167; "Death of Rev. Mr. Perkins, *New York Evangelist*, November 20, 1856, 220.
- ³⁰⁷ "Hon. A.D. Foster, of Worchester, Mass.," *The Independent*, August 26, 1852, 138;
- "Mrs. Harriet B. Cooke," New York Evangelist, February 6, 1862, 1.
- ³⁰⁸ "Death of the Rev. Dr. Montgomery," *Episcopal Recorder*, March 22, 1834, 202; Advertisement 4, *New York Evangelist*, April 27, 1843, 67.
- ³⁰⁹ "Ministers and Churches," New York Evangelist, December 3, 1896, 33.

- ³¹⁰ James Whiton, "Progressive Religious Leaders: The Congregational Church," *Christian Union*, December 5, 1889, 714.
- ³¹¹ "Rev. W.I. Budington's Sermon," The Monthly Religious Magazine, November 1854,

298; "Joseph Lathrop, D.D.," Christian Parlor Magazine, April 1846, 359.

³¹² "In and About Boston," Christian Union, November 19, 1885, 5.

³¹³ "Ministers and Churches," New York Evangelist, February 7, 1884, 5.

- ³¹⁴ Asa Smith, "Sermon DCXVII," The American National Preacher, March 1854, 53.
- ³¹⁵ "Deportment of Ministers," Christian Advocate and Journal, January 20, 1853, 8.
- ³¹⁶ Rev. A.B. Muzzey, "Brotherhood in the Sanctuary," *The Monthly Religious Magazine*, May 1847, 229.

³¹⁷ "Art. VI.—Memoirs of the Life of the Rev. Lant Carpenter, LL.D.," *Christian Examiner and General Review*, March 1842, 102.

³¹⁸ "Methodist Discipline," *Evangelical Magazine and Gospel Advocate*, September 20, 1834, 301.

³¹⁹ "Self-Denial in the Ministry," Christian Reflector, October 16, 1845, 166.

³²⁰ "Our Pastor's Faults," New York Evangelist, November 21, 1872, 2.

- ³²¹ "Domestic," New York Observer and Chronicle, September 26, 1861, 307.
- ³²² "Editorial Correspondence," Christian Inquirer, September 18, 1847, 194.

³²³ Samuel Osgood, "Our American Bishops," *The Religious Magazine and Monthly Review*, April 1873, 352.

- ³²⁴ G.A. Thayer, "About Making Religion More Religious," *Friends' Intelligencer*, April 5, 1873, 84.
- ³²⁵ Article 10, *Episcopal Recorder*, May 9, 1846, 31.

³²⁶ "Art. II—Luther's Lectures on Saint Paul's Epistle to the Romans," *The Methodist Review*, September 1911, 682.

³²⁷ L.L. Hamline, "The Mother an Angel," *The Literary Emporium*, September 1, 1845, 2;
William Appleton, Charles Adams, Samuel Green, and Mellen Chamberlain, "June
Meeting, 1891. The Loyal Petitions of 1666: Church Discipline in New England," *Proceedings of the Massachusetts Historical Society* 6 (189-1891): 500.
³²⁸ "In Brief," *Congregationalist*, February 16, 1901, 250; "Christian Work and

Workers," Congregationalist, February 22, 1900, 284.

³²⁹ "Christianity in Colleges," Zion's Herald, February 19, 1902, 228.

³³⁰ Rev. C.W.E. Chapin, "College News," *Evangelist and Religious Review*, April 10, 1902, 264.

³³¹ "Among the Seminaries," *Congregationalist and Christian World*, February 7, 1903, 214.

³³² TCR, "Changes in Brookfield Conference," December 22, 1906, 879.

³³³ "From the Moniteur," *City Gazette and Daily Advertiser*, January 10, 1803, 2; "From the Paris Official Paper, *Alexandria Advertiser and Commercial Intelligencer*, May 15, 1803, 2; "President's Message," *Public Advertiser*, October 30, 1807; "Extract of a letter from Stanley Griswold, Esq.," *The Public Advertiser*, January 6, 1806, 3; "An Address of Member of the House of Representatives," *Middlesex Gazette*, July 9, 1812, 2; "Federal Republican," *Orange County Patriot*, July 14, 1812, 2; "An Address of Members of the House of Representatives," *Connecticut Journal*, July 16, 1812, 1; "Memorial," *New Bedford Mercury*, August 7, 1812; "Mr. Websters, Messrs.
Crittenden, Ewing, Patriot," *Charleston Courier*, September 18, 1841, 2;

"Correspondence of the United States Gazette," *The Farmer's Cabinet*, December 3, 1841; "Another Consul Dismissed," *Spirit of the Times*, August 2, 1856, 293; "England on the Isthmus," *New York Daily Times*, July 10, 1857, 4; "American Feeling Toward England and Toward Englishmen," *New York Times*, December 3, 1865, 4. ³³⁴ "Europe, London, War Peace," Republican, 3; "N. Hampshire Legislature," *The Farmer's Cabinet*, June 21, 1808, 1; Our Naval System—Necessity of Radical Reform," *New York Times*, December 14, 1858, 4;

³³⁵ "Congress," National Intelligencer & Washington Advertiser, 21 March 1808;

"America, France, Milan," The Columbian, March 4, 1810, 2; Advertisement,

Mercantile Advertiser, March 5, 1810, 3; "Paris, January 1," Public Advertiser, March

6, 1810, 2; "French Affairs," Boston Commercial Gazette, March 8, 1810, 2;

"American Affairs," National Intelligencer and Washington Advertiser, March 9, 1810,

2; "America France," Newburyport Herald, March 9, 1810, 3; "Important," Boston

Patriot, March 10, 1810, 2; "Paris January 1," Essex Register, March 10,1810, 2;

"Paris January 1," Newport Mercury, March 10, 1810, 2; "Paris January 1," Alexandria

Daily Gazette, March 12, 1810, 2; "America; France; Decree; Milan," Connecticut

Mirror, March 12, 1810, 2; "Letters; Holland; King Louis," American Advocate,

March 13, 1810, 3; "Paris Jan.1," Connecticut Herald, March 13, 1810, 2; "London

Jan. 1," The Courier, March 14, 1810, 1; "Paris Jan.1," Farmer's Repository, March

16, 1810, 1; "London January 8," Ostego Herald, March 17, 1810, 2; "Paris Jan. 1,"

Spooner's Vermont Journal, March 19, 1810, 3; "Paris Jan. 1," The Independent

American," March 20, 1810, 2; "Paris Jan. 1," New Hampshire Patriot, March 20,

1810, 2; "Foreign Intelligence," The Washingtonian, March 20, 1810, 2.

270

³³⁶ "Mission to Panama," *Charleston Courier*, April 6, 1826, 2.

- ³³⁷ "Mission to Panama," *Charleston Courier*, 2; "The Gadsen Treaty," *Charleston Courier*, March 11,1857, 1.
- ³³⁸ "Mission to Panama," Charleston Courier, April 6, 1826, 2; "California and Sonora-
- Count Boulbon's Expedition," New York Daily Times, November 6, 1854, 5.
- ³³⁹ "Steam Ship Communications, *Charleston Courier*, November 29, 1856, 4.
- ³⁴⁰ "The Danish Minister," *Richmond Enquirer*, June 2, 1826, 2.
- ³⁴¹ "The Cuban Prisoners—Letter from Ex-President Tyler," *New York Daily Times*, 29
- October 29, 1851, 1.
- ³⁴² "Foreign Affairs," *The National Era*, February 22, 1855.
- ³⁴³ "Japan and our Minister," New York Times, December 18, 1861, 2.
- ³⁴⁴ "World Politics," *The North American Review*, December 1905, 944.
- ³⁴⁵ "The President," *The Albion*, July 6, 1839, 215; "American Fisheries Rights," *New*
- York Times, May 18, 1880, 2.
- ³⁴⁶ "Polity of the Chinese," The Port-Folio, August 1811, 112; "Mr. Quincy's Speech,"

Weekly Register, January 16, 1813, 306; "Mr. Quincy's Speech," Salem Gazette, January 15, 1813, 1.

- ³⁴⁷ "Australia in 1888, *Littell's living Age*, April 27, 1889, 195.
- ³⁴⁸ "Prince Adam Czartoryski," *Littell's living Age*, March 26, 1890, 195.
- ³⁴⁹ "Republicans Open their Convention," New York Times, September 24, 1902, 3;
- ³⁵⁰ "Journal of a French Diplomatist in Italy," *Littell's Living Age*, December 28, 1872,
 771.
- ³⁵¹ "All England Angry," *The Washington Post*, March 7, 1906, 1.

³⁵² "All England Angry," *The Washington Post*, March 7, 1906, 1.

³⁵³ "Congress of the United States," *New-York Spectator*, February 21 1807, 2; "To the People," *The National Aegis*, March 30, 1808; "House of Representatives," *New-England Palladium*, May 17, 1808, 2; "From the Aurora," *American Mercury*, November 7, 1811, 2; "Mr. Quincy's Speech," *Salem Gazette*, January 15, 1813, 1.
"Annual Report of Finances," *Baltimore Patriot & Mercantile Advertiser*, December 10, 1831, 2; "Reply of the President to the New York Committee," *Charleston Courier*, July 11, 1839, 2; "Reception of the President," *The Pittsfield Sun*, July 11, 1839, 2; "Inquiry after Filibusters," *New York Daily Times*, July 5, 1854, 2; "The Peace and Italy," *New York Times*, July 26, 1859, 4; "The Rebels in England," *Douglass* ' *Monthly*, March 1862, accessed October 29, 2013, <u>http://www.accessible.com.proxy-remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.
</u>

³⁵⁴ "United States Military Academy," *National Government Journal*, November 29,
1825, 505; "Preface," *Christian Observer*, January 1824, 3.

³⁵⁵ "Our Foreign Relations," *Christian Advocate and Journal*, December 5, 1861, 388.
³⁵⁶ "President's Message," *The Public Advertiser*, October 30, 1807, 2; "Mission to
Panama," *Charleston Courier*, April 6, 1826, 2; "Congressional Document," *Richmond Enquirer*, April 14, 1826, 4; "Frist Annual Dinner of the Hide and Leather Merchants," *New York Times*, February 11, 1859, 8.

³⁵⁷ "House of Representatives," *National Intelligencer & Washington Advertiser*, 21 March 1808; "Congress," *The New York Evening Post*, March 22, 1808, 2; "Mr. Quincy's Speech," *New York Commercial Advertiser*, March 25, 1808, 2. ³⁵⁸ "Congress of the United States," *New-York Spectator*, February 21, 1807, 2; "Extract of a letter from Stanley Griswold, Esq.," *The Public Advertiser*, January 6, 1808, 3; "The Hartford Convention," *New-England Magazine*, March 1834, 181.

³⁵⁹ "N. Hampshire Legislature," *Farmer's Cabinet*, June 21, 1808, 1; "New Hampshire Legislature," *Albany Register*, June 24, 1808, 3; "Extract from the Answer of the Senate," *The Olive Branch*, July 2, 1808, 3; "Assistant to the President," *The Boston Globe*, July 16, 1913, 4.

³⁶⁰ Europe, London, War Peace," *Republican*, June 3, 1803, 2; "Europe, London,

Peace," Alexandria Advertiser, June 4, 1803, 3; "From the Anti-Democrat,"

Newburyport Herald, June 10, 1803, 3.

³⁶¹ "To the People," *The National Aegis*, March 30, 1808, 2.

³⁶² "The Late Henry Wheaton," The Western Law Journal, April 1848, 330.

³⁶³ "House of Representatives," *New-England Palladium*, May 17, 1808, 2.

³⁶⁴ "An Address of Members of the House of Representatives," *Middlesex Gazette*, July

9, 1812, 2; "An Address of Member of the House of Representatives of the Congress,"

The American Review of History and Politics, July 1812, 1.

³⁶⁵ "Memorial," New-Bedford Mercury, August 7, 1812, 1; "Address," National

Intelligencer, August 11, 1812, 1.

³⁶⁶ "To the Senate and House of Representatives of the U. States," *The American*

Register, January 2, 1807, 45; "President's Message," The Public Advertiser, October 30,

1807, 2; "President's Message," Providence Phoenix, October 31, 1807, 1; "President's

Message," New York Spectator, October 31, 1807, 2; "President's Message," The

Balance and Columbian Repository, November 11, 1807; "President's Message,"

Connecticut Herald, November 3, 1807, 2; "President's Message," *New Hampshire Gazette*, November 3, 1807, 2; "President's Message," *Balance and Columbia Repository*, November 3, 1807, 350; "President's Message, *New Jersey Journal*, November 3, 1807, 2; "President's Message," *Republican Watch Tower*, November 3, 1807, 3; "President's Message," *Salem Gazette*, November 3, 1807, 2; "President's Message," *Thomas' Massachusetts Spy*, November 4, 1807; "President's Message," *National Aegis*, November 4, 1807, 2; "President's Message," *Weekly Eastern Argus*, November 5, 1807, 2; "President's Message," *Providence Phoenix*, November 7, 1807, 1; "The President's Message," *Weekly Eastern Argus*, November 5, 1807, 2; "Washington City, October 27, 1807," *City Gazette*, November 9, 1807, 2; "By the Mails," *Spooner's Vermont Journal*, November 9, 1807, 2; "President's Message," *Suffolk Gazette*, November 9, 1807, 1; "Message," *The World*, November 9, 1807, 2; "Tenth Congress," *Norfolk Repository*, November 10, 1807, 3; "The President's Message," *Vermont Centinel*, November 11, 1807, 1.

³⁶⁷ "From the Aurora," *American Mercury*, November 7, 1811, 2.

³⁶⁸ "Art. VI.—Italy and Pius the Ninth," *Christian Examiner and Religious Miscellany*, March 1848, 236.

³⁶⁹ "Annual Report on the Finances," *Baltimore Patriot & Mercantile Advertiser*,
December 10, 1831, 2; "Report on National Finances," *Charleston Courier*, December 16, 1831, 2; "Report on the Finances," *Eastern Argus*, December 20, 1831, 4; "Journal Report on the Finances," *The Pittsfield Sun*, December 22, 1831, 1.
³⁷⁰ "Charleston," *City Gazette & Commercial Daily Advertiser*, December 12, 1832, 2.

- ³⁷¹ "Reply of the President to the New York Committee," *Charleston Courier*, July 11, 1839, 2.
- ³⁷² "From the Edinburgh Review," Littell's Living Age, March 2, 1850, 402.
- ³⁷³ "Mr. Yancy and the English," *The Independent*, March 6, 1862, 4.
- ³⁷⁴ "From the Cultivator," New York Farmer, March 1836, 84.
- ³⁷⁵ "Mr. Webster, Mssrs. Crittenden, Ewing," *Charleston Courier*, September 18, 1841, 2.
 ³⁷⁶ "Correspondence of the United States Gazette," *Farmer's Cabinet*, December 3,

1841, 2.

- ³⁷⁷ "The Cuban Prisoners—Letter form ex-President Tyler," *New York Daily Times*, October 29, 1851, 1.
- ³⁷⁸ Louis McLane, "Public Documents, Niles' *Weekly Register*, December 17, 1831, 286.
 ³⁷⁹ Ibid.
- ³⁸⁰ "Law Case," Nile's Weekly Register, April 26, 1817, 139; "Commonwealth of

Pennsylvania v. Kosloff," The American Register, February 1, 1817, 340.

³⁸¹ "Circular," American Mercury, May 19, 1803, 2.

³⁸² "The Cuban Prisoners—Letter form Ex-President Tyler," *New York Daily Times*,
October 29, 1851.

³⁸³"From the British Critic," The Museum of Foreign Literature, Science and Art,

August 1, 1824, 138; "Memorial," Christian Advocate and Journal and Zion's Herald,

January 8, 1830, 73; "Steam Ship Communications," *Charleston Courier*, November 29,1856, 4:

³⁸⁴ "England on the Isthmus," New York Daily Times, July 10, 1857, 4.

³⁸⁵ "Letter Writing; in its Effects on National Character," *Ladies' Magazine and Literary Gazette*, June 1831, 241; "Death by Hanging," Arturus, January 1842, 98; "Democratic City and County Convention," *Niles' Weekly Register*, March 18, 1837, 41; "The Last Argument Begun," *New York Times*, January 24, 1882, 1;"On His Homeward Trip," *The Washington Post*, October 12, 1890, 1.

³⁸⁶ George Burton Adams, "Anglo-Saxon Feudalism," *The American Historical Review*7, no. 1 (1901): 17.

³⁸⁷ "From the Virginia Argus," *City Gazette and Daily Advertiser*, December 1, 1806, 2.

³⁸⁸ "Salem August 2," *The Essex Journal and Merrimack Packet*, August 3, 1774, 3.

³⁸⁹ "Germanicus. Letter III," The Philadelphia Gazette & Universal Daily Advertiser,

January 26, 1795, 2; "Gernanicus," The Herald: A Gazette for the Country, February 11,

1795, 2; "Germanicus," Aurora General Advertiser, January 29, 1795, 3; "Germanicus,"

The American Minerva, February 9, 1795, 2.

³⁹⁰ "South Carolina," *The Illinois Monthly Magazine*, November 1831, 66.

³⁹¹ "Philadelphia, April 3, 1804," *The Evening Post*, May 31, 1804, 3; "Philadelphia," *The Carolina Gazette*, June 1, 1804, 1; "Philadelphia," *New York Herald*, June 2, 1804,
2; "Philadelphia," *Windham Herald*, June 7, 1804, 2; "Message from His Excellency
the Governor," *The Enquirer*, June 9, 1804, 2; "Philadelphia," *Courier of New Hampshire*, June 13, 1804, 2; "Philadelphia," *Jenks' Portland Gazette*, June 25, 1804,
2.

³⁹² John Trumbull, "New York Memorial," *Niles' Weekly Register*, January 23, 1830,
364; "Art. VI.—Speeches on the Indian Bill," *The North American Review*, October
1830, 396; "Letters on the Iroquois," The American Review, March 1847, 242; "Monthly

List of Publications," The United States Magazine and Democratic Review, January

1838, 33; I.C.B., "The Lake Mohonk Conference," *Christian Union*, October 16, 1890, 494.

³⁹³ "Walpole, Sept. 12," American Mercury, September 18, 1806, 3.

³⁹⁴ "Gerrit Smith to Governor Seymour," *The Liberator*, January 30, 1863, accessed

October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-

remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.

³⁹⁵ "For the Norfolk Repository," Norfolk Repository, March 30, 1809, 1.

³⁹⁶ Richard Lewis Ashhurst, "William Morris Meredith," *The American Law Register*, 55 no. 4 (1907): 211.

³⁹⁷ "To the Republicans of New-York," *The New-York Columbian*, October 20, 1817, 2.

³⁹⁸ "From the Democratic Press," *Baltimore Patriot & Evening Advertiser*, November 4,

1813, 2; "The Politics of the Nation," Daily National Intelligencer, 15 November 1813,

2; "An Address," Federal Republican, July 22, 1814, 4.

³⁹⁹ "An Address," *Examiner*, March 4, 1815, 365.

⁴⁰⁰ "Celebration at Charleston," *Richmond Enquirer*, July 19, 1831, 2.

⁴⁰¹ "Prospects," *The Columbian*, October 30, 1816, 2; "Prospects," *The Evening Post*, October 31, 1816, 4.

⁴⁰² "Oration," *Kentucky Reporter*, July 12, 1820, 2.

⁴⁰³ "Address, To the Federal Electors of Massachusetts," *Boston Commercial Gazette*,

March 15, 1821, 1; "Address to the Federal Electors of Massachusetts," Boston

Commercial Gazette, March 15, 1821, 1.

⁴⁰⁴ "A nation in Prayer," New York Evangelist, October 3, 1861, 1.

⁴⁰⁵ "England and the South," *Charleston Mercury*, March 5, 1862, 4.

⁴⁰⁶ "A Pledge of Northern Good-Will, New York Times, January 16, 1865, 4; "Carpet-

⁴⁰⁷ "The Release of KuKlux Prisoners," New York Times, August 5, 1873, 5.

⁴⁰⁸ "The Statesman denies," *The Albany Argus*, August 1, 1820, 2.

⁴⁰⁹ "The Army and the Nation," *New York Times*, September 9, 1863, 4.

⁴¹⁰ "The American Character—The Military Service as a Social Training School, *New York Times*, June 30, 1865, 4.

⁴¹¹ "Law Reports," New York Times, July 21, 1876, 3.

⁴¹² "The Arts of a Demagogue," *The New York Colombian*, March 25, 1820, 2.

⁴¹³ "By His Excellency Jonathan Trumbull, Esq.," *The Connecticut Centinel*, March 29, 1803, 1.

⁴¹⁴ Ibid.

⁴¹⁵ "The Presidential Candidates," *The International Review*, November 1876, 850;

Reasons for Rejecting Grace," New York Times, November 2, 1880, 4.

⁴¹⁶ "Timothy Pickering," *The Literary World*, February 1, 1874, 132.

⁴¹⁷ "On Monday Last," *Middlebury Mercury*, May 9, 1804, 3.

⁴¹⁸ Ibid.

⁴¹⁹ "New York," *The People's Friend and Daily Observer*, April 4, 1807, 2.

⁴²⁰ "Propensity; Admire; Pests Pay," *The People's Friend &Daily Advertiser*, May 25, 1807, 2.

⁴²¹ "Hon. Thomas S. Grimke," *The Portsmouth Journal of Literature & Politics*, October 25, 1834, 2; "No Cause for Alarm," *New York Times*, November 4, 1875, 4; Louis

Baggers not the Class We Want," *The Constitution*, July 17, 1868, 2.

Everts, *History of the Connecticut Valley in Massachusetts* (Philadelphia: Everts and Co., 1879), 763; "David B. Hill and the Presidency," *The Atlanta Constitution*, February 7, 1901, 6; "Mr. Edwin O. Sage," *Baptist Missionary Magazine*, July 1904, 318. ⁴²² "Death Notice," *State Rights Free Trade*, November 23, 1831, 2; "To the Electors of the Third Congressional District, *Essex Gazette*, April 27, 1833, 2; Lewis Chamberlayne, "Dinner to Dr. Chapman," *Hazard's Register of Pennsylvania*, June 15, 1833, 274; "Gentleman," *Richmond Enquirer*, June 4, 1833, 3;

⁴²³ "The Honorable Felix Grundy," Barre Gazette, January 8, 1841, 2; "Retirement of Senator Yulee," *New York Times*, June 19, 1860, 2; "Washington," New York Times, December 9, 1870, 1.

⁴²⁴ "Legislature of New-York," *Independence*, 3 April 1833, 2; "Hon. William Aiken," *Charleston Courier*,

February 5, 1844, 2; "Miscellaneous News Items," *Charleston Courier*, 4 July 1857, 1; ⁴²⁵ "Mr. Upham and the N.H. Patriot, *The Portsmouth Journal and Rockingham Gazette*, February 27, 1830, 2; "Death of Major Whistler, *The Pittsfield Sun*, May 10, 1849, 3.

⁴²⁶ 'Death of Judge Elmendorf," *Charleston Courier*, August 28, 1843, 2; "The Death of Chief Justice Shaw," *The Monthly Law Reporter*, May 1861, 1; "Obituary, Hon. John Wells," *The Albany Law Review*, December 4, 1875, 366.

⁴²⁷ George Benedict, "History of the University of Vermont," *The_American Quarterly Register*, May 1841, 391; "Gerit Smith to Governor Seymour," *Douglass' Monthly*,
February 1863, accessed October 29, 2013, <u>http://www.accessible.com.proxy-</u> <u>remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search</u>. ⁴²⁸ "Congressional Document," Army and Navy Chronicle, April 16, 1840, 241;

"Domestic Miscellany," *Army and Navy Chronicle*, May 14, 1840, 307; "Public Meeting of Friends," *Charleston Courier*, April 29, 1843, 2; Benjamin Butler, *The Private Correspondence of Benjamin F. Butler Vol. 1* (Norwood: Plimpton Press, 1917), 100; William Schouler, *A History of Massachusetts in the Civil War* (Boston: Dutton and Co., 1868), 160; Mary Clemmer, "A Woman's Letter From Washington," *The Independent*, February 19, 1880, 3.

⁴²⁹ "Extra Session of the Senate," *The Pittsfield Sun*, March 17, 1859, 2; "Extra Session of the Senate," *New York Times*, March 10, 1859, 1.

⁴³⁰ "The Review," *The National Era*, March 3, 1859.

⁴³¹ "The following perspicuous," *The Public Advertiser*, February 12, 1807, 2;

"Jeffersonian Principles, The Atlanta Constitution, October 19, 1887, 6.

⁴³² "Testimony," *Eastern Argus*, July 29, 1828, 1; "Portsmouth," *New-Hampshire Gazette*, July 29, 1828, 2.

"Testimony," *Eastern Argus*, July 25, 1828, 2; "Portsmouth," *New-Hampshire Gazette*, July 22, 1828, 2; "Approaching Elections," *Eastern Argus*, September 9, 1828, 2; "Weighty Opinions in Relation to Gen. Jackson," *New-Hampshire Gazette*, September 2, 1828, 2; "Portsmouth," *New-Hampshire Gazette*, August 26, 1828, 2; "The Reign of Terror, and the Reign of Corruption, Compared," *Eastern Argus*, August 19, 1828, 2; "Messrs. Madison and Monroe," *Charleston Courier*, March 7, 1828, 2; "Copy of Mr. Madison's letter to Judge Brooke," *Newport Mercury*, March 8, 1828, 2; "Copy of Mr. Madison's Letter to Judge Brooke Montpelier, *Providence Patriot & Columbian Penix*, February 22, 1828, 2; "Copy of Mr. Madison's Letter to Judge Brooke, *Eastern* Argus, February 22, 1828, 3; "Copy of Mr. Madison's Letter to Judge Brooke, New-Hampshire Sentinel, March 14, 1828, 2; "Approaching Elections," Eastern Argus,
September 9, 1828, 2; "Portland Tuesday," Eastern Argus, September 1 6, 1828, 2;
"Portland Friday," Eastern Argus, September 26, 1828, 2; "Portland Friday," Eastern Argus, October 3, 1828, 2; "Republican National Ticket," The Pittsfield Sun, October 16, 1828, 2; "Democratic Republic Nominations," Eastern Argus, October 24, 1828, 2;
"Republican National Ticket," The Sun, October 30, 1828, 1; "Democratic Republic Nominations," New-Hampshire Patriot and State Gazette, October 29,1832, 2;
"Democratic Republic Nominations," New Hampshire Gazette, November 3, 1832, 2;
"Election on Monday Next," The Pittsfield Sun, November 8, 1832, 2; "Republican

Nomination," Rhode Island Republican, November 13, 1832, 3.

⁴³³ "The Presidential Vote," *The Pittsfield Sun*, November 20, 1856, 2.

⁴³⁴ "The re-election of Mr. Duff Green," *Richmond Enquirer*, February 8, 1831, 2.

- ⁴³⁵ "Expedition to Perpetuate the Masonic Institution," *Rhode Island American and Gazette*, August 5, 1831, 4.
- ⁴³⁶ "Gen. Harrison at Home," *New-Hampshire Sentinel*, June 17, 1840, 2; "General
- Harrison's Cabinet," The New World, December 12, 1840, 445.
- ⁴³⁷ "The New England Farmer," *The Barre Patriot*, July 30, 1852, 4.
- ⁴³⁸ "Mr. Beecher on Grant, *The Washington Post*, July 5, 1885, 4.
- ⁴³⁹ "The Dead Ex-President, *The State*, January 18, 1893, 4; "Points in a Stirring Life," *New York Times*, June 26, 1876, 4.
- ⁴⁴⁰ "Santa Ana and the New Mexican Empire," New York Times, March 29, 1864, 4.

⁴⁴¹ "The Late President," *The Independent*, July 18, 1850, 118; "Five Hundred New and Recent Books," *New York Times*, April 6, 1913, sec. BR202.

⁴⁴² "Mr. Cleveland on Citizenship," Springfield Republican, March 2, 1890, 4.

⁴⁴³ "The President—And Mr. Wilson," *The Independent*, November 27, 1813, 390.
⁴⁴⁴ Ibid.

⁴⁴⁵ Wm. Geo. Offenheim, "Photography and Law," Scientific American, April 27, 1895,

262; A.A. Johnson, "Steam and Electricity—A study in Sociology," *American Magazine* of Civics, October 1895, 3.

⁴⁴⁶ "Death of Judge Elmendorf," *Charleston Courier*, August 28, 1843, 2.

- ⁴⁴⁷ Frank Hill, "Home Rule and Home Rulers," *Littell's Living Age*, February 7, 1891,
 323.
- ⁴⁴⁸ "Hon. William Aiken," *Charleston Courier*, February 5, 1844, 2.
- ⁴⁴⁹ "Memoir of Dr. Milnor," *Episcopal Recorder*, February 17, 1849, 194; "Accounts of

Benevolent Societies," Congregationalist, The Independent, March 15, 1849, 1; "Fellow

Citizens," Boston Masonic Mirror, October 6, 1832, 1.

- ⁴⁵⁰ "Opinions of the Press," *The Semi-Weekly Eagle*, March 15, 1849, 2.
- ⁴⁵¹ "No Cause for Alarm," New York Times, November 4, 1875, 4.
- ⁴⁵² "Miscellaneous News Items," *Charleston Courier*, July 4, 1857, 1.
- ⁴⁵³ "The New England Farmer," *The Barre Patriot*, July 30, 1852, 4.
- ⁴⁵⁴ "Death of Major Whistler," The Pittsfield Sun, May 10, 1849, 3.
- ⁴⁵⁵ "Repentance Not Enough," *The Watchman*, September 20, 1894, 9.
- ⁴⁵⁶ "Temperance in Politics," Western Christian Advocate, October 6, 1880, 316.
- ⁴⁵⁷ "Hon. William Aiden," *Charleston Courier*, February 5, 1844, 2.

⁴⁵⁸ "National Republican Ticket," *New-Hampshire Gazette*, July 22, 1828, 2.

⁴⁵⁹ "Testimony," *Eastern Argus*, July 29, 1828, 1; "Portsmouth," *New-Hampshire Gazette*, July 29, 1828, 2.

"Testimony," Eastern Argus, July 25, 1828, 2; "Portsmouth," New-Hampshire Gazette, July 22, 1828, 2; "Approaching Elections," *Eastern Argus*, September 9, 1828, 2; "Weighty Opinions in Relation to Gen. Jackson," New-Hampshire Gazette, September 2, 1828, 2; "Portsmouth," New-Hampshire Gazette, August 26, 1828, 2; "The Reign of Terror, and the Reign of Corruption, Compared," Eastern Argus, August 19, 1828, 2; "Messrs. Madison and Monroe," Charleston Courier, March 7, 1828, 2; "Copy of Mr. Madison's Letter to Judge Brooke," Newport Mercury, March 8, 1828, 2; "Copy of Mr. Madison's Letter to Judge Brooke Montpelier," Providence Patriot & Columbian Penix, February 22, 1828, 2; "Copy of Mr. Madison's Letter to Judge Brooke," Eastern Argus, February 22, 1828, 3; "Copy of Mr. Madison's Letter to Judge Brooke," New-Hampshire Sentinel, March 14, 1828, 2; "Approaching Elections," Eastern Argus, September 9, 1828, 2; "Portland Tuesday," Eastern Argus, September 1 6, 1828, 2; "Portland Friday," *Eastern Argus*, September 26, 1828, 2; "Portland Friday," Eastern Argus, October 3, 1828, 2; "Republican National Ticket," The Pittsfield Sun, October 16, 1828, 2; "Democratic Republic Nominations," Eastern Argus, October 24, 1828, 2; "Republican National Ticket," The Sun, October 30, 1828, 1; "General Jackson's Career," Eastern Argus, May 10, 1831, 2; "Andrew Jackson," City Gazette & Commercial Daily Advertiser, June 11, 1831, 2; "Democratic Republic Nominations," New-Hampshire Patriot and State Gazette, October 29, 1832, 2; "Democratic Republic Nominations," New

Hampshire Gazette, November 3, 1832, 2; "Election on Monday Next," *The Pittsfield Sun*, November 8, 1832, 2; "Republican Nomination," *Rhode Island Republican*, November 13, 1832, 3.

⁴⁶⁰ "To the Electors of the Third congressional district," *Essex Gazette*, April 27, 1833,

2.

⁴⁶¹ "Henry Clay," *Boston Masonic Mirror*, January 14, 1832, 230; "Is it Expedition to Perpetuate the Masonic Institution," *Rhode Island American and Gazette*, August 5, 1831, 4.

⁴⁶² "The Presidential Vote," *The Pittsfield Sun*, November 20, 1856, 2.

⁴⁶³ "The Mercury," *New Bedford Mercury*, March 6, 1840, 4; "The Laboring

Community," Newport Mercury, March 7, 1840, 1.

⁴⁶⁴ "The Power and Character of the Press," *Emerson's Magazine and Putnam's Monthly*, January 1858, 63.

⁴⁶⁵ W.E. Channing, "Elevation of the Labouring Portion of the Community," *The Western Messenger Devoted to Religion, Life, and Literature*, May 1840, 35.

⁴⁶⁶ "Tanner Talking Again," *New York Times*, July 10, 1890, 4.

⁴⁶⁷ "What is the President's Crime?," New York Times, August 23, 1873, 4.

⁴⁶⁸ "The Solicitation of Campaign Funds," New York Times, October 19, 1902, 1;

"Politics and Offices," The Washington Post, September 8, 1904, 5.

⁴⁶⁹ "Mr. Conkling's Career," New York Times, April 18, 1888, 2; Edward Vallandgham,

"A Plea for States Rights," Belford's Magazine, September 1890, 568.

⁴⁷⁰ "St. Patrick's Day," *Charleston Courier*, March 18, 1853, 2.

⁴⁷¹ "Governor's Message," *The Semi-Weekly Eagle*, October 17, 1850, 1.

- ⁴⁷² "Prince Napoleon's Charge of Tactics," New York Times, November 18, 1879, 3.
- ⁴⁷³ "Platt and Morton," New York Times, March 25, 1896, 4.
- ⁴⁷⁴ "Georgians Speak," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 11, 1888, 1.
- ⁴⁷⁵ "The Secretary of the Interior," *The Washington Post*, March 21, 1885, 2.
- ⁴⁷⁶ "Selections. Speech of John Andrew, Esq. of Boston," *The Liberator*, March 26,

1858, accessed October 29, 2013, http://www.accessible.com.proxy-

remote.galib.uga.edu/accessible/search.

- ⁴⁷⁷ "Messers. Madison and Monroe, *Charleston Courier*, March 7, 1828, 2.
- ⁴⁷⁸ "Retirement of Senator Yulee," *New York Times*, June 19, 1860, 2.
- ⁴⁷⁹ "Farewell Honors to Mr. Blount," *The Washington Post*, February 5, 1893, 4.
- ⁴⁸⁰ "New Publications," New York Times, July 9, 1873, 5.
- ⁴⁸¹ "Political Department," Vermont Gazette, July 26, 1831, 1.
- ⁴⁸² "The re-election of Mr. Duff Green," *Richmond Enquirer*, February 8, 1831, 2.

CHAPTER 4

⁴⁸³ An earlier version of the section on business and educational public relations was presented by Cayce Myers in the Public Relations Division of the Association of Education in Journalism and Mass Communication (AEJMC) annual conference August 8-11, 2013 in Washington D.C.

⁴⁸⁴ Cutlip, *Public Relations History From the 17th to the twentieth Century* (Hillsdale:

Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1995); John Price Jones, At the Bar of Public Opinion:

A Brief for Public Relations (New York: Inter-River Press, 1939).

⁴⁸⁵ Bernays, *Public Relations* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952).

⁴⁸⁶ Cutlip, *The Unseen Power* (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1994).

⁴⁸⁷ James Grunig and Todd Hunt, *Managing Public Relations* (New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1984), 22.

⁴⁸⁸ "Death of Kensseiart Havens, Esq.," New York Daily Times, February 10, 1854.

⁴⁸⁹ "Death of Col. J. Charles Blum," *Charleston Mercury*, June 13, 1857, 2.

⁴⁹⁰ Louis H. Everts, *History of the Connecticut Valley in Massachusetts, With Illustrations and Biographical Sketches of Some of Its Prominent Men and Pioneers, Vol. II* (Philadelphia: Louis H. Everts, 1879), 633-644.
⁴⁹¹ Ibid.

⁴⁹² W.W. Clayton and W. Woodford, *History of Bergen and Passaic Counties, New Jersey, With Biographical Sketches of Many of Its Pioneers and Prominent Men*(Philadelphia: Everts, Peck and Bergen Historic Books, 1882), 245-257.

⁴⁹³ Hamilton Hurd, *History of Worcester County, Massachusetts, With Biographical Sketches of Many of Its Pioneers and Prominent Men, Vol. II* (Philadelphia: J.W. Lewis and Co., 1889), 1669-1744.

⁴⁹⁴ "Higgins," Zion's Herald, October 27, 1909, 1375.

⁴⁹⁵ "Cyrus W. Field. His Life and Work," *The Independent*, September 10, 1893, 21.

⁴⁹⁶ Magnus Pflanum, "In Memoriam: C.C. Mellor," *Transactions of the American Miscroscopical Society* 29 (1909): 73.

⁴⁹⁷ "Tried by Fire," Saturday Evening Post, June 17, 1876, 4.

⁴⁹⁸ "Corporations and Publicity," *The National*, July 4, 1912, 5-6; "Willard Plans to Spend \$150,000.00 A Year on B&O," *Wall Street Journal*, September 24, 1913, 6.
⁴⁹⁹ "Shutze's Funeral Was a Large One," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 18, 1900, 3.

⁵⁰⁰ "K. Pierpont Morgan: An Appreciation," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 3, 1913, 6;
Bret Harte, "The Youngest Miss Piper," *Frank Leslie's Popular Monthly*, February 1900,
3.

⁵⁰¹ Charles W. Hobart, "Hon. Henry Drum: A Tacoma Banker and Business Man," Magazine of Western History, June 1891, 147.

⁵⁰² "Editorial: Alpheus Hardy," *The Andover Review: A Religious and Theological Monthly*, September 1887, 308.

⁵⁰³ Ibid.

⁵⁰⁴ "Supreme Court of Appeals of Virginia," *The Virginia Law Register* 14, no. 12 (1909), 947.

⁵⁰⁵ Willard Hotchkiss, "The Northwestern University School of Commerce," *Journal of Political Economy* 21 (1913), 206.

⁵⁰⁶ W.H. Gardiner, "Public Relations and taxation of Public Service Corporations," State and Local Taxation: International Conference Under the Auspices of the International Tax Association: Addresses and Proceedings 3 (1909): 175-180; "Provisions for Annual Conference," State and Local taxation: International Conference under the Auspices of the International Tax Association: Addresses and Proceedings 4 (1910): 417-432;
"Provisions for Annual Conference," State and Local Taxation: International Conference under the Auspices of the International Conference under the Auspices of the International Conference under the Auspices of the International Conference, State and Local Taxation: International Conference under the Auspices of the International Tax Association: Addresses and Proceedings 3 (1909): 375-387; "Constitution of the National Tax Association," State and Local Taxation: Annual Conference Under the Auspices of the National Tax Association: Addresses and Proceedings 5 (1911): 460-485; "Appendix," State and

Local Taxation Annual Conference Under the Auspices of the National Tax Association: Addresses and Proceedings 6 (1912): 521-558.

⁵⁰⁸ "Private Corporations and the State," *Journal of Social Science, Containing the Proceedings of the American Association*, November 1887, 145.
⁵⁰⁹ Ibid.

⁵¹⁰ "The Ratcatcher's Gospel," *Littell's Living Age*, January 23, 1858, 212.

⁵¹¹ Ernst Freund, "Private Claims Against the State," *Political Science Quarterly* 8 (1893), 651.

⁵¹² Ohioans Here Show Loyalty to Taft," New York Times, January 28, 1912, 1.

⁵¹³ "The Corporation Problem," *The American Law Review*, January/February 1892, 167.

⁵¹⁴ Edward L. Andrews, "Considerations for a Sixteenth Amendment," *Albany Law Journal*, December 1907, 363

⁵¹⁵ "Wise and Otherwise," Christian Advocate, April 4, 1901, 556.

⁵¹⁶ "Statement of the Corporation Counsel," New York Times, February, 24, 1875, 2.

⁵¹⁷ "Current Legal Periodicals and Work Reviews," *The American Law Register* 54 (1906), 688.

⁵¹⁸ Marvin Olasky, *Corporate Public relations: A New Historical Perspective* (Hilsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1987), 2-6, 7-14.

⁵¹⁹ "Book Notes," Political Science Quarterly, September 1898, 8; "Periodicals," The American Economic Review 4 (1914): 1000; "Periodicals," *The American Economic Review* 6 (1916): 986.

⁵²⁰ Hurd Hamilton, *History of New London County, Connecticut, with Biographical Sketches of Many of Its Pioneers and Prominent Men* (Philadelphia: J.W. Lewis and Co., 1882), 351.

⁵²¹ "Legislative Power to regulate Railway Tariffs," *The Central Law Journal*, May 21, 1875, 11.

⁵²² Edwin Seligman, "Railway Tariffs and the Interstate Commerce Law," *Political Science Quarterly* 2, (1887): 247. The value of service doctrine is a legal principal that legal damages will be applied to defendants according to what the defendant can pay and what the value of the service is.

⁵²³ "From Vorhees; Abode," *The Washington Post*, August 6, 1888, 2.

⁵²⁴ Ibid.

⁵²⁵ "Notes of Recent Decisions," The Central Law Journal, September 23, 1892, 242;

A.H. Robbins, "Carrier-Personal Injuries-Free Pass-Release-Effect-negligence," The

Central Law Journal, September 1901, 252.

⁵²⁶ "Notes of Recent Decisions," *The Central Law Journal*, 242.

⁵²⁷ A.H. Robbings, Carriers-Personal Injuries-Free Pass-Release-Effect-Negligence, 252.
 ⁵²⁸ Ibid.

⁵²⁹ Ernst Freund, "Private Claims Against the State" *Political Science Quarterly*,December 1893, 3.

⁵³⁰ "The Bond Market," Wall Street Journal, October 29, 1907, 5; "State Corporation Commission," *Virginia Law Register* 3 (1917): 257.

⁵³¹ "Cooperation with Railways Essential," *The Christian Science Monitor*, December 10, 1913, 11.

⁵³² "The Late Robert Harris," New York Times, April 29, 1894, 4.

⁵³³ "Chairman Knapp Favors Pooling," *The Atlanta Journal*, November 26, 1897, 6; "An Ill-Advised Answer," *Outlook*, February 22, 1908, 385.

⁵³⁴ "Chairman Knapp Favors Pooling," *The Atlanta Journal*, 6.

⁵³⁵ Issac Rice, "Public Business and the Right to Steal," *Forum*, October 1893, 204.

⁵³⁶ Luigi Criscuolo, "Market Place Talks," *The Independent*, December 4, 1916, 428.

⁵³⁷ "Knapp is Optimistic," *The Washington Post*, June 17, 1907, 4; "Western Railroad

Managers Still Practicing Economy," Wall Street Journal, January 19, 1912, 7;

"Railways See Dawn of a Brighter Day" New York Times, December 26, 1915, 34.

⁵³⁸ "Western Railroad Managers Still Practicing Economy," Wall Street Journal, January

19, 1912, 7.

⁵³⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁴⁰ "Public Gouged by Railroads," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 28, 1902, A5.

⁵⁴¹ "Getting Employees to Help," *Electric Railway Journal*, December 9, 1916, 1189.

This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. The *Electric Railway Journal* was pulled after being mentioned in an archive article.

⁵⁴² "Every Employee a Publicity Representative," *Electric Railway Journal*, November 4,

1916, 961. This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. The *Electric Railway Journal* was pulled after being mentioned in an archive article.

⁵⁴³ F.R. Coates, "How to Improve Public Relations," *Electric Railway Journal*, December
2, 1916, 1154. This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. The *Electric Railway* Journal was pulled after being mentioned in an archive article.

⁵⁴⁴ William Morgan, "The Indeterminate Permit as a Satisfactory Franchise," *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 37 (1911), 142.

⁵⁴⁵ "Holland's Letter," *Wall Street Journal*, April 12, 1912, 1; "Electric Railway Men Say First Duty of Roads is Safety," *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 15, 1914, 13;
⁵⁴⁶ "Utilities Adopt Code of Public Relations Principles," *Wall Street Journal*, October 24, 1914, 6.

⁵⁴⁷ Ibid.

⁵⁴⁸ Charles Black, "How the American Association is Developing Good Public Relations," *Electric Railway Journal*, October 3, 1914, 651. This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. The *Electric Railway Journal* was pulled after being mentioned in an archive article.

⁵⁴⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁵⁰ "Utilities Adopt Code of Public Relations Principles," Wall Street Journal, 6.

⁵⁵¹ Advertisement, *Electric Railway Journal*, November 18, 1916, 24. This is not part of the sample pulled for this study, but instead is a journal referenced by an article from the sample.

⁵⁵² Ibid.

⁵⁵³ "I've told you men before," *Electric Railway Journal*, December 2, 1916, 36. This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. The *Electric Railway Journal* was pulled after being mentioned in an archive article.

⁵⁵⁴ "BPR," *Electric Railway Journal*, December 16, 1916, 9. This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. This *Electric Railway Journal* was pulled after being mentioned in an archive article.

⁵⁵⁵ Ibid.

⁵⁵⁶ "The Future of the Street Railway," *Electric Railway Journal*, December 2, 1916,
1157. This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. The *Electric Railway Journal* was pulled after being mentioned in an archive article.
⁵⁵⁷ Ibid.

⁵⁵⁸ "How the Public Helped," *Electric Railway Journal*, November 25, 1916, 1096. "The Future of the Street Railway," *Electric Railway Journal*, December 2, 1916, 1157. This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. The *Electric Railway Journal* was pulled after being mentioned in an archive article.

⁵⁵⁹ Lyman Gage, "The Banker in His Public Relations," *Banker's Magazine*, January 1901, 62.

⁵⁶⁰ Ibid.

⁵⁶¹ "The Market Place," *The Independent*, October 4, 1915, 36.

⁵⁶² Ibid.

⁵⁶³ Samuel Untermyer, "Speculation on the Stock Exchanges and Public Relation of the Exchanges," *The American Economic Review* 5 (1915), 41.

⁵⁶⁴ "Notes," *The American Economic Review* 5 (1915), 213; "American Bankers

Association Programme," Banker's Magazine, September 1917, 411.

⁵⁶⁵ "Notes," *The American Economic Review*, 213.

⁵⁶⁶ Ibid.

⁵⁶⁷ "Life Insurance—Warranty," *The Central Law Journal*, November 27, 1874, 597;
"Life Insurance—Missouri Act as to Misrepresentations in Policies Construed," *The Central Law Journal*, December 7, 1877, 486; Frederick Austin, "Place of Contract," *The*

Central Law Journal, July 27, 1900, 64; Miles Dawson, "Publicity of Accounts of Industrial Corporation," *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 42 (1912): 98.

⁵⁶⁸ "Brooklyn Life Insurance Co.," *The Independent*, February 19, 1880, 18.

⁵⁶⁹ James Garfield, "Publicity in Affairs of Industrial Combinations," *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 42 (1912), 140.

⁵⁷⁰ "Finance, Western Union's Move Toward Corporation Publicity," Harper's Weekly,

October 22, 1910, 22.

⁵⁷¹ "Electric Roads Men Meet," New York Times, October 8, 1912, 15.

⁵⁷² "Amicable Relations Between Public and Utility Companies," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 22, 1912, 13.

⁵⁷³ Theodore Vail, "What's Ahead for Business?," *The Independent*, July 20, 1914, 92.
⁵⁷⁴ Ibid.

⁵⁷⁵ "American Tel. & Tel. is Now Financed Ahead Until 1916," Wall Street Journal,

April 1, 1914, 2.

⁵⁷⁶ "American Public Utilities Gross Earnings Increase," *Wall Street Journal*, September 21, 1914, 7.

⁵⁷⁷ Ibid.

⁵⁷⁸ Justus Wakelee, "The Public Relations of Public Utility Companies," *Electric Railway Journal*, November 25, 1916, 1095. This was not part of the sample pulled from the digital archives. Instead this article was mentioned in one archive and was pulled for context in this chapter.

⁵⁷⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁸¹ Allyn Young, "Capital and Capitalistic Organizations, *American Economic Association*, September 1911, 583.

⁵⁸² "The metropolitan's Control Ratified," New York Times, May 18, 1900, 1.

⁵⁸³ Martin Littleton, "The Drift of Events, *Journal of Social Science, Containing the Proceedings of the American Association*, September 1907, 126.

⁵⁸⁴ "Tall Timber Thinning Out," Wall Street Journal, April 24, 1908, 1.

⁵⁸⁵ "United Railways of St. Louis," Wall Street Journal, November 2, 1918, 6.

⁵⁸⁶ "Topics on Wall Street, New York Times, September 6, 1913, 10.

⁵⁸⁷ "When the Corporation is Good," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 31, 1910, 4.

⁵⁸⁸ "Says Graft is Treason," New York Times, April 14, 1910, 2.

⁵⁸⁹ "Judiciary in Peril," *The Washington Post*, June 28, 1912, 1.

⁵⁹⁰ "Topics in Wall Street," New York Times, January 25, 1914, 88.

⁵⁹¹ "Boston Men on Program of Coming Trolley Convention," *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 3, 1914, 16.

⁵⁹² "Electric Men on a Trip," New York Times, April 18, 1912, 16.

⁵⁹³ "Nitrate Supply for Government Use is Urged," *The Christian Science Monitor*, September 29, 1916, 6.

⁵⁹⁴ "Stanley is Given New Seaboard Job," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 26, 1916, 7.
⁵⁹⁵ Ibid.

⁵⁹⁶ "S.A.L. Offices Will be Moved to Atlanta Dec. 1," *The Atlanta Constitution*, November 22, 1916.

⁵⁸⁰ Ibid.

⁵⁹⁷ "Positions Vacant," *Electric Railway Journal*, November 18, 1916, 53. This article was not part of the sample pulled but the journal was mentioned in an article from the sample. This article was later pulled to provide context.

⁵⁹⁸ "Business Opportunity," Wall Street Journal, January 30, 1917, 8.

⁵⁹⁹ "Situations Wanted-Male," New York Times, May 19, 1918, 41.

⁶⁰⁰ "Notes," The Dial: A Semi-Monthly Journal of Literary Criticism, January 16, 1905,

53; "Review," New York Observer and Chronicle, August 31, 1905, 277; "Book

Department," Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 25 (1905), 344;

⁶⁰¹ Albert Shaw, *The Business Career in its Public Relations* (San Francisco: Paul Elder and Company, 1904), accessed November 7, 2013,

http://www.gutenberg.org/files/29641/29641-h/29641-h.htm. This book was not part of the sample selected for this dissertation. It was mentioned as a published work in articles within the sample. The book was accessed online from Project Gutenberg.

⁶⁰² Shaw, The Business Career in its Public Relations.

⁶⁰³ Willard Hotchkiss, "The Northwestern University School of Commerce," *Journal of Political Economy* 21 (1913), 206.

⁶⁰⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁰⁵ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287-295

⁶⁰⁶ "Boys and the Theater," *Outlook*, April 1, 1911.

⁶⁰⁷ "John M. Carrere," *Outlook*, March 11, 1911; John Durand, "John Trunbull: Second and Concluding Article," *The American Art Review* 2 (1881): 221-230.

- ⁶⁰⁸ "Things Theatrical," Spirit of the Times: A Chronicle of the Turf, Agriculture, Field Sports, Literature and the State, May 19, 1849, 156.
- ⁶⁰⁹ "The Political Economy of Professions," Wall Street Journal, March 11, 1907, 1.
- ⁶¹⁰ "Universities and Colleges," New-England Magazine, October 1834, 341.

⁶¹¹ JFD, "Book Notices," The Central Law Journal, May 21, 1875, 15.

⁶¹² "Review of the Month," The American Law Review, September 1882, 696.

⁶¹³ "Bar Associations: Antiquity and Origin of Bar Associations," *The American Law Review*, March/April 1889, 213.

⁶¹⁴ John Welch, "Reminiscences of Thomas Ewing," *Magazine of Western History*, February 1888, 399.

⁶¹⁵ "Punishment for Escaping," The Albany Law Journal, January 1, 1881, 5.

⁶¹⁶ "Court of General Sessions," New York Daily Times, August 8, 1854, 1.

⁶¹⁷ George Madison Bodge, "Nathaniel Foster Safford," The New-England Historical and Genealogical Register, January 1893, 9.

⁶¹⁸ John Bigelow, "Some Recollections of Charles O'Conor," *Century Illustrated Magazine*, March 1885, 725; "Notes," *The American Law Review*, September/October
1889, 804.

⁶¹⁹ "E.M. Shepard Dies After Long Illness," New York Times, July 29, 1911, 1.

⁶²⁰ "Medical Etiquette, Quacks and Secret Remedies," *Forum*, October 1893, 195.
⁶²¹ Ibid.

⁶²² P. Maxwell Foshay, "The Organization of the Medical Profession," *Forum*, October 1901, 166.

⁶²³ Ibid.

⁶²⁴ "American Medical Association," *The Boston Medical and Surgical Journal*, May 16, 1849, 299.

⁶²⁵ Ibid.

⁶²⁶ "Review 1," *Chicago Medical Examiner*, May 1860, 295; "Index," *Philadelphia Medical Times*, December 31, 1880, 833.

⁶²⁷ James Walk, "Original Communications," *Philadelphia Medical Times*, April 21, 1883, 493.

⁶²⁸ "Echoes and News: New York," *Medical News*, April 2, 1904, 84; "Echoes and News: New York," *Medical News*, April 3, 1904, 802.

629 Ibid.

⁶³⁰ "Autobiography of Leigh Hunt," *The American Whig Review*, January 1851, 34; "James Robinson Newhall," *History of Essex County, Massachusetts, with Biographical Sketches of Many of Its Pioneers and Prominent Men, 1888,* 337-377; "In Memory of E.C. Stedman," *Outlook*, January 23, 1909, 139; "What Other Papers Are Saying Responsible Journalism," *The State*, June 11, 1910, 4.

⁶³¹ "What Other Papers Are Saying," 4.

⁶³² "American Academy of Medicine," *Medical and Surgical Reporter*, October 18, 1883, 447.

⁶³³ "The Popular Science Monthly," *Christian Union*, October 20, 1880, 330; No Title, *The Dial: A Semi-Monthly Journal of Literary Criticism, Discussion, and Information*, November 1880, 145; Advertisement, *The Literary World: A Monthly Review of Current Literature*, October 23, 1880, 1; Advertisement, *New York Evangelist*, October 21, 1880,
5. 634 "Minutes of the Forty-Eight Annual Meeting Kansas Academy of Science,"

Transactions of the Kansas Academy of Science 28 (1916-1917): 20.

⁶³⁵ "Sketch of the Life and Character of Jonathan P. Cushing, M.A.," The American

Quarterly Register, November 1838, 113; The Editor, "Article VI: Life and

Correspondence of Dr. Arnold," The Christian Review, March 1, 1845, 83; William

Gammell, "Alexis Caswell, D.D., LL.D.,, Ex-President of Brown University, The New-

England Historical and Genealogical Register, July 1877, 253; E.B. Otheman,

"Hillside—Mrs. Olin," Zion's Herald, January 22, 1880, 30; "From the New College

Presidents," *Outlook*, November 4, 1899, 532; "Ranks With Dr. Eliot," *The Washington Post*, October 9, 1909, 6.

⁶³⁶ Otheman, "Hillside—Mrs. Olin," 30.

⁶³⁷ "Ranks with Dr. Eliot," 6.

⁶³⁸ "Article VI: Life and Correspondence of Dr. Arnold," 83;

⁶³⁹ "Sketch of the Life and Character of Jonathan P. Cushing," 113.

⁶⁴⁰ "Alexis Caswell," 253.

⁶⁴¹ Ibid.

⁶⁴² "Medical Reform: Dr. Annan's Further "Remarks" Upon the National Convention,"
Medical News, October 1847, 101; Francis Brown, "Memoir of Edmund Dwight," *The American Journal of Education* 4 (1857): 5; "Haud Immemor—Thackeray in America,"
Littell Lviing Age, July 20, 1872, 157; "Noah Porter," Congregationalist, November 9,
1893, 659; "Home and School, Outlook, Ocotber 20, 1894, 627; Morris H. Morgan,
"Memoir of George M. Lane," *Harvard Studies in Classical Philology* 9 (1898): 12;
David Starr Jordan, "Kakichi Mitsukuri," Science, *New Series* 30 (1909): 631.

- ⁶⁴³ "Medical Reform" 101.
- ⁶⁴⁴ "Memoir of Edmund Dwight," 5;
- ⁶⁴⁵ "Haud Immemor," 157.
- ⁶⁴⁶ "Home and School," 50.
- ⁶⁴⁷ Morgan, "Memoir of George M. Lane," 12.
- ⁶⁴⁸ Jordan, "Kakichi Mitsukuri," 631.

⁶⁴⁹ Seligman, "Preliminary Report of the Joint Committee on Academic Freedom and Academic Tenure," 375-376.

⁶⁵⁰ Seligman, "Preliminary Report," 375.

⁶⁵¹ Ibid.

652 Ibid.

⁶⁵³ James Garnett, "Letter," Southern Literary Messenger, September 1835, 725.

⁶⁵⁴ "Meeting of Princetonians: They Discuss the Formation of a Club and Other

Matters," New York Times, December 17, 1886, 4.

⁶⁵⁵ S.H. Lee, "Article I.—Men of Wealth and Institutions of Learning," *New Englander and Yale Review*, June 1888, 379.

⁶⁵⁶ W.H. Jordan, "The Function and efficiency of the Agricultural College," *Science*, New Series 34 (1911): 774.

⁶⁵⁷ Chalmers Hadley, "What Library Schools Can Do for the Profession," *Bulletin of the American Library Association* 6 (1912): 149; "A College Education," *Washington Post*, September 17, 1915, 6.

⁶⁵⁸ Ella J. Fifeld, "The School Board and the Public Press," *National Education Association Proceedings* 38 (1899): 1131-1134. ⁶⁵⁹ Fifield, "The School Board and the Public Press," 1132.

⁶⁶⁰ Fifield, "The School Board and the Public Press, 1132-1133.

- ⁶⁶¹ Fifield, "The School Board and the Public Press, 1133.
- ⁶⁶² Nigel M. de Bussey, "Dialogue as a Basis for Stakeholder Engagement: Defining and Measuring the Core Competencies," in *The Sage Handbook of Public Relations*, E. Heath ed. (Los Angeles: Sage, 2010), 127-144.

⁶⁶³ Karla Gower, "U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era," *Journal of Communication Management 12* (2008): 305-318.

CHAPTER 5

⁶⁶⁴ Michael Emery, Edwin Emery, and Nancy Roberts, *The Press and America: An*

Interpretive History of the Mass Media (Boston: Allyn and Bacon, 2000), 97-120.

⁶⁶⁵ John Aldrich, Why Parties?: The Origins and Transformation of Party Politics in

America (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1995), 3-61.

- ⁶⁶⁶ Edward Bernays, *Propaganda* (New York: Horace Liveright, 1928), 20.
- ⁶⁶⁷ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 21.
- ⁶⁶⁸ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 22.
- ⁶⁶⁹ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 30.
- ⁶⁷⁰ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 30, 158.
- ⁶⁷¹ Edward Bernays, *Public Relations* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952),
 79, 95.
- ⁶⁷² Edward Bernays, *biography of an idea* (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1965), 287.
 ⁶⁷³ Scott Cutlip and Allen Center, *Effective Public Relations* (Englewood Cliffs, Prentice-Hall, Inc., 1958), 17.

⁶⁷⁴ Scott Cutlip, Public Relations History from the 17th to the twentieth Century (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1995), 17-33.

⁶⁷⁵ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 20-22.

⁶⁷⁶ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 20-22; Cutlip and Center, *Effective Public Relations*, 17. ⁶⁷⁷ "To the Editor of the General Repository," The General Repository and Review, July 1, 1812, 84; "Church Missionary Society," Christian Observer, 1818, 865; "Missionary Foreign, The Jews," The Churchman, August 26, 1825, 4; "Rome-His Eminence," The Catholic Telegraph, May 30, 1834, 215; "Fragments of Travel" The New World, February 11, 1843, 183; "Paper and Gold," Episcopal Recorder, March 30, 1844, 7; "New Publication," German Reformed Messenger, October 1, 1851, 3342; "From Ireland," New York Daily Times, February 14, 1855, 2; "Table of Content," The Ladies' Repository, December 31, 1855, IV; "Rome's Loss and Gain," New York Observer, February 22, 1855, 1; "Foreign," New York Evangelist, September 4, 1862, 7; "An Old Enemy of the Holy See," New York Times, May 16, 1870, 4; "Religious Intelligence," The Independent, August 21, 1873, 1050; "Notes," The Albany Law Journal, November 25, 1876, 363; "From Abroad," New York Evangelist, June 14, 1883, 8; "Resisting Irish Police," New York Times, October 24, 1887, 1; "A False Report Corrected," New York Times, November 18, 1888, 2; "Satolli and His Opponents," The Washington Post, May 16, 1894, 1; "Translated to Another See," The Washington Post, June 6, 1895, 1; "Volume XIX," The Independent, August 13, 1895, 12; "Object Lesson for Bigots," New York Times, May 31, 1899, 8; "Italy Mildly Agitated," New York Times, September 18, 1899, 17; "Church Controversy Settled," New York Times, October 25, 1899, 6; "Recent Publications Upon Economics," The Quarterly Journal of Economics, November 1900,

150; "Athletic Training at Yale," New York Times, February 9, 1901, 3; "Pope Pius a Reformer," *The Washington Post*, July 12, 1903, 14; William Ashmore, "A Great Issue in China," *The Watchman*, February 5, 1903, 11; "Father Brann's Address," *New York Times*, February 23, 1903, 6; "Bondholders Suing 42d Street R ailway," *New York Times*, April 4, 1905, 7; Abbot Gasket, "Some Letters of father Hecker," *The Catholic World*, May 1 1906, 233; "The New Italy," *The Independent*, October 12, 1911, 818; "Great Interest in Rome," *New York Times*, October 30, 1911, 4; "The Black Pope," *Outlook*, February 24, 1915, 415.

⁶⁷⁸ Ibid.

⁶⁷⁹ "Intelligence form India" *The Massachusetts Baptist Missionary Magazine*, May
1810, 289; "Review of New Publications," *Christian Observer*, June 1811, 363; Cleardo
Naudi, "From the wish Expositor," *The Religious Intelligencer*, March 25, 1820, 677;
"Spain," *Reformer*, July 1, 1824, 165; "Historical View of Roman Catholic Missions," *The American Quarterly Register*, February 1843, 213; "Current Foreign Topics," *New York Times*, July 4, 1884, 1; "Pope Orders Reforms," New York Times, July 7, 1903, 3;
"Early Attempts at Flying," *The Washington Post*, September 4, 1910, sec. M3.
⁶⁸⁰ "Literary and Philosophical Intelligence," *The Pittsburgh Recorder*, June 20, 1823,
352; "Italy," *United States Catholic Miscellany*, September 30, 1826, 87; "Popery," *The Religious Intelligencer*, January 1, 1831, 481; "Popery," *The Catholic Telegraph*, April 26, 1833, 207; "General Summary," *Western Christian Advocate*, June 19, 1835, 31;
"Obituary," *The Catholic Telegraph*, April 10, 1845, 14; "African Education and Civilization Society," *Christian Reflector*, May 21, 1846, 81; "Americans at Rome," *Christian Secretary*, June 25, 1847, 4; "Letters from Abroad," *Graham's American*

Monthly Magazine of Literature, April 1857, 343; "The Church and the Negro,"

Christian Advocate and Journal, November 17, 1864, 365; "Religious Intelligence,"

Christian Advocate and Journal, December 7, 1865, 387; Blanche Nevin, "Foreign

Correspondence," Reformed Church Messenger, May 25, 1870, 5; "Johnson said 'I Kill

Him," New York Times, April 15, 1893, 8; "Early German Priests in the United States,"

The American Catholic Historical Researches, April 1905, 151.

⁶⁸¹ "Religious Summary," *Christina Register and Boston Observer*, January 22, 1842, 15;"The Pope's Brief to the Jesuits," *The Independent*, September 30, 1886, 16; "The

Gadfly," The Critic, August 7, 1897, 73;

⁶⁸² "Foreign," *The Catholic Telegraph*, March 30, 1833, 175; "American Freer Under Old Rule," *New York Times*, July 26, 1908, 9.

⁶⁸³ "The Chaplet of Pearls," *The Round Table*, April 10, 1869, 234.

⁶⁸⁴ "Rome," United States Catholic Miscellany, December 25, 1830, 206; J.W.

Cunningham, "Union With God," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, March 13, 1856, 1; "Foreign," *Zion's Herald and Wesleyan Journal*, February 27, 1867, 35; "Alexander Sullivan and the Pope," *New York Times*, June 21, 1883, 5; Bishop Hendrix, "The Leper Island of Molokai," *The Independent*, August 26, 1897, 1; John R. Slattery, "A Catholic College for Negro Catechists," *The Catholic World*, October 1899, 1; "Bishop Goodsell's Attack," *New York Times*, November 25, 1900, 19; "The Director of the Society for the Propagation of the Faith," *The Independent*, February 26, 1903, 519.

⁶⁸⁵ "The Marble Faun: Completed," *The Knickerbocker*, July 1860, 65; "Co-Operation," *Reformed Church Messenger*, September 30, 1874, 10; "Questions They Discussed," *The*

Atlanta Constitution, April 25, 1893, 1; "The Irish Crimes," New York Times, June 9, 1883, 1; "Popes of the Las Century," New York Times, June 15, 1907, sec. BR390. 686 "Fiction," The Critic, May 26, 1894, 357.

⁶⁸⁷"Religious Summary," *Christian Advocate and Journal*, January 19, 1854, 10.
⁶⁸⁸ "The Presbytery votes Against a Revision," *New York Times*, November 13, 1900, 5;
"In the Drift of Current Thought," *Herald of Gospel Liberty*, February 11, 1915, 162.
⁶⁸⁹ "The Methodist Episcopal Church in Italy," *The North American Review*, September 1, 1910, 403.

⁶⁹⁰ "Foreign Department," *Baptist Missionary Magazine*, July 1896, 230.
⁶⁹¹"Some interesting facts," *Christian Union*, October 1, 1887, 3; "W.H.M.S. Notes," *Zion's Herald*, July 22, 1908, 957; "Law in a Democracy," *The Albany Law Journal*,
December 1901, 474; "A Fruitful Inquiry," *The Washington Post*, March 27, 1904, sec.
E6; "A Survey of the Horizon as Seen From the Editor's Window," *Herald of Gospel Liberty*, February 18, 1915, 198.

⁶⁹² "Has 2,100 Colporteurs," *The Washington Post*, February 14, 1915, sec. RE7.
⁶⁹³ "Hostility to Evangelical Work in Greece," *The Independent*, March 31, 1892, 18.
⁶⁹⁴ 'The East African Slaves," *New York Times*, December 8 1889, 17; "An Unhappy Controversy," *Outlook*, January 17, 1914, 109.

⁶⁹⁵ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 19-31.

⁶⁹⁶ "Spirit of the Religious Press," *New York Times*, June 18, 1871, 3; "Christian Missions in the South," *Christian Union*, July 10, 1883, 26; "The Russian Famine," *Friends' Review*, April 27, 1893, 636; "Address of the Rev. J.F. Goucher," *Christian Advocate*, May 17, 1894, 313; Frederic Haskins, "Peru a Land of Flees, Fever and Gambling," *The*

Atlanta Constitution, March 20, 1904, sec. C2; "Event and Comment," *Congregationalist* and Christian World, April 15, 1905, 489; "Big Congress Will be Held," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 23, 1905, sec. C6; D.B. Schneder, "Ten Years of German Theology," *Reformed Church Review*, July 1908, 316; Elias Trevino, "Contributed," Christian Observer, July 15, 1908, 11; "Is a Creedless Christianity Possible?," *Current Literature*, August 1909, 178.

- ⁶⁹⁷ "An Eunuch" *The Port-Folio*, February 1819, 117; "The Force of Example," *Harper's Bazaar*, June 10, 1871, 365; "The Master Christian," *New York Evangelist*, November 15, 1900, 27; "A Chinese Editor in the Pulpit," *New York Times*, December 30, 1901, 7; "The Forces Organized," *Congregationalist and Christian World*, May 19, 1906, 726; "Event and Comment," *Congregationalist and Christian World*, May 19, 1906, 705; "Interesting items," *Herald of Gospel Liberty*, May 2, 1918, 431.
- ⁶⁹⁸ "Gleanings," *Christian Union*, March 31, 1880, 299; "A Free Church in a Sovereign State," *The Independent*, June 13, 1907, 1427; "More Babies, More Votes," *New York Times*, August 30, 1909, 1.
- ⁶⁹⁹ "Twentieth Century Christianity, By Dr. Chas. W. Eliot," *New York Times*, January 11, 1914, sec. SM2.
- ⁷⁰⁰ "The Story of Stericker," New York Times, September 27, 1874, 2.
- ⁷⁰¹ "English Topics," New York Times, August, 29, 1873, 1.
- ⁷⁰² "The Mormon Problem," New York Evangelist, December 12, 1901, 6.
- ⁷⁰³Leopold Katscher, "A Self-Made Man and Atheist," *The International Review*, May 1882, 454; Edward Brady, "Catholic Progress, Old and New," *The Catholic World*,

January 1890, 428; "Case of Dr. E.B. Andrews," *New York Times*, August 5, 1897, 5; Out Heathenish Propaganda," *The North American Review*, March 1916, 480.

⁷⁰⁴ T. Whittaker, "Apollonius of Tyana," *The Monist*, January 1902, 1.

⁷⁰⁵ "Public Life of St. Catharine of Siena," *The Catholic World*, January 1866, 547.

⁷⁰⁶ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 19-22, 32; Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287-288; Scott

Cutlip, *The Unseen Power* (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc., 1994) 64-71; 164-165.

⁷⁰⁷ "They Punished Him," *Puck*, November 1888, 219.

⁷⁰⁸ Pierre Boeringer, "The Advertiser and the Poster," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, July 1896, 41.

⁷⁰⁹ "The Spectacular Element in Drama," *Eclectic Magazine of Foreign Literature*,

December 1901, 748; "The New Plays," The Independent, April 14, 1917, 95.

⁷¹⁰ "Boston Symphony Orchestra In Its Fourteenth Rehearsal," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 13, 1915, 17

⁷¹¹ "The apostles of preparedness," *The Independent*, March 6, 1916, 358; F.G. Coffin, "Shall We Surrender the Lord's Day or Let it Go?," *Herald of Gospel Liberty*, April 5, 1917, 318.

⁷¹² "On Picket Duty," *Liberty*, August 1897, 1.

⁷¹³ "Aims of A.P.A. Denounced," New York Times, May 24, 1894, 1.

⁷¹⁴ "A Referendum for Reform," *The Arena*, October 1899, 454.

⁷¹⁵ "Will Refuse Funds," *The Washington Post*, July 19, 1908, 1; "Sizzling Denials of Macon Charges Issued by Howard," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 3, 1918, 1.
⁷¹⁶ "New Publications," *New York Times*, July 5, 1872, 3.

⁷¹⁷ "Rival Women Camp in Capitol Halls," *New York Times*, February 10, 1915, 8;
"Against a Progressive Postal Policy," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 17, 1915, 22.

⁷¹⁸ "Uncle Tom in Germany," National Era, November 18, 1852, 185.

⁷¹⁹ "Taft Figuring On Hughes," New York Times, June 10, 1907, 4.

⁷²⁰ "Croker Coming Homes," *The Washington Post*, June 5, 1907, 3.

⁷²¹ "Scent Wilson Boom," *The Washington Post*, December 18, 1913, 11.

⁷²² "A Good Congress to Invite," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 17, 1911, 4.

⁷²³ Birge Harrison, "Vegetable Food Not Immune," New York Times, May 19, 1906, 10.

⁷²⁴ "The Farmer, the Nation's Backbone," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 4, 1907, 6.

⁷²⁵ "Mr. Roosevelt to Stir War Interest," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 24, 1918, 6.

⁷²⁶ "Tobacco Interests Aroused," The Washington Post, January 16, 1902, 4; "Protection,

Not Reciprocity," Gunton's Magazine, February 1903, 114.

⁷²⁷ "Won't Demand Race Segregation," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 5, 1909, 4;

"Illinois Republican Convention Without a 'Medical' Plank," The Christian Science

Monitor, September 24, 1910, 11; "Topics In Wall Street," New York Times, October 6,

1911, 13; "South Pasadena Has Preserved Both Individuality and Charm," The Christian

Science Monitor, November 9, 1912, 11; "A Vast Leak," The Christian Science Monitor,

November 16, 1912, 36; "Object Lessons for Congress," New York Times, December 9,

1913, 10; "Senate To Confirm Dr. Biggs This Week," New York Times, January 18, 1914,

12; "A Civic Pentecost," The Atlanta Constitution, January 23, 1914, 4; "Plan Prizes for

School Essays on Single Tax," The Christian Science Monitor, February 19, 1915, 5;

"Fund for Clean City," *The Washington Post*, February 20, 1915, 2; "Civil Service Reform," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 22, 1917, sec. E2.

⁷²⁸ "Municipal Ownership or Theater," *The Washington Post*, April 17, 1905, 6.

⁷²⁹ "The Iowa Idea vs. Stand Pat," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 12, 1904, 6.

⁷³⁰ "Private Charities with Public Aid," *The Washington Post*, March 5, 1904, 6.

⁷³¹ "Federal Farm Loan Activities," *Outlook*, May 22, 1918, 161.

⁷³² "Adding to Food Crops," *The Washington Post*, March 12, 1916, 12; "Propose Farm

Work for City Employee," New York Times, April 15, 1917, 16; "Bankers Want

Minimum Price Guaranteed," The Christian Science Monitor, April 16, 1917, 7; "War

Work for Women," The Independent, May 4, 1918, 220; "Marketing of Bred Sows,"

Indiana Farmer's Guide, May 25, 1918, 30.

⁷³³ "Congress Votes on Draft Bill Today," New York Times, April 28, 1917, 1.

⁷³⁴ "House Rejects Big Standing Army," New York Times, March 31, 1916, 5; "Stone

Sees a Propaganda," The Washington Post, April 24, 1917, 2.

⁷³⁵ "Sale of Firearms," New York Times, May 19, 1918, 68.

⁷³⁶ "Good Roads Propaganda is Gathering New Friends," *The Washington Post*, August 22, 1909, sec. ES8.

⁷³⁷ "To Boycott Retail Clerks," *New York Times*, November 5, 1900, 1; "Densmore Unable TO End Mine Strike," *New York Times*, January 4, 1914, 13; "Western Union

Says No to Labor Board," New York Times, May 2, 1918, 17.

⁷³⁸ "After Philippine Facts," *New York Times*, November 1900, 6.

⁷³⁹ "The Danish Treaty," *The Washington Post*, December 26, 1913, 6.

⁷⁴⁰ "The Fool and His Gun," *The Washington Post*, February 20, 1903, 6.

⁷⁴¹ "Banning the Buzzard," *The Atlanta Constitution*, February 23, 1915, 6.

⁷⁴² "Trade Propaganda In Argentina Alleged," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 29, 1918, 1.

⁷⁴³ "Written on the Screen," New York Times, May 5, 1918, 57.

⁷⁴⁴ "Roosevelt Flays Hearst in Reply," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 26, 1918, 1.

⁷⁴⁵ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287.

⁷⁴⁶ Ibid.

⁷⁴⁷ "Democrats are Fond of Anti-Imperialism," New York Times, January 24, 1902, 2;

"Seeks Western Votes," *The Washington Post*, October 14, 1911, 3;"Citizens Take Law Into Own hands," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 9, 1918, 7.

⁷⁴⁸ "What Fools these Mortals Be," *Puck*, January 24, 1914, 4; "House Delays Vote to Sustain Wilson's Policy," *New York Times*, May 5, 1916, 1.

⁷⁴⁹ "Peronalia: Political, Social and Various," *Electic Magazine of Foreign Literature*,

March 1904, 290; "What 'Progressive' Stands For," *The Washington Post*, September 30, 1910, 6.

⁷⁵⁰ "Gags Army Officers," *The Washington Post*, January 9, 1914, 3.

⁷⁵¹ John Brooks, "Still the Muck Rake," *The Independent*, May 3, 1906, 1030; "The

Latest Books," Life, February 4, 1915, 198; "Hears Borland Today," The Washington

Post, March 14, 1916, 4.

⁷⁵² Porter Browne, "The Vigilantes," *Outlook*, May 8, 1918, 67.

⁷⁵³ "Bad Prophecies," *Shaker Manifesto*, February 1879, 39; "Revenge of the Sultan," *New York Times*, August 15, 1897, 5; "Indian Editors Punished," *New York Times*,
August 31, 1897, 7.

⁷⁵⁴ "Chula A- Longhorn, King of Siam," New York Times, August 22, 1897, sec. SM2.

⁷⁵⁵ "Air Immigration Scandal," *The Washington Post*, May 29, 1906, 1; "Coal Question in Canada," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 16, 1918, 6.

⁷⁵⁶ John Proctor, "Isolation or Imperialism?," Forum, September 1898, 14.

⁷⁵⁷ "Vida y Escritos del Dr. Jose Rizal," *The Independent*, July 30, 1908, 266.

⁷⁵⁸ Francesco Cerone, "Legalized Associations and Secret Societies in China," *The Living Age*, November 10, 1900, 337; "A Missionary review," *Baptist Missionary Magazine*, January 1902, 6.

⁷⁵⁹ "Political Intelligence," *National Era*, June 9, 1859, 91; Arthur Ruhl, "Campaigning in Costa Rica," *Outlook*, January 3, 1914, 35; "Chileans to Make Propaganda," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 9, 1915, 8; "Porto Rico in Need of Rural Credits," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 17, 1918, 5.

⁷⁶⁰ "Help For the Orleans Family," *New York Times*, August 31, 1885, 3; "Portuguese Revolt Wanes," *New York Times*, October 23, 1911, 4; "Austria Attempts Propaganda," *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 3, 1916, 3.

⁷⁶¹ "The French Republic," *New York Times*, December 3, 1877, 5; "Portugal's Angry Mood," *New York Times*, January 19, 1890, 1; "Little Hope in the Hague," *New York Times*, June 9, 1907, sec. C4; *The Wall Street Journal* Straws," *Wall Street Journal*, May 18, 1918, 2.

⁷⁶² "The Latest Imperial Enigma," *New York Times*, April 11, 1869, 4; "The Fiasco of the Monarchists," *The Independent*, July 18, 1872, 4; "Captain Boyton in Paris," *The Albion*, October 2, 1875, 9; "Notes From France," *New York Times*, October 11, 1875, 1; E.D.J.

Wilson, "The Marshalate," *Littell's Living Age*, December 8, 1877, 600; "French Want No King," *The Washington Post*, July 5, 1908, 15.

⁷⁶³ "Domestic Politics of England," *The Literary and Scientific Repository and Critical Review*, April 1, 1821, 428.

⁷⁶⁴ "Bread Rations in England Next Step," *The Washington Post*, April 25, 1917, 3.

⁷⁶⁵ "'The Kaiser' Given Sanction of Government Authorities," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 8, 1918, 9.

⁷⁶⁶ "Propaganda in South America," *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 8, 1916, 2.

⁷⁶⁷ "Oom Paul in Broken Health," *The Washington Post*, January 28, 1902, 1.

⁷⁶⁸ "Work of Press Is Commended," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 14, 1918, 3.

⁷⁶⁹ "Charge Germany Coerced Britons By Scandal Book," *New York Times*, May 31, 1918, 1.

⁷⁷⁰ "Canadian Tribute to Lord Beaverbrook," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 10, 1918, 13.

⁷⁷¹ "The Unseen Bond," *Life*, March 30, 1916, 588.

⁷⁷² "British Workers National League," *The Christian Science Monitor*, April 30, 1917, 8.
⁷⁷³ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 181.

⁷⁷⁴ H.G. Wells, "The New Machiavelli," *Forum*, September 1910, 366; Michael

Monahan, "A Group of Irish Poets," Forum, November 1912, 565.

⁷⁷⁵ J.P. Mahaffy, "The Recent Fuss About the Irish Language," *The Living Age*, October 14, 1899, 110.

⁷⁷⁶ "Irish Here Call for American Help," *New York Times*, May 20, 1918, 3.

⁷⁷⁷ "Irish, In War, See Hope For Freedom," *New York Times*, August 9, 1917, 13.

⁷⁷⁸ "Austria," *The Round Table*, March 28, 1868, 195; Nicholas Pashitch," *The Christian Science Monitor*, April 18, 1917, 3.

⁷⁷⁹ Ellinor F.B. Thompson, "A Ride Through Bosnia and the Hercegovina," *Eclectic Magazine of Foreign Literature*, June 1907, 537; "Russian Aroused by Pan-Slavs Keeps Watch on Austria," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 11, 1912, 16.
⁷⁸⁰ "To Free the Slavs," *Wall Street Journal*, May 9, 1918, 1.

⁷⁸¹ P.J. Popoff, "Russian Folk Songs," *Frank Leslie's Popular Monthly*, April 1893, 6.
⁷⁸² "Tolstoi's New Novel," *Liberty*, February 7, 1891, 8.

⁷⁸³ "Liberty Loan Wins Russian Aid Here," New York Times, May 3, 1918, 4.

⁷⁸⁴ "End of a Great Political Trial," New York Times, June 24, 1876, 4; "New Charge

Against Gorky," New York Times, May 9, 1906, 5; "Czar's Rebuff Enrages Douma," The

Washington Post, May 21, 1906, 1; "Finns Ask Russians to Surrender Fort," New York

Times, May 6, 1918, 1; "3 held as Anarchists," The Washington Post, May 15, 1918, 1;

⁷⁸⁵ "News of the Week," *Christian Advocate*, March 17, 1892, 180.

⁷⁸⁶ "Foreign," *New York Evangelist*, February 16 1865, 3.

⁷⁸⁷ "Russia," Baptist Missionary Magazine, October 1887, 407.

⁷⁸⁸ "Russian Despotism," *The Friend*, September 4 1886, 36.

⁷⁸⁹ "No Order in Russia," *The Washington Post*, March 17, 1880, 1; "The Sentence of

Death," The Washington Post, April 11, 1881, 1; "The Nihilists Combining," The

Washington Post, May 20, 1882, 1; "94 Are Accused of High Treason," New York Times,

December 29, 1913, 4.

⁷⁹⁰ Ibid.

⁷⁹¹ "Siberian Prisons Give Up 100,000," New York Times, April 4, 1917, 8.

⁷⁹² "Berlin, June 27," *New York Times*, June 28, 1907, 5.

⁷⁹³ "French Pretenders in the Light of the Great Strike," *New York Times*, May 6, 1906, sec. SM7.

⁷⁹⁴ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 78, 147.

⁷⁹⁵Maud Nathan, "Its falsehoods Only React Upon the Propagandists," New York Times, February 3, 1915, 10; "German View of the War," The Washington Post, February 7. 1915, 14; "Voters Denoune Carew's Warning," New York Times, March 11, 1916, 4; "Opinions Differ on the German Milk Situation," The Christian Science Monitor, March 20, 1916, 1; "The German Socialist Peace Intrigue," New York Times, April 26, 1917, 12; "Are We Too Lte?: Inefficiency Now is Treason," The North American Review, May 1918, 641; "Chronicle and Comment," The Bookman, May 1918, 306; "Asked Gregory's Advice," New York Times, May 1, 1918, 11; "American Soldier Writes Cheery Letter From France," New York Times, May 12, 1918, 53; "Steering Austria Among the Rocks," Outlook, May 15, 1918, 91; "Condemn the American," New York Times, May 19, 1918, 20; "German Princes are Scrambling for New Thrones in the East," New York Times, May 19, 1918, 1; "Kaiser's Chemist is Arrested Here," New York Times, May 26, 1918, 23; "Spurn Approbation of Berlin Clergy," New York Times, May 22, 1918, 11; "Red Cross Fund Tops \$143,000," New York Times, May 28, 1918, 1; "Reichstag and the Submarine," The Christian Science Monitor, May 31, 1918, 3.

⁷⁹⁶ "Navy League Denies Misuse of Moneys," *New York Times*, March 17, 1916, 6;
"Providence, R.I.," *New York Times*, March 23, 1916, 11; "Wholesale Plot Arrests," *New York Times*, April 7, 1917, 1; "Calls Ireland To War At Lusitania Service," *New York Times*, May 8, 1918, 11.

⁷⁹⁷ Ralph Jones, "Opponents are Assailed By Congressman Howard In His Opening Address," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 12, 1918, 6; "Told Morgenthau of Kaiser's Plot," *New York Times*, May 29, 1918, 5.

⁷⁹⁸ "German Government For the United States, *New York Times*, March 8. 1916, 10;
Demetra Vaka, "England in Khaki," *Outlook*, April 18, 1917, 702.

⁷⁹⁹ "Kaiswer Seeking Excuse for Peace," *New York Times*, February 12, 1915, 1;
Poultney Bigelow, "Navy League Attack," *New York Times*, March 19, 1916, 18; "The Cotton Market," *Wall Street Journal*, May 7, 1918, 3; Charles Grasty, "French Look to U.S. To Foil Peace Plot," *New York Times*, May 7, 1918, 1; "The Constitution's Markets, Business and Financial News and reviews," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 7, 1918, 12
⁸⁰⁰ "Hun Propaganda Deceives Italians," *The Washington Post*, May 16, 1918, 5;
"Davison Says the War is in a Serious Stage," *Wall Street Journal*, May 17, 1918, 10;
"Italian Writer on mission of Italy," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 22, 1918, 3;
"Italy is Honored by Atlanta Friday," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 25, 1918, 12; "To Tell Truth About Italy," *New York Times*, May 27 1918, 2; "Allied Council Sits," *The Washington Post*, March 28, 1916, 1;

⁸⁰¹ "German Press Speaks Out," *New York Times*, April 14, 1917, 1; "United States
Commission to Russia Assured," *The Christian Science Monitor*, April 23, 1917, 5;
"American League to Aid Russia Formed," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 2, 1918,
7; "Point to America's Duty in Russia," *New York Times*, May 11, 1918, 13; "Tells How
Anarchy is Sweeping Russia," *New York Times*, May 14, 1918, 11; "Masaryk Urges Help
for Russia," *New York Times*, May 27, 1918, 22; "Propaganda for Russia," *New York Times*, May 30, 1918, 10.

⁸⁰² "Spain's Relations With Morocco," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 1, 1918, 3;
"Embers of Revolt in Austria-Hungary," *New York Times*, May 26, 1918, sec. SM6.
⁸⁰³ "Paris Feb. 1," *New York Times*, February 2, 1915, 2; "Caillaux Writes to Court," *The Washington Post*, May 14, 1918, 4; "La Maison De La Presse In Paris," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 20, 1918, 9.

⁸⁰⁴"Bryce Explains America's Policy," *New York Times*, February 27, 1915, 2;
"Germanizing the Flemings," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 13, 1918, 18.
⁸⁰⁵ "Switzerland Used as Base By Germany," *New York Times*, May 30, 1918, 3.
⁸⁰⁶ "Ambassador Morgenthau's Amazing Story," *New York Times*, May 31, 1918, 22.
⁸⁰⁷ "Frank Words to Herr Dernburg," *New York Times*, June 23, 1907, sec. C1.
⁸⁰⁸ "Doubt in Germany on Monarchs' Deal," *New York Times*, May 16, 1918, 1.
⁸⁰⁹ "Columbia Bars Plots," *New York Times*, April 2, 1917, 11; "Unite to End Plots in South America," *The Washington Post*, April 8, 1917, 8; "Will stop Supplies to German Raiders," *New York Times*, April 8, 1917, 2; "Propaganda of Germany Shown By Newspaper," *The Christian Science Monitor*, April 13, 1917, 5; "Germany's Active Propaganda in Latin American," *New York Times*, March 26, 1916, 1; "Mexico and Germany," *New York Times*, April 5, 1917, 12; "Leap Over Cliff Kills Spy," *The Washington Post*, May 1, 1918, 4.

⁸¹¹ "Propagandist at Work," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 11, 1918, 12.

⁸¹² "Rochester Will Be Amused," *New York Times*, February 5, 1915, 10; "War
Referenda Plans Part of Propaganda," *The Christian Science Monitor*, April 12, 1917, 5.

⁸¹³ "German Activities in American Shown," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 23, 1918, 1.

⁸¹⁴ "League to Help Gregory," *The Washington Post*, May 10, 1918, 5; "Watches German Propaganda," *The Washington Post*, May 12, 1918, 11; Edward Purninton, "The Poison gas Brigade," *The Independent*, May 18, 1918, 287.

⁸¹⁵ "General Work," The Atlanta Constitution, May 5, 1918, sec. B3.

⁸¹⁶ "Only Sixteen More Showing of the Great 'Kaiser' Picture," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 10, 1918, 4.

⁸¹⁷ "Senate Accepts Sedition Bill," *New York Times*, May 5, 1918, 7; "Sedition," *Outlook*, May-Aug, 1918, 10.

⁸¹⁸ "Working for a Republic," *The Washington Post*, April 27, 1917, 3; "Move for Popular Rule in Germany," *The Christian Science Monitor*, April 27, 1917, 1.

⁸¹⁹ "The End Ordained," *The Washington Post*, May 20, 1918, 6.

⁸²⁰ Bernays, *Propaganda*; Cutlip and Center, *Effective Public Relations*; Bernays, *biography of an idea*.

⁸²¹ "The Free Soil Party," *Liberator*, August 10, 1849, 1; "The Political Future," *New York Daily News*, November 10, 1852, 6; "Kansas," *New York Times*, March 21, 1856, 3;
"Gov. Hurst on the Presidency," *New York Times*, July 21, 1860, 4; "The African Slave
Trade," *The Southern Literary Messenger*, August 1, 1861, 105; "Freedom of the Press," *New York Times*, August 27, 1861, 4; "Common Schools at the South," *The Independent*,
April 4, 1867, 4; "The Republican Party and Its Accusers," *National Era*, May 20, 1858,
78; "Foreign," *The Friend*, April 2, 1881, 272.

⁸²² "The Mormons and their City of Refuge," *Friends' Review*, September 7. 1850, 809.

⁸²³ "The Silver Question and the President's Letter," *The Chautauquan*, June 1895, 356;

"Scramble for office," The Washington Post, June 7, 1895, 1; "At the National Capital,"

New York Times, June 21, 1895, 5; "They Fight Like Cats," New York Times, July 6,

1896, 2; "Results of Reading," The Washington Post, July 10, 1896, 6; "Record and

Review," New York Observer and Chronicle, July 16, 1896, 89.

⁸²⁴ "Cleveland and his Party," New York Times, February 15, 1891, 5.

⁸²⁵ "Valiant For Temperance," *The Washington Post*, July 19, 1896, 7;

"Correspondence," Medical News, January 25, 1902, 183; "Hailed as Dry Defeat," The

Washington Post, August 16, 1909, 3; E.O. Taylor, "A World War on Alcohol," Zion's

Herald, August 25, 1909, 1076; "New Fashion of Sobriety," The Washington Post,

November 3, 1912, sec. M4; "William H. Taft, Warns Against Present-Day dangers,"

New York Times, January 25, 1914, 46;

⁸²⁶ William Powick, "That Troublesome Paragraph Two Forty-Eight," Christian

Advocate, March 25, 1904, 468; "Figures Answer Prohibition Foes," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 18, 1918, 5.

⁸²⁷ "The Women's Council," *The Washington Post*, February 26, 1891, 1; "Anti-Suffrage in the United States," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 29, 1914, 20.

⁸²⁸ "Women in Convention," *The Washington Post*, August 25, 1897, 6; "A Review of the

World," Current Literature, July 1908, 1; "Barnes Faces Jail Unless He Testifies," New

York Times, October 28, 1911, 6; "Can Drive, Cook and Darn," New York Times,

November 14, 1912, 1; Brain Hooker, "Mary Johnston's 'Hagar," The Bookman,

December 1913, 426; "Suffragettes and Their Opponents Seen Through Dust of Ballot

Fight," *The Washington Post*, December 14, 1913, sec. ES7; "American Girls Aboard," *New York Times*, January 20, 1914, 8

⁸²⁹ "Woman's Field In Life," *The Washington Post*, August 10, 1905, 2; Frederick Lynch,
"The Leaders of the New Peace Movement in America," *The Independent*, September 22,
1910, 629; "Amazing Results," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 7, 1912, 6;
"War Means Replacement of Horse By Truck," *New York Times*, February 14, 1915, sec.
X11; "Congress Meets Today to Act on War," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 2, 1917, 1;
"Lords Debate Peace," *The Washington Post*, May 9, 1918, 5; "Vision of the I.W.W. As
Saviors of World," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May, 12, 1918, sec. A6;
⁸³⁰ Ibid.

⁸³¹ "Pacifists," *Life*, April 26, 1917, 718.

⁸³² "Disloyalty Pledge," *The Washington Post*, April 3, 1917, 9; "Espionage Bill Calls Protest From Pacifists," *The Christian Science Monitor*, April 10, 1917, 4; "The Edge of Treason," *The Washington Post*, April 19, 1917, 6.

⁸³³ "Current Foreign Topics," *New York Times*, September 24, 1886, 3; "On Picket Duty," *Liberty*, December 28, 1889, 1; V. Gribayedoff, "The Anarchists," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 6, 1892, 10; "International Control of Anarchists," *The North American Review*, December 1901, 758; "Book Notes," *Political Science Quarterly*, March 1904, 161; Frederic Ogg, "Social Progress in Europe," *The Chautauquan*, April 1905, 111; Arthur Lawrence, "Lovely Countess of Warwick Ardent Advocate of Socialism," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 16, 1905, 2; "The Right to Tax," *Outlook*, September 10, 1910, 87; Samuel Orth, "What of the Individual?," *The North American Review*, October 1911, 517; "The Drama of My Life," *The Washington Post*, November

24, 1912, sec. SMA5; "The Spectator," *Outlook*, December 6, 1913, 760; "L'Affaire Brion Tried in Paris," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 4, 1918, 3.

⁸³⁴ E.T. Craig, "Socialism in England," *The American Socialist*, January 17, 1878, 18;
"German State Questions," New York Times, February 15, 1879, 1; "A cabal Against Koch," *The Washington Post*, December 28, 1890, 1; "French Anarchist Plots," *New York Times*, March 26, 1892, 5; "Crime of an Anti-Militarist," *New York Times*,
September 11, 1910, sec. C4; "Socialist Unity in England Urged By French Leader," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 8, 1914, 3; "Russia Stronger With Freedom," *New York Times*, April 20, 1917, 2; "Tat, Owning Defeat, Calls to Deserters," *New York Times*, 1918, 2.

⁸³⁵ "Disorders in Russia," *The Independent*, April 20, 1905, 865; "The French Anarchists," *The Independent*, August 5, 1909, 312; "Soap Box Patriotism," *New York Times*, May 25, 1918, 12.

⁸³⁶"Why it Was Rejected," *The Youth's Companion*, June 6, 11895, 278; "German Home Interests," *New York Times*, December 22, 1899, 16; "International Control of Anarchists," *The North American Review*, December 1901, 758.

⁸³⁷ "Ambrose Bierce on Anarchism," *Liberty*, May 5, 1894, "Six German Women Jailed,"*The Washington Post*, May 19, 1918, 9.

⁸³⁸ "The Paris Anarchist," New York Times, April 29, 1905, sec. BR276.

⁸³⁹ Bernays, *Propaganda*, 19-46.

⁸⁴⁰ "The Story of Christine Rochefort," *The Critic*, June 15, 1895, 434.

⁸⁴¹ "Dealng with Delusion," *New York Times*, July 16, 1896, 4; "War Against War," *McClure's Magazine*, April 1917, 9; "America and the Business World Discussed in Recent Books," *New York Times*, April 1, 1917, sec. BR5.

⁸⁴² 'The Call of Self-Interest," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 3, 1913, 6.

⁸⁴³ "What's in a Name," *Puck*, March 11, 1916, 22; "Speculative Fever Again Reached

High Pitch in Stocks Last Week," The Atlanta Constitution, May 19, 1918, sec. A15.

⁸⁴⁴ "Nathaniel Hawthorne, Man and Author," *The Living Age*, May 26, 1906, 458.

- ⁸⁴⁵ "Booker Washington in Florida," *The Washington Post*, February 7, 1903, 6.
- ⁸⁴⁶ "Attention! Attention!," Scientific American, May 2, 1868, 288; Perry
- Worden, "The Farmer's Wife," New York Times, September 17, 1910, sec. BR2.
- ⁸⁴⁷ A. Schinz, "The New Language We May All Speak," *The Ladies' Home Journal*, May 1906, 23.
- ⁸⁴⁸ "Zionism to be Discussed," *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 9, 1916, 12.
- ⁸⁴⁹ "Backs Hetch Hetchy Plan," *New York Times*, December 6, 1913, 18.
- ⁸⁵⁰ "Her Charity Scheme," The Washington Post, February 15, 1903, 29.
- ⁸⁵¹ "New Yorkers All Astir," The Christian Science Monitor, November 20, 1912, 24.
- ⁸⁵² "Jewish Young Men Seek Farm Life," New York Times, November 20, 1912, 17.
- ⁸⁵³ "Must be Driven From Homes," New York Times, December 12, 1913, 7.
- ⁸⁵⁴ "An Expert's Certificate," New York Times, December 10, 1901, 8.
- ⁸⁵⁵ "Social Economy at the Paris Exposition," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, June 1890, 212.
- ⁸⁵⁶ "Religious Ferment in India," Zion's Herald, March 9, 1904, 291.

⁸⁵⁷ "Revision of the Federal Equity Rules—A Report of Progress to Date," *The Central Law Journal*, October 27, 1911, 307.

⁸⁵⁸ "Bird Preservation Means Money Preservation in America," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 14, 1913, sec. E3.

⁸⁵⁹ "The 'Guild of Play' Helps 1,100 Children," New York Times, August 29, 1909, 4.

⁸⁶⁰"Dr. G.M. Boynton," *Congregationalist and Christian World*, April 29, 1905, 570; "A Simple Matter," *Life*, January 1, 1914, 15; "Copeland Praises Heads of Bureaus," *New York Times*, May 4, 1918, 15; "New York Must Go Over the Top, Too," *New York Times*, May 23, 1918, 12.

⁸⁶¹ "Rockefeller's Man Defends J.D. Fund," *The Atlanta Constitution*, February 4, 1915,
3.

- ⁸⁶² "Again Mistress of Her Art," The Washington Post, February 28, 1915, sec. SM2.
- ⁸⁶³ "Survey of the World," *The Independent*, November 14, 1912, 1.
- ⁸⁶⁴ "Demands of the Professors' Union for Protection and Academic Freedom," *Current Opinion*, March 1916, 192.
- ⁸⁶⁵ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287.

⁸⁶⁶ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 287-291; Bernays, *Public Relations*, 94-95.

⁸⁶⁷ Bernays, *Propagand*a, 19-32.

CHAPTER 6

⁸⁶⁸ Edward Bernays, *Public Relations* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952).

⁸⁶⁹ James Grunig and Todd Hunt, *Managing Public Relations* (New York: Holdt, Rinehart and Winston, 1984).

⁸⁷⁰ Scott Cutlip, *The Unseen Power* (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1994).

⁸⁷¹ Karen Russell and Cayce Myers, "The Misunderstood Nineteenth Century Press Agent (Presented at Association for Education in Journalism and Mass Communication annual conference, Washington D.C., August 2013.

⁸⁷² "An Echo from the Past," *Puck*, April 17, 1895, 135; "The Season of Puffs," *The Washington Post*, August 23, 1896, 18; Joseph Smith, "Militarism and Matrimony," *Life*, November 17, 1904, 478; "Press Agenting," *Puck*, May 2, 1914, 19; Irwin Wallace, "The Responsible Party," *Life*, February 15, 1917, 263.

⁸⁷³ "Business People at Work," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 20, 1912, 2.

⁸⁷⁴ "The Social World," *New York Times*, January 13, 1894, 11; "The Passionate Press Agent," *New York Times*, August 15, 1897, 14; "Rise of Press Agents," *The Washington Post*, January 17, 1897, 13; "Topics of the Times, *New York Times*, June 5, 1899, 6;
⁸⁷⁵ Michael Emery, Edwin Emery and Nancy Roberts, *The Press and America: An interpretive History of the Mass Media* (Boston: Allyn and Bacon, 2000), 138-139.
⁸⁷⁶ "The Central America Disaster," *New York Times*, October 3, 1857,3.
⁸⁷⁷ Ibid

⁸⁷⁸ "Admiral Schley, "Testified," *The Independent*, October 1, 1901, 2555; "Editorial Departments," *The Methodist Review*, September 1917, 767.

⁸⁷⁹ "The Philadelphia Times," *The Daily Constitution*, January 23, 1880, 2; The Russo-German Treaty," *New York Times*, December 26, 1893, 6; "A Silly Lie Again Denied, *New York Times*, June 11, 1895, 1.

⁸⁸⁰ "A Fire Horror," *The Washington Post*, December 1, 1889, 1.
⁸⁸¹ "The Sun very properly," *New York Times*, August 13, 1870, 4.

⁸⁸² "The Eastern Telegraphs and the Foreign News," New York Times, May 9, 1859, 4; "The Suppression of Dispatches," New York Times, June 14, 1863, 8; "Amusements," The Atlanta Constitution, January 24, 1865, 3; "Misuse of the Atlantic Telegraph, The Independent, September 10, 1868, 4; "Telegraphic News," The Constitution, September 25, 1869, 2; J.W. Simonton, "The Associated Press Agent in Havana," New York Times, March 17, 1870, 8; "John C. Gregg," The Atlanta Constitution, June 14, 1870, 1; "The Tribune and the Associated Press Agent," New York Times, March 14, 1872, 2; "Telegraphic News," New York Times, November 18, 1872, 1; "The Panama Canal," New York Times, June 9, 1874, 5; "Albany," New York Times, January 4, 1875, 1; "Mardi Gras," The Atlanta Constitution, February 33, 1875, 1; "Doubtless a Canard," The Daily Constitution, October 25, 1877, 2; "Fever Spreading at Other Sports," New York Times, August 15, 1878, 1; "In General," The Daily Constitution, March 4, 1880, 2; "Baltimore's Death Rate," The Washington Post, October 25, 1880, 1; "Mr. Scott's Review," The Washington Post, June 8, 1889, 1; "For the Baseball Fans," The Washington Post, June 5, 1896, 8.

⁸⁸³ "This is not a press agent," *Massachusetts Ploughman and New England Journal of Agriculture*, December 10, 1887, 2.

⁸⁸⁴ "The Western Union Telegraph Company," *The Washington Post*, December 6, 1880, 2; "Mr. Gould Will Go South," *The Washington Post*, January 20, 1889, 1; "The Wires are Working," *New York Times*, July 20, 1890, 1; "The Little Lord and the Great Alexander Salvini Week," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 28, 1890, 9; "A Little War," *Wall Street Journal*, October 20, 1891, 1; "Striving for them," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 1, 1895, 12. ⁸⁸⁵ "The Difficulties of Obtaining News," New York Times, June 24, 1863, 9; "British American Items," The Albion, November 11, 1865, 535; "Mutiny in Sing Sing Prison," New York Times, August 29 1866, 8; "Woman's Folly, The National Police Gazette, November 3, 1866, 1; "European News," The Albion, November 17, 1866, 546; "Conflict of Authorities," New York Times, February 1, 1868, 4; "Personal Explanation-Letter of Hon. Thomas W. Conway," New York Times, November 5, 1868, 2; "The Other Picture, Again," New York Evangelist, April 7, 1870, 8; "Railroad Murder," New York Times, July 9, 1873, 5; "The usual killing of negroes," The Constitution, July 13, 1876, 1; "Old Kaintuck," The Daily Constitution, December 13, 1877, 1; The "A Fatal Street Car Accident," New York Times, July 6, 1878, 1; "Domestic," New York Observer and Herald, August 15, 1878, 262; "A Course of Treatment of the Fever," New York Times, September 2, 1878, 1; "A New Remedy Suggested," The Daily Constitution, September 3, 1878, 1; "A Record of Sorrow," The Washington Post, September 20, 1878, 1; "Down with the Fever," The Daily Constitution, September 20, 1878, 1; "Memphis Still Under the Ban," New York Times, September 22, 1878, 1; "Louisville and the Fever," New York Times, September 28, 1878, 5; "The associated press agent," The Washington Post, November 20, 1878, 2; "Fighting for Life," The Washington Post, November 26, 1878, 4; "Editorial," The Washington Post, May 17. 1879, 2; "Progress of the Epidemic in Memphis," New York Times, September 14, 1879, 7; "The Yellow Fever Sufferers," New York Times, September 12, 1879, 5; "A Praiseworthy Act," The Washington Post, October 6, 1879, 2; "Democratic Justice," The Washington Post, November 22, 1879, 1; "Agitated Statesmen," The Washington Post, November 24, 1879, 1; "Political Industry," The Washington Post, December 10, 1879, 1; Ernest Harvier, "O Cynthiana," Puck,

December 24, 1879, 682; "Maine's Cheated People," *New York Times*, December 31, 1879, 1; "Compliments for the Ladies," *New York Times*, January 10, 1880, 2; "Did Not Heed the Warning," The Atlanta Constitution, June 2, 1889, 11; "Fired in Yellowstone Park," *The Washington Post*, August 4, 1889, 9; "The Truth of History," *The Washington Post*, September 1, 1889, 4; "The Delegate's Secretary, *New York Times*, January 16, 1893, 1; "Montgomery Gold Men Weak," *The Atlanta Constitution*, July 7, 1896, 3; "The Catholic Archbishop of New York, *New York Times*, January 2, 1897, sec. RB6; "To Punish the Lynchers," *New York Times*, March 11, 1892, 5.

⁸⁸⁶ "Boston Miscellaneously Jubilant," *Vanity Fair*, March 1, 1862, 105; "Foreign
Steamers Outward Bound," *New York Times*, September 19, 1862, 5; "Important from
Fredrick," *New York Times*, September 15, 1862, 1; "General News," *New York Times*,
November 15, 1865, 4; :The Latest hoax," *New York Times*, October 12, 1866, 4;
"Summary of Foreign News," *The Ablion*, June 5, 1869, 320; "Agricultural Items," *Prairie Farmer*, May 8, 1875, 146; "The Proseccution of Tweed," *New York Times*, July
18, 1875, 1; "Mr. Blaine's Letters," *New York Times*, June 7, 1876, 2; "The associated
press agent," *The Daily Constitution*, January 8, 1877, 1; "Hard to Give Up," *The Daily Constitution*, April 8, 1877, 1; "The clever folks," *The Washington Post*, March 16, 1878,
2; "Mr. Hayes' Pulse," *The Daily Constitution*, June 1, 1892, 4; "Clarkson Interviewed," *The Washington Post*, December 27, 1894, 4; "A Despicable New Trick," New York
Times, January 20, 1895, 8; "Jacksonville April 5," *New York Times*, April 6, 1895, 5;
"Gen. Diaz Forbids It," *The Washington Post*, October 4, 1895, 1; "Gossip of the Day,"

The Atlanta Constitution," October 6, 1896, 4; "Recrudescence of the Round-robin," *Washington Post*, September 4, 1899.

⁸⁸⁷ "The West," New York Times, May 8, 1871, 1; "Ty and Fashion," The Washington Post, February 1878, 4; "General Notes," New York Times, February 7, 1879, 4. ⁸⁸⁸ "Meeting of the Bolters in Charleston," *New York Times*, September 19, 1874, 6; "No Terms with the Surgents," New York Times, September 19, 1874, 1; "Compromise," New York Times, September 19, 1874, 1; "Another Penn Statements," New York Times, September 19, 1874, 1; an Excited Town," New York Times, September 20, 1874, 1; "Louisiana Quiet," New York Times, September 20, 1874, 1; "The Lawful Police on Duty," New York Times, September 22, 1874; "Louisiana Affairs," New York Times, September 22, 1874, 1; "A Fusion of Parties," New York Times, September 24, 1874, 7; "The Conference to be Resumed to-Day," New York Times, September 24, 1874, 7; "Louisiana," New York Times, September 26, 1874, 7; "Louisiana," New York Times, September 27, 1874, 1; "Affairs in Louisiana," New York Times, September 28, 1874, 1; "Louisiana," New York Times, September 30, 1874, 1; "Louisiana," New York Times, October 2, 1874, 1; "The Southern States," New York Times, October 3, 1874, 1; "The Southern Marshals," New York Times, October 3, 1874, 1; "The Louisiana Compact," New York Times, October 6, 1874, 1; "The Murdered Route Agent," New York Times, October 6, 1874, 1; "The Southern Terror," New York Times, October 6, 1874, 1; "Duplicate Registration in New-Orleans," New York Times, October 7, 1874, 1; "Louisiana," New York Times, October 7, 1874, 1; "A Letter from Gov. Kellogg" New York Times, October 8, 1874, 5; "Reported Order to prosecute White Leaguers," New York Times, October 9, 1874, 1; 'The New-Orleans Mayoralty," New York Times,

October 9, 1874, 1; "The Attorney General on the Subject," *New York Times*, October 10, 1874, 1; "Offer on the Part of the Fusionists to Accept the Proposition by Kellogg," *New York Times*, October 11, 1874, 7; "Appearance of White Leaguers in New-Orleans State Arms Not Surrendered to the Authorities," *New York Times*, October 11, 1874, 7; "Registration Progressing Quietly," *New York Times*, October 11, 1874, 7; "The South," *New York Times*, October 13, 1874, 7; "Louisiana Affairs," *New York Times*, October 18, 1874, 1; "The Attempted Assassination of Mr. Gair," *New York Times*, October 20, 1874, 1; "Alabama," *New York Times*, October 20, 1874, 1; "Renewal of the Conference Committee Rumored Resignation of ex Gov. Wells," *New York Times*, October 20, 1874, 1; "Mississippi," December 19, 1874, 1.

⁸⁸⁹ "Electrical Advertising," *The Washington Post*, April 18, 1878, 2; "Suit for Libel," *The Washington Post*, October 25, 1879, 1; "Gen. M'Dowell's Suit," The *Washington Post*, December 3, 1880, 1.

⁸⁹⁰ "The New-York Associated press Agent," *New York Times*, December 15, 1866, 4; "Yachting and Boating," *Forest and Stream*, May 18, 1876, 240; "Editorial," *The Washington Post*, December 6, 1879, 2.

⁸⁹¹ "New Jersey Legislature," New York Times, March 17, 1876, 2.

⁸⁹² "Congress," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 7, 1875, 2; "Louisiana in Congress," *New York Times*, January 7, 1875, 6.

⁸⁹³ T.B. Connery, "Great Business Operations—The Collection of News," *The Cosmopolitan*, May 1897, 21.

⁸⁹⁴ "A Bourbon Editor Rattled," *The Washington Post*, November 8, 1889, 4.

- ⁸⁹⁵ "From the Newton (N.J.) Register," New York Times, December 16, 1876, 3.
- ⁸⁹⁶ "The Associated Press," *The Washington Post*, July 31, 1878, 2.
- ⁸⁹⁷ "The Whereabouts of Gen. Crooke," New York Times, June 12, 1864, 8.
- ⁸⁹⁸ "Editorial Notes," The Independent, January 7, 1892, 15.
- ⁸⁹⁹ "The Associated Press agent at Manila," *The Atlanta Constitution*, September 12, 1899, 4.
- ⁹⁰⁰ "Mr. Houk Heard From," The Washington Post, November 19, 1890, 4.
- ⁹⁰¹ "The Case of Jeff. Davis," New York Times, May 10, 1867, 1.
- ⁹⁰² "A Lively Little 'Scrap," The Atlanta Constitution, December 1, 1894, 3.
- ⁹⁰³ "Washington," New York Times, January 1, 1875, 5.
- ⁹⁰⁴ "By Telegraph," *The Constitution*, August 28, 1869, 2.
- ⁹⁰⁵ "Minor Topics," New York Times, March 18, 1868, 4; "The Only Way to Get It," The
- Constitution, July 19, 1868, 1A; "Bullock's Libel Suit," The Atlanta Constitution, May
- 18, 1870, 1; "Bullock's Libel Suit and the Atlanta Press Agent," The Atlanta
- Constitution, May 20, 1870, 2; "Our Washington Letter," The Atlanta Constitution, June
- 8, 1870, 1; "Political Trading on northern Sympathies," The Atlanta Constitution, June
- 16, 1870, 2; "Louisiana," New York Times, November 27, 1872, 1; "Arkansas," New York
- Times, September 17, 1874, 7; "Southern Republicans," New York Times, October 15,
- 1874, 1; "The Alabama Investigation," New York Times, January 13, 1875, 8.
- ⁹⁰⁶ "The Cable Telegrams," New York Times, August 31, 1871, 5; "The Cable
- Dispatches," New York Times, September 1, 1871, 5; "The Indians," New York Times,
- April 10, 1873, 5; "Judge Jere Black," The Constitution, May 11, 1876, 1;
- ⁹⁰⁷ "Gotham," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 14, 1873, 1.

908 "Sporting," The Albion, July 2, 1870, 423.

⁹⁰⁹ "The School of Hard Knocks," *Zion's Herald*, December 16, 1891, 400; "Theatrical Notes," *The Washington Post*, September 23, 1898, 7; "John H, Copeston," *New York Times*, June 8, 1899, 7; "Pretty Dick!," *Puck*, November 8, 1911, 3; "Chronicle and Comment," *The Bookman*, May 1915, 225; Rollin Hartt, Choosing a Life Work, *Lippincott's Monthly Magazine*, July 1915, 77; Walter Eaton, "Bridges," *McBride's Magazine*, September 1915, 128.

⁹¹⁰"Mexico Conference," *Zion's Herald*, February 3, 1892, 37; "The Man Who Sits
Down Front," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 28, 1896, 26; "L.B. Yates' Marrying a Meal
Tick' Will be Staged Early Next Season," *The Washington Post*, May 7, 1916, sec. MT2.
⁹¹¹ "About Thanksgiving," *New York Times*, November 1, 1896, sec. SM15.

⁹¹² "A Western newspaper Enterprise," *Lippincott's Magazine of Literature, Science and Education*, April 1871, 389; "Notes from the Capital," *New York Times*, November 30, 1876; "The Lost Found," *The Daily Constitution*, April 15, 1877, 1; "Sensational Story About a Steamer," *New York Times*, April 30, 1878, 1 "Barnum," *Maine Farmer*, July 29, 1882, 2; "Abolish the Star Chamber," *The Washington Post*, April 1, 1889, 4; "Cartoons and Comments," *Puck*, April 1, 1896, 7; "Indefinite Press Reports," *The Washington Post*, January 6, 1897, 6; "Faith in Lanky Bob," *The Washington Post*, January 18, 1897, 8; "Gossip of the Cyclers," *New York Times*, September 12, 1897, 4; "Deceiving the Public," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 3, 1896, 4; :Evolution of a 'Fake," *New York Times*, February 17, 1901, 19; "How the Convention Was Handled," *Congregationalist and Christian World*," June 22, 1901, 1002; "The Love Letters of a Famous Man," *Life*, September 19, 1901, 229; "An obliging press agent," *Life*, September 10, 1903, 252;

329

"Again it Comes," The Atlanta Constitution, May 21, 1904, 6; "Arnold Daly Cries for Sunday License," New York Times, September 24, 1908, 9; "Art. V.—De Foe—The Journalist," The Methodist Review, March 1909, 219; "The Dramatic Critic and the Trust," The Independent, September 30, 1909, 770; Frederic Haskin "The Empire of Japan," The Washington Post, October 8, 1909, 4; "The Blow at Honest Dramatic Criticism," Outlook, March 15, 1916, 596; "Coventionterias," Puck, June 10, 1916, 22; Gregory Mason, "American War Correspondents at the Front," The Bookman, September 1914, 63; Anne Emerson, "Who's She in War Work," Forum, August 1918, 236. ⁹¹³ "Letters to the Editor," New York Times, November 21, 1876, 4; Francis Leupp, "Episodes of Journalism," Century Illustrated Magazine, June 1902, 314. ⁹¹⁴ "Dissatisfied Commuters," New York Times, April 23, 1890, 3; "The Pope and Rome," New York Times, October 25, 1891, 4; "Showman Poisoned," The Atlanta Constitution, November 8, 1895, 2, "Topics of the Times, New York Times, May 10, 1910, 8; "New Jersey Coast Expects President Wilson," New York Times, May 28, 1916, sec. X8. ⁹¹⁵ Mr. Eckels Again," The Atlanta Constitution, January 16, 1897, 4. ⁹¹⁶ "Turner and Sensational Reporters," *The Constitution*, July 15, 1869, 2. ⁹¹⁷ "Notes on Plays Current from Publicity Agents," New York Times, April 26, 1903, 26; "What Fools these Mortals Be!," Puck, December 30, 1908, 2; "Drivers and Twisters," Forest and Stream, August 26, 1911, 346; "As You'll Never Find it Published," Puck, October 28, 1916, 10. ⁹¹⁸ "Theatrical Notes," *The Washington Post*, April 24, 1898, 23.

⁹¹⁹ "Queenstown, March 30," *New York Times*, March 31, 1890, 1; "Adrift at Sea," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 31, 1890, 1.

- ⁹²⁰ "The Knight that Failed," *Puck*, October 5, 1904, 15.
- ⁹²¹ Edward Row, "Prize Essay," Christian Union, January 26, 1876, 73.
- ⁹²² "The Spectator," *Outlook*, December 16, 1911, 930.
- ⁹²³ "'Me Too' No More," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 24, 1895, 3.
- ⁹²⁴ " Modest Request," *Puck*, December 2, 1896, 11.
- ⁹²⁵ "The Allison Boom," The Washington Post, January 17, 1896, 6.
- ⁹²⁶ "Music," *New York Times*, February 16, 1896, 11; "Stars of Ring Will be Busy," *The Washington Post*, February 2, 1913, sec. S3; Beach, "Hit' Em Again," *Life*, October 18, 1917, 643.
- 927 "Music," New York Times, April 5, 1986, 10.
- ⁹²⁸ "Plays and Players," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 23, 1898, 9.
- ⁹²⁹ "Theatrical News and Gossip," The Washington Post, January 23, 1898, 20.
- ⁹³⁰ Joseph Smith, "Copper," Life, February 2, 1905, 140.
- ⁹³¹ "Notes of the Week," *Town and Country*, June 4, 1910, 12.
- ⁹³² Edwin Maxey, "The Denver Convention," *The Arena*, September 1908, 150.
- ⁹³³ "The Craving for Publicity," New York Observer and Chronicle, May 9, 1912, 594.
- 934 "Frazzled," Life, July 19, 1917, 97.
- 935 "Life Secure Cook and Peary," Life, September 30, 1909, 450; "Receivers Sale,"
- Puck, January 3, 1912, 3; "The French authorities," Puck, January 0, 1917, 20.
- ⁹³⁶ "The Jovial Press Agent," *The Washington Post*, January 13, 1894, 16.
- ⁹³⁷ Ernest Barvier," Carhart's Cosmopolitan Circus: An Episode of its Collapse," Puck,
- July 10, 1878, 4; "Nature's Press Agent, Puck, April 18, 1894, 138; "Hopeless Outlook,
- Puck, January 1, 1896, 338; "One More Idol Shattered," The Atlanta Constitution, April

20, 1896, 4; H.G. Wells, "The War of the Worlds," The Cosmopolitan, August 1897, 391; "Discriminating," Puck, January 20, 1897, 4; Edna Kenton, "Cory, of the Woman's Page," The Cosmopolitan, April 1905, 673, Minna Antrim, "Breaking Records," Lippincott's Monthly Magazine, August 1901, 253; "Cartoons and Comments," Puck, September 24, 1902, 7; Wilberforce Jenkins, "Colonel Claus Comes To Town," Puck, December 14, 1904, 3; Harris Lyon, "The Singer's Heart," McClure's Magazine, July 1908, 291; L.B. Peck, "The World-Tramp Speaks," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, May 1910, 14; Lawrence La Rue, "Making the Motor Board Earn Its Board," Outing Magazine, June 1910, 350; Will Comford, "The Rising Road," Lippincott's Monthly Magazine, April 1911, 385; Algernon Tassin, "The Story of Modern Book Advertising," The Bookman, June 1911, 405; N.A. Wood, "That Claim," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, January 1912, 52; Frances Sterett, "The Most for Mifflin," Harper's Bazaar, September 1912, 430; Henry Rafferty, "Joys of Mediocrity" Puck, January 15, 1913, 4; "Doing good by stealth," Puck, January 22, 1913, 6; "Faith," Life, March 20, 1913, 584; Helen Van Campen, "Life on Broadway," McClure's Magazine, May 1913, 68; "The Fable of the Progressive Foxes," Life, July 3, 1913, 29; Helen Van Campen," The Woes of Two Workers," McClure's Magazine, August 1913, 190; Sax Rohmer, "The Leopard Lady," McClure's Magazine, December 1913, 87; "A Phenomenal Record," The Atlanta Constitutional, March 11, 1914, 4; Owen Johnson, "The Salamander," *McClure's Magazine*, January 1914, 144; Ruth Wood, "The Literary Annals of Jeanne D'Drc," The Bookman, May 1914, 287; George Nathan, "The Puppet Short, "Puck, October 31, 1914, 11; "Why Doesn't Some Press-Agent Start It?," Puck, November 28, 1914, 10; "Secret of the Play that Gets itself Talked About," Current

Opinion, April 1915, 249; "Woman's Place, as Established by Noah," *Puck*, October 30, 1915, 9; "Work and Play," *Puck*, January 13, 1917, 21; "Who's Who in Hell," *Life*, July 19, 1917, 108; Alan Dale, "The Ever Wistful Marie Doro," *Puck*, January 20, 1918, 14; "Pegasus Wins, Ananias Up!," *Puck*, February 5, 1918, 20 "Two Wives," *McClure's Magazine*, March 1918, 22;; "Breach of Contract," *Life*, March 7, 1918, 394; Louise Hale, "Benefits Forgot," *McClure's Magazine*, July 1918, 24, William Lyon Phelps, "The Advance of English Poetry in the Twentieth Century," *The Bookman*, 636.

⁹³⁹ John Bangs, "Mrs. Raffles," *Puck*, January 11, 1905, 3; "Thaïs," *Life*, January 21, 1909, 98; "Clever Ruse," April 13, 1910, 10; "Handy Guide to War Conversation," *Life*, September 17, 1914; Who is that fellow," *The Independent*, January 11, 1915, 66;
⁹⁴⁰ "Drivers and Twister," *Forest and Stream*, December 16, 1911, 880.

⁹⁴¹ J.H. Blanchard, "Moving to Hell—Are You Helping," *Herald of Gospel Liberty*,

August 26, 1915, 1066; "Minute Visit in the Wings," *New York Times*, May 7, 1916, sec. X7.

⁹⁴² "The Fruit of Experience," *Puck*, November 18, 1899, 11; "Plays on Broadway," *The Washington Post*, March 26, 1916, sec. MT2; "The Extension of Human Faculty in Eusapia Palladino," *Current Literature*, January 1910, 49; "What is Presbyterian Heresy?," *Outlook*, June 3, 1911, 237.

⁹⁴³ "May Due Julia Arthur," *New York Times*, November 13, 1899, 1; "A Treat for Schoolboys," *New York Times*, May 17 1896, 9; "Grafting on the Theatres," *New York Times*, July 22, 1906, sec. SM9; Sidney Ormond, "Atlanta Playhouses with the Playerfolk," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 3, 1911, sec. F2; "Dave Lewis—'Don't

Lie to Your Wife," *The Atlanta Constitution*, February 23, 1913, sec. D10; "Doing Too Much," *Life*, August 19, 1915, 350.

⁹⁴⁴ "Death of Adam Forepaugh," *New York Times*, January 24, 1890, 5; "Personal," *The Washington Post*, October 2, 1878, 2.

⁹⁴⁵ Algernon Tassin, "Dollars and Display The Earning of Advertising Men," The Bookman, September 1910, 26.

⁹⁴⁶ Herbert Horwill, "Literature: Recent Biography," Forum, April 1905, 553.

⁹⁴⁷ "E.D. Fullford," *Forest and Stream*, October 22, 1904, 353; James Tuckerman, "The Folding of a Morning Glory," *Outing*, November 1904, 166.

⁹⁴⁸ "Sensational News from the Flotilla," *New York Times*, May 23, 1862, 2.
⁹⁴⁹ Ibid.

⁹⁵⁰ "From the Bachelor of Arts," New York Times, September 21, 1895, 8.

⁹⁵¹ "Fenian Raid on Pocket Book," *New York Times*, My 15, 1878, 4; "Miss Georgia Cayvan, *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 4, 1897, 3; J.B. Montgomery-M'Govern, "An Important Phase of Gutter Journalism: Faking," *The Arena*, February 1898, 240; Lavinia Hart, "Olga Nethersole," *The Cosmopolitan*, May 1901, 15; Benjamin Chapin, "Lincoln in the Hearts of the People," *The Independent*, February 11, 1909, 305; "Great sorrow will not be caused," *Life*, May 27, 1909, 731; "Literary Notes," *The Independent*, August 31, 1911, 487; "Notes of the Week," *Town and Country*, October 14, 1911, 30; Braig Britt, "Who is a Bub and Why," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 10, 1911, sec. B4; "Notes of the Week," *Town and Country*, October 14, 1911, 30; David Gibson, "Foolish Merchants," *Life*, October 19, 1911, 649; Horatio Winslow, "Ain't So?," *Puck*, October 16, 1912, 6; "Notes of the Stage," *The Washington Post*, January 21, 1912, sec. MS3;

"Thorpe Lauded," *The Washington Post*, March 8, 1914, 8; "Close of the Picture Contest," *Life*, July 30, 1914, 176.

⁹⁵² Stangers," *Puck*, June 18, 1913, 14.

⁹⁵³ "Entrapping a Senator," The Washington Post, March 3, 1890, 6; "A Horrible

Catastrophe," The Washington Post, February 18, 1894, 19; "We are becoming very

tired," The Washington Post, September 19, 1895, 6; Periwinkle Podmore, "The Podmore

Letters," The Chap, February 1, 1898, 245; "Topics of the Times, New York Times,

December 13, 1898, 6; "Making of a Gypsy Queen," New York Times, July 31, 1899, 1;

"Races at Brighton Beach," New York Times, July 13, 1899, 8; "Women Duelists,"

Pictorial Review, October 15, 1899, 19; "Arrowhead Inn Cup is Back," *New York Times*, October 17, 1909, 8;

⁹⁵⁴ "Taft Congratulates Hughes on Victory," *New York Times*, September 16, 1908, 4.
⁹⁵⁵ "The Pittsburg Dispatch," *The Washington Post*, August 28, 1899, 6; "The next sword presentation," *The Washington Post*, October 12, 1899, 6; "The Kansas editors are correct," *The Washington Post*, October 24, 1899, 6; "When General Funston says," *The Washington Post*, November 13, 1899, 6; "Gen. Funston's press agent," *The Washington Post*, November 22, 1899, 6; "Why not give Gen. Fred Funston's press agent," *The Washington Post*, November 24, 1899, 6; "Funston on his Exploits," *The Washington Post*, November 24, 1899, 6; "Funston on his Exploits," *The Washington Post*, November 24, 1899, 6; "Funston on his Exploits," *The Washington Post*, November 24, 1899, 6; "The Savannah News," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 14, 1899, 6; "Our English friends," *The Washington Post*, November 26, 1899, 6.
⁹⁵⁶ "Emma Nevada is in receipt," *The Washington Post*, November 26, 1899, 6.
⁹⁵⁷"Kidnapped: A Story About an Inventor," *New York Times*, October 19, 1909, 16;

"London New Elsa Philadelphia Girl," New York Times, October 31, 1909, sec. C2; "The

Bookman's Letter Box," *The Bookman*, August 1909, 591; "Growth of American Trade in our Acquired Islands," *Wall Street Journal*, January 20, 1912, 6, "What Fools These Mortals Be!," *Puck*, January 14, 1914, 7; "The Sleep of the Spinning Top," *Current Opinion*, August 1917, 124.

⁹⁵⁸ "Warning to Press Agents," The Washington Post, January 29, 1899, 22.

⁹⁵⁹ Wilfred Pierce, "Army Press Agents," New York Times, December 10, 1911, 16;

"Ancient Dramatic Criticism," The Christian Science Monitor, April 13, 1915, 22;

"Battling for Honest and Independent Criticism," Life, December 9, 1915, 1165; "The

Big Gun Publicity," Banker's Magazine, February 1916, 249; Kenneth MacGowan,

"Corrupted Dramatic Critics," The Dial, January 3, 1918, 13.

⁹⁶⁰ "There a lot of melodramatic," *Life*, April 14, 1904, 366.

⁹⁶¹ Edmund Dredd, "The American Newspaper," *The Bookman*, October 1904, 120; Roy Atkinson, "The Press Agent's Tragedy," *Puck*, October 12, 1910, 7; "Banking Publicity," *Banker's Magazine*, June 1918, sec. C186.

⁹⁶² Arthur Chapman, "The Truthful Press Agent," Puck, February 3, 1904, 5.

⁹⁶³ "Gay Little Sourbrette," The National Police Gazette, June 6, 1903, 2; "Books and

Authors," Electic Magazine of Foreign Literature, January 1905, 139; "The Minister,"

Puck, March 18, 1916, 5; "The Visit of Chaminade," *Current Literature*, December 1908, 670.

⁹⁶⁴ "Diamond, Not Pearly Tooth," New York Times, January 24, 1894, 6.

⁹⁶⁵ "Soft Stuff Re pastor Russell," *Herald of Gospel Liberty*, November 27, 1913, 1299.
⁹⁶⁶ "Literary Notes," *The Independent*, September 23, 1909, 711.

⁹⁶⁷ "Adolph Klauber," Gleaned from Theatrical Fields, *New York Times*, April 19, 1903, sec. SM14.

⁹⁶⁸ "The Vital Figure in the Mexican Crisis," *Current Literature*, August 1909, 155.
⁹⁶⁹ Gabriel Biel, "A Deal in Cotton Land," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, May 1916, 398.

⁹⁷⁰ Simeon Strunsky's Satire Masquerades as Fiction," Current Opinion, July 1918, 50.

⁹⁷¹ "Mansfield Southpaw Shows Much Promise," The Atlanta Constitution, March 5,

1916, sec. D5.

⁹⁷² "Reflections," *Life*, January 3, 1889, 11.

⁹⁷³ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 37-38; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 2829; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*, 171-173.

⁹⁷⁴ "People and Politicians," *The Daily Constitution*, November 16, 1877, 4; "'Ted'
Almonte's Funeral," New York Times, April 15, 1878, 8; "City Personals," *The Washington Post*, April 24, 1878; "A Heap O' Houp-La!," *The Daily Constitution*,
December 21, 1878, 1; "The Stage," *The Daily Constitution*, March 11, 1879, 4;
"Concerning Circus Advertising," *The Washington Post*, August 10, 1880, 3; "Filing up
the horrors," *The National Police Gazette*, April 1, 1882, 7; "Flashes of Fun," *The National Police Gazette*, December 13, 1884, 15; Charles Murray, "In Advance of the
Circus," *McClure's Magazine*, August 1894, 252.

⁹⁷⁵ "Barnum Big Show," *New York Times*, April 7, 1880, 8; "Prof. Donaldson's Dying Message," *The Washington Post*, October 29, 1880, 1; "New Wonders," *New York Times*, March 11, 1889, 3; "City Notes," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 8, 1894, 5; "Running the Circus Gauntlet," *The Washington Post*, December 10, 1894, 5; "Pitcher Rusie's

337

Case," *The Washington Post*, June 22, 1896, 8; "The Latest Circus Wonders," *New York Times*, March 23, 1902, sec. SM6; Anderson Morris, "The Circus Press-Agent: He Writes The Picnic News," *Puck*, July 17, 1912, 4; "Circus Coming to Town," *New York Times*, March 30 1902, 10; Morris Anderson, "The Circus Press-Agent," *Puck*, April 3, 1912, 5; Morris Anderson, "The Circus Press-Agent, *Puck*, July 17, 1912, 4; "B.R.T. needn't Pay car Tolls On Bridge" *New York Times*, March 26, 1916, 24.

⁹⁷⁷ "The Great Show Coming," *New York Times*, March 5, 1892, 8; Fred Mather, "Men I have Fished with," *Forest and Stream*, June 5, 1897, 451; "The Yankee Press agent Abroad," *Current Literature*, March 1898, 196; "William Pease in a Hospital," *New York Times*, February 16, 1898, 10; "Charles Stow," *New York Times*, August 23, 1907, 7; W.T. Larned, "Who Said It First," *Life*, April 7, 1910, 645.

⁹⁷⁸ "Harvey Watkins," *New York Times*, May 30 1897, 1; "H.L. Watkins Recovering," *New York Times*, June 1, 1897, 1.

⁹⁷⁹ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 58-59; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*, 170-186; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 28-30; Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin,"
322.

⁹⁸⁰ "Original Press Agent," *The Atlanta Constitution*, September 15, 1908, 12; "Hugh Coyle, Original Press Agent," *New York Times*, September 15, 1908, 9.

⁹⁸¹ Wallace Irwin, "The Little booster: An Affair of Peanuts," *McClure's Magazine*, May 1913, 58; Helen Van Campen, "The Queen of the Slack Wire," *McClure's Magazine*, January 1913, 318.

⁹⁸² "City News," *Maine Farmer*, August 2, 1883, 2; "The Circus is Here Today," *The Atlanta Constitution*, November 25, 1897, 2; "The Man with the Pen," *The Washington Post*, February 23, 1901, 6; "Acute Mistaken Identity," *Puck*, July 3, 1901, 4; "Handling a Big Circus," *Current Literature*, June 1902, 707; Allen Whiting, "The Organization of a Modern Circus," *The Cosmopolitan*, August 1902, 373; "Seeing the Elephant," *The National Police Gazette*, September 13, 1902, 5; "Our Halftone Photos," *The National Police Gazette*, January 2, 1904, 7; "Tales From the Romancer's Scrip," *New York Times*, December 17, 1911, sec. BR840; "Again the Biggest Circus," *New York Times*, March 28, 1915, 15.

⁹⁸³ "England Fascinated By American Circus," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 24, 1899, sec. B3.

⁹⁸⁴ "Bogus Ticket Swindle," *The Washington Post*, May 8, 1904, 2.

⁹⁸⁵ "Sailing in the Air," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 4, 1875, 4; "It is a Good Show," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 3, 1889, 8; "Will Shoot Against Woman," *New York Times*, June 9, 1905, 2; :Hippodrome Opens To-morrow Night," *New York Times*, September 9, 1908, 9; "Theatrical Notes," *New York Times*, October 16, 1909, 9;
⁹⁸⁶ "Aimed at Vaudeville Managers," *The Washington Post*, February 25, 1901, 8;
"School Days' Seen at the Circle," *New York Times*, September 15, 1908, 9; George Nathan "Look Around NOW for Your Exit," *Puck*, July 4, 1914, 8; "Keith Vaudeville," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 7, 1916, 14; George Nathan, "The Puppet Shop," *Puck*, October 30, 1915, 16.

⁹⁸⁷ "Personal Paragraphs," *The Constitution*, November 6, 1875, 3; "Farewell to Ambrose Park," *New York Times*, October 7, 1894, 12"Richard Pope's Murder," *New York Times*,

November 11, 1895, 8; "Famous Indian Chiefs," The National Police Gazette, March 15. 1902, 6; "Would-Be Cowboys Here," New York Times, July 9, 1906, 7; "Nephews of Atlanta Giving Editors a Feast," The Atlanta Constitution, June 11, 1905, sec. B6; "Indian Summer Day Outlook for Weather," The Atlanta Constitution, October 16, 1909, 7; Viola Roseboro, "Pabalita's Part," McClure's Magazine, April 1912, 669; ⁹⁸⁸"Muscial Events," *The Musical Visitor*, January 1889, 12; "How She Acquired the Title," Puck, November 11, 1893, 12; "Music," New York Times, January 3, 1897, sec. SM10; "Music and Musicians," The Chap, January 1, 1898, 186; "Plays and Players," The Atlanta Constitution, January 29, 1899, sec. A24; "De Wolf Hopper's Return," New York Times, May 5, 1899, 7; "Themes and Topics in the Musical World," New York Times, September 10, 1899, 20; "Heroes on Paper," The Washington Post, November 22, 1899, 6; "A Concert of French Songs," New York Times, March 18, 1902, 5; "Theatrical Chat," The Washington Post, March 23, 1902, 36; Arthur Ruhl, "At the Races." Outing, August 1902, 527; "Hillary Bell's Last Stage Chat," The Washington Post, April 19, 1903, sec. FP3; Lewis Issacs, "The Music Season in New York," The Bookman, March 1904, 58; "Our Foolish Contemporaries," Life, April 7, 1904, 344; "A Typographical End," Life, August 1, 1912, 1530; "In Town & Country," Town and Country, November 9, 1912, 19; Donn Byrne, "The Ruby Rose," McBride's Magazine, March 1916, 41. ⁹⁸⁹Roller Skating at the Institute Fair" Massachusetts Ploughman and New England Journal of Agriculture, September 28, 1884, 2; Willis John Abbott, "The Makers of the Fair, Outlook, November 18, 1893, 884; "Cuban Carnival in Waverly," New York Times, July 5, 1896, 5; "Doings at Manhattan Beach," New York Times, July 22, 1906, 7. ⁹⁹⁰ "Cannot Convict Athletes," *The Washington Post*, July 22, 1906, sec. SP3.

340

⁹⁹¹ "In Brief," Congregationalist and Christian World, August 17, 1901, 241.

⁹⁹² "The Training of Wild Animals," *The Independent*, December 24, 1903, 3067; "Won't Howl to Order," *The Washington Post*, September 24, 1908, 3.

⁹⁹³ "J.E.G. Ryan Dead," *The Washington Post*, January 3, 1912, 4.

⁹⁹⁴ "Will arrive at Noon Today," *The Atlanta Constitution*, November 5, 1893, 17.

⁹⁹⁵ "And now we have Tommy Ryan," National Police Gazette, November 28, 1903, 10;

"Managers of Boxers and Their Methods to Make Them Famous," The National Police

Gazette, February 6, 1904, 5; "Sidelight on John L.," The Washington Post, May 8, 1904,

sec. S4; "Pugilists are Jealous" The Washington Post, December 24, 1911, 32; James

Corbett, "Murphy-Wolgast Bout Looks Good," The Atlanta Constitution, February 16,

1913, 7; "Fight Story of the Future," *Puck*, November 21, 1914, 7; "Curley Leaves Debts Behind," *New York Times*, April 8, 1915, 11.

⁹⁹⁶ Sam Austin, "Among the Boxers," *The Washington Post*, March 16, 1902, 24; Sam Austin, "Jim Corbett Training," *National Police Gazette*, May 2, 1903, 10; "Jack O'Brien as a Fighter," *The Police Gazette*, May 2, 1903, 10; Sam Austin, "Fitz and O'Brien Not," *The National Police Gazette*, July 23 1904, 10; "Jack Johnson on Hand," *New York Times*, October 31, 1909, sec. S1; Jeff Thompson, "Li'l' Arthur Can Queer Any Game,"

The Atlanta Constitution, January 28, 1912, sec. A3;

⁹⁹⁷ "Grover Hayes Sends Greetings," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 22, 1911, 10.

⁹⁹⁸ "Themes and Topics in the Musical World," New York Times, September 10, 1899,

20; "Tales Told By Actors," New York Times, March 23, 1902, sec. SM13.

⁹⁹⁹ "The chorus girl," The National Police Gazette, June 29, 1895, 2; "How Noisy

Students Helped Jeff de Angelis," The Atlanta Constitution, March 8, 1902, 9.

¹⁰⁰⁰ "Polyglot Press Work," *The Washington Post*, July 11, 1897, 22; "Nordica Deserts Duss," *New York Times*, May 22, 1904, 2.

¹⁰⁰¹ "Atlanta Press Agent for Field's Minstrels," *The Atlanta Constitution*, September 21, 1908, 3.

¹⁰⁰² "A Great Exodus to Europe," New York Times, May 12, 1895, 11.

¹⁰⁰³ "A Technical Concert," *New York Times*, October 31, 1894, 4; "City and Vicinity," *New York Times*, May 9, 1896, 8; "Music," *New York Times*, May 23, 1897, sec. SM12;
"A Brilliant Pianist," *Current Literature*, December 1902, 692; "The Revival of Old
Plays, *Town and Country*, April 15, 1905, 40.

¹⁰⁰⁴ "Beer at Concerts," New York Times, June 13, 1905, 6.

¹⁰⁰⁵ "Books of the Week," *Outlook*, December 10, 1904, 939.

¹⁰⁰⁶ "Musical Matters at Home," New York Times, February 12, 1899, 6.

¹⁰⁰⁷ Mrs. Sprague Leaves Her Home," New York Times, September 1, 1879, 1;

"Graduates," The Harvard Register, February 1880, 47; "A Circus War in the West,"

New York Times, June 28, 1891, 9; "Things in General," The Atlanta Constitution,

October 24, 1891, 4; "This Week's Bills," The Washington Post, March 6, 1892, 14;

"The Drama," The Critic, October 20, 1894, 259; "Desperate are the efforts," New York

Times, February 8, 1895, 4; "All Kinds of New Plays," New York Times, September 1,

1895, 11; "Masks and Faces," The National Police Gazette, October 26, 1895, 2;

"Colonial New-York City," New York Times, November 1, 1895, 29; "Advertised the

Star," The Washington Post, December 1, 1895, 6; "More Folks See the Hens," New York

Times, February 8, 1896, 6; "Drama: The Birth of a Star," Life, October 15, 1896, 288;

Oakey Hall, "When Jenny Lind Sang in Castle Garden," The Ladies' Home Journal,

November 1896, 3; "The Stage and Its People," The Atlanta Constitution, March 15, 1896, sec. A31; "Masks and Faces," The National Police Gazette, September 5, 1896, 2; "Post facto Opinions, The Washington Post, July 11, 1897, 20; "The Passing Throng," The Atlanta Constitution, April 10, 1899, 7; "The Czar Their Best Patron," The Atlanta Constitution, June 25, 1899, sec. A4; "Musical and Dramatic," New York Times, July 2, 1899, 15; "At the Theaters," The Washington Post, October 19, 1899, 7; "Theatrical News and Gossip," The Washington Post, February 3, 1901, 26; "Valentines Made Big Hit at Last Night's Dinner," The Atlanta Constitution, February 15, 1901, 7; "Anna Held Captivates in 'Papa's Wife," The Atlanta Constitution, February 17, 1901, 7; "The Passing Throng," The Atlanta Constitution, March 10, 1902, 10; "The Passing Throng," The Atlanta Constitution, March 14, 1902, 8; "The Passing Throng," The Atlanta Constitution, March 30, 1902, 36; Wingrove Bathon, "The Winter's Drama," The Cosmopolitan, October 1902, 625; "To Play Shakespeare," New York Times, April 3, 1903, 9; "The Man in the Street," New York Times, April 5, 1903, sec. Sm1; "Some Theatrical Observations," New York Times, April 5, 1903, sec. SM3; Leigh Giltner, "Beauty and the Footlights," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, December 1903, 11; Charlton Andrews, "The Resources of Mycroft Holmes," The Bookman, December 1903, 365; "The Week at the Theatres," New York Times, May 1, 1904, 8; "Notes of the Theatres," New York Times, May 11, 1904, 9; "Town and Country Life," Town and Country, August 6, 1904, 17; John Bangs, "Alice in Stageland," Puck, August 10, 1904, 3; Clara Morris, "The Most Critical Point in My Career," The Ladies' Home Journal, January 1905, 7; Frank Stull, "Where famous Actors Learned Their Art," Lippincott's Monthly Magazine, March 1905, 372; Francis Metcalfe, "Side Show

343

Studies," Outing, March 1905, 715; "The Ladies and the Lions," New York Times, July 19, 1906, 2; "Press Agent's Thaw Trick," New York Times, August 13, 1907, 7; "New Comedy at Bijou; A Night of Laughter," New York Times, September 30, 1908, 7; "Laying Bare the Secrets of the theatre," New York Times, October 17, 1909, sec. SM14; Clayton Hamilton, "The Happy Ending in the Theatre," Forum, December 1909, 569; "Pebbles," The Independent, July 21, 1910, 143; "These Wives are Not So Very Merry," New York Times, November 8, 1910, 6; "The Problem of Program Structure," The Christian Science Monitor, November 16, 1910, 6; "Chantecer: A Disappointment," Outlook, February 1911, 251; H.J. Whigham, "Echoes of the Stage," Town and Country, February 18, 1911, 42; W.J. Whigham, "Echoes of the Stage," Town and Country, February 25, 1911, 28; "It may be a press-agent," Life, October 19, 1911, 662; "Columbia," The Washington Post, December 5, 1911, 12; "Two of Woods' Productions Recall Manager's Rapid Rise," The Washington Post, December 31, 1911, sec. SM2; "Confidential Book Guide," Life, December 14, 1911, 1096; "The Week in Society," Town and Country, June 22, 1912, 28; "Musical Comedy," Life, October 3, 1912, 1907; "An Elaborate Chinese Invasion," Life, October 24, 1912, 2050; Norman Foerster, "Literature and the Undergraduate," The Dial, January 1, 1913, 2; News from Circles and Readers," The Chautauquan, February 1913, 342; John Palmer, "Bacon or Shakespeare Again," The Living Age, March 8, 1913, 630; Willa Cather, "The Sweated Drama," *McClure's Magazine*, January 1915, 17; Cleveland Dealer, "Our Foolish Contemporaries," Life, March 11, 1915, 434; "Nijinsky Threatens Suit," New York Times, March 22, 1914, sec. C3; "Saving the Country's Honor," Puck, April 17, 1915, 5; "The Infidel Skirt," Puck, April 17, 1915, 22; James Huneker, "Memories of the Metropolitan,

New York Times, April 25, 1915, sec. SM15; George Nathan "The Puppet Shop," *Puck*, October 2, 1914, 18; "Who Plays and Players," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 7, 1916, sec. C10; "Music and Drama as Viewed By the Great American Press Agent," *Current Opinion*, January 1918, 28.

¹⁰⁰⁸Colonel Lynx, "City Characters," The National Police Gazette, December 20, 1879, 15; "The Danites," The Daily Constitution, February 26, 1879, 4; "Too Fresh For Anything," The National Police Gazette, September 25, 1880, 6; "Society Topics Of the Week," New York Times, November 24, 1889, 11; "Literature of the Drama," Current Literature, February 1892, 288; "Theatrical Gossip," New York Times, May 9, 1892, 8; "The Theater," The Atlanta Constitution, November 6, 1892, 9; "The Theatrical Week," New York Times, March 19, 1893, 13; "The Week At the Theatres," New York Times, October 15, 1893, 19; "Theatrical Gossip," New York Times, December 21, 1893, 2; "At the Grand," The Atlanta Constitution, August 31, 1894, 9; "The Trouble at Koster & Bial's," New York Times, September 21, 1894, 2; "Drama: Good Old Alladdin," Life, April 18, 1895, 262; "Competition," New York Times, July 11, 1895, 6; "About Advance Agents," The Washington Post, September 6, 1896, 16; "The Bad Garrisons and Other Topics," The Atlanta Constitution, October 18, 1896, 17; "The Drama," New York Times, May 23, 1897, sec. SM8; "Arden Richard Smith," New York Times, October 23, 1897, 7; "Theatrical Gossip," New York Times, January 18, 1898, 7; Article 8, Life, August 4, 1898, 93; "Gossip of the Players," The Washington Post, August 6, 1899, 24; "The Stage," The Washington Post, September 3, 1899, 24; "Zaza' at the Garrick," New York Times, September 12, 1899, 6; "Themes and Topics In the Musical World," New York Times, October 15, 1899, 20; "The Theatres," The Washington Post, December 31, 1899,

345

22; "Various Dramatic Topics," New York Times, February 8, 1901, 5; "The Passing Throng," The Atlanta Constitution, March 30, 1902, 36; "The Passing Throng," The Atlanta Constitution, March 31 1902, 8; "Soubrette had a Dream," The National Police Gazette, July 12, 1902, 2; Albert Paine, "The Privacy of Reginald Dollard," The Cosmopolitan, September 1902, 579; "Drifting without a Compass," Life, December 11, 1902, 510; "Harvest of a Quiet Eye," Town and Country, July 19, 1903, 15; "Charming Chorus Lady Who had Money Held Up By a Bandit," The National Police Gazette, December 12, 1903, 2; "Index," The Critic, December 1904, 585; "Romance. '61 and '06," New York Times, July 12, 1906, 7; "Over 25? Don't Apply," New York Times, July 17, 1906, 7; "The Prophecy," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, January 1909, 16; "Notes of Plays and Players," The Washington Post, October 10, 1909, sec. SM3; "John MacMahon Ill., The Washington Post, October 31, 1909, sec. SM3; "Baseball Brief," The Washington Post, August 2, 1907, 8; "The Theater," Town and Country, April 2, 1910, 21; W.T. Larned, "Office Boys," Life, May 5, 1910, 843; Erlanger Klaw, "Out House In Atlanta Plays Our Attractions," The Atlanta Constitution, November 14, 1910, 2; "It is unquestionably a mistune," Life, November 30, 1911, 942; "Night of Prayer on Theatre Roof," New York Times, December 2, 1911, 13; "Confidential Book Guide," Life, December 14, 1911, 1096; "The Money Moon," The Independent, December 21, 1911, 1408; "Confidential Book Guide," Life, December 28, 1811, 1180; "Waldo Stops Some Sunday Vaudeville," New York Times, February 24, 1913, 5; "Music and drama," Current Opinion, October 1913, 245; 'And We Thought it Dead!," Puck, January 23, 1915, 23; Helen Van Campen, "The Woes of Two Workers," McClure's Magazine, October 1913, 216; "Stage Gossip," The Washington Post, March 15, 1914,

sec. Sm3; "News Notes of the Stage," The Washington Post, March 7, 1915, 60; "News Notes of the Stage," The Washington Post, March 14, 1915, sec. SM3; "My Musical Confreres," Puck, April 3, 1915, 7; "Not So Many Inventions in the London Theatres," New York Times, April 4, 1915, sec. X4; "Music and Drama," Current Opinion, June 1915, 5; "Grinagrams," Puck, July 24, 1915, 4; "Sprightly Chatter about the Theatre," The Dial, February 17, 1916, 172; "Referred to First Nighters," Puck, April 1, 1916, 20; Clayton Hamilton, "The Public and Theatre," The Bookman, November 1916, 252; "The New Books," Outlook, January 31, 1917, 208; Alan Dale, "Plays and Players," Puck, April 21, 1917, 16; "The Punchless Plays of Russia's Most Original Theater," Current *Opinion*, September 1917, 170; "Conspicuous Confusion as the Bestting Evil of Play Production in America," Current Opinion, October 1917, 248; Lawrence Gilman, "Drama and Music," The North American Review, January 1918, 122; "Are Dramatic Critics More To Be Blamed than Pitied?," Current Opinion, March 1918, 184 "How Experimental Theaters May Avoid the Pitfalls of Professionalism," Current Opinion, July 1918, 28.

¹⁰⁰⁹ "A Press Agent Roosevelt," *New York Times*, June 5, 1905, 9; "Impersonated The President," *The Washington Post*, June 5, 1905, 3.

¹⁰¹⁰ "Let us Be Suspicious," *The Washington Post*, November 19, 1910, 6.

¹⁰¹¹ "Little Edna Wallace Thinks Rights are Horrid," *The National Police Gazette*,February 25, 1899, 2.

¹⁰¹² "Experiment Farm Notes," *Ohio Farmer*, December 10, 1904, 454; "Rev. Len G.
Broughton and Dixon Now Chums," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 10, 1907, 5.
¹⁰¹³ "Dinner to 'Al' Hayman," *New York Times*, August 24, 1907, 7.

¹⁰¹⁴ "Snaps at the Stage," *The Washington Post*, September 20, 1896, 19; "Snap Shots at the Stage," *The Washington Post*, November 22, 1896; "London Gossip," *The Washington Post*, March 12, 1899, 19; "Enacted at Capitol," *The Washington Post*, May 20, 1904,2; "The Theatrical Vote," *New York Times*, September 21, 1908, 2; "A New Business Opening," *Life*, November 25, 1909, 751; Clayton Hamilton, "The Plays of the Autumn Season," *The Bookman*, December 1910, 340; Montrose Moses, The Disintegration of the Theatre," *Forum*, April 1911, 465; Elizabeth Semple, "Californians in New York," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, November 1913, 7; "Modern Munchausen Here to Tell Truth, So he Tells Friends," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 1, 1914, 6;

¹⁰¹⁵ "Theatricals," *The Atlanta Constitution*, February 14, 1892, 12; "Music and Drama," *Current Opinion*, November 1916, 317.

¹⁰¹⁶ "Trouble at Olympia," New York Times, January 13, 1897, 5; "His Proper Sphere,"

Puck, October 6, 1897, 10; Edward Dithmar, "A Week at Theatres," New York Times,

March 13, 1898, 9; "Paderewski Still Reigns," The Washington Post, December 20, 1899,

2; "Theatrical Facts," The National Police Gazette, October 5, 1901, 2; "Passing

Throng," The Atlanta Constitution, March 29, 1902, 8; Clayton Hamilton, "Melodrama,

Old and New," The Bookman, May 1911, 309; "Echoes of the Stage, Town and Country,

April 6, 1912, 39; Oliver Sayler, "Adventures in the Theatre," The Dial, February 22,

1917, 141; William Leonard," Wanted: A Wagner for the Movies," *The Dial*, October 5, 1918, 257;

¹⁰¹⁷ Gregory Mason, Democracy in American Theater," *Outlook*, September 29, 1915,
260.

¹⁰¹⁸ "Why Nye Made a Hit," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 18, 1898, 3.

- ¹⁰¹⁹ "Topics of the Times," New York Times, June 13, 1898, 6;
- ¹⁰²⁰ "American Press Agent Makes London Public Sit Up and Notice His Yarns," The

Washington Post, July 22, 1906, sec. SM3.

¹⁰²¹ "Races at Brighton Beach," New York Times, July 11, 1899, 5.

¹⁰²² "Fame and So Forth," *Life*, October 24, 1901, 334.

¹⁰²³ "Puck's Views and Reviews," Puck, January 25, 1905, 2; Ralph Tyner, "The

Triumph of Drugless Healing," Health, October 1, 1910, 233.

¹⁰²⁴ "Danced on Jap Flag," *New York Times*, June 20, 1905, 9; "More 'Freedom of the Press," *Life*, December 17, 1908, 711.

¹⁰²⁵ William Dodd, "Federalists and Republicans," *The Dial*, July 19, 1917, 60.

¹⁰²⁶ "The Sportsmen's Show," Forest and Stream, March 14, 1903, 1.

¹⁰²⁷ "Reaction Felt in London," New York Times, November 26, 1899, 7; "Cheering Up

the new-Born Year," Life, January 14, 1915, 68; Alan Dale, "Plays and Players," Puck,

December 9, 1916, 13; "Already one of these prematurely," Life, September 6, 1917,

382; "One Place to Save," Indiana Farmer's Guide, April 6 1918, 6.

¹⁰²⁸ Arthur Chapman, "Some Notes on the 'Parsifal' War," Puck, October 14, 1903, 11;

"Atlanta Boy Makes Hit as Field's Press Agent," The Atlanta Constitution, September

24, 1908, 3; "Promissory Salaries," The Youth's Companion, November 4, 1909, 580;

"Cheerful as a Cricket," The Atlanta Constitution, November 20, 1910, sec. B2; "What it

Costs to Put on a Dramatic Production," Current Opinion, December 1913, 414.

¹⁰²⁹ John Malone, "The Actor, The Manager, and the Public," Forum, October 1895, 235;

"Personals," New York Times, December 29, 1895, 4; "The Stage," The Washington Post,

April 5, 1896, 19; "Pricks with a Pen," *The Atlanta Constitution*, November 1, 1896 30;
R. H. Dutton, "The Dramatic Press-Agent," *Godey's Magazine*, October 1896, 427;
"Vaudeville Gossip," *The National Police Gazette*, August 2, 1902, 2; "Revealing the Secrets of the Theatrical Workshop," *Current Literature*, February 1912, 214.
¹⁰³⁰ "Pretty Gilds, Barelegged and Barefoot," *The Washington Post*, March 9, 1916, 4.
¹⁰³¹ "Warfield Going to the Casino," *New York Times*, February 17, 1899, 7.
¹⁰³² "Charges Against a Theatrical Man," *New York Times*, May 14, 1899, 17.
¹⁰³³ "The Coming Centenary," *New York Times*, April 10, 1889, 1.
¹⁰³⁴ Barnett Franklin, "That Extraordinary Personage, The Theatrical Press Agent,"

Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, February 1909, 4.

¹⁰³⁵ Montrose Moses," The Regeneration of the Theatre," *Forum*, May 1911, 584; Anna Richardson, "Who Closed the Theatre in Your Town?," *McClure's Magazine*, October 1915, 18.

¹⁰³⁶ "By the Way," *Outlook*, May 24, 1913, 220.

- ¹⁰³⁷ "If Shakespeare Lived To-Day," *Current Literature*, June 1910, 660.
- ¹⁰³⁸ Chester Firkins, "The Press-Agent's Peril," Puck, July 13, 1910, 4.
- ¹⁰³⁹ "From the Mimic World," *The National Police Gazette*, March 16, 1901, 2.
- ¹⁰⁴⁰ Alan Dale, "Some Secrets that I Know," *Puck*, October 5, 1917, 6.
- ¹⁰⁴¹ 'The Climax of melodrama," *Current Literature*, December 1912, 690.
- ¹⁰⁴² "From the mimic World," *The National Police Gazette*, November 9, 1901, 2.
- ¹⁰⁴³ "Thrills For Lina Park," New York Times, August 19, 1907, 7.
- ¹⁰⁴⁴ "The Lion Exterminator," Forest and Stream, November 25, 1911, 780.
- ¹⁰⁴⁵ "Film Land History Told in Exposition," New York Times, May 7, 1916, sec. E3.

¹⁰⁴⁶ "The Metropolitan Never," *Life*, November 18, 1915, 960; Anna Steese Richardson, "Who Gets Your Dime?, *McClure's Magazine*, November 1915, 21; Junior Sub, "Carry On!': The Continued Chronicle of K(1)," *The Living Age*, July 8, 1916, 86; "Shakespeare In Chicago," *Outlook*, May 3, 1916, 15; "Indians Give Sunshine Dance," *The Washington Post*, March 3, 1916, 6; "Screen Blub Confabs," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 14, 1916, sec. D7; "Notes Written on the Screen," *New York Times*, April 18, 1915; "B. Warner Seen in a Clerical Role," *New York Times*, May 15, 1916, 7; "The Feud Girl," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 16, 1916, 5.

¹⁰⁴⁷ "Confessions of a Motion Picture Press Agent" *The Independent*, August 24, 1918, 260; "Confessions of a Motion Picture Press Agent," *The Independent*, December 7, 1918, 326; "Confessions of a Motion Picture Press Agent," *The Independent*, December 21, 1918, 398.

¹⁰⁴⁸ Ibid.

¹⁰⁴⁹ "Personal Mention," *The Daily Constitution*, February 21, 1879, 4; "No More
Foolishness, *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 16, 1896, 4; "The Theatres," *New York Times*, May 17, 1896, 10; John Devins, "Northhampton Enjoys an Invasion," *The Independent*, August 26, 1897, 15; Edward Dithmar, "The Week at the Theatres," *New York Times*, January 29, 1899, 15; "Matter of Opinion," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, January 1901, 657; "Artistic Comediennes," *The National Police Gazette*,"
November 23, 1901, 2; Edward Lowry, "At the Theatres," *The Atlanta Constitution*,
February 17, 1901, 14; "The Strike of the Vaudeville Actors," February 23, 1901, 9;
"Dramatic and Musical," *New York Times*, March 21, 1902, 6; "Where it Started," Puck,
January 11, 1905, 10; "Ship News in Bromide Capsules," *The Atlanta Constitution*,

November 6, 1910, sec. C6; "Stageland in Comment, Gossip and Story," December 17, 1911, sec. X2; "Beef, Iron and Wine," *The Bookman*, November 1916, 276; "Music and Drama," *Current Opinion*, April 1918, 3.

¹⁰⁵⁰ "Lady Quartet," The Daily Constitution, February 18, 1879, 4; "Arion Cares Not for Lent," New York Times, February 17, 1894, 5; "Bryan and Cockran," The Washington Post, August 24, 1896, 4; "Heroines' and Press Agents," New York Times, October 20, 1896, 4; "She Has Been Abroad," The Washington Post, February 1, 1897, 7; "Music," New York Times, March 7, 1897, sec. SM10; "New York Theatrical Notes," The Washington Post, April 19, 1897, 7; "The Drama," New York Times, October 31, 1897, sec. SM8; "Theatrical Gossip," New York Times, March 4, 1898, 7; H.L. Merrick, "Gotham Gossip," The Washington Post, September 14, 1898, 3; "The gadfly" Pictorial Review, October 15, 1899, 23; "Theatrical Gossip," The Washington Post, October 23, 1899, 7; "Plays of the Month," Pictorial Review, November 15, 1899, 20; "Gossip of the Players," The Washington Post, November 19, 1899, 26; "Various Dramatic Topics," New York Times, November 19, 1899, 18; "The Passing Throng," The Atlanta Constitution, November 27, 1899; "News and Gossip of the Players," The Washington Post, January 7, 1900, 24; "Musical Matters at Home," New York Times, January 14, 1900, 18; Edward Lowry, "The Theaters," The Atlanta Constitution, February 10, 1901, 27; "Notes of Actors, Playwrights, and Managers," New York Times, March 23, 1902, 14; "Chorus Ladies of the City," The National Police Gazette, October 25, 1902, 2; John Corbin, "Topics of the Drama," New York Times, April 5, 1903, 25; "Red-Haired Burlesquer," The National Police Gazette, June 27, 1903, 2 "Too Much of a Good Thing," Puck, October 7, 1903, 3; "The Editor's Club," The Literary World, February

1904, 47; "Mr. Fitch and the Comedy of Matters," Current Literature, February 1904, 201; John Bangs, "Alice in Stageland: Frohmandun and Frohmandee, Puck, July 27, 1904, 3; "Fiction," Congregationalist and Christian World, August 20, 1904, 263; "Saved," Life, October 20, 1904, 377; "May Irwin," Life, November 17, 1904, 485; "The Story of the Dog," Puck, February 22, 1905, 8; "Drama," Life, January 7, 1909, 32; "The Actorless Theater," Current Literature, November 1909, 554; "Cause to Kick" The Washington Post, November 26, 1910, 6; "I wonder what has happened," Life, February 9, 1911, 314; "Too Pointed" Puck, February 22, 1911, 14; "Goodwin's Leading Lady," The Washington Post, December 10, 1911, sec. TA2; "She Should Blush at This," The Washington Post, February 2, 1913, sec. MT2; "By the Way," Outlook, December 20, 1913, 861; "Chee! Cries Miss Russell," New York Times, March 23, 1914, 18; "Youth as Harbinger of Spring, Dominates the Stage This Week," The Washington Post, March 14, 1915, sec. SM2; Ralph Graves, "Aborny Begin Spring Season," The Washington Post, April 25, 1915, sec. SM2; "With Photo-Plays and Players," The Atlanta Constitution, March 19, 1916, sec. B10; "Stars and Stories of the Movies," The Atlanta Constitution, March 26, 1916, sec. B10; "Things We Skip in the Newspapers," *Life*, February 15, 1917, 256;

¹⁰⁵¹ "Passing Throng," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 29, 1902, 8; "The Press Agent's Progress," *Puck*, August 6, 1902, 10; "Photoplay News," *The Washington Post*, March 1, 1914, sec. SM2; George Fish, "Publicity," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 17, 1915, 8
¹⁰⁵² Walter Eaton, "E.S. Willard," *Frank Leslie's Popular Monthly*, June 1903, 34; Robert Moran, "Amelia Bingham Acting as Her Own Press Agent," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 11, 1909, 6; Woods Hutchinson, "Errors In Exercise," *Outing Magazine*, April

353

1910, 41; "Oberammergau, A Village of Actors," *Current Literature*, July 1910, 81; "Barrie Baits the Movies," *New York Times*, March 26, 1916, sec. X8.

¹⁰⁵³ James Ford, "The Old Soldier and the Generous Fiddler," *Puck*, March 23, 1892, 67.

¹⁰⁵⁴Algernon Tassin, "The Ghost Walks: The Actor and His Earnings," The Bookman,

April 1909, 140; H.C. Chatfield-Taylor, "Classic On the Art of Acting," The Dial,

December 9, 1915, 564.

¹⁰⁵⁵ "Masks and Faced," *The National Gazette*, November 2, 1895, 2; "The Drama," *The Critic*, December 4, 1897, 347; Onoto Watanna, "The Loves of Sakura Juro and The Three Headed Main," *Century Illustrated Magazine*, March 1903, 755.

¹⁰⁵⁶ "Theatrical Gossip" New York Times, February, 10, 1898, 7; "Theatrical Tastes," The

Washington Post, December 10, 1899, 27; "Monkey Emulates Brodie," The Washington

Post, July 2, 1906, 9; "The High Cost of Meat," Forest and Stream, August 10, 1912,

176; "Behind the Screens," The Atlanta Constitution, May 21, 1916, sec. C10.

¹⁰⁵⁷ "Burt Davis," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 29, 1890, 4; "Few Favorites of the

Footlights Leave \$100,000 at Their Death," The Washington Post, July 15, 1906, sec.

EA6; "Famous Dancers Reappear," New York Times, March 3, 1914, 5; Kenneth Roberts,

"The High Cost of Vulgarity," Puck, March 25, 1916, 14; "Press Agent Attaches Films,"

New York Times, April 24, 1915, 13; "Does it Pay?," Bankers' Magazine, March 1916,

408; "The Sage of Potato Hill," *The Independent*, May 22, 1916, 285; "The Awakening of the fairy Godmothers," *Life*, May 3, 1917, 766.

¹⁰⁵⁸ "Two Happy Newcomers," January 21, 1912, sec. X6; "The Leading Lady's Loss,"*Puck*, March 9, 1904, 3.

¹⁰⁵⁹ "The Theatres, *The Washington Post*, October 22, 1899, 24; Bob Holland, The Passion for Publicity," *Leslie's Monthly Magazine*, October 1904, 614.

¹⁰⁶⁰ "About Actors," *New York Times*, March 2, 1902, sec. SM14; "A Faithful Portrayal of Things as They are Not," *New York Times*, July 22, 1906, sec. SM4; "Priscilla Still Against the Tyrant," *Life*, January 26, 1911, 220; "The Joke on Giuseppe," *Puck*, April 3, 1915, 9.

¹⁰⁶¹ "Tales Told by Actors," New York Times, March 23, 1902, sec. SM13; John Bangs,

"Alice in Stageland," Puck, July 20, 1904, 3; Sophie Kerr, "The Bitterest Pill,"

McClure's Magazine, January 1917, 5.

¹⁰⁶² Holland, "The Passion for Publicity," 614.

¹⁰⁶³ "Held for Ancient Fit," *New York Times*, November 15, 1910, 20; "She Just Annexed Baby Launcelot," *New York Times*, November 28, 1910, 5.

¹⁰⁶⁴ "Who can picture the joy," *Massachusetts Ploughman and New England Journal of Agriculture*, February 4, 1905, 4.

¹⁰⁶⁵ "The Villain Didn't Appear," *New York Times*, March 2, 1902, 10; "Heard and Seen at the Theaters," *The Washington Post*, April 13, 1915, 12.

¹⁰⁶⁶ "Among the Players," *Peterson Magazine*, August, 1897, 791.

¹⁰⁶⁷ :To Aid Crippled Children," New York Times, August 2, 1907, 7.

¹⁰⁶⁸ "Theatrical Notes," The Washington Post, January 10 1898, 7; ; Joseph Smith," The

Poet's Trade," Life, June 1, 1899, 462; "Yeast," Puck, October 22, 1903, 13; "Literary

London," Town and Country, March 18, 1905, 17; Gertrude Atherton, "The American

Novel in England," The Bookman, February 1910, 633; "The Most Advertised Play Ever

Written," Current Literature, March 1910, 319; Ralph Blumenfeld, "Our London Letter,"

Town and Country, May 13, 1911, 74; Robert Grau, "The Prosperity of American

Playwrights," Lippincott's Monthly Magazine, April 1912, 617 "Press Agent Pabulum,"

The Washington Post, March 7, 1915, 60; ; Bailey Millard, "Rabindrath Tagore

Discovers America," The Bookman, November 1916, 244; "Painting as a Fine Art,"

Puck, April 7, 1917, 13; "The Latest Books," Life, May 17, 1917, 866. Charles

Buchanan, "American Painting," The Bookman, September 1917, 38; Charles Buchanan,

"American Painting Versus Modernism," The Bookman, December 1917, 413.

¹⁰⁶⁹ "A Few Weeks Ago," *The Chap-Book*, December 1, 1897, 63.

¹⁰⁷⁰ "Harmon Took Flight," *The Washington Post*, April 12, 1897, 2.

¹⁰⁷¹ "Books and Authors," *Eclectic Magazine of Foreign Literature*, January 1901, 138.
¹⁰⁷² "Literary Notes," *The Independent*, November 19, 1908, 1187.

¹⁰⁷³ "A Trilby in Court," The Atlanta Constitution, March 27, 1895, 9; Joseph Smith,"

The Poet's Trade," Life, June 1, 1899, 462; "Yeast," Puck, October 22, 1903, 13;

"Literary London," Town and Country, March 18, 1905, 17; Gertrude Atherton, "The

American Novel in England," The Bookman, February 1910, 633; Ralph Blumenfeld,

"Our London Letter," Town and Country, May 13, 1911, 74; Robert Grau, "The

Prosperity of American Playwrights," Lippincott's Monthly Magazine, April 1912, 617;

Bailey Millard, "Rabindrath Tagore Discovers America," The Bookman, November 1916,

244; "The Latest Books," Life, May 17, 1917, 866.

¹⁰⁷⁴ "Henry James," The Atlanta Constitution, June 18, 1905, sec. A4.

¹⁰⁷⁵ Mabel Sanford, "An Illustrated Lecture on Literary New York," Life, June 4, 1903,531.

¹⁰⁷⁶ "George Swett Appleton, The Publisher," *The New York Times*, July 7, 1878, 7;
"Brief Comment: Literary Saying and Doings," *Current Literature*, May 1901, 557;
Richard Le Fallienne, "Hall Caine's 'The Eternal City," *The Bookman*, October 1901,
149; "Books and Authors," *The Living Age*, May 31, 1902, 574; "Publishers'

Department," Forest and Stream, November 7, 1903, 372.

¹⁰⁷⁷ "The Lounger," *The Critic*, November 1904, 387.

¹⁰⁷⁸ Arthur Chapman, "Leaves from the Diary of a College Professor," *Puck*, April 15, 1903, 11.

¹⁰⁷⁹ "Joke on Mr. Erlanger," *Life*, December 23, 1909, 911.

¹⁰⁸⁰ "A Woman of War," The Atlanta Constitution, March 15, 1896, sec. A31.

¹⁰⁸¹ "Mrs. Eddy's Sect Attacked" *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 11, 1902, 4; "Now

poor Mrs. Wiggs," The Atlanta Constitution, May 5, 1904, 4; Schade van Westrum, "Hall

Caine's 'The White Prophet,'" The Bookman, October 1909, 150; "New Subscribers,"

The Phrenological Journal and Science of Health, November 1910, 370.

¹⁰⁸² "The Origin of Life," *The Independent*, September 12 1912, 624.

¹⁰⁸³ Joseph Smith, "The Simple Life," *Life*, April 6, 1905 338.

¹⁰⁸⁴ "He Pleads for Becker," *The Washington Post*, March 25, 1915, 3.

¹⁰⁸⁵ "A 'Divine healer' Arrested," The Atlanta Constitution, April 26, 1896, 17.

¹⁰⁸⁶ T.B. Connery, "Too Free Use of the Club," New York Times, July 23, 1906, 6.

¹⁰⁸⁷ "Japan's Hero Coming," The Washington Post, August 20, 1907, 9.

¹⁰⁸⁸ "Brodie Fond of Publicity," *The Washington Post*, February 3, 1901, 17; "A Woman Warden," *Forest and Stream*, March 7, 1903, 188; "Noah Ruby's 131st Birthday," *New*

warden, *Poresi una streum*, Maren 7, 1905, 186, Woan Ruby S 151 Diffinday, *New*

York Times, April 1, 1903, 2; "Monkey Emulates Brodie," The Washington Post, July 2,

1906, 9; "Giant Under Arrest for Causing a Crowd," *New York Times*, July 16, 1906, 7; "Newport Surprised by Mrs. Astor's Interview," *New York Times*, September 20, 1908, sec. X6. "Grinagrams," *Puck*, December 30, 1916, 6.

¹⁰⁸⁹ "The Thaw Press agents," *The Atlanta Constitution*, July 11, 1906, 6.

¹⁰⁹⁰ "Wonderland's "Half Fish, Half Man," New York Times, February 14, 1913, 5.

¹⁰⁹¹ "Playing Millionaire Without a Million," New York Times, January 13, 1912, 5.

¹⁰⁹² "Town and Country Life, *Town and Country*, December 5, 1903, 18.

¹⁰⁹³ "On the Fence," *The National Police Gazette*, March 2, 1889, 3.

¹⁰⁹⁴ "Kling Doesn't Worry C.W. Murphy a Bit," The Atlanta Constitution, October 1,

1909, 11; "'Big Six Matty's' Great Record," The Atlanta Constitution, November 20,

1910, sec. A4; "Tinker is the Smartest Player is Opinion of Fran Chance," The

Washington Post, February 17, 1913, 8; High Fullerton, "Players Know Best," The

Atlanta Constitution, February 16, 1913, 9; "Cathcers Heed Voice of Time, The

Washington Post, February 9, 1913, sec. S2.

¹⁰⁹⁵ "Capital City League," The Washington Post, February 1, 1901, 8.

¹⁰⁹⁶ "Interscholastic Golf Tourney," New York Times, March 11, 1915, 12.

¹⁰⁹⁷ "Madness Africans," Puck, December 10, 1902, 7.

¹⁰⁹⁸ A. Doyle, "Religious Intelligence," *The Independent*, March 17, 1898, 15; William Ellis, "In the Light of Billy Sunday, *Outlook*, March 224, 1915, 677.

¹⁰⁹⁹ "Interdenominational Missionary Rally," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, January 21, 1897, 92; "Religious Indifference," *The Washington Post*, October 20, 1899, 7; "New Universalist Pastor," *The Washington Post*, January 3, 1900, 7; "Annual Meeting of Officers of Foreign Missionary Societies," *Christian Advocate*, March 13, 1902, 423, E.H. Carman, "Lively Reply is Made to Dr. Dixon," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 13, 1902, 11; "Christian News from Everywhere," *Congregationalist and Christian World*, October 3, 1903, 481; James Walsh, "Modern Electricity and Orthodoxy," *The Catholic World*, July 1, 1904, 482; "Notes," *Zion's Herald*, November 16, 1904, 1472; H.F. Huse, "The Associational Secretary," *Baptist Missionary Magazine*, January 1909, 26; "Ahead of Billy Sunday," *Outlook*, February 29, 1917, 351.

- ¹¹⁰⁰ "The Theological Press-Agent," Puck, November 18, 1885, 181.
- ¹¹⁰¹ "Current Topics," *Every Saturday: A Journal of Choice Reading*, November 25, 1871, 507.
- ¹¹⁰² "Here and There," *The Washington Post*, October 4, 1896, 6.
- ¹¹⁰³ "Senator Blair says," The Washington Post, March 9 1890, 4.
- ¹¹⁰⁴ "Postscripts," The Washington Post, November 26, 1889, 4; "The World's Fair
- Announcements," The Washington Post, May 6, 1893, 4.
- ¹¹⁰⁵ "It is all right for that Omaha," *The Washington Post*, November 16, 1894, 4.
- ¹¹⁰⁶ "An Avalanche of Learning," New York Times, August 18, 1894, 8.
- ¹¹⁰⁷ "John M. Foster," The National Police Gazette, October 27, 1894, 6;
- ¹¹⁰⁸ "Me Brudder, Mike Ryan," New York Times, 1895, 11.
- ¹¹⁰⁹ "Him and Heaven," Forest and Stream, May 26, 1894, 459; "Points and Flushes,"

Forest and Stream, January 2, 1897, 13; "Mr. Butler's Resignation," Forest and Stream,

January 29, 1910, 193.

- ¹¹¹⁰ "The Literary Zoo," *Life*, May 5, 1910, 842.
- ¹¹¹¹ "Washington News," *New York Times*, October 11, 1871, 5; "The KuKlux Act," New York Times, September 9 1871, 1.

¹¹¹² "A Good Press Agent," The Washington Post, May 5, 1899, 6.

¹¹¹³ "In the Automobile World," *The Washington Post*, January 6, 1912, 3.

¹¹¹⁴ "Press Agent for Capital," *The Washington Post*, December 10, 1911, 11.

¹¹¹⁵ "Plot Says Cook's Lawyer," New York Times, October 19, 1909, 5; Horatio Winslow,

"Ain't So," *Puck*, October 16, 1912, 6; "Exploration Through a Press Agent," *Forest and Stream*, January 10, 1914, 48.

¹¹¹⁶ "Concession Made to Strikers," New York Times, February 9, 1913, 3.

¹¹¹⁷ George Llewellyn, "Air Defence," Forum, December 1916, 743.

¹¹¹⁸ "Their Hope is a Deadlock," *The Washington Post*, February 19, 1901, 2.

¹¹¹⁹ "A Missing Portrait," The Atlanta Constitution, May 13, 1897, 6.

¹¹²⁰ "Christian Brinton, Art at the Pan-American Exposition," *The Critic*, June 1901, 512.

¹¹²¹ Edward Hurlbut, "Features of the Panama-Pacific Exposition," Overland Monthly

and Out West Magazine, November 1915, 14.

¹¹²² "A St. Louis preacher," The Atlanta Constitution, May 27, 1904, 4.

¹¹²³ "His Determination—A Fable," Puck, September 4, 1912, 10'; "Theo Booster of

Science," Puck, January 14, 1913, 5; Ellis Jones, "The Lightning Protector, Life, August

19 1915, 330; "How Popularize Calory," Puck, March 17, 1917, 24.

¹¹²⁴ "Women are Eating Onions," The Washington Post, July 1, 1906, sec. SM2.

¹¹²⁵ "Old Boer War Site Sold?," New York Times, July 28, 1906, 7.

¹¹²⁶ Pearce Bailey, "The Comparative Physiology of Faith Cures," Medical News, June 7

1902, 1077; "Idealism Is of Diverse Kinds," New York Times, June 26, 1905, 6; Gilbert

Perival, "The Woman Beautiful," Health, November 1908, 603.

¹¹²⁷ Constance Carruthers, "Society in national Capital," *The Atlanta Constitution*,
December 3, 1911, sec. D6; "L'Allegro," *Life*, December 18, 1913, 1117.
¹¹²⁸ "A Shark's Appetite," *Christian Advocate*, October 6, 1904, 1628.

¹¹²⁹ "No-License Victories," Zion's Herald, December 22, 1909, 1621.

¹¹³⁰ "Mayor Gaynor and the Rosenthal Murder," *Outlook*, August 10, 1912, 796.

¹¹³¹ "Two Suffrage Leaders Who Can Never Vote," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 26, 1914.

¹¹³² "Show City Wonders to Eight Governors," New York Times, December 12, 1911, 7.

¹¹³³ J. Marchand, "Myra Kelly's 'The Golden Season," *The Bookman*, November 1909, 266.

¹¹³⁴ Tom Masson, "A Short History of the Standard Oil Company," *Life*, July 9, 1903, 40; "Solution," *Life*, July 21, 1904, 62; "London Relieved," *Life*, June 1, 1911, 1067.

¹¹³⁵ "An Appeal to American Manhood," The Washington Post, June 30, 1905, 6.

¹¹³⁶ "For a Quieter Sunday," *New York Times*, July 19, 1906, 14; "Chicago Y.C. Cruising Race," *Forest and Stream*, May 8, 1909, 744; "The Pole at Last," *The Independent*,

September 9, 1909, 607; "Cavanagh: Forest Ranger," The Independent, May 26, 1910,

1138.

¹¹³⁷ "A Press Agent's Suit," New York Times, January 12, 1878, 3.

¹¹³⁸ "Harold Kellock, "Marking the Nursery Safe for Democracy," *The Bookman*, March 1918, 77.

¹¹³⁹ Press Secretary "An Adventure in Public Opinion," *Outlook*, September 7, 1912, 41.
¹¹⁴⁰ Ibid.

¹¹⁴¹ Ibid.

- ¹¹⁴² William Ellis, "After Turkey Breaks Up—What," *Outlook*, November 30, 1912, 723; "Germany and German-America," *The Living Age*, June 26, 1915, 818.
- ¹¹⁴³ "A Novelty in Politics," *Puck*, May 7, 1913, 2.
- ¹¹⁴⁴ "Protect Us From Mexico," The Washington Post, May 28, 1897, 6.
- ¹¹⁴⁵ "Bitter Against the East," New York Times, June 29, 1896, 4.
- ¹¹⁴⁶ Catherine Cavanagh, "Stories of Our Government Bureaus," The Bookman, August
- 1911, 609; "Villard's Peace Plan," New York Times, April 25, 1915, sec. C3.
- ¹¹⁴⁷ Ignalius Phayre, "Put Embassy in Washington," *The Living Age*, June 3, 1916, 631;
- "The President Now Free to Act Must Win the War," The North American Review,

September 1917, 337.

- ¹¹⁴⁸ "Democracy Watch Your Step!," *The Dial*, December 28, 1918, 595.
- ¹¹⁴⁹ "The Hoover Food-Control Failure," Forum, October 1917, 381.
- ¹¹⁵⁰ Dudley Glass, "How's Atlanta Now," Forum, November 1918, 603.
- ¹¹⁵¹ "Pichot Likes Puffs," The Washington Post, August 11, 1907, sec. E1.
- ¹¹⁵² Alcan Hirsch, "Dr. Rittman Defended," New York Times, March 29, 1915, 8.
- ¹¹⁵³ "Bishop Not on List," *The Washington Post*, July 3, 1906, 3.
- ¹¹⁵⁴ "The National Parks: The Facts" *Outlook*, September 30, 1911, 255.
- ¹¹⁵⁵ "Editorial Comment," The Atlanta Comment, June 10, 1895, 4.
- ¹¹⁵⁶ "Visitors Met in Hotel Lobbies," The Washington Post, March 31, 1902, 6.
- ¹¹⁵⁷ "What's Natural History," New York Times, July 6, 1906, 7.
- ¹¹⁵⁸ "A Story of Politics," McClure's Magazine, June 1912, 239.
- ¹¹⁵⁹ Eugene Rhodes, "The Perfect Day," McClure's Magazine, April 1916, 16.
- ¹¹⁶⁰ Shirley Burns, "Male Vampires," Forum, February 1917, 183.

¹¹⁶¹ "Alabama's Press Agent," *Life*, February 5, 1914, 3.

¹¹⁶² "About Women," *Zion's Herald*, June 16, 1909, 754.
¹¹⁶³ Ibid.

¹¹⁶⁴ "The Administration: An Appraisal," *Outlook*, June 26, 1918, 344.

¹¹⁶⁵ "What Campos seems," The Washington Post, October 16, 1895, 6.

¹¹⁶⁶ "The Democratic party professes," The Washington Post, December 14, 1899, 6.

¹¹⁶⁷ "At Work in the Open," The Washington Post, August 10, 1899, 3.

¹¹⁶⁸ "Mr. Devlin," The Washington Post, July 5, 1899, 6; "Forman, Wall, and Gahan,"

The Washington Post, July 14, 1899, 1; "Press Agent Devlin," The Washington Post,

September 8, 1899, 6; "Press Agent Devlin," The Washington Post, September 10, 1899,

6;

¹¹⁶⁹ "New Yorkers Issue An Address," The Washington Post, July 20, 1899, 3.

¹¹⁷⁰ Ready for Hard Work," New York Times, July 23, 1896, 1.

¹¹⁷¹ Ibid.

¹¹⁷² "The News at Head-Quarters," New York Times, September 17, 1880, 1.

¹¹⁷³ Lucian Cary, "Recent Fiction," The Dial, October 16, 1914, 299.

¹¹⁷⁴ "Patterson Checks Weavers' Strike," New York Times, February 27, 1913, 22.

¹¹⁷⁵"Low's Personal Canvass," *New York Times*, October 13, 1897, 2; "Sheehan's Fight with Croker," *New York Times*, June 27, 1899, 2; "The Ninth District Fight," *New York Times*, June 30, 1899, 3; "Mr. Croker's bright young press agent," *The Washington Post*, November 6, 1899; "Horrors Exhibit Now Has a Rival," *New York Times*, October 11, 1909, 2; "Persons in the Foreground," *Current Opinion*, November 1913, 1.
¹¹⁷⁶ "General Butler," *Maine Farmer*, November 19, 1896, 6.

¹¹⁷⁸ "James K. Jones Coming," *New York Times*, August 5, 1896, 2; "Clark as a Paid Boomer," *New York Times*, February 26, 1913, 3.

¹¹⁷⁹ "Caesar Declines," *Puck*, May 30, 1894, 225; "Congress and the President," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, March 8, 1896, 18; "A Modern Political Boom," *Maine Farmer*, June 25, 1896, 6.

¹¹⁸⁰ "Hopes Dashed to Earth," The Atlanta Constitution, May 1, 1892, 13.

¹¹⁸¹ Edward Martin, "Too Much Success," The North American Review, July 1908, 62.

¹¹⁸² "Ethel Barrymore's Experiment in Senator hanna's Cuisine," *New York Times*, April 2, 1903, 9.

¹¹⁸³ "Glynn is There Keep Him There," *Puck*, October 24, 1914, 5.

¹¹⁸⁴ "Press Agent Sues Chanler," New York Times, September 1908, 3.

¹¹⁸⁵ Ibid.

¹¹⁸⁶ Ibid.

¹¹⁸⁷ "New Suit Against Chanler," New York Times, September 22, 1908, 2.

¹¹⁸⁸ "Jury Finds for Mr. Chanler," Christian Science Monitor, January 22, 1910, 19. This article was not part of the initial sample taken for this chapter.

¹¹⁸⁹ "Life's Confidential Guide to Prominent People," Life, August 1, 1912, 1510.

¹¹⁹⁰ "Survey of the World," *The Independent*, March 7, 1912, se. XIVA.

¹¹⁹¹ "There is a very industrious," The Washington Post, May 21, 1894, 4.

¹¹⁹² "The Press agent at Columbus," *The Washington Post*, September 14, 1894, 4; "Gov. McKinley's Press agent," *The Washington Post*, October 3, 1894, 4; "Mr. McKinley's press agent," The Washington Post, October 9, 1894, 4; "We trust Gov. McKinley," *The*

¹¹⁷⁷ Ibid.

Washington Post, October 16, 1894, 4; "For some unexplained reasons," The Washington

Post, October 24, 1894, 4; "McKinley has undoubtedly," The Washington Post, February

17, 1896, 6; "If press agents were delegates," The Washington Post, February 18, 1896,

6; "McKinley to be Nominated To-Day," New York Times, June 18, 1896, 1;

¹¹⁹³ "And when it comes," The Washington Post, April 1, 1896, 6.

¹¹⁹⁴ George Turner, "The Forces Behind Taft," *McClure's Magazine*, May 1912, 3;

"Cartoons and Comments," Puck, September 11, 1912, 2.

¹¹⁹⁵ George Stanley, "America's Part in the Great War," Forum, July 1916, 129.

¹¹⁹⁶ Frank Noyes," The Associated Press," *The North American Review*, May 1913, 701;

"Mr. Bryan After Four Months of It," Current Opinion, July 1913, 21.

¹¹⁹⁷ "A Question of Manhood," The Washington Post, August 14, 1894, 4.

¹¹⁹⁸ Henry West, "American Politics," Forum, April 1903, 483.

¹¹⁹⁹ "Possibly it will eventually occur," *The Washington Post*, July 18, 1899, 6.

¹²⁰⁰ "Gov. Lowndes' Distinguished Guests," The Washington Post, August 26, 1897, 3.

William Raine, "How Denver Saved Her Juvenile Court," The Arena, July 1909, 403.

¹²⁰¹ "The Washington Times," The Atlanta Constitution, June 9, 1905, 6; "Cartoons and

Comments," Puck, October 29, 1913, 2; "Deny Flop to La Follette," New York Times,

May 24, 1916, 5.

¹²⁰² "The Reed boom," *The Washington Post*, February 3, 1896, 6; "Notwithstanding the efforts," *The Washington Post*, February 28, 1896, 6.

¹²⁰³ "Levi Morton," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 19, 1896, 4; "Gossip Heard at the Capital," *The Washington Post*, February 26, 1897, 6.

¹²⁰⁴ "The Middle West," *The North American Review*, June 1916, 934.

¹²⁰⁵ "Life's Reproduction," Life, October 3, 1901, 263.

¹²⁰⁶ "A Scientist in Politics," *New York Times*, May 2, 1899, 3; "It is announced that
¹²⁰⁷ "A Scientist in Politics," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, January 1909, 54.
¹²⁰⁷ "A Review of the World," *Current Literature*, October 1908, 357.
¹²⁰⁸ "Bryan and the Stage," *New York Times*, October 17, 1896, 4; "And Now it is
charged," *The Washington Post*, October 17, 1896, 6; "Didn't Want to be a Press Agent,"
The Atlanta Constitution, October 20, 1896, 2; "Bryan Makes a Denial," *New York Times*, October 20, 1896, 1; "That Press Agent Story," *The Washington Post*, October 20, 1996, 1; "Now the question naturally arises," *The Washington Post*, October 20, 1896, 6;
"The News Condensed," *New York Times*, October 20, 1896, 1; "The News Condensed," *New York Times*, October 21, 11896, 1; "Bryan as a Press Agent," *New York Times*,
October 21, 1896, 9.

¹²⁰⁹ Ibid.

¹²¹⁰ "It was notable how," *Life*, November 5, 1896, 336.

¹²¹¹ "Persons in the Foreground," *Current Literature*, August 1910, 4; Irving Norwood,
"Exit Roosevelt, The Dominant," *Outing Magazine*, March 1909, 718; "Life's Literary Trust," *Life*, September 1909, 345; "Cartoons and Comments," *Puck*, September 28, 1910, 2; "French Humorist Writes Roosevelt 'Autobiography," *New York Times*, November 13, 1910, sec. SM3; "What's What in Washington," *Puck*, May 8, 1912, 5;
¹²¹² "Ginigrams," *Puck*, February 13, 1915, 4.

¹²¹³ "As for the military men," *Life*, July 28, 1898, 64; "President and Gen. Wood," *The Washington Post*, April 4, 1903, 4; "Correspondents Becoming Press Agents," *New York Times*, February 19, 1913, 10.

¹²¹⁴ "Rubbing it In," *Life*, February 13, 1901, 1; "President's Hunt on Stage," *New York Times*, September 10, 1908, 9.

¹²¹⁵ "T.R.'s press-agent," *Puck*, February 28, 1914, 5.

¹²¹⁶ "Other Matters of General Interest Are," Herald of Gospel Liberty, September 17,

1903, 602; "The New Grand Vizer," Current Literature, April 1909, 389.

¹²¹⁷ Diego Cabrera," A Son's Defense of His father," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, April 1909, 6.

¹²¹⁸ "A Review of the World," Current Literature, October 1912, 1.

¹²¹⁹ A Russian Revolutionist, "A Plea for Terrorism," *The Independent*, February 16,

1905, 349; "The Czar and Duma," Outlook, March 8, 1916, 540.

¹²²⁰ Freeman Tilder, "The Human Comedy," Puck, March 14, 1914, 7.

¹²²¹ "Bratianu, Most Elegant of Balkan Dictators," Current Opinion, January 1916, 22.

¹²²² "The Court," *Puck*, April 5, 1905, 10.

¹²²³ "The Persistent Efforts to Overthrow Lloyd George," *Current Opinion*, April 1918, 238.

¹²²⁴ "Review of the World," Current Literature, November 1908, 471; "His Lost

Kingdom," The Washington Post, November 4, 1910, 6; "No Money in the King

Business," The Washington Post, December 24, 1911, 24; "The King Who Hold the

Balance in the Balkans," Current Opinion, February 1913, 112.

¹²²⁵ "Coming," Life, June 26, 1913, 1274.

¹²²⁶ Ralph Blumenfeld, "Our London Letter," New York Observer and Chronicle,October 5, 1912, 30.

¹²²⁷ "Co-Operation Urged on All Americas," New York Times, May 23, 1916, 19.

¹²²⁸"The Week at the Theatres," *New York Times*, May 1, 1904, 8; "Japanese Theatre manager Here to Study Methods" *New York Times*, March 29, 1914, sec. SM9. Carl Crow," Japan's Progress Myth or Marvel," *McBride's Magazine*, January 1916, 62; Carl Crow, "The Two Japans," *McBride's Magazine*, March 1916, 132; "United States and the Japanese Empire," *New York Times*, May 28, 1916, sec. BR226

¹²²⁹ "When Wu Was a Press Agent," *The Washington Post*, January 2, 1912, 4; "R.W.
Babson on China Situation and World's Trade," *New York Times*, January 14, 1912, sec.
SM8; "Review of the World," *Current Opinion*, June 1913, 1; "The Men Who are
Standing Behind Yuan Shi Kai," *Current Opinion*, November 1913, 321; "China Gets a
Constitutional President at Last," *Current Opinion*, November 1913, 312;
¹²³⁰ "Trouble in the Balkans," *New York Times*, April 9, 1903, 8; "Newspaper Poker," *The Atlanta Constitution*, February 1, 1913, 6.

¹²³¹ "Sympathy for the Boers," New York Times, December 31, 1899, 4.

¹²³² "Tiding from France," New York Times, November 20, 1874, 1; "Spain has engaged,"

The Washington Post, October 15, 1895, 6. "It seems that Gomez," The Washington Post,

January 31, 1896, 6; "In Congress last week," Outlook, December 19, 1896, 1129;

¹²³³ Albert Sonnichsen, "Why they Fight One Another," *Outlook*, July 19, 1913, 607.

¹²³⁴ "Alfonso Costa: The Most Execrated Ruler in Europe," *Current Opinion*, December 1913, 404.

¹²³⁵ George Fitch, "Advertising," The Atlanta Constitution, February 4, 1913, 4.

¹²³⁶ "The Swiss navy," *Puck*, May 18, 1870, 6.

¹²³⁷ "Having abolished news censorship," The Atlanta Constitution, May 3, 1904, 4.

¹²³⁸ "Mexico," *New York Times*, December 14, 1911, 12; 'Official Figures Show but
83,000 Mexican Soldiers," *New York Times*, March 1, 1914, sec. SM1; "Mexican
Rumors," *New York Times*, March 20, 1914, 10; "Where Carranza Stands," *New York Times*, April 2, 1915, 10; Caspar Whitney, "Why Mexico is a Thorn in Our Side," *Outlook*, May 12, 1915, 87; "The Parch of Blue in the Murky Mexican Sky," *Current Opinion*, December 1916, 370.

¹²³⁹ Preston Krecker, "The Personal Side of Madero, *Outlook*, March 15, 1913, 589; Emil Blichfeldt, "Mexico in Trouble," *The Chautauquan*, April 1913, 202; "Villa and Huerta," *New York Times*, March 15, 1914, sec. C6.

¹²⁴⁰ Carlo de Fornaro, "General Alvaro Obregon," Forum, February 1916, 229.

¹²⁴¹ "A Review of the World," *Current Literature*, April 1911, 1; William Archer, "The Collapse of the Diaz Legend," *McClure's Magazine*, August 1911, 395.

¹²⁴² "Topics of the Times," New York Times, November 24, 1899, 6; Alfred Croiset,

"German talk, French Silence," *New York Times*, March 7, 1915, sec. X10; "Herr Von Kuehlmann: The Anglomaniac at the Head of the German Foreign Office," *Current Opinion*, November 1917, 307.

¹²⁴³ "Germany's Boast Gone," The Washington Post, January 17, 1897, 13.

¹²⁴⁴ "Von Holleben is Dead," *The Washington Post*, February 2, 1913, 4.

¹²⁴⁵ "German Professors," *Puck*, July 20, 1917, 12.

¹²⁴⁶ Arthur Bullard, "The Story of the War," *Outlook*, August 29, 1914, 1019; "Why the Allies Deem the Latest German Campaign a Fiasco," *Current Opinion*, January 1916, 12;
Oliver Herford, "The Jovial Kaiser," *Life*, January 118, 1917, 108; "Facts About Labor Conditions in the Fatherland Reveal a Big Merman Hoax" *Current Opinion*, June 1918,

369

10; Sydney Brooks, "The King and the War," The Living Age, June 15, 1918, 649;

"Emperor William as a Leader of Democracy," *Current Opinion*, September 1918, 149;A.B. Gilbert, "Out for a 'Solid West," *Forum*, December 1918, 727.

¹²⁴⁷ Edward Fox," The Much-Maligned German," *Lippinott's Monthly Magazine*, July

1915, 35; "London's Decision to Influence American Opinion," Current Opinion, July

1916, 7; "Pictorial History of America," Puck, July 5, 1917, 18.

¹²⁴⁸ "Effects of the Japanese Triumph in the East," *Current Opinion*, December 14, 393;
Gregory Mason, "Russia's War of Independence," *Outlook*, December 29, 1915, 1041;
Gregory Mason, "The Nations at War Russian Jews and Russian Liberalism," *Outlook*,
February, 1916, 391; "Marvels of the Political Pandemonium in Italy," *Current Opinion*,
June 1917, 393.

¹²⁴⁹ "Dr. Dernbrug is Sore at American Editors," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 28, 1915, 18.

¹²⁵⁰ "The Management of the Atlantic Cables," *New York Times*, May 17, 1871, 5;
"Keeping Business on the Track," *Wall Street Journal*, December 16, 1911, 6; Joyce Kilmer, "Travel In America," *New York Times*, March 21, 1915, sec. BR101.
¹²⁵¹ "Fastest Time Yet Made," *New York Times*, March 3, 1897, 2; "Baltimore & Ohio," *Wall Street Journal*, March 18, 1897, 1; "Pouring Into the City," *The Washington Post*, March 4, 1897, 2; "They Are Back From Omaha," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 17, 1898, 4; "The Outing and the Three B's," *Forest and Stream*, September 7, 1901, 186, "The Jamestown Exposition," *The Washington Post*, August 30, 1907, 6; "Mr. Louis Hall," *Town and Country*, September 14, 1912, 18.

¹²⁵² "What Thirteen Electric Lights Can Do in the Way of Illumination," *Washington Post*, April 29, 1870, 1;

¹²⁵³ "Brieflets," Zions' Herald, August 5, 1891, 244.

¹²⁵⁴ "Newton Beers," The Atlanta Constitution, March 12, 1891, 2.

¹²⁵⁵ "Casino Open for Bids," New York Times, May 19, 1895, 5; "TO Manage the

Casino," New York Times, August 12, 1897, 5.

¹²⁵⁶ "Wiped Out By Flood," The Washington Post, April 4, 1898, 1.

¹²⁵⁷ "Sand Walls to Save Coney," New York Times, August 18, 1907, 2.

¹²⁵⁸ "Willcox Hits Back at Metz and Shonts," New York Times, October 8, 1909, 2.

¹²⁵⁹ Rollin Hutchinson, "The Passing of the Horse," *The Independent*, February 6, 1913, 296.

¹²⁶⁰ Joseph Smith, "Ye Colonial Inn," *Life*, April 6, 1905, 376; A.E. Swoyer, "Making Money Out of Photography," *The Independent*, July 3, 1913, 14; "Grinagrams," *Puck*, March 17, 1917.

¹²⁶¹ "Morgan-yerkes Fight" The Washington Post, April 26, 1903, sec. E1.

¹²⁶² "The Linear Imperial," *The Independent*, June 19, 1913, 1404.

¹²⁶³ "Obituary Notes," New York Times, January 3, 1912, 13.

¹²⁶⁴ "A New Press Agent," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 7, 1896, 7; "Railroad Men and Matters," *New York Times*, January 10, 1896, 15.

¹²⁶⁵ "A New Press Agent," The Atlanta Constitution, 7.

¹²⁶⁶ Ibid.

¹²⁶⁷ "A Deserved Promotion," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 7, 1896, 6.
¹²⁶⁸ "Work that Tells," *The Atlanta Constitution*, November 18, 1896, 6.

¹²⁶⁹ "State Press Personals," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 9, 1896, 4; "State press Personals," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 10, 1896, 4;

¹²⁷⁰ "Just from Georgia," The Atlanta Constitution, January 15, 1896, 4;"Copperfield's

Home," The Atlanta Constitution, January 20, 1896, 5; "At the Hotels," The Atlanta

Constitution, March 1, 1896, 13; "Oranges in Plenty," The Atlanta Constitution, April 13,

1896, 9; "Winter Tourist Travel," The Atlanta Constitution, October 25, 1896, 14; "Some

Transient Topics," The Atlanta Constitution, November 22, 1896, 14;

¹²⁷¹ "Mr. Remsen Crawford's Promotion," The Atlanta Constitution, May 10, 1896, 15.

¹²⁷² "A Strong Temptation," *Puck*, March 24, 1917, 14; Donald Wilhelm, "The Failure of the Fourth Estate," *The Independent*, December 28, 1918, 432.

¹²⁷³ John D. Archbold, "Archbold Interview Swiftly Repudiated," New York Times,

September 23, 1908, 3; "Personsin the Foreground," *Current Literature*, November 1908, 503.

¹²⁷⁴ John D. Archbold, "Archbold Interview Swiftly Repudiated," *New York Times*,September 23, 1908, 3.

¹²⁷⁵ J. B. Cranfill, "Another Great San Jacinto Oil Gusher," Christian Observer,

December 11, 1901, 24.

¹²⁷⁶ Ibid.

¹²⁷⁷ Albert Atwood," The Greatest Killing in Wall Street," *McClure's Magazine*, August
1912, 409; "Finance and Industry, Uncle Sam's Present to John D. Rockefeller," *Current Literature*, September 1912, 3.

¹²⁷⁸ "Not Square Deal, Declares Moffett," New York Times, August 4, 1907, 2.

¹²⁷⁹ "Amalgamated," *Wall Street Journal*, June 9, 1905, 5; "The Soldiers of Fortune of Wall Street," *New York Times*, October 3, 1909, sec. SM5; "How Banks are Advertising," *Banker's Magazine*, May 1913, 607; Robert Bachmann, "War", *Life*, October 2, 1913, 570; "Interests Substantial and Unsubstantial," *Life*, September 2, 1915, 442; Herbert Mulford, "The Bank's Advertising Policy," *Banker's Magazine*, June 1918, sec. C177.

¹²⁸⁰ "He Trained a Claue to Rescue a Bank," *New York Times*, December 9, 1911, 7.
¹²⁸¹ "Interviewing Wall Street Leaders," *The Independent*, December 24, 1903, 3040.
¹²⁸² "Topics in Wall Street," *New York Times*, July 20, 1906, 11.

¹²⁸³ "Topics in Wall Street," 11.

¹²⁸⁴ "The Prejudgments of the Public Press," *The Methodist Review*, November 1914, 969.

¹²⁸⁵ John Moody and George Kibbe Turner, "The Master's Of Capital in America,"*McClure's Magazine*, November 1910, 3.

¹²⁸⁶ A Campaigner, "Publicity Campaigning," *The Independent*, July 29, 1909, 224.
¹²⁸⁷ "Franklin Syndicate Gone," *New York Times*, November 25, 1899, 1.
¹²⁸⁸ "Police Cannot Locate Miller," *The Atlanta Constitution*, November 26, 1899, 2;
"Police Look for Miller," *New York Times*, November 26, 1899, 3; "Miller Still in
Hiding," *The Washington Post*, November 26, 1899, 1; "Blind Faith in Miller," *New York Times*, November 1899, 3; "Miller Still in Hiding," *New York Times*, November 28, 1899, 3; "No Trace Yet of Miller," *New York Times*, November 29, 1899, 5.
¹²⁸⁹ Ibid.

¹²⁹⁰ "Business People at Work," The Christian Science Monitor, January 20, 1912, 2.

¹²⁹¹ Ibid.

¹²⁹² Ibid.

¹²⁹³ "Banking Publicity," Banker's Magazine, June 1918, sec. C178.

¹²⁹⁴ Ibid.

CHAPTER 7

¹²⁹⁵ Edward Bernays, *Public Relations* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952),
63-76; Scott Cutlip, *The Unseen Power* (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1994),
37-73.

¹²⁹⁶ Ibid.

¹²⁹⁷ Karen Russell and Carl Bishop, "Understanding Ivy Lee's Declaration of Principles:
U.S. newspaper and magazine coverage of publicity and press agentry 1865-1904." *Public Relations Review* 35 (2009): 91-101, 99-100.

¹²⁹⁸ Alfred Chandler, *The Visible Hand: The Managerial Revolution in American Business* (Cambridge: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1977); Richard Tedlow, "Preface: Up From Press Agentry," in *Keeping the Corporate Image: Public Relations and Business 1900-1959*, ed. Richard Tedlow (Greenwich: Jai Press, 1979).

¹²⁹⁹ Tedlow, "Up From Press Agentry."

¹³⁰⁰ Ibid.

¹³⁰¹ Roland Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul: The Rise of Public Relations and Corporate Imagery in American Big Business* (Berkley: The University of California Press, 1998), 7-48.

¹³⁰² Ibid.

¹³⁰³ Alan Raucher, *Public Relations and Business* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1968), 17-64, 145-146.

¹³⁰⁴ Edward Bernays, "Review of Public Relations and Business by Alan R. Raucher," *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 383 (1969): 214-215,
http://www.jstor.org/stable/1038038 (accessed February 24, 2014).

¹³⁰⁵ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 50-98; Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*; Tedlow, *Up from Press Agentry*; Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul*, 88-357.

¹³⁰⁶ Tedlow, "Up from Press Agentry;" Marchand, Keeping the Corporate Soul.

¹³⁰⁷ Karen Russell and Carl Bishop, "Understanding Ivy Lee's Declaration of Principles:

U.S. newspaper and magazine coverage of publicity and press agentry 1865-1904."

Public Relations Review 35 (2009): 91-101, 99-100.

¹³⁰⁸ Richard Hofstadter, *The Progressive Movement 1900-1915* (Englewood Cliffs:

Prentice Hall, 1963), 16-20.

¹³⁰⁹ Hofstadter, *The Progressive Movement*, 16-20; Michael Emery, Edwin Emery, and

Nancy Roberts, The Press and America: An Interpretive History of the Mass Media

(Boston: Allyn and Bacon, 2000), 213-215, 422.

¹³¹⁰ Hofstadter, *The Progressive Movement*, 141-178.

¹³¹¹ Tedlow, "Keeping the Corporate Image;" Marchand, Creating the Corporate Soul, 1-

5.

¹³¹² Bernays, *Public Relations*, 63-77; Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul*; Tedlow,
"Up From Press Agentry."

¹³¹³ Marchand, Creating the Corporate Soul.

¹³¹⁴ Sherman Morse, "An Awakening in wall Street, How the Trusts, after Years of Silence, Now Speak Through Authorized and acknowledged Press Agents," *The American Magazine*, September 1906, 2.

¹³¹⁵ Ibid.

¹³¹⁶ "Two Million Partners Own the Corporations," *New York Times*, October 4, 1908,

sec. SM1.

¹³¹⁷ Ibid.

¹³¹⁸ Ibid.

¹³¹⁹ "Business People at Work," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 20, 1912, 2.

This article is not part of the sample taken for this chapter. It appeared in the sample for "press agents" in Chapter 6.

¹³²⁰ Ibid.

¹³²¹ Ibid.

¹³²² Ibid.

¹³²³ Ibid.

¹³²⁴ "C.C. Calloway Engaged by Athens Trade Board," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August
9, 1912, 4."Athens Trade Board Doubles Membership," *The Atlanta Constitution*,
September 29, 1912, 5.

¹³²⁵ "Worthless Publicity," *The Washington Post*, November 5, 1916, sec. A19.

¹³²⁶ "The Man at the Megaphone," *The Washington Post*, June 19, 1911, sec. D3.

¹³²⁷ Joseph Clarke, "The Agony of Peace," *Current Literature*, July 1909, 103; "The

County and the Manager," The Washington Post, February 3, 1918, SM3.

¹³²⁸ "Talked About in Hotel Corridors," The Washington Post, July 17, 1908, 6.

¹³²⁹ "Insurance Officers Didn't Fear Inquiry," *New York Times*, September 9, 1906, 20.
¹³³⁰ "Bell Officers are Promoted," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 4, 1913, 5.

¹³³¹ Dr. Friedmann Here, Bringing his 'Cure,'" New York Times, February 26, 1913, 1.

¹³³² "New Publicity Man for Georgia Ry. & Power Co.," The Atlanta Constitution,

October 4, 1914, sec. C15.

¹³³³ Edward Woolley, "A \$100,000 Imagination," McClure's Magazine, May 1914, 126.

¹³³⁴ "Jimmy Ryall to Drive Buicks," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 30, 1909, sec. E6.

¹³³⁵ "Firing Line Notes," The Atlanta Constitution, October 17, 1915, sec. C5.

¹³³⁶ "Failed to keep Up With Plant's Growth," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 19, 1916, sec. A7.

¹³³⁷ "Building News," The American Architect, November 13, 1918, 20.

¹³³⁸ "Ford Asks Bryan to be First Mate on his Peace Ship," *New York Times*, November26, 1913, 1.

¹³³⁹ "Sir Purdon Clarke on the 'Impressionists," *New York Times*, January 17, 1909, sec.SM5.

¹³⁴⁰ "Electric Bonds Guaranteed," *The Christian Science Monitor*, December 9, 1910, 11.
¹³⁴¹ "Gas strike iff Off Union Men Report," *New York Times*, December 30, 1911, 2.
¹³⁴² "Ohio 'Red Whizzer' Will Repeat Tour," *The Atlanta Constitution*, November 4,

1910, 9; "A Horse Always on the Job," Coleman's Rural World, April 3, 1914, 12.

¹³⁴³ "Publicity Men Open New Bureau," *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 12, 1914, 11.

¹³⁴⁴ "A.R. Keen Heads Atlanta Hotel Men," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 7, 1914, 2;
Frank Bray, "Where Civilizations Meet: Round About Constantinople," *The*

377

Chautauqan, May 2, 1914, 669; "Silver or White Bass," *Forest and Stream*, September 12, 1914, 344; "Reynolds Takes Place With Kimball House," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 26, 1915, 7; "Exploits Railway to Mountain Top," *The State*, June 13, 1915, 3; "Frank Reynolds Will Direct Hotel Ansley Publicity Campaign," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 4, 1915, 4; "Little Winter Travels," *The Independent*, November 27, 1916, 357.

¹³⁴⁵ "The Confessions of a Literary Press Agent," *The Bookman*, December 1906, 335; George Casamajor, "Six Books of the Month," *The Bookman*, March 1910, 80; Arthur Chase, "Advertiser's Directory of Leading Publications for 191-12," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, March 1912, 289; "The Author and Publicity," *The Bookman*, April 1912, 161; "Chronicle and Comment," *The Bookman*, March-August 1913, 1; "Chronicle and Comment," *The Bookman*, June 1912, 337; "Editor's Desk," *The Chautauquan*, November 15, 1913, 210; "Chronicle and Comment," *The Bookman*, May 1915, 225;

¹³⁴⁶"Folks and Things," *The State*, April 17, 1914, 13.

¹³⁴⁷ Frank Jones, "The Rube," *McClure's Magazine*, December 1916, 14.

¹³⁴⁸ George Schreiner, "San Antonio Texas: A Progressive Commercial Center Basis of Present," *Bankers' Magazine*, October 1910, 521; "Local Financial," *The Washington*

Post, December 21, 1911, 10; "State Chamber Will Meet Here," The State, October 21,

1912, 10; "Reardon Elected By Sumter Chamber," The State, October 19, 1913, 16;

"Names An Agent In each County," The State, November 12, 1914, 3; "Organization:

The Keynote of Southern Progress Today," The Atlanta Constitution, December 18,

1910, sec. E2; "First Liberty Loan Sale," New York Times, March 19, 1918, 8;

378

¹³⁴⁹ "Union is Not Boosting Union City Land Deal," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 23, 1909, 3; GP Blackstone, "Bankers Neglect of Money Making Possibilities," *Bankers' Magazine*, November 1909, 798; TD MacGregor, "Banking Publicity," *Bankers' Magazine*, January 1910, 140; "The Chautauquan," *The Independent*, July 20, 1914, 95; "Southern States," *Bankers' Magazine*, August 1914, 200; "An Educational Campaign by a Los Angeles Bank," *Bankers' Magazine*, November 1915, 704; "Book Talks," *Bankers' Magazine*, February 1916, 1; "A Connection With The National Stock Yards National bank," *Bankers' Magazine*, April 1917, 8; W.R. Morehouse, "Tlalks On business building," *Bankers' Magazine*, July 1917, 20; "Lee Like 'Jim' Lee," *The State*, October 5, 1917, 10; "D.C. Phone Costs Up Company Says," *The Washington Post*, December 6, 1917, 13; "Advise Short Loan Drive," *The Washington Post*, July 18, 1918, 5; "Financial Publicity Man," *Bankers' Magazine*, August 1918, 245; "State Movement for War Savings," *The State*, November 17, 1918, 1; "Banking and Financial Notes," *Bankers' Magazine*, October 1918, 447.

¹³⁵⁰ "Bank Men Honored," Bankers' Magazine, August 1918, 213.

¹³⁵¹ "Co-operative Bank Advertising," *Bankers' Magazine*, August 1915, 228; "How Banks are Advertising," *Bankers' Magazine*, August 1914, 235.

¹³⁵² "Good Advertising Work," Bankers' Magazine, October 1915, 497.

¹³⁵³ "Banking and Financial Notes, *Banker's Magazine*, October 1916, 377.

¹³⁵⁴ "Value of a Special Department, *Bankers' Magazine*, December 1916, sec. C3.

¹³⁵⁵ BC Bean, "Banking Publicity," *Bankers' Magazine*, December 1908, 907.
¹³⁵⁶ Ibid.

¹³⁵⁷ "How Banks are Advertising," *Bankers' Magazine*, December 1916, sec. B5.

¹³⁵⁸ "Bitter Indictment of Van Antwerp," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 20, 1914, sec. A13.

¹³⁵⁹ Ibid.

¹³⁶⁰ "I.C.C. Position for R.W. Woolley," *The Washington Post*, September 26, 1917, 3.
¹³⁶¹ "Cicero Majors Struck By Ponce De Leon Car and Dies of Injuries," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 14, 1909, 1; September 25, 1912, 6; "Puck in Wall Street," *Puck*,
"New Plan to Aid Highway Offered," *The Christian Science Monitor*, December 13,
1913, 9; "Publicity Man Chosen," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 20, 1914, 10;
"Rail and Crosstie Notes," The State, July 11, 1914, 5; "Publicity Agent Sees Rainbow's
End," *The State*, March 21, 1915, 22; "Driver, Whose Auto Killed Mrs. Schley, Freed by
Recorder," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 30, 1915, 9; "No Strike Disorder Reported on
Tuesday," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 11, 1916, 5; "W.R. & E. Co. Election," *The Washington Post*, January 21, 1917, R5; "N. C. & St. L. Offers Right-of-Way," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 8, 1917, 8; "Car Plunge Kills 50," *The Washington Post*,
November 8, 1918, 5

¹³⁶² "A "Harmony Special," *Outlook*, September 8, 1918, 60.

¹³⁶³ Donald Wilhelm, "The Failure of the Fourth Estate," *The Independent*, December 29, 1918, 432.

¹³⁶⁴ Ray Baker, "Railroads on Trial," *McClure's Magazine*, March 1906, 535.
¹³⁶⁵ Ibid.

¹³⁶⁶ Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul*, 7-48.

¹³⁶⁷ "Gompers and Burns on Unionism and Dynamite," *McClure's Magazine*, February 1912, 363.

¹³⁶⁸ Ibid.

¹³⁶⁹ "Walsh Accuses Rockefeller, Jr.," New York Times, April 24, 1915, 1.

¹³⁷⁰ "Denied by John D., Jr., *The Washington Post*, May 21, 1915, 1.

¹³⁷¹ "Ira Street School," The Atlanta Constitution, November 24, 1917, sec. B2.

¹³⁷² "Questioned Raised as to Charter of Foundation," The Christian Science Monitor,

February 3, 1915, 1.

¹³⁷³ "Wideman Lee, Jr., Succeeds Brother," The Atlanta Constitution, October 24, 1909,

sec. D2; "Study is Order of Rail Problem," The Atlanta Constitution, August 7, 1918, 5.

¹³⁷⁴ "An Awakening in Wall Street," 5.

¹³⁷⁵Ibid.

¹³⁷⁶ Ibid.

¹³⁷⁷ Ibid.

¹³⁷⁸ Ibid.

¹³⁷⁹ Ibid.

¹³⁸⁰ "Dinner to Tom Moore," New York Times, August 21, 1907, 5.

¹³⁸¹ "An Awakening in Wall Street," 2.

¹³⁸² Bernays, *Public Relations*; Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*, Cutlip, *Public Relations History from the 17th to twentieth Century*.

¹³⁸³ Marchand, Creating the Corporate Soul, 43, 67, 192, 212-214.

¹³⁸⁴ "Olive Oil for Beauty," *The Washington Post*, May 6, 1906, sec. B5; "Obligations of Citizenship," *The State*, October 6, 1907, 4; "How King Turned to Listed Stocks is Told on Stand," *The Christian Science Monitor*, December 16, 1908, 1; "Publicity Men Will Meet," *The State*, July 12, 1909, 1; "Loses His Libel Suit," The Washington Post, June

21, 1912, 14; "Our Publicity Man said," *New York Times*, October 3, 1912, 4; "Artistic Advertising," November 26, 1913, 212; "The real publicity man," *The State*, August 3, 1913, 9; "Editorial," *Outlook*, May 2-Aug 29, 1914, 1071; William Maxwell, "Old Lamps for New," *The Living Age*, June 20, 1914, 713; "Index to Volume 107 of the Outlook," Outlook, August 29, 1914, 1071; "The Cackle Sells the Egg,!" *The Washington Post*, January 23, 1916, sec MT4; "Hot News Hundred Years Ago," *The Washington Post*, May 14, 1916, sec. MS4;

¹³⁸⁵ "Personal," *New York Times*, May 24, 1905, 15; "Miscellaneous," *New York Times*,
October 1, 1906, 16; "Help Wanted Mae," *New York Times*, November 30, 1913, sec. S6;
"Help Wanted Male," *New York Times*, July 19, 1916, 19; "Situations Wanted," *New York Times*, February 3, 1917, 19; "Situations Wanted," *New York Times*, February 4,
1917, 19; "Situations Wanted—Male," *New York Times*, December 1, 1918, sec. S4
¹³⁸⁶ "This advertisement, by a prominent publicity agent," *The Christian Science Monitor*,
April 23, 1910, 6.

¹³⁸⁷ Charles Stelzle, "Publicity Men in Campaign for Clean Advertising," *Outlook*, July
11, 1914, 589; "Selecting Neighbors Among Advertisers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, April 15, 1914, 22.

¹³⁸⁸ "Would Prevent Fake Advertising," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 7, 1914.
¹³⁸⁹ "Advertising Talks," *New York Times*, January 12, 1910, 2; "Strict Methods of Advertising Convention Idea," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 12, 1913, 5; "Two New Plays Ask Washington's Verdict," *The Washington Post*, February 22, 1914, 46; "Modern Index for Today," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 22, 1914, 1; "Advertising Helps Work, Says Schwab," *The Washington Post*, May 8, 1918, 5.

382

¹³⁹⁰ 150 Atlantans in 35 Cars Leave Constitution Building on Tour," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 18, 1910, 1; "Pilgrim Publicity Men are Out for 1000
Membership," *The Christian Science Monitor*, September 8, 1911, 2; "Publicity Men to Attend Opera," *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 9, 1912, 2; "Publicity Men Meet," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 16, 1913, 4; "Publicity Men Place Seal on Fair Methods," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 25, 1914, 5; "Publicity Men Seek
Change in Trademark Law," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 1, 1915, 7;
"Winners in Newspaper Men's Golf Meet," *The Atlanta Constitution*, September 12, 1915, sec. A3; "Pilgrim Publicity Men to Go," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 21, 1916, 13.

¹³⁹¹ Ibid.

¹³⁹² "Publicity Men Plan Big Meet in Philadelphia," *The Christian Science Monitor*,February 12, 1916, 7.

¹³⁹³ "Editorial Comment," *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 22, 1913, 12.
¹³⁹⁴ Ibid.

¹³⁹⁵ "Publicity advertising," *The State*, August 3, 1913, 5.

¹³⁹⁶ "The Moral Effect of Advertising," Bankers' Magazine, October 1911, 436.

¹³⁹⁷ Edward Purnton, "Something to Sell," *The Independent*, May 19, 1917, 333.

¹³⁹⁸ "Colleges are Coming Forward With business Courses in Education," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 22, 1915, 11.

¹³⁹⁹ William C. Freeman, "Advertising talks," *The State*, June 5, 1911, 3.
¹⁴⁰⁰ "Dollars and Display: The Earnings of Advertising Men," *The Bookman*, September 1910, 26.

¹⁴⁰¹ Ibid.

¹⁴⁰²"Railroad Gossip," *The Atlanta Constitution*, February 3, 1912, 3; Mary Watts, "Van Cleve," *New York Times*, October 19, 1913, sec. BR559.

¹⁴⁰³ "Supremacy," *Life*, July 17, 1913, 104.

¹⁴⁰⁴ Shepard Morgan, "Getting the Night News, *Outlook*, March 19, 1911, 603.

¹⁴⁰⁵ "Tainted News as Seen in the Making," The Bookman, December 1906, 396; Rollin

Hartt, "Choosing a Life Work," Lippincott's Monthly Magazine, July 1915, 77.

¹⁴⁰⁶ "CRPT. Gonzales Gives Testimony on Ethics," *The State*, July 20, 1912, 12.

¹⁴⁰⁷ "Charleston news Gleaned in a Day," *The State*, November 3, 1915, 2.

¹⁴⁰⁸ "Press agents' Menace Creates a New Sherlock Holmes," *New York Times*, June 9, 1912, sec. SM9.

1712, 500. 510

¹⁴⁰⁹ Ibid.

¹⁴¹⁰ Ibid.

¹⁴¹¹ Burton Hendrick, "Christian Science Since Mrs. Eddy," McClure's Magazine,

September 1902, 481; "Mrs. Eddy's Fortune Not her Church's," New York Times,

November 2, 1906, 7; "Mrs. Eddy Leaves Concord," Zion's Herald, January 29 1908,

133; "True and False 'Healing," Zion's Herald, February 5, 1908, 166;

¹⁴¹² "A Plan to Interest the Mechanic in Our Churches," Zion's Herald, June 24, 1908,

802; "Thousands Arrive For Catholic Week," New York Times, August 19, 1916, 16.

¹⁴¹³ "How to Keep Well," *The State*, December 12, 1916, 4.

¹⁴¹⁴ "Editorial Notes," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, December 26, 1907, 836;
¹⁴¹⁵ "The Child Conference for Research and Welfare," *Outlook,* November 6, 1909, 524.
¹⁴¹⁶ "New Of Efficiency," *The Independent*, March 19, 1917, 519.

¹⁴¹⁷ "Corn Production all Over State," *The State*, April 3, 1910, 1; "Movements of People," *The State*, November 4, 1913, 6.

¹⁴¹⁸ "News of Columbia Society Women's Clubs Philanthropies," The State, April 1,

1917, 18.

¹⁴¹⁹ "Preparing Plans for Elks' Parade," *The State*, April 18, 1913, 14.

¹⁴²⁰ "Boosting Round Star Tour," *The Atlanta Constitution*, September 25, 1911, 3.

¹⁴²¹ "Cinch for Hearst Now," New York Times, October 22, 1909, 1

¹⁴²² "Government as Publicity Agent," The Christian Science Monitor, November 21,

1912, 17.

¹⁴²³ "Negros to Confer in State Food Conference," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 18, 1918, 6.

¹⁴²⁴ "Trap Shooting," *Forest and Stream*, August 23, 1913, 243; "Trap Shooting," *Forest and Stream*, November 15, 1913, 629; "Trap Shooting," *Forest and Stream*, July 11, 1914, 57.

¹⁴²⁵ "Patriotic League," The Atlanta Constitution, July 26, 1918, 4.

¹⁴²⁶ "Tells Why Magazine Withdrew War Book," *New York Times*, September 13, 1918,
13.

¹⁴²⁷ Isma Dooly, "Mrs. Watterson's Influence As Exerted in Her Silence," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 27, 1913, 8.

¹⁴²⁸ "Quakers Defy Drill Law," New York Times, March 31, 1916, 3.

¹⁴²⁹ "Columbian Debaters Dine," *The Washington Post*, April 1, 1916, 11.
¹⁴³⁰ "Clark Howell, Jr. is President of Thalians," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 3, 1914,

9.

¹⁴³¹ Ralph Paine, "The School and College World," *Outing*, May 1905, 239.
¹⁴³² "Emory Boys Threaten to Use Dictograph on Trustee Meeting," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 8, 1913.

¹⁴³³ Ibid.

¹⁴³⁴ Barnett Franklin, "That Extraordinary Personage, The Theatrical Press Agent," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, February 1909, 4; "William Winter, The Saint George of Dramatic Critics," Current Literature, October 1909, 434; "Murkin Praises Local Poultry Show," The Atlanta Constitution, January 21, 1910, 12; "A First Night Inspiration," New York Times, April 27, 1913, sec. X6; "Efficiency in City Affairs," The Independent, September 4, 1913, 583; "John Trump on The Weeks Bill," The State, September 20, 1914, 22; Gesses Smith, "A Shop Window of Civilization," The Independent, June 28, 1915, 534; Anna Richardson, "Who Get Your Dime?," McClure's Magazine, November 1915, 21; "Her Forte," Life, November 25, 1915, 995; "Up and Down Broadway," New York Times, February 27, 1916, sec. X10; "New York Notes," The Christian Science Monitor, March 6, 1917, 8; "Film Treats for Atlantas," The Atlanta Constitution, March 10, 1918, sec. C2; "Friend of Cleveland Dead," The Washington Post, July 6, 1918, 3; "A 'Movie' Chronicle," Forum, May 1918, 637; "The Rise of Schelley Hull," New York Times, August 25, 1918, 32. ¹⁴³⁵ "Picture Men Meet in Capital City," *The State*, May 4, 1917, 2. ¹⁴³⁶ "Circus is Coming," *The State*, October 28, 1909, 5; "How to Judge an

Advertisement," The State, June 26, 1910, 4.

¹⁴³⁷ "Moulan's Grand Mogul," New York Times, March 26, 1907, 9.

¹⁴³⁸ "Hartsville plans for Coker Festival," *The State*, April 7, 1916, 3.

¹⁴³⁹ "Organe County to Have a fair," *Indiana Farmer's Guide*, August 5, 1922, 811.

¹⁴⁴⁰ "Caesar Knew Value of Advertising, So Pointed Was for Men of Today To Achieve Greatness by Publicity," *The Washington Post*, July 2, 1916, sec. ES5.

¹⁴⁴¹"Lived Happy Ever After," *New York Times*, November 24, 1912, sec. X9; "Buyers are Plenty at the Auto Show," *New York Times*, January 17, 1913, 14; "An Undergraduate Essayist," *The State*, May 4, 1913, 28; "Advertisement at the Columbia Theatre," *The State*, February 6, 1914, 5; "Drew Record Pay for Film Posing," *The State*, August 24, 1916, 8; "With the Plays and Players," *The State*, June 17, 1917, 25.

¹⁴⁴² "No Publicity Agent Hired by Col. Green," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 8, 1911, 11.

¹⁴⁴³ "Helping to Win the War," *Bankers' Magazine*, June 1918, sec. C185;

¹⁴⁴⁴ "Advertising and Selling Liberty Bands," *Bankers' Magazine*, February 1918, 195.

¹⁴⁴⁵"Business Writer Publicity Agent for Food Control," *The State*, September 20, 1917,

1; "Education First Then the Drive," The State, October 8, 1917, 3; "Busy in Clarendon,"

The State, October 14, 1917, 10; "Agents are named to Canvass the State," The State,

October 21, 1917, 2; "Lancaster at Work for Conservation," *The State*, October 30, 1917, 11.

¹⁴⁴⁶ "The President Now Free to Act Must Win the War," *The North American Review*, September 1917; Donald Wilhelm, "Our Uncensorious Censor," *The Independent*, January 5, 1918, 20; "How Big is Baker," *The Independent*, February 9, 1918, 229.
¹⁴⁴⁷ "People in the News," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 12, 1917, 11
¹⁴⁴⁸ "President Wilson at the Peace Conference," *Outlook*, December 4, 1918, 529.
¹⁴⁴⁹ "Where are Those Lobbyists?," *The Washington Post*, March 22, 1912, 6. ¹⁴⁵⁰ "Guard Circular Urges Lobbying," New York Times, April 13, 1916, 1.

¹⁴⁵¹"Endurance Run Receives favor," *The State*, February 2, 1910, 9; "Something
Colombia has," *The State*, December 8, 1910, 4; "Folk and Things," *The State*, July 25, 1913, 13; "New Haven's 'Other Expenses," *Wall Street Journal*, February 10, 1914, 5; "The State's Survey," *The State*, February 29, 1916, 4; "The States Survey" *The State*, August 20, 1917, 4; "South Carolina Over the Top," *The State*, April 28, 1918, 27;
¹⁴⁵² "Joe Curtis Named Publicity Agent," *The Atlanta Constitution*, January 29, 1911, sec. B3.

¹⁴⁵³ "Chicago Inquiry Board in Boston," *The Christian Science Monitor*, August 13, 1917, 8.

¹⁴⁵⁴ "Call of Spring at Coney," New York Times, February 22, 1915, 14.

¹⁴⁵⁵ "Concerning Union City," The Atlanta Constitution, March 30, 1909, 7.

¹⁴⁵⁶ "Bryan May Decline," *The Washington Post*, January 19, 1908, 8; "Part Clark Played in Chanler Boom," *New York Times*, January 11, 1910, 6; "General News," *Wall Street Journal*, January 22, 1910, 3; "Swinderls Get \$5000 From an Aged Man," *New York Times*, July 8, 1910, 3; "Persons in the Foreground," *Current Literature*, August 1910, 4; "Uncle Joe Cannon," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 6, 1910, 4; "Touring the Booms" Latest Fad of Capital Politicians," *The Washington Post*, March 10, 1912, 12; "Tracing Stock Deals by Sulzer," *New York Times*, August 7, 1913, 1; "Seeks Western Votes," *The Washington Post*, October 14, 1911, 3; "Needs a Press Agent," *The State*, August 24, 1913, 1; "Serenades the President," *The Washington Post*, September 8, 1913, 12; Fred Kelly, "Statesmen Real and Near," *The State*, June 15, 1914, 4; "Turn to Royal Court," *The Washington Post*, September 13, 1914, sec. E9; "Think Colonel is Eliminated," *The*

State, November 9, 1914, 3; John Whitehead, "A Plan for a Tariff Commission," *The North American Review*, May 1916, 794; "Governor Putty," *McClure's Magazine*, February 1917, 13.

¹⁴⁵⁷Speaker Clark, "A Perennial National Problem," *The North American Review*, July 1914, 25.

¹⁴⁵⁸ "The Light of Publicity," *The American Socialist*, December 26, 1878, 410.
¹⁴⁵⁹ "Tainted News as seen in the making," *The Bookman*, December 1906, 396.
¹⁴⁶⁰ "Ticker Topics," *Puck*, February 12, 1916, 20.

¹⁴⁶¹ "Chief Flynn Quits Secret Service," New York Times, December 23, 1917, 1.

¹⁴⁶² "Maurice Minton Explains," *New York Times*, February 28, 1911, 2.

¹⁴⁶³ George Turner, "Manufacturing Public Opinion," *McClure's Magazine*, July 1912,
316.

¹⁴⁶⁴ John Corrigan, "Publicity man Hired by Taft," The Atlanta Constitution, February 20,

1911, 11; "Touring the Booms,' Latest Fad of Capital Politicians," *The Washington Post*, March 10, 1912, 12.

¹⁴⁶⁵ "Sick China's Dilemma," The Washington Post, May 1, 1908, 6;

¹⁴⁶⁶ "Brief Rest for Whitman," New York Times, July 22, 1913, 2.

¹⁴⁶⁷ "Ousted Men Demand Jobs," *New York Times*, June 22, 1914, 2; "Carranza and Villa are Both Eliminated," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 31, 1914, 1; "Villa's Green Book," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 29, 1914, 4;

¹⁴⁶⁸ "Delicate Situations in Relations with Japan," *New York Times*, July 15, 1917, 53.
¹⁴⁶⁹ Frederic Haskin," The Fate of Korea," *The State*, September 25, 1909, 4.

¹⁴⁷⁰"The Anecdote of Bismarck" *New York Times*, August 14, 1914, 10; "Bernburg Sails for Native Land," *The State*, June 13, 1915, 1; "Pictorial History of America," *Puck*, July 5, 1917, 18; "La Follette's Maneuvers for Peace," *Outlook*, August 22, 1917, 601; "The Bernstorff Intrigue," *The Independent*, September 29, 1917, 495; "More Prussian Poison," *The Independent*, July 27, 1918, 115;

¹⁴⁷¹ "Recognizes Names on Von Papen Stubs," *New York Times*, January 21, 1916, 4;
"Grand Jury Called to Begin Spy Inquiry," *New York Times*, February 22, 1917,2;
"German Intrigue Revealed by IshII," *New York Times*, September 22, 1917, 2; Arthur Lovejoy, "The United States and Austria," *New York Times*, December 3, 1917, 12;
"Bernstorff's Guile Shown to Senators," *The Washington Post*, December 7 1918, 1;.
¹⁴⁷² Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul*, 7-48

¹⁴⁷³ Ibid.

¹⁴⁷⁴ Ibid.

¹⁴⁷⁵ Bernays, *Public Relations*; Cutlip, The Unseen Power; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*; Tedlow, "Up from Press Agentry."

¹⁴⁷⁶ Bernays, *Public Relations*; Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*; Cutlip, "Public Relations History."

CHAPTER 8

¹⁴⁷⁷ Scott Cutlip, *The Unseen Power* (Hillsdale, Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1994) 1022.

¹⁴⁷⁸ Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*, 11-16.

¹⁴⁷⁹Edward Bernays, *Public Relations* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952)
73-75.

¹⁴⁸⁰ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 63.

¹⁴⁸¹ James Grunig and Todd Hunt, *Managing Public Relations* (New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1984), 36-37.

¹⁴⁸² "Tainted News as Seen in the Making," *The Bookman*, December 1906, 396.

¹⁴⁸³ "Tainted News as Seen in the Making," 396.

¹⁴⁸⁴ "Tainted News as Seen in the Making," 396.

¹⁴⁸⁵ Richard Haste, "The Evolution of the Fourth Estate," *The Arena*, March-June 1909, 348.

¹⁴⁸⁶ B.O. Flower, "In the Mirror of the Present," *The Arena*, July 1907, 71.

¹⁴⁸⁷ Ralph Albertson, "In the Mirror of the Present," The Arena, August 1907, 170'

"National Efficiency," The Independent, May 19, 1917, 336.

¹⁴⁸⁸ "Tainted News as Seen in the Making," 396.

¹⁴⁸⁹ Albertson, "In the Mirror of the Present," 170.

¹⁴⁹⁰ Charles Meade, "The Victory of Publicity," *The Bookman*, September 1907, 95.

¹⁴⁹¹ "How '13' Brought Bad Luck to Delirium Tremens," *The Washington Post*, April 28, 1907, sec. E9.

¹⁴⁹² "Concerning Black Bears," Forest and Stream, February 26, 1910, 332.

¹⁴⁹³ "New York Letter," Zion's Herald, February 12, 1908, 196; Gregory Mason,

"American War Correspondents at the Front," The Bookman, September 1914, 63;

Charles Johnson, "The Problem at Suez," The North American Review, February 1916,

227.

¹⁴⁹⁴ "Points by the Way," *The Atlanta Constitution*, September 29, 1897, 4; "Answers to Correspondents," The *National Police Gazette*, January 6, 1900, 10; "New York's Latest

Newspaper," New York Times, August 17, 1902; "The Carolina Pinehurst, N.C.," Town and Country, January 17, 1903, 48; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, July 25, 1903, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, February 20, 1904, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, October 15, 1904, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, November 26, 1904, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, March 11, 1905, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, April 1, 1905, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, November 4, 1905, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, December 2, 1905, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, February 3, 1906, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, April 27, 1906, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, April 7, 1906, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, May 19, 1906, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, July 21, 1906, 11; "Information Bureau Open for Gazette Readers," The National Police Gazette, September 15, 1906, 11; "Mobs Howling for Aid," New York Times, January 31, 1909, sec. C5; "The New York Observer Information Bureau," New York Observer and Chronicle, August 5, 1909, 192. ¹⁴⁹⁵ William Kittle, *The Arena*, July 1909, 433.

¹⁴⁹⁶ "Advertising Co-Operative banks," *Banker's Magazine*, July 1911, 92.

¹⁴⁹⁷ Clinton Woodruff, "The indictment Against the Bill-Board," *Outlook*, November 16, 582.

¹⁴⁹⁸ "Editors Greet the President," *The Washington Post*, July 19,, 1898, 7; "Bits of White Ribbon," *The Washington Post*, December 2, 1900, 28.

¹⁴⁹⁹ "Lardner Bends One Over For The Loan," *New York Times*, October 22, 1917, 22;
"Silent on Pershing Army," *New York Times*, April 14, 1918, 8.

¹⁵⁰⁰ "Mr. Ballinger and the Withdrawls," *Outlook*, April 9, 1910, 779; "Bad Meat Inquiry to-Day," *New York Times*, May 8, 1912, 22; "Congress Condensed," *The Washington Post*, August 18, 1914, 6.

¹⁵⁰¹ "Ballinger Probe Finds New Angle," *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 5, 1910,
4.

¹⁵⁰² "Slocums Engineer Declines to Talk," *New York Times*, June 19, 1904, 3; "Child Mortality Due To Medical Schools," *New York Times*, November 12, 1910, 18.
¹⁵⁰³ James Garner, "Four Years of Anti-Trust Activity: A Review," *The North American Review*, September 1904, 420.

¹⁵⁰⁴ "National Parks," *Forest and Stream*, August 24, 1912, 240; "In Uncle Sam's Government Departments," *The Washington Post*, January 14, 1917, sec. F2.

¹⁵⁰⁵ "Ellis Island Employees to Go," *New York Times*, November 26, 1893, 16;
"Information Bureau on Ellis Island," *The Washington Post*, February 5, 1904, 9.
¹⁵⁰⁶ "Those Questions," *Life*, October 20, 1910, 677.

¹⁵⁰⁷ "Red Cross First Here Reach \$37,900,000," *New York Times*, June 27, 1917, 9.
¹⁵⁰⁸ "City and Vicinity," *New York Times*, December 11, 1896, 8.

¹⁵⁰⁹ "Preparing for Freight Rate Increase," New York Times, May 23, 1917, 16.

¹⁵¹⁰ "Found in the Letter Boxes," *New York Times*, October 28, 1894, 21; "Seek C.C. Covill's Friends," *New York Times*, March 27, 1914, 13.

¹⁵¹¹ "Heads Federated Veterans," *The Washington Post*, October 26, 1916, 11.

¹⁵¹² Francis Leupp, "A Railway Man on the Business Situation," *Outlook*, March 16, 1912, 596.

¹⁵¹³ "Another Way to Quick Meat," *The Atlanta Constitution*, March 3, 1918, sec. A13.
¹⁵¹⁴ "Bivouac of Out Boys," *The Washington Post*, June 16, 1896, 2; "Trials of War Map Making," *New York Times*, June 2, 1904, 2; "The War Department Chilly to Gen Freely," *New York Times*, April 26, 1906, 2; "Social and Personal," *The Washington Post*, August 28, 1906, 7; "Duchess Opens Shop," *The Washington Post*, August 22, 1914, 4; "Rapidly Rushing Work on the August Camp," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 5, 1917, sec. B1; "Paying for the War," *The Independent*, June 15, 1918, 432; Richard Barry, "Men Who Link The Allied Armies," *New York Times*, August 18, 1918, 49.

¹⁵¹⁵ "Paln for Soldiers' Bureau Indorsed," *The Christian Science Monitor*, July 12, 1917,
3; Isma Dooly, "Current Events from a Woman's Point of View," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 12, 1917, sec. 2A; "Information Bureau in France," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 9, 1918, 7; "Calls Swamp Army Office, *The Washington Post*,

March 25, 1918, 8.

¹⁵¹⁶ "Better Mail Delivery Promised," *The Christian Science Monitor*, December 5, 1917,
6.

¹⁵¹⁷ "To Prepare Military Maps," *New York Times*, April 20, 1897, 2.
¹⁵¹⁸ "War Map of Cuba," *New York Times*, April 25, 1898, 3;

¹⁵¹⁹ "Duchess Opens Shop," *The Washington Post*, August 22, 1914, 4; "Many Areas Along the Aisne Rendered Untenable by Fire From Guns Kept Out of Sight, *The Washington Post*, October 16, 1914, 3; "Berlin, December 20," *New York Times*, December 21, 1914, 2; "Germany Accepts British Proposal to Exchange Crippled Prisoners," *The Washington Post*, January 6, 1915, 3; "Preparing to Extend Credit to Europeans," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 22, 1916, 23;

¹⁵²⁰ "Marine Corps," *New York Times*, July 18, 1913, 14; "New Department at Art Museum," *New York Times*, September 22, 1918, 73

¹⁵²¹"Bureau Aims At Popularization of Liberty Loan," *The Christian Science Monitor*,
October 13, 1917, 10; "Americans Must Save or Face Inflation," *New York Times*, April 28, 1918, 10; "W.S.S. Sale a Big Success," *New York Times*, August 20, 1918, 14; "24
Billion is France's Gift to Liberty; U.S. Only 10," *The Washington Post*, October 11, 1918, 2

¹⁵²²"Marine Corps," *New York Times*, February 21, 1913, 19; "Task of the Navy League," *The Washington Post*, April 12, 1913, 6; "Militia To have Publicity Board," *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 25, 1913, 1; "In Uncle Sam's Government
Departments," *The Washington Post*, August, 27, 1916, 3; "Farm and Stock Show
Expanded," *The Christian Science Monitor*, August 9, 1917, 3; "Navy Overcomes
Clerical Delays," *New York Times*, March 29, 1917, 1; Paul Thompson, "Publicity
Manager of the War," *The Independent*, April 29, 1917, 200; "America in the War," *Outlook*, July 11, 1917, 408;

¹⁵²³ Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 150, 155, 157.

- ¹⁵²⁴ "Publicity Board Created by Wilson," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 15, 1917, 2;
- "The Administration: An Appraisal," Outlook, June 26, 1918, 344.
- ¹⁵²⁵ "Won't Discuss Nuorteva," New York Times, September 24, 1918, 24.
- ¹⁵²⁶ William de Wagstaffe, "The Creel Press Cabinet," Forum, October 1917, 447.
- ¹⁵²⁷ "Freedom of the Press," *Wall Street Journal*, December 28, 1918, 1.
- ¹⁵²⁸ "Creel Critic, He Says," The Washington Post, April 20, 1918, 2.
- ¹⁵²⁹ "Publicity Board Meets," New York Times, April 17, 1917, 10.
- ¹⁵³⁰ "Senate Asks About Publicity Costs," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 20, 1918, 7.
- ¹⁵³¹ "Information Bureau Closed," *The Christian Science Monitor*, December 2, 1918, 7.
 ¹⁵³² "It was a hot time," *The Philistine*, July 1903, 4; "Asbury Park," *New York Times*,
- July 16, 1907, 9; "Vermont has shown," The Youth's Companion, September 11, 1913,
- 11; "Vermont The Land of Good Apples," The Christian Science Monitor, October 26,
- 1915, 8; "Becker Gets 48 Hours More Life," New York Times, July 27, 1915, 1;
- "Hastings to Succeeds Haden in Presidency of Georgia Chamber," The Atlanta
- Constitution, December 21, 1916, 6.

¹⁵³³ "Seek Best Ways to Train Vocational Teachers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 3, 1912, 9.

¹⁵³⁴ "Free Employment Bureau Imparts Information Too" *The Christian Science Monitor*, August 3, 1912, 4; "The Boys Come Back," *The Independent*, December 14, 1918, 359.
¹⁵³⁵ "Land Office Opened." *The Christian Science Monitor*, July 18, 1914, 23.

¹⁵³⁶ "What Fools these Mortals Be!," *Puck*, May 16, 1906, 2; "Baby Parade Cups Stolen," *New York Times*, June 23, 1911, 1; "A Pioneer Publicist," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 21, 1914, 4; "Spend Easter at Asbury Park," *New York Times*, March 21, 1915, sec. S4.
¹⁵³⁷ "Baby Parade Cups Stolen," *New York Times*, June 23, 1911, 1;
¹⁵³⁸ "To Bring Trade Here," *The Washington Post*, November 10, 1911, 2; "James Will Direct Publicity Bureau for City Chamber," *The Atlanta Constitution*, December 2, 1916,

5.

¹⁵³⁹ "City Information Bureau," New York Times, April 22, 1911, 3.

¹⁵⁴⁰ "Asks Aid in Clean-Up," The Washington Post, March 25, 1914, 14.

¹⁵⁴¹ "Where State and Municipal Opportunities May Bes Be Exploited—As Attested by

Results," Life, November 24, 1910, 932; "Mayor and Business Men Consider Best Plans

for Advertising City of Boston," The Christian Science Monitor, July 29, 1913, 1.

¹⁵⁴² "Fire Panic in the Sturtevant House, *New York Times*, March 6, 1903, 2

¹⁵⁴³ "Cheap Fares for Manhattan Day," New York Times, October 8, 1893, 10.

¹⁵⁴⁴ "Among Subordinate Granges," *Michigan Farmer*, April 23, 1904, 409; "Grange," *Michigan Farmer*, December 29, 1906, 529; "Grange," *Michigan Farmer*, December 12, 1908, 534. This Michigan information bureau was highly controversial within the state government. In 1906 it was slated to be discontinued because of disagreements over its depictions in a "trade catalogue."

¹⁵⁴⁵ "New York's Children's Court, *Outlook*, February 9, 1916, 297.

¹⁵⁴⁶ Henry Forster, "Why The United States Leads the World in the Relative Protection of Murder," *The Central Law Journal*, October 26, 1917, 299.

¹⁵⁴⁷ "Favors Information Bureau for State," *The Washington Post*, January 2, 1909, 3.

¹⁵⁴⁸ "Peonage Cases Will be Proved," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August 31, 1909, 2. ¹⁵⁴⁹ "Lookout for Criminals," The Washington Post, February 14, 1899, 2; "Large Scale Operations," The Washington Post, October 229, 1902, 12; "Board of Estimate Startled," New York Times, October 7, 1904, 5; "Forty Shrewd Thieves Merged into Trust By French Ali Baba," The Atlanta Constitution, April 9, 1905, 5; "Missing-Heir Game Again," New York Times, September 22, 1905, 18; "Information Bureau At Police Department," The Atlanta Constitution, June 2, 1907, sec. E4; "Kings Grand Jury Calls for Bingham," New York Times, November 17, 1908, 9; "Raid Prisoners Set Free," New York Times, May 2, 1909, 20; "The Policeman on the Play," New York Times, December 29, 1910, 16; "Girl Reported Found," The Washington Post, February 6, 1911, 3 ¹⁵⁵⁰"Long Terms for Spies," *The Washington Post*, December 14, 1911, 3; "England is to Send Territorials Aboard," The Washington Post, August 12, 1914, 5; "German Bomb-Dropper Dropped by Belgium," The Atlanta Constitution, August 26, 1914, 3; "Germany Series Japanese Funds," New York Times, August 29, 1914, 3; "7 Destrovers and Torpedo Boars Arrive in Battered Shape at Kiel," *The Washington Post*, September 5, 1914, 3; "Germans Very Cruel To Prisoners of War," The Atlanta Constitution, September 11, 1914, 2; "British Lay Mines in north Seas To Check the German Submarines," The Washington Post, October 3, 1914, 2; "Britain to Make Prisoners of War All Enemy Subject on Neutral Ships," The Washington Post, November 2, 1914, 2; "England Irritated Over Our Protest," New York Times, January 1, 1915, 2 "Bond Market," Wall Street Journal, July 21, 1917, 5; "U.S. Officers Find Home Feeling in Welcome of Club in London," The Washington Post, November 11, 1917, 11; "Nelson's History of the

War," *Outlook*, November 28, 1917, 520; "Nelson's History of the War," *The Independent*, December 8, 1917, 491;

¹⁵⁵¹ "France and England as Seen in War Time," *New York Times*, December 6, 1914, sec. SM7.

¹⁵⁵² "Heads of Great German Houses Among the Dead," *The Washington Post*,
September 16, 1914, 3; "Prince Maximilian Dead," *New York Times*, October 25, 1914,
2; "Deny German Aid in Embargo Work," *New York Times*, February 14, 1916 4;
"Rebuked by Dr. Jowett," *New York Times*, December 3, 1914, 4; "America and the
World War from the German Point of View," *Outlook*, December 9, 1914, 818; "Finds
Germany Undaunted," *New York Times*, January 16, 1915, 2.

¹⁵⁵³ "Fostering German Sentiment," *New York Times*, June 3, 1900, 17; "German Colonization Policy," *The Washington Post*, October 27, 1901, 3.

¹⁵⁵⁴"Russian War Chiefs Shun Formalities," *New York Times*, October 15, 1914, 3; "Says
Russia Means to Fight to End," *New York Times*, May 19, 1917, 11; A.J. Sack, "The
Russian Market: Its Possibilities and Problems," *Bankers' Magazine*, October 1917, 498;
"Aid for U.S. Russians," *The Washington Post*, October 6, 1917, 3; "Urges Study of
Russia," *New York Times*, March 14, 1918, 2; "People in the News," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 24, 1918, 13; Madison Gathany, "Weekly Outline Study of
Current History," *Outlook*, July 17, 1918, 462; "Jews in Russia Patriotic," *New York Times*, September 12, 1918, 3; "War Reports and Comments," *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 17, 1918, 2; "Germany Looted Occupied Countries of
\$1,000,000,000," *Wall Street Journal*, November 14, 1918, 12.

¹⁵⁵⁵ "Festival for Cuban Orphans," *New York Times*, March 14, 1900, 9; Jas. H. Collins,
"Literature and Cigar Making," *The Bookman*, July 1905, 467; "Say Revolt has
Collapsed," *New York Times*, March 10, 1917, 9; "Cuban Sugar Crop Makes a Record," *The Christian Science Monitor*, September 8, 1917, 17; "Cuban Sugar Commission
Enters a Protest," *Wall Street Journal*, September 21, 1917, 3; "To Finance Sugar in
Havana," *Wall Street Journal*, January 16, 1918, 5;
¹⁵⁵⁶ Georges Picquart," *Outlook*, July 1, 1899, 528; "Real Gains of the French," *New York Times*, February 22, 1915, 3; "Count on 'Tiger' to Rouse France," *New York Times*,

November 19, 1917, 1; "Democracy, Watch Your Step!," *The Dial*, December 28, 1918, 595.

¹⁵⁵⁷ "How Dreyfus was Judges," *The Washington Post*, April 14, 1899, 2; "Carsmen Make Amends," *The Washington Post*, July 22, 1901, 3; "Immigration of Italians," *The Washington Post*, April 1, 1904, 5;

¹⁵⁵⁸ "Felipe Egalite," New York Times, May 1, 1915, 12.

¹⁵⁵⁹ "To Exploit Pacific Lands," New York Times, May 3, 1914, sec. C3.

¹⁵⁶⁰ "Probe for Panama," *The Washington Post*, December 14, 1905, 1.

¹⁵⁶¹ "Many Were His Dupes," *The Washington Post*, October 11, 1899, 2; "Cartoons and Comments," *Puck*, April 8, 1903, 7; J.O. Hammitt, "The First Lobby for the People," *The Independent*, February 21, 1907, 411; "Whitman Forces See a Fight Ahead," *New York Times*, June 10, 1918, 20; Donald Wilhelm, "The Failure of the Fourth Estate," *The Independent*, December 28, 1918, 432;

¹⁵⁶² "New Speech by Mr. Bryan," *The Washington Post*, August 16, 1908, 6; "Asks Facts From Bonaparte," *New York Times*, October 6, 1908, 3; "Magazines," *Zion's Herald*, October 7, 1908, 1298; "Exciting Incidents in Conventions of Other Days," *New York Times*, June 16, 1912, sec. SM4; "Ask Banks To Accept Cash For Campaign," *New York Times*, August 19, 1912, 1; "The President-Elect Responds to Victory," *New York Times*, November 6, 1912, 6; "The Members of the New Cabinet," *The Independent*, March 13, 1913, 596; "Excise Board Named," *The Washington Post*, January 29, 1913, 14; "Original Wilson' Are Catching Many Choice Plums," *The Washington Post*, September

7, 1913, 5; "Talented New Chief Of the Democratic Publicity Bureau," *The Washington Post*, April 30, 1916, 8.

¹⁵⁶³ "Brotherhood Not Pledged," *New York Times*, September 7, 1908, 3; "Tat Certain Oh Ohio," *New York Times*, September 12, 1908, 2; "Two States in Line, *The Washington Post*, September 1, 1912, 4.

¹⁵⁶⁴ "Mack Had \$620,644," *The Washington Post*, November 21, 1908, 2.

¹⁵⁶⁵ "Wilson Meets Friends Here," *The Washington Post*, April 5, 1912, 2; "Democratic Eyes Fixed on Chicago," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 16, 1912, sec. A4; "In Town and Country," *Town and Country*, July 27, 1912, 13; "Chosen by Wilson," *The Washington Post*, July 15, 1912, 1; "They are Crying for Gov. Wilson," *The Atlanta Constitution*, September 15, 1912, sec. A3; "German Christmas Liners Crowded," *New York Times*, December 15, 1912, sec. C2; "Wait for Complete Returns," *The Washington Post*, November 8, 1916, 1;

¹⁵⁶⁶ "Modern Anecdote," *Life*, July 21, 1904, 68.

¹⁵⁶⁷ "Political Booms at Close Quarter," New York Times, May 17, 1908, 3.

¹⁵⁶⁸ "Gray Boomers Active," The Washington Post, January 18, 1908, 1.

¹⁵⁶⁹ James Bennet, "New York," The North American Review, June 1916, 933.

¹⁵⁷⁰ "Do Not Yield to Taft," *The Washington Post*, May 3, 1908, 4; "Through a Day's
Work with Taft on his 'Special," *New York Times*, November 1, 1908, sec. SM7.
¹⁵⁷¹¹⁵⁷¹ "Outline New Party," *The Washington Post*, June 24, 1912, 1; "Westerners Pledge
Support," *The Washington Post*, August 10, 1912, 3; "New Political Party," *The Washington Post*, October 7, 1916, 3.
¹⁵⁷² "Gives Lie to Glavis," *The Washington Post*, March 27, 1910, 1.

¹⁵⁷³ "Low Rates to Voters," The Washington Post, October 8, 1912, 4.

¹⁵⁷⁴ "The Progressive Party," *The Youth's Companion*, January 2, 1913, 7.

¹⁵⁷⁵ "The Balkans, Turkey and Europe," *The Chautauquan*, February 13, 1913, 245.

¹⁵⁷⁶ Frank Lockwood, "The Militant Anti-Saloon League," The Independent, June 22,

1914, 524; "Temperance Forces in Dry Federation," *New York Times*, February 24, 1918,13.

¹⁵⁷⁷ "Cincinnati Mayor Recants," The Washington Post, March 12, 1908, 1; "New

Suffrage Campaign," *New York Times*, January 17, 1911, 1; "Alberta Hill to Wed," *The Washington Post*, September 25, 1915, 7.

¹⁵⁷⁸ "Immigration of Italians," *The Washington Post*, April 1, 1904, 5; "Japan's Possible Attack," *The Washington Post*, February 28, 1907, 5; "Binghamton Mayor Wants Graft Hunt," *New York Times*, September 17, 1907, 5; "Tech Y.M.C.A. Plans Expansion," *The Christian Science Monitor*, September 11, 1911, 7;

¹⁵⁷⁹ "Western Bankers in Move to Outwit the Aldrich Money Board," *The Christian Science Monitor*, August 24, 1911, 2.

¹⁵⁸⁰"Westchester Fire," *The Independent*, January 23, 1913, 221; "Book Reviews," *The Central Law Journal*, February 5, 1915, 114; "Book Reviews," *The Central Law Journal*,

September 1, 1916, 156; "Miners and Operators," New York Times, August 7, 1918, 8;

"Fighters' Peace Insurance," The Washington Post, November 14, 1918, 6.

¹⁵⁸¹ "Hearst Says of Mack," New York Times, September 3, 1906, 5.

¹⁵⁸² "The Issue In Mexico," Outlook, May 4, 1912, 23; "Telegraphs Taken Over," The

Washington Post, June 17, 1914, 3; "Villa Would Heal Breach," New York Times, June

28, 1914, 2; "Send Head as Trophy," The Washington Post, December 18, 1915, 2.

¹⁵⁸³ George Turner, "Manufacturing Public Opinion: The New Art of Making Presidents

by Press Bureau," McClure's Magazine, July 1912, 316.

¹⁵⁸⁴ Ibid.

¹⁵⁸⁵ Turner, "Manufacturing Public Opinion," 316.

¹⁵⁸⁶ Turner, "Manufacturing Public Opinion," 316.

¹⁵⁸⁷ Turner, "Manufacturing Public Opinion," 316.

¹⁵⁸⁸ Turner, "Manufacturing Public Opinion," 316.

¹⁵⁸⁹ Cutlip, PR History, 250; Cutlip, The Unseen Power, 10-22.

¹⁵⁹⁰"Ocean City, N.J., New York Times, June 8, 1907, 17; "Ocean City, N.J.," New York

Times, July 3, 1907, 13; "Switzerland's Publicity Bureau in New York," Town and

Country, January 19, 1908, 30; "The Ideal Place to Live Next Summer Long Branch,

N.J.," New York Times, April 13, 1908, 14; "Saratoga Spring," New York Times, June 27,

1909, sec. X5; "Kettport NJ. On Raritan by," New York Times, April 29, 1910, 15;

"Carnival at Keyport," New York Times, July 17, 1910, sec. X7; "Keyport," New York

Times, April 27, 1911, 17;; "Spring Lake Beach New jersey," New York Times, June 9,

1911, 17; "City Comforts Mid Winter Wilds," Town and Country, January 13, 1912, 65;

"You Cannot Afford to Omit Switzerland," New York Observer and Chronicle, March 7,

1912, 320; "Amid Towering Mountains," McClure's Magazine, April 1912, 78; "Cloud Piercing Mountains," McClure's Magazine, May 1912, 79; "All Out To Boom Trade Of New York," New York Times, November 19, 1912, 6; "New Jersey Summer Cottages," New York Times, March 7, 1915, sec. XX9; "New Jersey Summer Cottages," New York Times, April 4, 1915, sec. XX9; "Summer Cottages," New York Times, May 9, 1915, sec. X11; "New Jersey," New York Times, May 26, 1915, 14; "Bradley Beach N.J," New York Times, April 15, 1917, sec. XX9; "For Hotel Accommodations at Asbury Park," New York Times, May 17, 1918, 15; "For Hotel Accommodations," New York Times, June 4, 1917, 9; "For Hotel Accommodations," New York Times, June 8, 1917, 12; "For Hotel Accommodations at Asbury Park," New York Times, June 13, 1917, 18; "Orange Lake Park," New York Times, July 18, 1917, 14; "Asbury Park," New York Times, March 16, 1918, 11; "Asbury Park," New York Times, May 9, 1918, 11; "Vermont Vacations," New York Times, May 30, 1918, 14; "Vermont Vacations," New York Times, June 18, 1918, 19; "Invest Your Vacation Money in Vermont," New York Times, July 7, 1918, 46; "Asbury Park," New York Times, July 12, 1918, 19; "Asbury Park," New York Times, July 25, 1918, 13; "Asbury Park," New York Times, "Asbury Park," New York Times, September 12, 1918, 16.

¹⁵⁹¹"Don't Hesitate," *Christian Union*, August 22, 1891, 383; "Summer Homes," *Outlook*, July 6, 1895, 32; "Information Bureau of the Utahian," *Utahnian*, September 5, 1896, 20; "Information Bureau of the Utahian," *Utahnian*, September 26, 1896, 16;
"Information Bureau of the Utahian," *Utahnian*, November 14, 1896, 16; "Of You are going to Alaska," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, June 1898, 32; "Hotels for Sportsmen," *Forest and Stream*, February 17, 1900, 130; "Hotel for Sportsmen," *Forest*

and Stream, April 7, 1900, 271; "Hotels for Sportsmen," Forest and Steam, May 19, 1900, 388; "Echoes and News," Medical News, January 12, 1901, 63;"Pointers for Delegates," Congregationalist and Christian World, June 15, 1901, 963; "Guides for the City," The Washington Post, June 3, 1902, 4; "Summer Resort Information," The Washington Post, May 4, 1904, 9; "Summer Resort Information," The Washington Post, July 6, 1904, 7; "Summer Resort Information," The Washington Post, July 8, 1904, 7; "Summer Resort Information," The Washington Post, July 1, 1904, 3; "Summer Resort Information," The Washington Post, July 11, 1904, 2; "Summer Resort Information," The Washington Post, July 31, 1904, 12; "Summer Resort Information," The Washington Post, August 12, 1904, 12; "Summer Resort Information," The Washington Post, August 17, 1904, 7; "Paraiso Hot Springs," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, June 1905, XXIV; "Macon Working for Convention," The Atlanta Constitution, March 6, 1906, 5; "Health in the Hill Tops," The Independent, May 9, 1907, II; "Health in the Hill Tops," The Independent, May 16, 1907, X: "Health in the Hill Tops," Outlook, May 18, 1907, 128; "Health in the Hill Tops," The Independent, May 30, 1907, III; "Health in the Hill Tops," New York Observer and Chronicle, June 6, 1907, 727; "Health in the Hill Tops," New York Observer and Chronicle, June 13, 1907, 759; "Sportsman's Supplies," Forest and Stream, July 20, 1907, 117; "Just a Difference in Sound," The Atlanta Constitution, July 21, 1907, 3; "Don't Go On Your Vacation," Life, June 11, 1908, 646; "Hotel Rowardennan," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, August 1908, XXVII; "Hotel Titchfield," New York Observer and Chronicle, January 28, 1909, 99; "Hotel Titchfield," New York Observer and Chronicle, January 29, 1909, 99; "Health in the Hill Tops," New York Observer and Chronicle, May 6, 1909, 586; "Summer resorts," New

York Observer and Chronicle, June 3, 1909, 708; "Where 400,000 Go," New York Times, July 11, 1909, sec. SM11; "Hotel Oddities," New York Times, January 30, 1910, sec. C9: "New Railroad Depot Alters Manhattan Business Centers," The Christian Science Monitor, April 30, 1910, sec. C8; "Plan the Best Vacation NOW," New York Observer and Chronicle, June 16, 1910, 768; "Descriptive Guide of Atlantic City," Christian Observer, July 13, 1910, 18; "Napa Soda Springs," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, November 1910, XXXIV; "Letting Go," The Youth's Companion, March 2, 1911, 108; "Among the Pines," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, July 1911, XXXIII; "Among the Pines," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, September 1911, XXVI; "Hot Springs Country Fair," New York Times, October 21, 1911, 10; "Times Paris Office in Historic Edifice," New York Times, October 27, 1912, sec. C3; "Come to See Switzerland," Life, June 19, 1913, 1244; "The Third Annual Travel, Vacation and Sportsmen's Exhibition," Forest and Stream, November 8, 1913, 579; "How to see Switzerland," *Life*, December 34, 1913, 954; "Finds the Reason Why Atlanta is a Big City," The Atlanta Constitution, May 22, 1914, 4; "Forest and Stream," Forest and Stream, June 1, 1914, 786; "See Switzerland," The Bookman, August 1914, 29; "It's All Here," Forest and Stream," August 1915, 452; "Await Touring Season," The Washington Post, February 13, 1916, 18; "Swiss Official Arrested," New York Times, March 31, 1916, 5.

¹⁵⁹²"Thirty-One Information Bureaus," *The Critic*, June 1, 1895, V; "Thirty-One Information Bureaus," *The Critic*, August 3, 1895, 111; Texas Sifter, "Aut Scissors Aut Nullus: Help in Sight," *Life*, June 18, 1896, 502; "Recreation and Information Bureau," *The Art Amateur*, September 1900, 118; "77 Information Bureaus of the New York

Central Lines," Life, March 27, 1902, 271; "77 Information Bureaus of the New York Central Lines," Town and Country, June 28, 1902, 31; "77 Information Bureau s of the New York Central Lines," Town and Country, September 20, 1902, 4; Walton Grew, "In the Information Bureau," New York Times, September 27, 1903, 32; "77 Information Bureaus of the New York Central Lines," Puck, March 30, 1904, 17; "Why Not the D.H to the Adirondacks," Town and Country, June 11, 1904, 62; "Union Station Soon Completed," The Atlanta Constitution, December 29, 1904, 7; "77 Information Bureaus of the New York Central Lines," Town and Country, April 8, 1905, 5; "77 Information Bureaus of New York Central Lines," Christian Advocate, September 7, 1905, 2; "Popular Summer Resort," The Washington Post, May 20, 1906, sec. SU8; "Railways Quiz Public," The Washington Post, April 26, 1907, 4; Myron Clark, "Bluejackets at Rio de Janeiro," The Independent, March 5, 1908, 509; Thornton Marye, "The New Terminal Station, Birmingham, Ala.," The American Architect, July 14, 1909, 13; Randolph Bolles, "Class A Project," The American Architect, March 23, 1910, 130; "Health in the Hill Tops," New York Observer and Chronicle, May 12, 1910, 597; "A School for Ticket Agents," New York Times, May 19, 1910, 5; "Cole Takes Stand Before Legislative Committee," Wall Street Journal, September 16, 1910, 7; "Hotel and Trips Between," The Christian Science Monitor, July 1, 1911, 13; "Rook Gem Box for Bomb," New York Times, August 15, 1913, 16; "Money For Cripple But No Work Yet," New York Times, April 14, 1913, 4; "Young Women to Give Information on Trains," The Atlanta Constitution, September 30, 1916, 7.

¹⁵⁹³ "Engineers Wage Demands Place Roads in Serious Situation," *Wall Street Journal*,
February 20, 1912, 1; "Court Bonuses to Officials," *New York Times*, March 31, 1916,
16.

¹⁵⁹⁴ Ray Baker, "Railroads on trial," *McClure's Magazine*, January 1906, 318;

"Government Investigation of Railroad Accidents," *Scientific American*, March 16, 1907, 226; "Bureau of Railway Economics Established," *Zion's Herald*, August 10, 1910, 995;

"Editorial Notes," New York Observer and Chronicle, September 15, 1910, 330.

¹⁵⁹⁵ "Kings County Affairs," *New York Times*, December 20, 1891, 16; "Making Property Sales Easy," *New York Times*, November 12, 1892, 9; "The Real Estate Field," *New York*

Times, December 6, 1894, 15; "Summer Homes," *Outlook*, June 22, 1895, 1108;

"Landlords TO Be Protected," New York Times, December 17, 1899, 7; "Real Estate

Information Bureau," Wall Street Journal, August 23, 1904, 2; "Homesteads," Michigan

Farmer, January 25, 1908, 81; "In the Real Estate Field," New York Times, July 22, 1908,

10; "Health in the Hill Tops," New York Observer and Chronicle, June 3, 1909, 708;

"Health in the Hill Tops," New York Observer and Chronicle, May 12, 1910, 597.

¹⁵⁹⁶ "Miss Gladys Hanson Snook Weds Mr. Charles E. Cook," *The Atlanta Constitution*, April 13, 1916, 6.

¹⁵⁹⁷ "Personal," Wall Street Journal, October 21, 1909, 8.

¹⁵⁹⁸"Offers to Betray Labor," *New York Times*, November 30, 1899, 2; "The Necessity of Business Methods," *Michigan Farmer*, June 23, 1900, 477; "The Canadian Wheat Crop," *Southern Planter*, November 1904, 782; "Business Opportunities," *Outlook*, November 3, 1906, 13; "Odds and Ends," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, November 14, 1907, 639; "Cotton Bills of Lading Report," *Wall Street Journal*, August 14, 1912, 8; "Pine

Trade Plans Bureau," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 19, 1913, 9; "Plan Permanent Market bureau," *New York Times*, November 15, 1914, 14; "Charges Germans Faked Propaganda," *New York Times*, July 4, 1915, 6; "To Make Model Store, *The Washington Post*, March 8, 1916, 9; "Professors Back Strikers," *New York Times*, July 3, 1916, 18; Edward Printon, "The Manufacture's Problem," *The Independent*, November 17, 1917, 332.

¹⁵⁹⁹ "Packard Service," *Life*, June 29, 1911, 1238.

¹⁶⁰⁰ "Theft of Messages Charged By Postal," New York Times, April 1, 1912, 22.

¹⁶⁰¹ "Trade Association to Enlarge Scope," *New York Times*, February 27, 1910, sec. S4.
¹⁶⁰² "Learn What You But," *Colman's Rural World*, April 3, 1913, 3.

¹⁶⁰³ "Manlett is Pushing Lipton Tea Sales," *The Atlanta Constitution*, May 9, 1915, 4.

¹⁶⁰⁴ "E.L. Adams is Head of the Credit Men," The Atlanta Constitution, May 14, 1913,

14.

¹⁶⁰⁵"Local Boards of Trade," *New York Times*, February 26, 1896, 6; "The Practical Work of a Bank," *Bankers' Magazine*, May 1903, 680; "Big Venezuelan Concession," *New York Times*, July 24, 1904, 12; "Wall Street Gossip," *The Washington Post*, May 13, 1911, 1; "Bank Maintains Information Bureau," *Bankers' Magazine*, August 1911, 247; Robert Coard, "Investments," *Bankers' Magazine*, January 1912, 44; "Bankers Discuss Check Exchanges," *New York Times*, September 13, 1912, 11; "Southern States," *Bankers' Magazine*, October 1912, 467; "Wall Street Gossip," *The Washington Post*, December 29, 1912, 17; "The Real Estate Field," *New York Times*, January 29, 1913, 16; "Wasting Money for Useless Publicity," *Bankers' Magazine*, June 1914, 654; "French Commercial Plans," *The Christian Science Monitor*, October 29, 1915, 2; "American

409

Express," *Wall Street Journal*, November 19, 1915, 2; "Massachusetts Cooperative
Banks Gaining," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 29, 1916, 11; "Money," *Wall Street Journal*, October 9, 1916, 8; "Canadian," *Bankers' Magazine*, December 1916, 642; "Great Trade Field in South America," *New York Times*, July 21, 1918, 23.
¹⁶⁰⁶ "Money Made," *The Washington Post*, February 6, 1898, 14.

¹⁶⁰⁷"Classified Index To Advertisements," The American Architect and Building News, February 23, 1907, XVIII; "Classified Index To Advertisements," The American Architect and Building News, March 9, 1907, XVIII; "The Lion of Babylon," The American Architect and Building News, March 30, 1907, XI; "The Lion of Babylon," The American Architect and Building News, April 20, 1907, XI; "Alphabetical List of Advertisers," The American Architect and Building News, April 27, 1907, II; "Classified Index To Advertisements," The American Architect and Building News, May 4, 1907, XLIV; "Alphabetical List of Advertisers," The American Architect and Building News, June 22, 1907, II; "Alphabetical List of Advertisers," The American Architect and Building News, July 6, 1907, II; "Architects who are unfamiliar," The American Architect and Building News, August 10, 1907, VII; "Architects who are unfamiliar," The American Architect and Building News, August 24, 1907, V; "Architects who are unfamiliar," The American Architect and Building News, September 14, 1907, V; "Architects who are unfamiliar," The American Architect and Building News, October 5, 1907, X; "Alphabetical List of Advertisers," The American Architect and Building News, October 26, 1907, II; "Tiling," The American Architect and Building News, November 30, 1907, VIII; "Information Bureau of the Tile Industry," The American Architect and Building News, December 28, 1907, IX; "Information Bureau of the Tile Industry," The

American Architect and Building News, January 11, 1908, 25; "Alphabetical List of Advertisers," *The American Architect and Building News*, February 5, 1908, 2; "Information Bureau of the Tile Industry," *The American Architect and Building News*, February 19, 1908, 10; "Alphabetical List of Advertisers," *The American Architect and Building News*, March 25, 1908, 2;

¹⁶⁰⁸"Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 12, 1913, 17; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, July 11, 1913, 15; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, July 19, 1913, 29; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, June 10, 1914, 18; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, August 6, 1914, 15; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, January 19, 1915, 19; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, February 10, 1915, 15; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, May 25, 1915, 21; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, August 14, 1915, 21; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, August 25, 1915, 15; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, October 2, 1915, 28; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, December 2, 1915, 15; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, December 31, 1915, 15; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, April 11, 1916, 21; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, June 1, 1916, 19; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, June 14, 1916, 21; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, October 21, 1916, 17; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, November 9, 1916, 11; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, January 3, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, February 9, 1917, 11; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, February 20, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," The Christian Science Monitor, February 25, 1916, 15; "Shoe Buyers,"

411

The Christian Science Monitor, March 15, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 1, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 15, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 30, 1917, 17; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 30, 1917, 17; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 22, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 22, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 22, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, August 1, 1917, 13; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, September 11, 1917, 11; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 3, 1917, 17; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 3, 1917, 17; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 3, 1917, 17; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 3, 1917, 17; "Shoe Buyers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 23, 1917, 13; 1609 "Standard Distributed Its Own Relief Fund," *New York Times*, August 4, 1906, 1.
¹⁶¹⁰ "Called By Mitchell," *The Washington Post*, March 11, 1906, 3.
¹⁶¹¹ "Du Pont Powder Watches Munition Tax Bill," *Wall Street Journal*, July 11, 1916, 7.
¹⁶¹² "In Wrangle Over Du Pont Explosion," *New York Times*, January 16, 1917, 6.
¹⁶¹³ Burton Hendrick, "The Story of Life-Insurance," *McClure's Magazine*, June 1906, 157.

¹⁶¹⁴ Sopie Kerr, "Without the Last Act, *McClure's Magazine*, April 1918, 17.

¹⁶¹⁵ "All Young Girls, Ahoy,!" *Life*, August 3, 1911, 183.

¹⁶¹⁶ To Ask Jacob Field to Show His Books, *New York Times*, August 15, 1909, 1; "Five Trust Bills in Wilson's Plan," *New York Times*, January 21, 1914, 1.

¹⁶¹⁷ "Prize Offered for Lynn Design," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 19, 1913, 1.

¹⁶¹⁸ "Was an Intelligent Fish," *The Washington Post*, December 31, 1911, sec. M1.
¹⁶¹⁹ "Mr. Morgan Home Again," *New York Times*, June 25, 1909, 6.

¹⁶²⁰ "Malden Junior Board of Trade Elects Officers," *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 21, 1914, 1.

¹⁶²¹ "Crushers Want Tariff Revision," The Atlanta Constitution, May 19,, 1905, 3.

¹⁶²² "Strong Report to Cotton Men by Committee on Publicity," The Atlanta Constitution,

May 17, 1906, sec. A1.

¹⁶²³ "Vast Wealth in Cotton Seed," *The Atlanta Constitution*, July 17, 1906, 8; "Seed Crushers in Convention," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 9, 1908, 5.

¹⁶²⁴ "Druggists in Convention," Zion's Herald, September 27, 1905, 1220; "Sweet

Charity," *Puck*, December 17, 1906, 7; "Columbia Varsity Show at Hotel Astor," *Town and Country*, April 1, 1911, 48; "Invading the Trout Waters," *Forest and Stream*, May 31, 1913, 690.

¹⁶²⁵ "Canners To have Publicity Bureau," *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 26, 1909, 7.

¹⁶²⁶ "Washington Man Elected," The Washington Post, August 23, 1907, 4.

¹⁶²⁷ "Our Attention has been drawn," *The American Architect and Building News*, July13, 1907, 9.

¹⁶²⁸ "Mars and Sturn Came into Close Conjunction," *The Atlanta Constitution*, August17, 1911, 9.

¹⁶²⁹ "Sidelights on D.A.R. Congress," The Washington Post, April 24, 914, 4.

¹⁶³⁰ "National Pin Money League," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, September 9, 1909, 344.

¹⁶³¹ "Ready For Veterans," *The Washington Post*, October 10, 1909, 6.

¹⁶³² "The Interstate Association's Annual Meeting," *Forest and Stream*, December 14,
1907, 948; L.D. Sale, "Gossip Of Reinsmen," *The Washington Post*, March 5, 1916, sec.
S2.

¹⁶³³ "Cycling Notes of Interest," New York Times, July 15, 1900, 16.

¹⁶³⁴ "Arrest Baseball Bettor," *The Washington Post*, September 9, 1913, 6.

¹⁶³⁵ "Southern Philatelic Association Meets," *The Atlanta Constitution*, November 11, 1909, 9.

¹⁶³⁶ "Arkansas Lands Being developed," *The Christian Science Monitor*, June 27, 1918,
8.

¹⁶³⁷ "League for Social Service," New York Evangelist, September 8, 1898, 22.

¹⁶³⁸ "How Banks are Advertising," Banker's Magazine, August 1912, 180.

¹⁶³⁹ "G.A.R. Notes," *Ohio Farmer*, September 5, 1901, 166.

¹⁶⁴⁰ "Ambulance Chasers have a Gazette," New York Times, March 28, 1908, 5.

¹⁶⁴¹ "A Decreased Cotton Acreage," New York Times, November 30, 1895, 10;

"Farmers," Colman's Rural World, May 15, 1913, 13; "Farmers," Colman's Rural

World, June 5, 1913, 13; "To Direct Men Back to the Land," New York Times, February

28, 1915, sec. SM15

¹⁶⁴² "From State to State," *The Independent*, January 3, 1916, 13.

¹⁶⁴³ "Mrs. Woodford Exonerated," *The Washington Post*, June 22, 1913, 14; "Set Speed Traps on Route to Big Game," *New York Times*, November 14, 1913, 17; "Big Increase is Noted In Automobile Touring," *The Christian Science Monitor*, September 26, 1914, 15; "Recovering Stolen Cars," *The Washington Post*, November 29, 1914, sec. E13; "New Maine Road Book," *New York Times*, April 11, 1915, sec. X111; "Washington Now Hub For Many Motor Trips," *New York Times*, July 18, 1915, sec. X6;

¹⁶⁴⁴"Annual Meeting of the San Francisco Red Cross," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, November 1898, 480; "Old and Reliable Recipes," *Michigan Farmer*,
February 4, 1899, 91; "Our London Letter," *Medical News*, May 27, 1899, 666; "Post Office Clerk Insane," *New York Times*, March 17, 1902, 12; "The New Medical Laboratories of the University of Pennsylvania," *American Journal of Pharmacy*, July 1904, 314; "Move to Combat Heart Disease," *New York Times*, November 19, 1916, 20;
¹⁶⁴⁵"Notes," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, October 3, 1895, 431; "The Women of Austria," *The Washington Post*, July 9, 1899, 25; "American Heiress Markey
Manipulated from Berlin," *The Washington Post*, February 1905, 132; May Allyn, "Association Work for Young Women," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, December 21, 1905, 828;
William Marley, "The Working Girls' Strike," *The Independent*, December 23, 1909, 1416; "Many Novel Attractions for Week in Clubland," *New York Times*, March 2, 1913, sec. X4;

¹⁶⁴⁶ W.I. Buchanan, "The Organization of an Exposition," *The Cosmopolitan*, September
1901, 517; "A Study in Psychology Plus Sociology via the Cotton Speculation," *Christian Advocate*, March 25, 1904, 457; "Western Union Men Summoned," *The Washington Post*, May 24, 1904, 9; "Many Surprises in Draw Poker," *The Washington Post*, January 7, 1906, sec. EA3; "Make Arrangements for the GA. State Fair," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 15, 1910, 7; "motor Boat Show Opens in garden," *New York Times*, February 19, 1912, sec. C14; Major John Jeffery, "Panama-California Exposition

1915, San," Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine, March 1912, 239; "News of Washington's Club World," *The Washington Post*, January 11, 1914, sec. R3; "A Record Breaking State Fair," *Indiana Farmer's Guide*, September 21, 1918, 10;

¹⁶⁴⁷ "Referee Graney Defends Decision in Britts Favor," *The National Police Gazette*, April 9, 1904, 10.

¹⁶⁴⁸ "The Plays of Last Night," *New York Times*, April 9, 1901, 6; Arthur Chapman,
"Some Notes on the 'Parsifal' War," *Puck*, October 14, 1903, 11; "Bicycle Broke Down and Actress Walked," *The Atlanta Constitution*, June 16, 1908, sec. D7; A.R. Goring-Thomas, "The Ross," *Lippincott's Monthly Magazine*, July 1910, 102; "Public Expressing stage Taste," *The Christian Science Monitor*, December 13, 1913, 16;
¹⁶⁴⁹ "Wireless Station Raided," *The Washington Post*, July 3, 1904, 9. "After Wire Tappers," *New York Times*, January 14, 1907, 4; "Pimlico Opens To-Day," *The Washington Post*, October 26, 1907, 8.

¹⁶⁵⁰ "Experienced Breeders Pronounce fair Live Stock Exhibit Superb," *The Atlanta Constitution*, October 17, 1916, 4.

¹⁶⁵¹ "Honors For Camp Decens Riflemen," *The Christian Science Monitor*, July 1, 1918,
8.

¹⁶⁵² "Council In Session," *The Washington Post*, October 7, 1902, sec. G3.
¹⁶⁵³ "The Salmagundi Club," *The Art Amateur*, March 1900, 92; "Pan American Exposition," *New York Exposition*, April 18, 1901, 27; Adre Tridon, "Fostering American-Mexican Amity," *The Independent*, November 21, 1912, 1185.
¹⁶⁵⁴ "Twenty Thousand Dollars," *Current Literature*, June 1893, 176; "Japanese Fern Balls," *Old Farmer*, December 5, 1903, 435.

¹⁶⁵⁵ "Prepare to Meet the Funeral Ship," New York Times, April 27, 1912, 3.

¹⁶⁵⁶ Allan Hoben, "The Minister and the Boy," *The Biblical World*, October 1911, 225;
"Religion and Ethics," *Current Literature*, June 1912, 3; "Preachers Favor Ads," *The Washington Post*, February 4, 1912, 13; "The Itinerants' Club," *The Methodist Review*, March 1913, 299; "Men and Religion Conservation Congress," *New York Observer and Chronicle*, April 25, 1912, 519; "Men and Religion: A Review," *Outlook*, April 27, 1912, 891; "Plan Holiday 4 Years Off," *New York Times*, May 16, 1913, 7; R.C. Keagy, "A Rural Church With A Programme," *Outlook*, February 23, 1916, 466; "Kensington Notes," *The Washington Post*, July 15, 1917, 24;

¹⁶⁵⁷ "A World View of Methodist Missions," *Christian Advocate*, October 22, 1903, 1712.

¹⁶⁵⁸ "Bureau of Information," *New York Evangelist*, April 12, 1894, 27; "Bureau of Information," *New York* Evangelist, May 31, 1894, 28; "The Evangelist," *Littell's Living Age*, January 11, 1896, 2.

¹⁶⁵⁹ "Notices," New York Evangelist, January 31, 1895, 32.

¹⁶⁶⁰ "Ministers' Meeting," The Watchman, May 21, 1896, 29.

¹⁶⁶¹ "X-Scientist Loses a Leg," New York Times, December 3, 1906, 16; "Mrs. Eddy

Moves," The Washington Post, January 27, 1907, 1; Burton Hendrick,"Since Mrs. Eddy,"

McClure's Magazine, September 1912, 481.

¹⁶⁶²"Hebrew Charities," *The Independent*, May 19, 1904, 1154; "Plead for Hebrew
Immigrants," *The Washington Post*, July 22, 1910, 2;"Condition of Jews in Russia Not
Helped by Our Stand," *New York Times*, March 23, 1913, sec. SM12; "Will Stop Efforts
to Colonize South," *New York Times*, May 31, 1914, 5.

¹⁶⁶³Richard Aldrich, "The Committee In Charge," *New York Times*, February 26, 1905, sec. X6; "A Great Man's Gratitude," *Puck*, November 14, 1906, 4; "Libraries and Librarians," *The Christian Science Monitor*, August 19, 1914, 9; "Franco-American Institute Plan is Warmly Approved," *The Christian Science Monitor*, May 10, 1911, 20; Geo W. Stevens, "The Toledomuseum of Art," *The American Antiquarian and Oriental Journal*, December 1913, 244; "Plan Extension of Information Clearing House," *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 11, 1915, 12; "Business Men's Library Home Still Sought," *The Christian Science Monitor*, March 16, 1915, 10.

¹⁶⁶⁴Walter Smith, "The Religious World," *Outlook*, August 13, 1897, 955; "What
Dartmouth Does for the Religious Welfare of Its Students," *Congregationalist*, December
22, 1898, 944; "Ways of College Girls," *New York Times*, January 26, 1902, sec. SM11;
"Mr. School Man," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, February 1911, XXV;
"What School?," *Lippincott's Monthly Magazine*, January 1912, 207; "What School?," *Lippincott's Monthly Magazine*, June 1912, 917; "What School," *Overland Monthly and Out West Magazine*, August 1912, XXVIII; "What School," *The Chautauquan*,
November 1, 1913, 185; "What School," *The Chautauquan*, August 2, 1913, 203; "What School," *The Chautauquan*, October 11, 1913, 126; "What School," *The Chautauquan*,
January 31, 1914, 431; "What School," The Chautauquan, April 11, 1914, 619.
¹⁶⁶⁵ Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*, xvi-xvii.

¹⁶⁶⁶ Margot Lamme and Karen Russell, "Removing the Spin: Toward a New Theory of Public Relations History," *Journalism and Communication Monographs* (2010): 1-84, 4.
¹⁶⁶⁷ James Grunig and Todd Hunt, *Managing Public Relations* (New York: Holt, Reinhart, and Wilson, 1984), 37-43. ¹⁶⁶⁸ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

CHAPTER 9

¹⁶⁶⁹ Edward Bernays, *Public Relations* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952),17-77.

¹⁶⁷⁰ Scott Cutlip and Allen Center, *Effective Public Relations* (Englewood Cliffs:Prentice Hall, 1958), 16-45.

¹⁶⁷¹ Scott Cutlip, *The Unseen Power* (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1994);
Scott Cutlip, *Public Relations History from the 17th to the twentieth Century* (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1995).

¹⁶⁷² Ibid.

¹⁶⁷³ Richard Tedlow, "Preface Up From Press Agentry," in *Keeping the Corporate Image: Public Relations and Business 1900-1959*, ed. Richard S. Tedlow (Greenwich:
Jai Press, 1979); Roland Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul: The Rise of Public Relations and Corporate Imagery in American Big Business* (Berkeley: University of
California Press, 1998), 48-249.

¹⁶⁷⁴ Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul*, 48-249.

¹⁶⁷⁵ Tedlow, "Preface Up From Press Agentry"; Marchand, *Creating the Corporate Soul*,48-249.

¹⁶⁷⁶ Edward Bernays, *biography of an idea: memoirs of public relations counsel Edward L. Bernays* (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1965), Bernays, *Public Relations*, 73-76.
¹⁶⁷⁷ James Grunig, "Furnishing the Edifice: Ongoing Research on the public relations as

a strategic management function," Journal of Public Relations Research 18 (2006): 151-

176; James Grunig, "Two way symmetrical public relations: Past present and future," in *Handbook of Public Relations*, ed. R.L. Heath (Thousand Oaks: Sage, 2001): 11-30. ¹⁶⁷⁸ James Grunig and Todd Hunt, *Managing Public Relations* (New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1984), 22.

¹⁶⁷⁹ Larissa Grunig and James Grunig, "Public Relations in the United States: A generation of maturation." In *The Global Public Relations Handbook: Theory, research and practice*, eds. K Sriamesh and D. Verčič (Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2003), 337.

¹⁶⁸⁰ Linda Childers Hon, "To Redeem the Soul of America:,' Public Relations and the Civil Rights Movement," Journal of Public Relations Research 9 (1997): 163-212; Karen Miller, "U.S. Public Relations History: Knowledge and Limitations," Communication Yearbook 23 (2000): 381-420; Meg Opdyche Lamme, "The 'public sentiment building society': The Anti-Saloon League of America, 1895-1910, Journalism History 9 (2003): 123-132; Meg Opdyche Lamme, "Tapping into War: Leveraging World War I in the Drive for a Dry Nation," American Journalism 21 (2004): 63-91.; Jacquie L'Etang, Public Relations in Britain (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum and Associates, 2004); Meg Opdyche Lamme, "Alcoholic dogs and glory for all," Social History of Alcohol and Drugs 21 (2007): 138-159; Karla Gower, "U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era," Journal of Communication Management 12 (2008): 305-318; Tom Watson, "Creating the Cult of a Saint: Communication Strategies in the 10th Century England," Public Relations Review 34 (2008): 19-24; Karen Miller Russell and Carl O. Bishop. "Understanding Ivy Lee: Newspaper and Magazine Coverage of Publicity and Press Agentry, 1865-1904." Public Relations Review 35 (2009): 91-101;

420

Lamme and Russell, 2010.; Meg Lamme & Karen Miller Russell, "Removing the Spin: Toward a New Theory of Public Relations History" *Journalism and Communication Monographs* (2010): 281-362; Ronald R. Rogers, "The Press and Public Relations Through the Lens of Periodicals: 1890-1930," *Public Relations Review* (2010): 50-55; W. Timothy Coombs and Sherry Holladay, Privileging an activist vs. a corporate view of public relations history in the U.S., *Public Relations Review* 38 (2012): 347-353. ¹⁶⁸¹ Margot Lamme and Karen Russell, "Removing the Spin: Toward a New Theory of Public Relations Development," *Journalism and Communication Monographs* (2010): 281-262, 356

¹⁶⁸² Bernays, *Public Relations*, 17-77; Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 13-43.

¹⁶⁸³ Bernays, *Public Relations*; Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*; Tedlow, "Preface Up From Press Agentry."

¹⁶⁸⁴ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 322-335.

¹⁶⁸⁵ Jacquie L'Etang, *Public Relations Britain: A History of Professional Practice in the twentieth Century* (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2004).
¹⁶⁸⁶ Günter Bentele and Peter Grazyna-Maria, "Public relations in the German Democratic Republic and the New Federal German States," in *International Public Relations: A Comparative Analyses*, ed. Hugh Bulbertson and Ni Chen (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1996), 349-350; Günter Bentele, Manfred Piwingerd, and Grefor Schöbon (eds.), *Handbuch Kommunikationsmanagement: Strategien, Wissen, Lösungen* ([Handbook of Communication Management: Strategies Knolwedge Solutions] (Neuwied: Luchterhand, 2001).

¹⁶⁸⁷ Bernays, *Public Relations*; Cutlip and Center, *Effective Public Relations*; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*.

¹⁶⁸⁸ Grunig and Hunt, *Managing Public Relations*, 22.

¹⁶⁸⁹ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 95, 97, 106, 291; Bernays, *biography of an idea*, 78, 15578, 287-88, 205-208.

¹⁶⁹⁰ Ibid.

¹⁶⁹¹ Edward Bernays, *Propaganda* (New York: H. Liveright, 1928).

¹⁶⁹² Tom Watson, "Creating the Cult of a Saint: Communication Strategies in the 10th Century England" *Public Relations Review* 34 (2008): 19-24; Cutlip, *Public Relations History*.

¹⁶⁹³ Cutlip and Center, *Effective Public Relations*, vii.

¹⁶⁹⁴ Watson, T. "A (very brief) history of PR." Communication Director, Jan 2011.

http://microsites.bournemouth.ac.uk/historyofpr/files/2010/03/Tom-Watson-2012-Very-

brief-history-of-PR-CommDir.pdf (accessed February 13, 2014); Watson, T., "Let's Get

Dangerous: A Review of Current Public Relations Historical Scholarship," International

History of Public Relations Research Conference, Bournemouth, UK, June 24-25, 2013,

3

¹⁶⁹⁵ Watson, "A (very brief) history of PR"; Watson, "Let's Get Dangerous."

¹⁶⁹⁶ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 27-115; Culip, *Public Relations History*; Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*.

¹⁶⁹⁷ Derina Holtzhausen, Postmodern values in public relations. *Journal of PublicRelations Research* 12 (2000): 93-114; Derina Holtzhausen (2007). "Activism," In *The*

future of excellence in public relations and communication management: Challenges for the Next Generation. Elizabeth Toth ed. (Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2007). ¹⁶⁹⁸ Bernays, *Public Relations*, 27-115; Cutlip, *The Unseen Power*; Cutlip, *Public*

Relations History; Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 281; Tedlow, "Preface Up from Press Agentry."

¹⁶⁹⁹ Gower, ""U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era;" Grunig,

"Furnishing the Edifice;" Grunig, "Two way symmetrical public relations."

¹⁷⁰⁰ Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 281-283.

¹⁷⁰¹ Karen Miller, ""U.S. Public Relations History: Knowledge and Limitations," *Communication Yearbook* 23 (2000): 381-420; Cayce Myers, "A Historiography of U.S.
Corporate Public Relations: Why Current Understandings of nineteenth Century
Corporate PR History Must be Reconsidered," *Proceedings Annual Convention of International History of Public Relations Conference*, Bournemouth University,
Bournemouth UK, June 24-25, 2013.

¹⁷⁰² Lamme and Russell, "Removing the Spin," 356.

REFERENCES

- Aldrich, John. Why Parties?: The Origin and Transformation Party Politics in America. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1995.
- Bentele, Günter and Peter Grazyna-Maria. "Public relations in the German Democratic
 Republic and the New Federal German States." In *International Public Relations: A Comparative Analyses*. edited by Hugh Bulbertson and Ni Chen. Mahwah:
 Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1996.

Bentele, Günter, Manfred Piwingerd, and Grefor Schöbon. Handbuch Kommunikationsmanagement: Strategien, Wissen, Lösungen ([Handbook of Communication Management: Strategies Knolwedge Solutions]. Neuwied: Luchterhand, 2001.

- Bentele, Günter. "Is a General (and Global) PR-Historiography Possible?: QuestionsProblems," Presented at Annual Convention International History of PublicRelations, Bournemouth University, Bournemouth, UK, July 4, 2010
- Berger, Bruce. "Power Over, Power With, and Power to Relations: Critical Reflections on Public Relations, the Dominant Coalition, and Activism." *Journal of Public Relations Research* 17 (2005): 5-28.
- Berger, Bruce, and Bryan Reber. Gaining Influence in public Relations: The Role of Resistance in Practice. Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2006.
 Bernays, Edward. Crystallizing Public Opinion. New York: Liveright, 1923.
 Bernays, Edward. Propaganda. New York: Liveright, 1928.

Bernays, Edward. Public Relations. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1952.

- Bernays, Edward. *Engineering of Consent*. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1955.
- Bernays, Edward. *biography of an idea: memoirs of public relations counsel Edward L. Bernays*. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1965.
- Bernays, Edward. "Review of Public Relations and Business by Alan R. Raucher."
 Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 383 (1969):
 214-215, http://www.jstor.org/stable/1038038 (accessed February 24, 2014).
- Botan, Carl, and Vincent Hazelton. *Public Relations Theory II*. Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2006.
- Cancel, Amanda, Glenn Cameron, Lynne Sallot, and Michael Mithook. "It Depends: A Contingency Theory of Accommodation in Public Relations." *Journal of Public Relations Research* 9 (1997): 31-63.
- Coombs, Timothy. "Choosing the Right Words: The Development of Guidelines for the Selections of the 'Appropriate' Crisis Response Strategies." *Management Communication Quarterly* 8 (1995): 447-476.
- Coombs, Timothy. "Protecting Organization Reputations During a Crisis: The Development and Application of Situational Crisis Communication Theory." *Corporate Reputation Review 10* (2007): 163-176.
- Coombs, Timothy, and Sherry Holladay. "Privileging an activist vs a corporate view of public relations history in the U.S." *Public Relations Review* 38 (2012): 347-353.
- Chandler, Alfred. "The beginnings of 'big business' in American industry." *Business History Review* 33 (1959): 1-31.

Chandler, Alfred. Strategy and Structure. Cambridge: The MIT Press, 1962.

- Chandler, Alfred. "The Railroads: Pioneers of Modern Corporate Management." Business History Review 39 (1965): 16-40.
- Chandler, Alfred. "The large Industrial Corporation and the Making of the Modern American Economy." In Institutions in Modern America: Innovation in Structure and Process. edited by Stephen Ambrose. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1967.
- Chandler, Alfred. *The Visible Hand: The Managerial Revolution in American Business*. Cambridge: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1977.
- Chandler, Alfred, and Richard Tedlow. The Coming of Managerial Capitalism: A
 Casebook on the History of American Economic Institutions. Homewood:
 Richard D. Irwin, Inc., 1985.
- Chandler, Alfred. "The Organization of Manufacturing and Transportation." In *The Essential Alfred Chandler: Essays Toward a Historical Theory of Big Business*.
 edited by Thomas McGraw. Boston: Harvard Business School Press, 1988.
- Chandler, Alfred. Scale and Scope: The Dynamics of Industrial Capitalism. Cambridge: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1990.
- Cutlip, Scott and Allen Center. *Effective Public Relations*. Englewood Cliffs: Prentice-Hall, 1958.
- Cutlip, Scott. *The Unseen Power: Public Relations*. Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum and Associates, 1994.
- Cutlip, Scott. *Public Relations History: From the 17th to the twentieth Century the Antecedents*. Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum and Associates, 1995.

- Dickerson, Michael. "One Example of a Successful International Public Relations Program." *Public Relations Quarterly* 50 (2005): 18-22.
- Dozier, David, James Grunig, and Larissa Grunig. Manager's Guide to Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management. Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1995.
- Emery, Michael, Edwin Emery, and Nancy Roberts. *The Press and America: An Interpretive History of the Mass Media*. Boston: Allyn and Bacon, 2000.
- Goldman, Eric. Two way Street: The Emergence of the Public Relations Counsel.Boston: Bellman Publishing, 1948.
- Gower, Karla. "U.S. Corporate Public Relations in the Progressive Era." *Journal of Communication Management*. (2008): 305-318.
- Greer, Brenna. "Selling Liberia: Moss H. Kendrix the Liberian Centennial Commission and the Post-World War Ii Trade in Black Progress." *Enterprise & Society*. (2013): 303-326.
- Grunig, James, and Todd Hunt. *Managing public relations*. New York: Rinehart and Winston, 1984.
- Grunig, James, and Larissa Grunig. "Toward a Theory of the Public relations Behavior of Organizations: Review of a Program of Research." *Public Relations Review* 15 (1989): 27-66.
- Grunig, Larissa, and James Grunig. "Public Relations in the United States: A
 Generation of Maturation." In *The Global Public Relations Handbook: Theory Research and Practice*. edited by K. Sriamesh and D. Verčič. Hillsdale:
 Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.

- Grunig, James. "Furnishing the Edifice: Ongoing Research on Public Relations As
 Strategic Management. *Journal of Public Relations Research* 18 (2006): 151176.
- Henry, Susan. Anonymous in their Own Names: Doris E. Fleishman, Ruth hale and Jane Grant. Nashville: Vanderbilt University Press, 2012.
- Hiebert, Ray. Courtier to the Crowd: The Story of Ivy Lee and the Development of Public Relations. Ames: Iowa State University Press, 1966.
- Hofstadter, Richard. *The Progressive Movement 1900-1915*. Englewood Cliffs: Prentice Hall, 1963.
- Hon, Linda. "To Redeem the Soul of America: Public Relations and the Civil Rights Movement." *Journal of Public Relations Research*. (1997): 163-212.
- Hoy, Peggy, Oliver Raz, and Stefan Wehmeier. "From Facts to Stories or From Stories to Facts." *Public Relations Review*. (2007): 191-200.
- Hume, Janice. "Memory Matters: The Evolution of Scholarship in Collective Memory and Mass Communication. *The Review of Communication* 10 (2010): 181-196.
- John, Richard. "Elaboration, Revisions, Dissents: Alfred D. Chandler Jr.'s *The Visible Hand* after Twenty Years." *Business History Review* 71 (1997): 151-200.
- John, Richard. "Robber Barons Redux: Antimonopoly Reconsidered." *Enterprise and Society* 13 (2012): 1-38.
- Jones, John Price. At the Bar of Public Opinion: A Brief for Public Relations. New York: Inter-River Press, 1939.
- L'Etang, Jacquie. Public Relations in Britain: A History of Professional Practice in the Twentieth Century. Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2004.

- L'Etang, Jacquie. "Writing PR History: Issues, Methods and Politics." *Journal of Communication Management* 12 (2008): 319-335.
- Lamme, Meg. "The 'public sentiment building society': The Anti-Saloon League of America 1895-1910." *Journalism History*. (2003): 123-132.
- Lamme, Meg. "Tapping into War: Leveraging World War I in the Drive for a Dry Nation." *American Journalism*. (2004): 63-91.
- Lamme, Meg. "Alcoholic Dogs and Glory for All." *Social History of Alcohol and Drugs*. (2007): 138-159.
- Lamme, Meg, and Karen Russell. "Removing the Spin: Toward a New Theory of Public Relations History." *Journalism and Communication Monographs*. (2010): 281-362.
- Lamme, Meg, and Burton St. John. "The Evolution of an Idea: Charting the Early Public Relations Ideology of Edward L. Bernays." *Journal of Communication Management* 15 (2011): 223-235.
- Ledingham, John, and Stephen Brunig. *Public Relations as Relationship Management: A Relational Approach to the Study of Practice of Public Relations*. Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2000.
- Ledingham, John. "Explicating Relations Management as a General Theory of Public Relations." *Journal of Public Relations Research* 15 (2003): 181-198.
- Marchand, Roland. Creating the Corporate Soul: The Rise of Public Relations and the Corporate Imagery in American Big Business. Berkeley: The University of California Press, 1998.

- McKie, Davie, and Davashiish Munshi. *Reconfiguring Public Relations*. London: Routledge, 2007.
- McBride, Genevieve. "Ethical Thought in Public Relations History: Seeking a Relevant Perspective." *Journal of Mass Media Ethics* 4 (1989): 4-20.
- McBride, Genevieve. On Wisconsin Women: Working for Their Rights from Settlement to Suffrage. Madison: University of Wisconsin Press, 1993.
- Meng, Juan, Bruce Berger, Karla Gower, and William Heyman. "A Test of Excellent Leadership in Public Relations: Key Qualities, Valuable Sources, and Distinctive Leadership Perceptions." *Journal of Public Relations Research* 24 (2012): 18-36.

Miller, John. Sam Adams, Pioneer in Propaganda. Boston: Brown Little, 1936.

- Miller, Karen. "U.S. Public Relations History: Knowledge and Limitations." *Communication Yearbook.* (2000): 381-420.
- Myers, Cayce. "A Historiography of U.S. Corporate Public Relations: Why Current Understandings of nineteenth Century Corporate PR History Must be Reconsidered." *Public Relations Review*, Special Edition on Public Relations History, (In Press).
- Myers, Cayce. "Defining Public Relations: An Examination of Public Relations in the Popular Press 1785-1899," Paper Presented at Association for Education in Journalism and Mass Communication, Public Relations Division, Washington D.C, August 2013.
- Olasky, Marvin. "Retrospective: Bernays' Doctrine of Public Opinion." *Public Relations Review* 10 (1984): 3-12.

- Olasky, Marvin. *Corporate Public Relations: A New Historical Perspective*. Hillsdale: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1987.
- Raucher, Alan. *Public Relations and Business*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1968.

Rice, Charis and Ian Somerville. "Power-Sharing and Political Public Relations:
 Government Relationships in Northern Ireland's Developing Democratic
 Institutions." *Public Relations Review* 39 (2013): 293-302.

- Roudner, Donna and Carl Camden. "Not for Profits Appear to Lack PR Sophistication." *Public Relations Review* 14 (1988): 31.
- Rogers, Ronald. "The Press and Public Relations Through the Lens of Periodicals: 1890-1930." *Public Relations Review* (2010): 50-55.
- Russell, Karen, and Carl O. Bishop. "Understanding Ivy Lee: Newspaper and Magazine Coverage of Publicity and Press Agentry, 1865-1904." *Public Relations Review* 35. (2009): 91-101.
- Russell, Karen, Janice Hume, and Karen Sichler. "Libbie Custer's 'last stand': Image Restoration, the press, and Public Memory." *Journalism and Mass Communication Quarterly* 84 (2007): 582-599.
- Russell, K., and Cayce Myers. "The Misunderstood Nineteenth Century Press Agent." Paper Presented at the Association for Education in Journalism and Mass Communication, Public Relations Division, Washington D.C, August 2013.
- Sallot, Lynne, Lisa Lyon, Carolina Acosta-Alzuru, and Karyn Jones. "From Aardvark to Zebra: A New Millennium Analysis of Theory Development in Public Relations Academic Journalism." *Journal of Public Relations Research* 15 (2003): 27-90.

Schudson, Michael. "Toward a Troubleshooting Manual for Journalism History." Journalism and Mass Communication Quarterly 74 (1997): 463-476.

- Scranton, Phillip. Endless Novelty: Specialty Production and American Industrialization, 1865-1924. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1997.
- Stoker, Kevin, and Brad Rawlins. "The 'light' of publicity in the progressive era: From searchlight to flashlight." *Journalism History* 30 (2005): 177-188.
- Streitmatter, Rodger. "Theodore Roosevelt: Public Relations Pioneer." American Journalism 7 (1990): 96-113.
- Summerfeldt, Erich, Michael Kent, and Maureen Taylor. "Activist Practitioner Perspectives of Website Public Relations: Why Aren't Website Fullfilling Dialogic Promise." *Public Relations Review* 38 (2012): 303-312.
- Tedlow, Richard. New and Improved: The Story of Mass Marketing in America. New York: Basic Books, 1976.
- Tedlow, Richard. "Preface Up From Press Agentry." In *Keeping the Corporate Image: Public Relations and Business 1900-1959.* edited by Richard Tedlow.Greenwich: Jai Press, 1979.
- Tedlow, Richard. "The Fourth Phase of Marketing: Marketing History and the BusinessWorld Today." In *The Rise and Fall of Mass Marketing*. edited by RichardTedlow and Geoffrey Jones. New York: Routledge, 1993.
- Toth, Elizabeth. *The Future of Excellence in Public Relations and Communication Management: Challenges for the Next Generation*. Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2007.

- Watson, Tom. "Creating the Cult of a Saint: Communication Strategies in the 10th Century England." *Public Relations Review*. (2008): 19-24.
- Watson, Tom. "Let's Get Dangerous: A Review of Current Public Relations Historical Scholarship." Presented at International History of Public Relations Research Conference, Bournemouth, UK, June 2013.
- Watson, Tom. "A (very brief) history of PR." Communication Director, January 2011.
- White, Richard. Railroaded: The Transcontinentals and the Making of Modern America. New York: W.W. Norton, 2011.
- Yaxley, Heather. "Exploring the Origins of Careers in Public Relations." *Public Relations Review* 28 (2012): 399-407.
- Zelizer, Barbie. "Reading the Past Against the Grain: The Shape of memory Studies." *Critical Studies in Mass Communication* 12 (1995): 214-239.
- Ziaukas, Tim. "E.H. Hienrichs: Profile of a Founding Practitioner." *American Journalism* 24 (2007): 35-59.